FROM THE ROMAN REPUBLIC TO THE AMERICAN REVOLUTION: READINGS OF CICERO IN THE POLITICAL THOUGHT OF JAMES WILSON

Laurie Ann Wilson

A Thesis Submitted for the Degree of PhD at the University of St Andrews



2009

Full metadata for this item is available in Research@StAndrews:FullText at:

http://research-repository.st-andrews.ac.uk/

Please use this identifier to cite or link to this item: http://hdl.handle.net/10023/911

This item is protected by original copyright

This item is licensed under a Creative Commons Licence

From the Roman Republic to the American Revolution: Readings of Cicero in the Political Thought of James Wilson

Laurie Ann Wilson

Doctorate of Philosophy (Ph.D.) Thesis

Schools of Classics and International Relations University of St. Andrews 28th September 2009

Declarations:

I, Laurie Ann Wilson, hereby certify that this thesis, which is approximately 80,000 words in length, has been written by me, that it is the record of work carried out by me and that it has not been submitted in any previous application for a higher degree.
date signature of candidate
I was admitted as a research student in September 2005 and as a candidate for the degree of Ph.D. in September 2006; the higher study for which this is a record was carried out in the University of St Andrews between 2005 and 2009.
date signature of candidate
I hereby certify that the candidate has fulfilled the conditions of the Resolution and Regulations appropriate for the degree of Ph.D. in the University of St Andrews and that the candidate is qualified to submit this thesis in application for that degree.
date signature of supervisor
In submitting this thesis to the University of St Andrews we understand that we are giving permission for it to be made available for use in accordance with the regulations of the University Library for the time being in force, subject to any copyright vested in the work not being affected thereby. We also understand that the title and the abstract will be published, and that a copy of the work may be made and supplied to any bona fide library or research worker, that my thesis will be electronically accessible for personal or research use unless exempt by award of an embargo as requested below, and that the library has the right to migrate my thesis into new electronic forms as required to ensure continued access to the thesis. We have obtained any third-party copyright permissions that may be required in order to allow such access and migration, or have requested the appropriate embargo below.
The following is an agreed request by candidate and supervisor regarding the electronic publication of this thesis:
Access to all or part of printed copy but embargo of all or part of electronic publication of thesis for a period of five years on the following ground: publication would preclude future publication.
date signature of candidate signature of supervisor

Abstract

As a classical scholar and prominent founding father, James Wilson was at once statesman, judge, and political thinker, who read Cicero as an example worthy of emulation and as a philosopher whose theory could be applied to his own age. Classical reception studies have focused on questions of liberty, civic virtue, and constitutionalism in the American founding, and historians have also noted Wilson's importance in American history and thought. Wilson's direct engagement with Cicero's works, however, and their significance in the formulation of his own philosophy has been long overlooked.

My thesis argues that Wilson's viewpoint was largely based on his readings of Cicero and can only be properly understood within this context. In the first two chapters of my thesis I demonstrate that Wilson not only possessed a wide-ranging knowledge of the classics in general, but also that he borrowed from Cicero's writings and directly engaged with the texts themselves. Building upon this foundation, chapters three and four examine Cicero's perspective on popular sovereignty and civic virtue, situate Wilson's interpretations within contemporary discussions of Roman politics, and analyse the main ways in which he adapts Cicero's arguments to his own era. Wilson retains a broader faith in the common people than seen in Cicero's opinions, and he abstracts from Cicero a doctrine of sovereignty as an indivisible principle that is absent in the text; nevertheless, Cicero's conception of a legitimate state and his insistence on the role of the people provided the foundation for Wilson's thought and ultimately for his legitimization of the American Revolution. At the same time, like Cicero, Wilson views the stability of the state as resting in the personal virtue of the individual. While his enlightenment philosophy imparts optimism to his conception of the good citizen, his definition of virtue closely follows that of Cicero. As the final chapter of my thesis concludes, their individual interpretations of these theories of popular consent and virtue were instrumental in forming Cicero's and Wilson's justifications of civil disobedience.

Acknowledgements

There are too many debts of gratitude that I owe to fully mention here. I would like to begin by thanking the Earhart Foundation, whose generous financial support enabled me to pursue my doctorate, study without distraction, and travel for the purposes of archival research.

Additionally, I am much obliged to Irene Paulton, Margaret Goudie, and Andy Crawford, for their kindness and constant administrative assistance, and to Moira Mackenzie, Rachel Hart, and Elizabeth Henderson, who cheerfully aided my efforts in the Special Collections. I would also like to thank Greg Woolf, Emily Greenwood, Jason Koenig, Jon Hesk, Ralph Anderson, Alex Long, Harry Hine, Karla Pollmann, Stephen Halliwell, and the other members of staff who imparted a stimulating and supportive research environment throughout my time in St. Andrews. Also Nick Rengger and Tony Lang, for their help in organising the research seminars for the Wilson Programme and imparting insight on different aspects of political thought. My thanks extend to my fellow PGs in the Schools of Classics and International Relations for their suggestions, instructive criticism, and camaraderie; especially to Hannah Swithinbank, Sean Elliott, Adam Bunni, Daniel Mintz, Joe Howley, Jamie McIntyre, Jeremy Armstrong, Trevor Mahy, Allison Weir, Gwynaeth McIntyre, Paula Whiscombe, and Carmen Cvetkovic.

I would also like to express my thanks to my examiners, Emma Gee and Malcolm Schofield. Furthermore, I cannot express my deep and sincere appreciation of my supervisors, Christopher Smith and Jill Harries, or the extent to which I am indebted to them. I constantly benefited from their gracious and challenging comments, counsel, patience, and direction. Additionally, their support and understanding during my illness and the year I was on leave of absence strengthened my resolve to persevere. It was a privilege to have the opportunity to benefit from their knowledge and experience, and their invaluable guidance and involvement at every stage of my thesis made it possible.

In recognising those who have supported me in my writing and research, I must also mention those whose friendship enriched my years in St. Andrews and who were a continual source of encouragement and personal growth: Alasdair and Cathie Macleod, Beth and Edward McNeilly, Emily Kitchin, Ben Wiffen, Jon and Heather Wayman, Diana Taylor, Karen Beattie, Naomi Brown, Alexandra McCallum, Oliver Passmore, Campbell Brown, Kate Reader, Chloe Travis, Emma Loane, Fiona Bain, Ai-I Lin, Garry MacKenzie, Jon Mackenzie, David Wilkinson, Hugh Ferrier, and Gemma Martin.

Finally, I wish to acknowledge my appreciation of Alan Snyder and Raymond Bouchoc, whose approach to scholarship has served as an example since my years as an undergraduate. And my heartfelt thanks to my parents Paul and Lynn Wilson, for the sacrifices they have made on my behalf and for inspiring me to pursue my goals, and to my wonderful siblings Abby, Jim, Sadie, and Lexi. Also to my grandparents, Harry and Inez Wilson, and Pete and Kay Swanson, for their personal investment and their limitless support and affirmation in all my academic pursuits. I especially wish to express my gratitude to my sister, Sarah Wilson, whose love and assistance enabled me to finish; it is to her that I dedicate this thesis.

Soli Deo Gloria.

Table of Contents

Abbreviations	vii
Introduction	1
1. Reception studies and the American founding	2 7
2. Method and texts	7
Chapter 1: Wilson and the classical tradition	13
1. Early education and teaching	14
2. Use of classical texts in the <i>Law Lectures</i>	23
3. Approach to Cicero	29
Chapter 2: Wilson's interaction with the Ciceronian texts	35
1. Indirect uses of Cicero	35
1.1. References and allusions	36
1.2. Similarities in phraseology	39
1.3. Second-hand quotations	41
2. Direct Ciceronian quotations	46
2.1. Introduction and preface to the <i>Law Lectures</i>	50
2.2. The first set of the <i>Law Lectures</i>	51
2.3. The second and third sets of the <i>Law Lectures</i>	69
Chapter 3: The legal doctrine of popular sovereignty	73
1. Relation of Cicero's thought to popular sovereignty	75
2. Wilson's doctrine of popular sovereignty	81
2.1. Consent as the first principle of law	85
2.2. Wilson's history of popular sovereignty	89
3. Wilson's slant on Cicero	105
Chapter 4: The good citizen as the foundation of the state	115
1. Cicero's conception of the good citizen in de Officiis	115
1.1. Context of <i>de Officiis</i>	116
1.2. Purpose of <i>de Officiis</i>	119
1.3. Structure and philosophical approach	124
1.4. Examination of the good citizen	129
1.4.1. The concept of <i>officia</i>	130
1.4.2. The spheres of <i>officia</i>	134
1.4.3. Irresolvable tension	147
2. Wilson's conception of the good citizen	156
3. Wilson's slant on Cicero	162
Chapter 5: Justified disobedience to written law	173
1. Cicero and resistance	174
2. Wilson and resistance	177
3. The stability of tradition and customary law	185
Conclusion	192
Appendix A: 1692 text of de Republica	195
Appendix B: Contents of the 1692 edition	207
Bibliography	210

Abbreviations

Names of ancient authors and works are abbreviated following the usage of the *Oxford Classical Dictionary*.

All translations, unless otherwise noted, are my own.

Introduction

The central premise of constitutionalism is to promote a rule of law rather than anarchy or despotism; thus, it seeks to maintain the balance between right and power that provides stability in a world of shifting ideologies and political unrest. In this way, the fundamental topics of constitutionalism, such as the effects of different forms of government, the balance between strong laws and institutions and the liberty of the people, and the relation between ideologies, custom, and written law, directly engage with the complex problems we currently face. Present troubles, such as unstable governments and the violation of law by rogue actors, pose one of the greatest dangers to society and demonstrate the importance of political philosophies. As the United States fails in the attempt to export democratic ideals and confronts the question of whether it is in fact possible to rebuild or implement democracy in middle-eastern nations, the necessity of considering the principles of constitutional government becomes more evident.

In this context, the rapid decline in the study of the classics over the past century appears insignificant and unconnected to current international affairs. Not long ago, the belief that the classics served primarily in providing practical instruction in political and domestic life aided their study and supplied an unchallenged argument for their relevance.² Nevertheless, while we no longer read the ancient texts as a simple answer to modern day inquiries, they remain of primary importance in evaluating the implications of past political theories and understanding how they continue to affect the present.³

Therefore, in this thesis, I offer a focused examination of how two statesmen and political theorists addressed the essential questions of popular sovereignty and civic virtue at times when the fate of their own societies hung in the balance. The texts of Cicero at the end of the Roman Republic and the legal lectures of James Wilson at the founding of the United States provide a glimpse into two key moments in the history of political thought.

1

¹ McIlwain (1958)21-22, 136-137; cf. Pangle (1988) 7.

² Winterer (2002) 16-20, 133, 138 on the ideological shift in the study of classicism.

³ Sirico (2009) 392-393.

In the construction of his own legal doctrines, Wilson looked to the authority of the classical texts and particularly to Cicero to justify his theories. In addressing the direct connection between these two authors, I hope to demonstrate that in this narrow topic, as in the larger field of political thought, it is only by understanding where we have come from that we can make sense of where we currently stand.

1. Reception studies and the American founding

Despite disagreement over the precise nature of the classical influence in early American thought and questions regarding the direct employment of texts, the obtaining of quotations from intermediary sources, and the degree of classical knowledge this use represents, previous scholarship has established the prominent place of classical literature in the philosophy and discourse of the American Founding. As a result of an education centred on the Greek and Roman texts and a culture that relied on the authority of the ancients in the fashioning of governmental structures and political ideals, the Founding Fathers shared a similar intellectual experience. This universal language of the classics became an inseparable part of their writings and debates.

In understanding the founders' use of the classical texts, two important facts must be noted. First, it is significant to note that the reception of the classics in the American colonies was not wholly unique. Despite the individual viewpoints and circumstances governing the founders' readings of the classics, they were drawing on a long-standing tradition of political thought that utilised the classical texts. In particular, the English and Scottish authors whose works were widely-read in the colonies not only received a similar education in the classical texts and languages but frequently cited the classics, examined and praised the institutions of the Roman Republic as a model of government, and looked to classical heroes as examples of political success and civic virtue.

⁴ Richard (2008) and Malamud (2009) represent two of the more recent studies supporting this position.

⁵ See Millar (2002), especially chapters three and four, on the influence of the Roman Republic from the political thought of the Middle Ages into Seventeenth-Century England.

Ayres (1997) 2-4, 12-13, 47, 51, 55-60; cf. Sher (2006) 503-504 on the influence of the Scottish Enlightenment authors in early America.

The second factor of importance is the reality of other interrelated threads forming the fabric of American political thought. The classics were not the only sources used by the founders. The period of the American Revolution was characterised by a number of diverse and even competing philosophies that became integrated into one overarching tradition.⁷

Within this broad sphere of scholarship, this thesis analyses the ways in which one prominent leader in the American founding interacted with the writings of Cicero in a way that shaped his identity and political philosophy. Originally trained as a student in the classics and intended for the ministry, Wilson became one of the foremost lawyers in the American colonies and an active statesman during the formation of the new republic, signing the Declaration of Independence, assisting James Madison in writing the Constitution, and playing a prominent role in the Federal Convention. Later, he would become the first professor of law at the University of Pennsylvania and a justice on the first Supreme Court. In light of Wilson's career as a statesman and politician, it is not surprising that Cicero stands as a central figure in Wilson's life and thought. Modern scholars draw attention to the union of philosophy and politics in Cicero's life, and for Wilson this association held personal relevance. Despite his strong propensity for scholarship, he was not content to confine himself to academics and sought a broader field in which to exercise his talents. Making a conscious comparison between himself and Cicero, Wilson looked to this ancient Roman as an example of one who devoted himself to the state, who successfully combined the duties of both an active and contemplative life, and whose political theories provided a practical source of guidance.

A problem often encountered in classical reception studies of the American founding is that these studies often generalise terms and do not clearly differentiate between the individual founders or between the precise classical texts they studied. Despite his praise of Carl Richard's *The Founders and the Classics*, James McLachlan makes the justified criticism that Richard fails to adequately define the "founders" or fix his argument within a specified historical context.¹⁰ This same tendency occurs not

-

⁷ For a helpful summary, see Rossiter (1963) 64-75 on the chapter "The Sources of Political Thought". Cf. Agresto, (1977) 481.

⁸ Powell, J. G. F. (1995) 2; cf. Lintott (2008) 423-424.

⁹ McCloskey (1967) 9.

¹⁰ McLachlan (1995) 201.

American political theory, but also appears among those who argue that the classics were primarily a specious show of classical knowledge. In his work *The Ideological Origins of the American Revolution*, for instance, Bernard Bailyn provides examples of founders who drew diversely from the political and literary traditions preceding them; nevertheless, he also makes some sweeping assumptions about the "founders" as a whole. Some generalisations must be made in these types of studies, particularly since many of the founders were united by a similar ideology and a comparative education in the classics. Nonetheless, among the individual founders there was a significant variation in their degree of classical knowledge, their approach to the texts, and their opinions regarding the various classical authors and their works. Thomas Jefferson's declared affinity for the tenets of Epicureanism and John Adams's typification of the virtues of the Stoic sage are two such examples. ¹¹ In this thesis, therefore, I aim to focus on Wilson's unique relation to the Ciceronian texts.

At the same time, it is necessary to briefly contextualise Wilson's place among his contemporaries as well as to note the universal regard that marked the founders' opinion of Cicero. During the American Revolution and the framing of the Constitution, the founders' conception of ancient Rome served as the supreme model of a republic that ensured both liberty and security, and they extolled her citizens as examples of patriotic devotion, virtue, and industry. Viewing themselves and their place in history in light of these classical exemplars, the founders saw their struggle for freedom and their construction of a new republic as an opportunity to match the deeds of their ancient counterparts and even surpass them in forming a more lasting and prosperous state. ¹³

For a group of men who had a great respect for the classical authors, several aspects of Cicero's life held special appeal. The republicanism of the American colonies adopted Cicero's emphasis on virtue, higher law, and devotion to the state and the common good, and employed these principles in the development of theories of independence and resistance.¹⁴ Educated men such as Wilson made specific use of

-

¹¹ MacKendrick (1977) 101-102.

¹² Reinhold (1984) 101; cf. Richard (2008) 97; Malamud (2009) 12.

¹³ Richard (2008) 128; Malamud (2009) 3. Cf. Ayres (1997) 14 on a similar viewpoint in Great Britain, which admired the deeds and institutions of Greece and Rome, but also aimed at surpassing them.

¹⁴ Skinner (1978) 1:54-55; Wood, G. S. (1969) 100-103; Nicgorski (1984) 564.

Cicero's texts and political philosophy; in particular the glorified image of Cicero as a patriot who sacrificed himself in an attempt to preserve the liberty of the republic against tyranny captured the American imagination. In a letter to Adams, for instance, Jefferson describes Cicero's letters as the "purest effusions of an exalted patriot". Other classical heroes provided similar examples of patriotism, such as Cincinnatus, who sought the good of his country rather than personal gain or private ambition. At Valley Forge, Washington ordered a performance of Joseph Addison's *Cato*, as a source of inspiration for the weary troops, while Patrick Henry and Nathan Hale also quoted from the play in their speeches. Nonetheless, Cicero occupied the first position in the American consciousness.

Cicero's years as an advocate and his texts on oratory provided practical examples for young attorneys, and his philosophical writings provided a theoretical justification for the separation from Great Britain. In addition, his political career and consulship marked him as a great statesman. In exalting Cicero as a model of sacrificial patriotism, the colonials considered Caesar and Antony as archenemies of Cicero and the Republic, which they viewed as representing the principles of personal and political liberty. 19 Although based on a biased perspective of the events of Cicero's life, the colonial mindset regarded Cicero's suppression of the Catilinarian conspiracy, his eventual condemnation of Caesar's tyranny, and his final conflict with Antony as emblematic of their own struggle against Great Britain. The example Antonius introduces in de Oratore 2.31.134 of Opimius killing Gracchus in defiance of statute but by the order of the Senate and to preserve the state, not only holds relevance for Cicero's own complaint against Clodius for engineering his exile, but also prompts the same question the American colonists believed themselves to be considering: whether one can be justified in protecting the state even if it entails acting against the laws. In a similar manner, they couched their decision to separate from Great Britain in terms of law and justice, arguing that they upheld the tradition of liberty against those who threatened it.

¹⁵ Cappon (1959) 549.

¹⁶ Richard (2008) 125-126.

¹⁷ Malamud (2009) 9-10; Richard (2008) 151.

¹⁸ Winterer (2002) 25.

¹⁹ Richard (2008) 156. Cf. Malamud (2009) 17-18 on a helpful comparison between the American view of Caesar and the more equivocal position he held in European history.

Wilson's use of this reasoning mirrors Cicero's own attempt to employ history and legal philosophy as a justification of his political courses of action. Like the other founders, Wilson accepted Cicero as an authority and his writings as a source of practical instruction, although at times he critiqued Cicero's theory and position. While Wilson's approach to the classics is similar to the analysis offered by other founders, however, two key points should be made regarding his unique relation to his contemporaries.

First, even among the classically educated of the founders, Wilson's high degree of learning and scholarship set him apart. The significant part he played in the debates at the Constitutional Convention attest to his knowledge, oratorical powers, and the convincing force of his arguments.²⁰ At that time, as well as in later years, many would consider him the foremost of the founders in the intellectual powers he brought to bear on the legal and theoretical aspects of the new constitution.²¹

The second main way Wilson stands out as unique among the founders is the difficulty in wholly aligning him with any single political position. Despite his *Considerations on the Nature and Extent of the Legislative Authority of the British Parliament*, one of the earliest statements denying the legislative authority of Parliament over the colonies, he was accused by many of opposing the American cause because of his initial reluctance to sign the Declaration of Independence. In reality, this hesitation was founded not only upon his unwillingness to exceed the powers entrusted to him as a delegate of the Pennsylvania assembly, but also upon his fear that anarchy would result if independence was declared before another stable form of government was instituted to take its place.²²

Wilson's position during the adoption of the Constitution also provoked criticism from those on both sides of the political line. His affinity with conservatives in Pennsylvania led many to accuse him of being an aristocrat, while his firm stance in favour of the Constitution caused him to differ from the Anti-Federalists.²³ At the same time, unlike many of the other founders and even more so than Jefferson, he retained an

6

²⁰ Alexander (1906) 3.

²¹ Tansill (2005) 101 on William Pierce's praise of Wilson. Cf. Obering (1938) 8; cf. Alexander (1906) 8, 10 on the high commendation Wilson received from James Bryce, author of the *American Commonwealth*, and from John Marshall Harlan, former senior Justice of the United States Supreme

Court, who also affirmed the principal intellectual place Wilson held among the founders.

²² Seed (1978) 11-14; Smith (1956) 83, 89.

²³ Bennett (1928) 49; Seed (1978) 127.

unwavering faith in the people and viewed them as the practical foundation of every form of government.²⁴ In the debates at the Constitutional Convention, he consistently endorsed a more popular control of government than that advocated by his contemporaries. Throughout his career, Wilson thus joined a wholehearted belief in the people with a desire for a strong consolidated government.

2. Method and texts

Delivered after the passing of the Constitution in 1787, Wilson's *Law Lectures*, although frequently forgotten in studies of the American founding, represent the reflections on constitutional theory as imparted by one whose historical knowledge and legal understanding was unparalleled among his contemporaries. Furthermore, similar to Cicero's purpose in *de Officiis*, they epitomize Wilson's desire to record and preserve the legacy he imparted to the United States. By passing on to later generations of American leaders a systematic account of the legal philosophy upholding the Constitution, he also aimed at inspiring them to uphold the principles on which he believed the continuance, success, and prosperity of the new nation depended.

A brief summary of the lectures assists in establishing how Wilson's use of Cicero fits within the context of his work as a whole. The legal lectures were published in 1804 by Bird Wilson, six years after his father's death in 1798. Although Wilson had intended them for publication, his attention was interrupted by the task of codifying the laws of Pennsylvania, and he never finished editing the lectures. When acting as editor, the younger Wilson separated them into sections and chapters but retained the original unpolished lectures without removing any repetitions or altering the didactic form of address. ²⁶ In part, the unrevised form of the lectures accounts for the minor errors that occur in Wilson's citations and may also be the reason why his works have not reached

²⁴ Alexander (1906) 2-4; Bennett (1928) 47. Konkle (c.1900) 158-159 on the distinction between Wilson's and John Adam's views of the people.

²⁵ Smith (1956) 341. This view of Wilson's jurisprudence and its continuing relevance was affirmed by Simon Baldwin, former professor of law at Yale University and president of the American Bar Association, who said that Wilson was "the real founder of what is distinctive in our American jurisprudence" [Alexander (1906) 10].

Wilson, B. (1804) iii-iv, xiv. In my system of footnoting, I have used (Wilson, B.) when referring to Bird Wilson, reserving (Wilson) for the works of James Wilson.

a wider audience. The artificial chapters Bird Wilson imposed lend organisation and continuity; however, the structure of the work would be apparent even without the titled sections and it is clear that Wilson himself followed this plan of progression throughout the lectures. This assumption is supported by Wilson's statements in his preliminary address giving the plan of his lectures, when he outlines the topics and direction of the course.²⁷

Wilson prepared three courses of lectures in 1790, after he was appointed the first professor of law in the College of Philadelphia. During the winter of 1790-1791, Wilson gave the first set of lessons. In the introductory lecture, Wilson explained the purpose of the course, emphasised the essential role a legal education holds in a democracy, and provided a brief overview of what he considered the fundamental principles of law and government. Significantly, in a manner similar to Cicero in *de Legibus*, Wilson purposely began not by examining specific legal codes or even the United States Constitution, but rather by focusing on the theoretical basis of law. In his opinion, although knowledge of the intricate details of law are highly useful for any attorney, legislator, or citizen, the true and necessary study of law involves first and foremost a comprehension of the philosophy of law itself.²⁸

Wilson devoted the whole first set of lessons, therefore, to expounding these principles. After the first introductory chapter, he examined the essence of law, different types of law, and the doctrine of sovereignty. This chapter, entitled 'Of the General Principles of Law and Obligation,' established the foundation of Wilson's legal theory and served as the starting point for the rest of the work. Chapters III-V then addressed the categories of the law of nature, the law of nations, and municipal law, while chapters VI-IX dealt with humans as individuals, as members of society, as members of a confederation, and as members of a universal commonwealth. The final four chapters study more disparate issues in a slightly less ordered fashion; here, Wilson looked at the nature of government, the relation between the British constitution and that of the United States, and the common law; finally, he concluded the course with presenting an elaborate theory of evidence.

The second two sets of lectures were written for the following winter session from 1791-1792; however, the course was interrupted in April of 1792 when the

8

²⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:45-50.

²⁸ *Ibid.* 1:14-15, 43-44.

College of Philadelphia and the University of Pennsylvania were joined. Although Wilson was at once given a professorship of law, the session was not completed, and shortly afterward he turned instead to revising the laws of his state.²⁹

The second set marks a clear division with Wilson's earlier set of lectures. Having completed his study on the nature of law, Wilson commenced the new term with an evaluation of the specific statutes and governmental forms created by the constitutions of Pennsylvania and the United States. Notably, Wilson did not hesitate to critique the recent federal constitution, and in several important particulars he commended the state of Pennsylvania as according more fully with the principles of republican freedom. Chapters I-III dealt with the legislative, executive, and judicial departments. In chapter IV, Wilson discussed the proper role of the courts, and then went on in chapters V-IX to address different aspects of the courts and the individuals associated with them: judges, juries, sheriffs and coroners, counsellors and attorneys, and constables. He then ended with three respective chapters on corporations, citizens and aliens, and the natural rights of the individual.

Compared to the other two sections, the third set of lectures is disproportionately small and is concerned solely with crimes and punishments. Since it comes last and Wilson was disrupted by being summoned to his other duties, it is likely that he never delivered this set of lectures. Nonetheless, it adds an essential final element to the lectures. In these lectures, Wilson addressed the nature of crimes, the purpose and appropriateness of punishments, and ways law can be used to prevent and punish crimes. As a whole, in studying the infringement of rights rather than their positive aspect, the third section sheds light on many of the statements Wilson made in earlier sections and enables readers to perceive what Wilson considered the practical application of the common law.

Following the trend in Wilson's lectures, my analysis in this thesis also focuses primarily on *de Officiis*, together with an emphasis on *de Republica* and *de Legibus*. The significance of these texts lies not only in Wilson's frequent citation of them, but also in their relation to Cicero's own life. Composed within the period that

²⁹ Wilson, B. (1804) iii-iv.

³⁰ Wilson (1804) 2:144, 191-192 on the distinctions Wilson draws between the Pennsylvania Constitution and the United States Constitution in their provisions for the election of senators and in the ability they afford the president to appoint officers.

encompassed Caesar's assumption of power and eventual demise, his own exile and return, and his final efforts to uphold the Republic against the machinations of Antony, these works reflect Cicero's consideration of the questions of civic virtue, resistance to written law, and the best form of government at a time when his perspective was profoundly shaped by the course of events.

In approaching the Ciceronian texts, I have chosen to use the texts as extant at the time Wilson was reading them. In order to gain a greater understanding of Wilson's own interpretations and translations, therefore, even in my own examination of Cicero's theory and position, I have used the 1692 edition of Cicero's works, edited by Gruter, Wilhelm, and Gronovius, and the main copy available in the library at the University of St. Andrews when Wilson was a student. When divergences occur with current editions, however, I have noted them, a method which also aids in distinguishing between the times when Wilson incorrectly cited the Ciceronian texts and when he was merely following the old editions. The one exception to this rule is de Republica, for which I have employed the Teubner edition of 1992 since the main portion of its extant text comes from Angelo Mai's discovery of the script in 1819 under a manuscript containing Augustine's commentary on the Psalms. 31 Consequently, Appendix A contains the text and fragments of de Republica extant at the time of Wilson's lectures. In Appendix B, I have listed the different works available in the eleven volume set of Cicero's texts. Since this thesis aims at providing a comprehensive picture of Ciceronian reception in Wilson's writings, the antiquated spelling and punctuation of both Wilson's own quotations and his translations of Cicero have been left intact.

In order to establish that Cicero's works not only formed a significant portion of the writings Wilson referenced in his lectures, but also that they helped to shape Wilson's political theory and interpretation of law, it is necessary to take a comprehensive view of how Wilson slants the Ciceronian texts to fit within his own political discourse. As Stanley Idzerda recognises in his review of *Classical Traditions in Early America*, ³² to seriously study the effect of the classics in the ideology of the Founding Fathers, one cannot merely accumulate and compile data of the classical references in their writings but must also be able to evaluate their perspectives in

³¹ For the history of the text, see Zetzel (1998) 33-34. Cf. Ziegler (1992) v.

This work, edited by John Eadie and published in 1976, contains chapters by noted authors like John Eadie, Meyer Reinhold, and J.G.A. Pocock among others.

comparison with a careful analysis of the classical traditions, viewpoints, and texts.³³ In the introduction to the book itself, John Eadie levels a basic criticism against scholars like Richard Gummere whose method of measuring the affect of the classical tradition is by "agglutinative procedure".³⁴ Nevertheless, as scholars acknowledge, this type of documentation is still a vital part of identifying classical lines of thought in early American writings. Thus far, research on Wilson's works has failed to accomplish adequately either the task of noting the classical quotations or of placing them within the context of his legal theory. For instance, although in the most recent study on Wilson, Mark David Hall provides a penetrating and detailed account of Wilson's political philosophy, he neglects to mention the fundamental role of the Ciceronian texts in Wilson's writings. In accounting for the influence of classical republicanism in Wilson's works, Hall makes generalisations about the classical tradition of thought, but does not mention the classical texts and authors that played a role in the development of Wilson's legal theory.³⁵

Therefore, this thesis has a two part objective: first, to establish the evidential basis for Wilson's knowledge of the Ciceronian texts and his direct engagement with them, and second, to compare his approach with that of Cicero by examining several fundamental ways in which Wilson employed the texts in order to support his own philosophy. Undoubtedly, Wilson's thought must be taken as a whole. The influence of many previous thinkers is evident in his work and it is impossible neatly to compartmentalise each contributing factor. Nonetheless, Wilson's direct involvement with Cicero is still evident throughout his writings, even as he reads the texts through the filter of his predecessors and interprets them as relevant supports for his personal views. Chapters one and two present the factual proof necessary for my first objective, with chapter one demonstrating that the classical languages and texts were an essential part of Wilson's education and teaching, and chapter two analysing Wilson's use and translations of Cicero in his *Law Lectures*.

After laying this foundation, the second objective of placing Wilson's use of the texts within the broader context of Cicero's work can be addressed. Scholars have rightly pointed to popular sovereignty as the essential feature characterising Wilson's

³³ Idzerda (1978) 582.

³⁴ Eadie (1976) x.

³⁵ Hall (1997) 186-192.

political thought,³⁶ and civic virtue was the foundation on which it rested. In the formulation of both these doctrines, Wilson attempted with greater and lesser success to derive authority from Cicero's works, claiming that they essentially aligned with his own perspective. Consequently, chapters three and four respectively investigate the relation of Cicero's thought to popular sovereignty and his conception of the good citizen, in conjunction with an examination of Wilson's position on both these topics and of his slant on the Ciceronian texts. Building upon this analysis, chapter five explores the issue of resistance to written law, specifically looking at how their individual interpretations of the concepts of civic virtue and popular sovereignty allowed both Cicero and Wilson to construct a justification of civil disobedience that supported their decisions of public policy. Ultimately, as these final chapters demonstrate, despite his divergences from Cicero's own viewpoint, Wilson's readings of Cicero formed an essential and determinative part of his political thought.

-

³⁶ Konkle (c.1900) 421. Cf. Manin (1995) 154; Seed (1978) 7-9.

Chapter 1: Wilson and the classical tradition

His mind, while he spoke, was one blaze of light. Not a word ever fell from his lips out of time, or out of place, nor could a word be taken from or added to his speeches without injuring them.

Benjamin Rush's description of James Wilson, Autobiography

There has been a vast array of scholarship already undertaken on the general reception of the classics in the American founding. Since Richard Gummere's groundbreaking effort beginning in the early 20th century to trace the classical lines of influence in early American thought, both classicists and historians have tried to pinpoint the diverse components that contributed to the American tradition and have argued for conflicting views. The many classical quotations and their apparent significance throughout the founding era have been alternatively dismissed as mere "window dressing" or highlighted as having exerted a "powerful and lasting effect on western culture". The debate has been particularly intense in regard to the impact of the classical texts and whether they were mediated directly or indirectly through the English Whig political writings. At the same time, scholars have sought to draw attention to the historical awareness imparted by the classical texts and the ways in which early American writers exploited their potent symbolism. What is not questioned, however, is the need to explore further the classical backgrounds of prominent Americans and the various and complicated functions of the classics in the founding of the United States.

While later chapters study Wilson's precise uses of the Ciceronian texts and their role in his political thought and writings, it is first necessary to demonstrate that Wilson possessed an ample knowledge of Cicero's works and had direct access to the texts he employs in his lectures, not citing them merely through an intermediary source. Although it is generally accepted that the classics formed a vital part of the founders' education, Wilson's classical background and training have not been the subject of scrutiny. Through the years, many scholars have asserted that the origins of Wilson's thought can be traced to such thinkers as Aristotle, Thomas Aquinas, Thomas Reid, and

1

¹ Bailyn (1967) 24; Wood, G. S. (2003) 88.

² Pocock (1976) 256, 260.

³ Reinhold (1984) 19-20; Reinhold (1976) 35; Brooks (2009) xxxiii; cf. Reinhold (1976) 8-48 on a general history of scholarship in this area. The nature of the classical tradition in America, although always acknowledged, has been strongly contested, and while I cannot attempt to bring resolution to the issue, I agree with Richard that many scholars, in emphasising the founders' interaction with the Whig tradition, have failed to sufficiently address the classical reading of the founders [Richard (1994) 5].

⁴ Richard (1994) 12-38; Winterer (2002) 10-15.

other natural law philosophers.⁵ Singularly, however, none of these studies have discussed Wilson's connection with Cicero or his reliance on Cicero's texts. This chapter, therefore, establishes that the classics and particularly the Ciceronian texts were fundamental in Wilson's education, and it serves as an essential support to the claim of the following chapter that the texts played a direct role in Wilson's writing and political thought.

1. Early education and teaching

While aspects of Wilson's precise involvement with the classics are open to dispute, it is undeniable that his knowledge of classical texts in general and of Cicero's works in particular goes far beyond a mere acquaintance with their topics and content. Wilson was born in 1742 on a farm near St. Andrews, Scotland. Even during his years at a classical grammar school near the small Scottish town of Cupar, Wilson is said to have shown "proof of a fine genius a prompt capacity for learning and a steady application". This description of his talents and study habits is confirmed by the fact that Wilson received two bursaries during his time at the University of St. Andrews, one a general Foundation bursar in 1757 and the second a Table bursar from St. Mary's College in 1762.

Although he originally entered the University of St. Andrews as a student of the United College in 1757 and took the usual classes required during the four years of a degree course, in 1761 Wilson enrolled as a student of Divinity in St. Mary's College

⁵ None of the main studies on Wilson's thought address his reliance on Cicero. Despite Wilson's dependence on Ciceronian texts throughout his development of natural law theory, O'Donnell (1937) fails to mention their prominence in her study of Wilson's philosophy of natural law. Delahanty (1969) seeks to place Wilson squarely within the Aristotelian tradition of thought. Obering (1938) follows a similar approach and contends that Wilson's legal philosophy was heavily based on the thought of Thomas Aquinas and also influenced by such natural law theorists as Richard Hooker. In direct contrast, Powell maintains that the attempt to place Wilson in the Aristotelian and Thomistic tradition is "overly optimistic" and argues instead that the philosophical foundation for the thought of James Wilson should ultimately be traced to Thomas Reid and other Scottish philosophers from the school of moral sense [Powell, F. D. (1951) 364-365]. In his discussion of Wilson's conception of natural law and rights, Pascal argues that Wilson derived his theories from the inspiration of Francis Hutcheson's *A System of Moral Philosophy* (1755) [Pascal (1991) 61-91]. While Pascal is clearly correct in identifying the similarities between these two writers, his analysis of Wilson's thought also overlooks the importance of the classical tradition.

⁶ Annan (1805).

⁷ Minutes (1736-1903); Minutes (1530-1962).

and seemed likely to fulfil his parents' long-held intention for their eldest son to enter the church.⁸ Upon his father's death, however, Wilson left St. Andrews to serve as a private tutor in a "gentleman's house" and never returned to the study of divinity.⁹ In contrast, his preoccupation with classical education and the classics themselves continued.

The *Library Receipt Book of Professors and Students* recording the books Wilson borrowed from the university library from the period 1757-1759 clearly attests to his preference for the classics. Indeed, despite his status as a divinity student, he checked out only one theological work.¹⁰ Other works Wilson checked out include various essays, a biography, and fictional works.¹¹ However, the majority of the books Wilson borrowed from the library, even during his years at St. Mary's College, were either Greek and Latin texts or historical works on classical antiquity.¹²

Although the *Library Receipt Book* demonstrates that Wilson centred his reading around classical texts during his university education, there is no evidence that he actually checked out any of Cicero's works. This does not prove, however, that he did not read them. In fact, the library catalogues from the years Wilson attended the university show that the Ciceronian texts formed an important subset of the classical works available at that time. The holdings not only include biographies on Cicero, but also every extant Ciceronian text of the time, available in a number of different editions.¹³

The course of study Wilson would have followed also confirms his reading of Cicero and his study of the classical languages. Even as late as 1845, those who received bursaries from the United College or who sought a degree in the Arts were required to pursue the traditional course of study that centred exclusively upon Latin and Greek for the first session and then moved on to Latin, Greek, Logic and

⁸ Smart (2004) 953.

⁹ Annan (1805).

¹⁰ This was the *Sermons* by John Tillotson, an Archbishop of Canterbury and an influential writer who stressed the practical side of Presbyterianism rather than its theological aspect.

Swift's works, the *Life of the Earl of Crawford*, and a volume of plays were among these books.

¹² Library Receipt Book (1752-1759) 143, 198. Strikingly, the list of books Wilson checked out is disproportionately small compared to the lists of other students from these years. It is unlikely, however, that these are the only works he read, especially since the bursaries he received bear witness to the careful attention he paid his studies.

¹³ A Catalogue of Books (1744) 1, 7, 15, 18, 21, 28, 36; Reports (1738-1788) 10, 15, 38; A Catalogue of the Books (1734-1763) 2, 46, 48, 52, 87, 109, 112, 114, 129, 146. The disparate page numbers occur because the handwritten catalogues are not organised according to author or category.

Mathematics.¹⁴ Cicero's works formed a key component of the curriculum at the University of St. Andrews, as the reports of professors in later years attest. Required classes of Latin and Greek, the use of Cicero's works, and exercises like the translation of English passages into Latin, all helped form the central part of the students' course of study.¹⁵ For instance, in his report to the university commissioners, Dr. John Hunter stated that texts from Horace, Virgil's *Georgics* and *Aeneid*, Juvenal's *Satires*, Livy's *History*, and Cicero's orations formed the curriculum of his Latin classes, while Dr. Thomas Gillespie said that his students "were in the habit of giving in Exercises in Latin prose and Latin verse" and "translations of English passages into Latin prose".¹⁶

The Ciceronian works in the University of St. Andrews Library also reveal that Wilson had access to essentially the same corpus of Ciceronian texts as is currently in print. One main edition of Cicero's complete works available in the library at that time was the eleven volume set published in 1692 under the complete title *Marci Tullii Ciceronis Opera Quae Extant Omnia ex MSS, Codicibus emendata, Studio atque industria Jani Gulielmii et Jani Gruteri, additiis eorum notis integris: nunc denuo recognita ab Jacobo Gronovio.* As the library catalogues from 1738-1788 and 1826 attest, the precise edition currently in the special collections library was also present during Wilson's period of study and is not one of the rare editions of Cicero donated to the library after Wilson's departure. This edition contains essentially the same Ciceronian corpus as currently in print, with *de Republica* as the one main discrepancy. Aside from some minor changes, however, the fragments of book VI, however, as well as the entire *Somnium Scipionis*, are the same as the text as it is extant today, albeit with a different system of numbering than that used in current editions of the text. Undoubtedly, the absence of *de Republica* as now extant represents a critical

¹⁴ Report of the St. Andrews University Commissioners (1845) viii-ix.

¹⁵ Evidence Oral and Documentary (1837) 38-42 on the report of Dr. J. Hunter, Professor of Humanity in the United College; 50-56 on the report of Dr. T. Gillespie, Professor of Humanity in the United College; 56-57 on the report of Professor A. Alexander, Professor of Greek in the United College; 144-149 on the report of Professor T. Duncan, Professor of Mathematics in the United College; 407 on the Provisional Resolutions of the Commissions including mention of the Latin and Greek curriculum.

¹⁶ Ibid. 39, 52.

¹⁷ Reports (1738-1788) 38 and Catalogus (1826) 120. Catalogus lists the edition as printed in 1792; however, this is a misprint, as evidenced by the pressmark L. 7. 18., which references the 1692 edition. Reports correctly lists the date as 1692, as does the Author Catalogue (c.1980).

¹⁸ See Appendix A.

The Teubner edition not only has the modern system of numbering, but also includes the older system which counts the *Somnium Scipionis* as an individual work.

gap in Wilson's ability to analyse Cicero's political thought. Although Wilson had the fragments from 1.25.39 on a commonwealth as a "thing of the people", from 2.42.69 and 2.44.70 on the necessary role of justice in a state, and from 2.5.1.1-2 on the importance of custom, ²⁰ the broader context of these quotations would have proved useful in the construction of his arguments and his interpretation of Cicero's work, particularly those passages where Cicero examines the simple and mixed forms of government (1.26.41-1.45.69) and the progression of the Roman state (2.1.1-2.39.66). Significantly, Wilson still attempts to apply the fragments of *de Republica* to his discussion on a mixed form of government, saying that Cicero "*seems* to have indulged a fond speculative opinion, that a government formed of the three kinds, properly blended and tempered, would, of all, be the best constituted". ²¹ From his careful effort to modify the force of Cicero's opinion, it is plain that Wilson recognises the lack of context and the limitations he faces when quoting from this text.

Later, as a teacher of Latin at the College of Philadelphia, Wilson would still have had access to similar editions, if not the same ones. Even after the Revolution, the colonists' editions of the classics were almost exclusively limited to British and European imports. Additionally, the accessibility of Cicero's texts also lends support to the case that Wilson was more familiar with the Ciceronian texts than even his specific quotations and references demonstrate. This is further confirmed by times when Wilson quotes from different Ciceronian works than he used in the law lectures, showing a greater knowledge of Cicero than he reveals in those works alone. For instance, in his essay on the *History of Property*, Wilson provides two appropriate and direct quotations from *de Finibus Bonorum et Malorum* 3.20.67 and *pro Sexto Roscio Amerino* 18.50-51: two sources he does not mention by name in the course of his lectures.

²⁰ As the 1692 edition reveals, these fragments were obtained from August. *De civ. D.* 2.21 (see Appendix A, pp. 197 and 199). The fragment from Cic. *Rep.* 1.25.39, however, is included in book III, likely because *De civ. D.* 2.21 indicates that the quotation comes after Laelius's defense of justice, when Scipio renews his exposition on the definitions of a people and a commonwealth.

²¹ Wilson (1804) 1:416 (emphasis added).

²² Reinhold (1984) 29.

²³ Wilson (1804) 3:183, 190. Wilson includes the translated quotation from Cic. *Fin.* in his discussion of common possessions, that: "A publick theatre is common to all the citizens; but the seat which each occupies may, during the entertainment, be denominated his own". The Latin text, which Wilson does not provide reads: *Sed quem ad modum, theatrum cum commune sit, recte tamen dici potest eius esse eum locum quem quisque occuparit.* Wilson's use of the passage from Cic. *Rosc. Am.* includes both the Latin and the English translation: *Ab aratro arcessebantur, qui consules fierent...apud maiores nostros, summi*

During his work as a private tutor in Scotland, Wilson undoubtedly gained practical experience in teaching the classics which aided him in the position of tutor in the Latin department at the College of Pennsylvania soon after his emigration to the American colonies in 1766. While there, he attained the highest marks yet achieved in an examination on the classics, for which the trustees of the college awarded him an honorary Master of Arts degree, "in consideration of his merit and his having had a regular education in the universities of Scotland". However, Wilson shortly resigned from his position at the College in order to commence his legal studies under John Dickinson.²⁵

This affinity for Latin and for the studies of Rome rather than of Greece is a consistent feature throughout Wilson's education and teaching. For instance, despite his frequent quotations from Latin authors, Wilson only twice references Thucydides through the intermediary authors Samuel Pufendorf and Hugo Grotius. ²⁶ While this is symptomatic of the founders' general focus on Latin texts over Greek ones,²⁷ it is worth noting since Thucydides still formed an essential part of the reading matter of founders like John Adams and Thomas Jefferson. 28 Still, references and works from the Greek period figure in Wilson's lectures. In his introduction he praises the achievements and excellence of the Greek theories of government.²⁹ Later, in his discussion of juridical practices, he especially praises what he considers to be the key features of Solon's system, such as being tried by a jury of one's peers and submitting only to the laws endorsed by the community as a whole.³⁰ Consistently throughout his lectures, he

viri, clarissimique homines, qui omni tempore ad gubernacula reipublicae sedere debebant, tamen in agris quoque colendis aliquantum operae temporisque consumserint ("Our consuls were called from the plough. Those illustrious characters, who have been best qualified to manage the reins of government with dignity and success, dedicated a part of their time and of their labour to the cultivation of their landed estates"). In this quotation, the 1692 edition is consistent with the quotation as Wilson presents it; one alteration appears in the Teubner edition, which is the use of *consumpserint* for *consumserint*. Konkle (c.1900) 27.

²⁵ Bauer (1952) 44.

²⁶ Wilson (1804) 1:70, 366. In the first instance, Wilson cites the reference as coming from Thucyd. 5.105. The second quotation is taken from Thucyd. 1.85.2; for this reference in Grotius, which Wilson only cites by footnoting the author and page numbers, see Grotius (2005) 1123-1124.

Winterer (2002) 19; cf. Ayres (1997) 4 on a similar focus in English political thought.

²⁸ Cappon (1959) 291, 295.

²⁹ Wilson (1804) 1:4.

³⁰ Ibid. 2:317-318. On this point, Wilson references John Gillies's The History of Ancient Greece, Its Colonies and Conquests (London: 1786); however, while he cites this source in order to reference the continuing influence of Solon's laws in Europe, Wilson also would have been aware of other sources containing information on Solon's laws, such as Cic. Leg. 2.25.64-2.26.66, a work he cites elsewhere in his lectures.

affords Greece and especially Athens a significant place as the initiator of many of the Roman traditions of law and liberty.³¹ Nonetheless, in his discussions on law he places a still greater emphasis on Rome, particularly commending the period of the Republic as a time when the liberties of the people were most secure.³² Even during his university career at St. Andrews, this tendency to focus on Rome evinces itself. Out of a total of twelve books checked out from 1758-1759, a full half are volumes from Charles Rollin's *Roman History* and Nathaniel Hooke's *Roman History*, both published only decades before Wilson's time at St. Andrews. Other multi-volume works by Latin writers like Justinian, Suetonius, and Horace also appear on the complete list.³³ Significantly, the same sources he studied at university continued to shape his perspectives of the ancient world, appearing in the legal lectures he gave three decades later. Rollins is an obvious example, with Wilson employing his *Ancient History* and *Roman History* as authorities in support of his interpretations of the classical period.³⁴

During his legal study under John Dickinson, Wilson did not lay aside the classical texts. Dickinson himself was a noted scholar, not only in law, having spent four years of study in the Middle Temple of the English Inns of Court, but also in the classical languages and texts.³⁵ Wilson did not concur with all of Dickinson's views. For instance, Wilson later insisted in the law lectures that liberty continued even though diminished under the Roman Empire, while Dickinson believed Roman liberty was extinguished at the end of the Republic.³⁶ Nevertheless, Wilson clearly identified with Dickinson, whose later writings wove together both classical and legal ideas in a

³¹ *Ibid.* 2:10-14. In addition to Livy 3.31, 3.34, Wilson also references Nathaniel Bacon's *An Historical and Political Discourse of the Laws and Government of England* (1672) and John Pettingal's *An Inquiry into the Use and Practice of Juries* (1769), contrasting the different historical viewpoints of these two authors.

³² *Ibid.* 1:100.

Library Receipt Book (1752-1759) 143, 198. This edition of Suetonius consisted of XII Caesares or The Lives of the Twelve First Roman Emperors, containing the Latin and an English translation by John Clarke (1732). The two-volume edition of Horace's Works that Wilson checked out from the library consisted of the Odes, Epodes, Satires, Epistles, Carmen Saeculare, and Ars Poetica in the Latin with an English translation by David Watson (1760). I was unable to trace this precise edition of Justinian in the library catalogues; however, the Institutiones do appear in the catalogues from the years when Wilson was a student; Reports (1738-1788) 37; A Catalogue of Books (1744) 8.

Wilson (1804) 1:388, 2:477. Cf. Gribbin (1972) 611-622 on the popularity of Charles Rollin's historical works and their wide spread influence in the American colonies. Noticeably, however, Wilson's first contact with these works occurred before his emigration.

³⁵ Gummere (1963) 108; cf. McLaughlin (1932) 126; Wolf (1976) 79.

³⁶ Wilson (1804) 1:16; cf. 2:43. Cf. Richard (1994) 88 on Dickinson's position.

masterful justification of colonial liberties and earned him the title "Penman of the Revolution".³⁷

Many of the founders, in keeping with the tradition of British scholars, kept commonplace books that were essentially journals of their readings and which functioned as a means of categorising notes, recording their thoughts, and retaining important quotations.³⁸ In Wilson's commonplace book, which contains his handwritten legal definitions and notes from the legal works of prominent English scholars like William Bohun and Sir Edward Coke, Wilson departs from his usual small script documenting legal minutiae to inscribe the translation of Cicero's words from de Oratore 1.15.64-65 in large letters across the top of the page, "Orator: The man who deserves that awful name must be one who upon all occasions shall be able to deliver what he has to say, accurately, perspicuously, gracefully and readily with a certain dignity of action". ³⁹ The Latin text of this translation, which Wilson does not include, reads as follows: is orator erit, mea sententia, hoc tam gravi dignus nomine, qui, quaecumque res inciderit, quae sit dictione explicanda, prudenter, et composite, et ornate, et memoriter dicat, cum quadam etiam actionis dignitate. As is evident, Wilson is clearly abbreviating the quotation according to what he deems the sense of Cicero's words rather than providing a strict word-for-word translation. He goes on to add a selection of abbreviated quotations also cited as coming from de Oratore: "That part of the philosophy which regards the life and morals of mankind must be completely understood by an orator. No man unless he be a philosopher can be an orator". 40 The way in which Wilson sets Cicero's quotation apart from the rest of his notes reveals the significance he places on it. Clearly, as he later emphasises in his law lectures, Wilson accepted the definition of the orator given by Cicero and saw the study of law as comprehending more than mere legal knowledge, but also eloquence, philosophy, and a thorough understanding of basic principles and all that "appertains to justice". 41

³⁷ Gummere (1956) 81-88 on Dickinson's background and writings. Dickinson, however, unlike Wilson, never took his arguments as far as declaring himself in favour of revolution. Cf. Sanderson (1828) 275 on an early comparison between Wilson and Dickinson.

³⁸ Dacome (2004) 603-604 on the British practice of using commonplace books and their significance; cf. Richard (1994) 24-25.

³⁹ Wilson (1766) 29.

⁴⁰ *Ibid.* Wilson also adds several other quotations from *de Oratore* along the same lines that I have not included here.

⁴¹ *Ibid.* (1804) 2:414; cf. 1:42-44.

Thus, Cicero's works were important for Wilson not only in the construction of his legal and political theories but also in the realities of his speeches and practical exertions in the courts. In his merging of classical and legal texts, Wilson was following a long tradition. The Ciceronian texts had been studied for centuries by English schoolboys who later as prominent jurists would appeal to them in justification of their own common law theories. 42 One instance is Sir Edward Coke, whose *Institutes* of the Laws of England (1628-1644) and Reports of Divers Resolutions and Judgements of Cases in Law (1658) Wilson repeatedly quotes in his law lectures. 43 One cannot survey English case law without coming across references from Cicero and other classical authors, 44 and even Wilson once quotes de Republica 3.22.33 through the intermediary source of a case before the Court of King's Bench: non erit alia lex Romae, alia Athenis; alia nunc, alia posthac; sed et apud omnes gentes et omni tempore, una eademque lex obtinebit. 45 Juridical practice, therefore, as well as the general attitude of the time furthered this reading of classical texts as part of a legal education. As a young and ambitious lawyer in the American colonies, Wilson was well aware that he would need to be conversant not only with the cases and jurists of English common law, but also with the classical authors.⁴⁶

After his admission to the bar in 1767, Wilson rapidly achieved a prominent place in the Pennsylvanian courts, combining eloquence with legal knowledge and becoming one of the foremost and successful lawyers in Pennsylvania.⁴⁷ At the same time, Wilson continued to write on political topics and in 1769 finished his pamphlet *Considerations on the Nature and Extent of the Legislative Authority of the British Parliament*, which he withheld from publication until 1774. This effort of Wilson and of other American writers to frame the arguments of independence into a legal and

1

⁴² Boyer (2003) 14-17.

⁴³ Sheppard (2003) 557, 569, 576, 584, 873, 903, 1063 on several main examples of Coke's citations of Cicero.

⁴⁴ Hargrave (1791-1792) 25, 85 on citations from Cicero, Varro, and Tacitus in English law.

⁴⁵ Wilson (1804) 1:375. Wilson is citing here from a case from Sir James Burrow's *Reports of Cases Adjudged in the Court of King's Bench* (1766-1780); however, the quotation is incorrectly cited. The text in the 1692 edition reads: *nec erit alia lex Romae, alia Athenis, alia nunc, alia posthac, sed et omnes gentes et omni tempore una lex et sempiterna et immortalis continebit.* The Teubner edition coincides with this, apart from the use of *inmutabilis* in place of *immortalis*.

⁴⁶ Wood, G. S. (1993) 346.

⁴⁷ Konkle (c.1900) 72.

political doctrine⁴⁸, separated from mere passion and couched in the same concepts frequently used by their political opponents in Great Britain, received commendation from no less a personage than the eminent jurist, William Murray, Earl of Mansfield. While he did not concur with Wilson's political doctrine of representation and instead argued along the same lines as William Blackstone, Lord Mansfield acknowledged that this legal doctrine as expressed by "one of the most able American writers" left no possibility of balancing the authority of Parliament with that of the colonies.⁴⁹ Thus, both before and after the revolution, in his speeches and writings, and particularly in the main role he played in the Constitutional Convention and the framing of the United States Constitution, Wilson succeeded in justifying the theories of the revolution and the later institution of American government in a series of carefully defined political concepts.⁵⁰

His *Law Lectures* of 1790-92 provide the most comprehensive account of Wilson's classical training joined with his endeavour to express in a systematic political doctrine the ideology behind the newly formed government. His appointment as the first professor of law at the College of Philadelphia in 1790 was heralded by the Philadelphia Gazette, which commended both his "extensive law information" and "profound political knowledge", while his introductory lecture was attended by luminaries like George Washington, John Adams, Thomas Jefferson, and Alexander Hamilton. Since that time, scholars specialising in Wilson's writings have recommended his lectures as an indispensable source for understanding his constitutional philosophy and the place of the United States in the history of popular governments. Secondary of the United States in the history of popular governments.

Of greater importance for this thesis, however, are the ways in which Wilson employs the classics in the formation of his political doctrines. His proficiency in the classics is not only supported by the commendation he received at the College of

⁴⁸ See Jensen (2003) 256-276 on Thomas Jefferson's 'A Summary View of the Rights of British America', written in 1774. Although at this point both Jefferson and Wilson had not made the final and decisive step of arguing for separation from Great Britain, their arguments helped provide the theoretical basis for the signing of the Declaration of Independence on 4 July 1776.

⁴⁹ Konkle (c.1900) 106-7. Cf. Wright (1931) 84; Rossiter (1953) 340 on concurring views of Wilson's *Considerations* and its clear and proficient expression of legal principle.

Considerations and its clear and proficient expression of legal principle.

See Bailyn (1967) 219 on the ideological shift in 1769 from dealing with specific issues like taxation to the construction of an overarching political theory.

⁵¹ Konkle (c.1900) 627.

⁵² Andrews (1896) x; Seed (1978) 150; Konkle (c.1900) 642, 664.

Philadelphia but also appears to be recognised by his contemporaries. For instance, in a speech given in 1824 before the Bar of Philadelphia, Wilson Rawle specifically mentioned Wilson's training in the classics, while Dr. Benjamin Rush, another signatory of the Declaration of Independence, spoke of him as a "profound and accurate scholar". 53 William Pierce, in his Character Sketches of Delegates to the Federal Convention considered him "among the foremost in legal and political knowledge" and notes that "Government seems to have been his peculiar Study, all the political institutions of the World he knows in detail, and can trace the cause and effects of every revolution from the earliest stages of the Greecian commonwealth down to the present time."⁵⁴ Even in the wide divergence of opinions among modern scholars regarding the true depth of classical knowledge possessed by the founders, Wilson's reading and expertise in dealing with the classical texts and languages is almost invariably acknowledged.⁵⁵ In such a context, therefore, research on Wilson's use of classical quotations and their function in his writings is essential for gaining a full appreciation of his legal and political thought. Thus, having established that Wilson's background and education equipped him to deal both directly and accurately with the classical texts, it is now possible to specifically address the approach to the classics that Wilson takes in his lectures.

2. Use of classical texts in the Law Lectures

Two main issues of methodology should be considered concerning the attempt in this thesis to demonstrate that Wilson possessed first-hand knowledge of the Ciceronian texts and directly borrowed from them in his works. The first, and the easiest to address, regards his proficiency in Latin and Greek, since English translations of the ancient texts were widely available to the founders.⁵⁶ Even John Clarke's editions of the works of Justinian and Suetonius (1732) and David Watson's edition of Horace

⁵³ Alexander (1907) 105-106; Rush (1948) 150.

⁵⁴ Farrand (1966) 3:91-92.

⁵⁵ McCloskey (1967) 50-51; Reinhold (1984) 31, 102; Wolf (1976) 79; Richard (1994) 24, 65; Gummere (1963) 174; McLaughlin (1932) 84.

Winterer (2002) 38-40. Cf. Richard (1994) 203, 206, 220 on Thomas Paine's reading of translations of Latin texts and on Benjamin Franklin's use and publication of such translations.

(1760) that Wilson checked out at the University of St. Andrews provided English translations alongside the Latin text.⁵⁷ Nonetheless, as we have seen, a high level of proficiency in the classical languages was an everyday part of both the grammar school and university education of Wilson's time and expected of any student. Additionally, as the following chapter demonstrates, Wilson's own translations of Ciceronian passages further highlight his skill in dealing with the Latin language. Wilson's use of Greek is much less frequent. Although he occasionally uses Greek phrases and explains them,⁵⁸ his legal lectures do not contain extended passages in Greek, a striking contrast with his employment and engagement with the Latin texts. This feature is consistent with the tendency of his time to employ Latin quotations in writings more often than Greek ones.⁵⁹ Still, despite his obvious predilection for Latin and particularly for the Ciceronian texts, Wilson's knowledge of Greek texts and his appeals to Greek political forms also surface in his writings.

Clearly, Wilson's approach to such questions as sovereignty, citizenship, natural law, and the rights of the individual cannot be analysed without recognising the pervading influence of the classics. His background and education inevitably shaped his later constructions of legal theory, as the constant appearance of classical citations in his discussions on law illustrate. Some of the references are arguably the off-hand quotations of a scholar long immersed in classical texts or are employed as literary devices, directly affecting neither the flow nor substance of his arguments. Such, for instance, are the frequent Latin tags that Wilson appears to be citing from memory and does not attribute to any author. Also in this category are the quotations from the *Metamorphoses* 1.92-93 and 2.13-14, which Wilson does not footnote and only references as Ovid. In these cases, Wilson's approach to the classical authors is no different than his approach to later authors, whom he quotes in order to improve the literary quality of his work. For instance, quotations from Milton's *Paradise Lost*, Pope's *Essay on Man* and *An Essay on Criticism*, Shakespeare's *Richard II*, and

⁵⁷ Library Receipt Book (1752-1759) 143, 198. Cf. Winterer (2002) 38-39 on the use of John Clarke's texts in the American colonies.

⁵⁸ Wilson (1804) 1:370; 2:7, 11, 17, 118.

⁵⁹ Wolf (1976) 78.

⁶⁰ Wilson (1804) 1:280, 302, 364; 2:74, 94, 96, 306, 351, 356, 400, 443, 451, 492; 3:46.

⁶¹ *Ibid.* 1:352; 2:299.

Addison's *Cato*, all appear in his works without the title or even the author being mentioned.⁶²

Wilson's writing style reveals his awareness of the difference between what functions as evidence and authoritative power for his claims and what provides mere literary embellishment. In contrast to the previous examples, his usual practice when quoting from classical works as a buttress for his own arguments is to provide an accurate footnote and to expressly note the times when he is citing them indirectly through a secondary source. Thus, Wilson points out that he is quoting Livy, Plutarch, and Thucydides through the intermediate work of Samuel Pufendorf's *Of the Law of Nature and Nations*, ⁶³ that he is quoting Thucydides, Hesiod, and Aristotle through Hugo Grotius' *Of the Law of War and Peace*, ⁶⁴ that he is indirectly citing Plato through Henry Dagge's *Considerations on Criminal Law*, ⁶⁵ and that he is citing portions of the Latin texts of Ulpian and Augustine through Jacques Pierre Brissot de Warville's *Bibliothèque philosophique du législateur, du politique, du jurisconsulte*. ⁶⁶ As is evident from these examples, Wilson's system of footnoting provides a clear differentiation between the times when he is referencing a work first-hand and when he is using an intermediate source.

While his discourse on law concentrates on the common legal authorities of the time, particularly revolving around Sir William Blackstone's *Commentaries on the Laws of England* (1765-1769), as well as relying heavily on *An Historical and Political Discourse of the Laws and Government of England* (1672) by Nathaniel Bacon, the *Institutio Legalis* (1708-1709) by William Bohun, *The Principles of Natural and Political Law* (1763) by Jean Jacques Burlamaqui, *Of the Law of War and Peace* (1625) by Hugo Grotius, *Of the Law of Nature and Nations* (1672) by Samuel von Pufendorf, and works by Thomas Reid, John Locke, and David Hume, Wilson invariably returns to

-

⁶² *Ibid.* 1:35, 342, 412; 2:468, 469.

⁶³ *Ibid.* 1:70-71. Wilson references the classical quotations as coming from Thucyd. 5.105, Livy, and Plut. in Pelop.

 ⁶⁴ *Ibid.* 1:366, 391; 2:260. For the reference from Thucydides, see n. 26 above. The quotatioon from Hesiod is from Theog. 83-103; for this reference in Grotius, which Wilson only cites by footnoting the author and page numbers, see Grotius (2005) 273 n. 53. As in the previous two instances, when citing Aristotle, Wilson only includes the reference to Grotius; in this case, Grotius does not include the classical reference either, but merely states it as coming from Aristotle [see Grotius (2005) 876-877].
 ⁶⁵ Wilson (1804) 3:12. In his work, Dagge does not provide a reference to the quotation from Plato, and Wilson has merely translated the quotation from the Latin as included by Dagge [see Dagge (1774) 203].
 ⁶⁶ *Ibid.* 3:158. In his footnote, Wilson does not reference the classical texts and only includes the references to Warville's work.

Greek and Rome. As later chapters examine in greater detail, he centres his legal philosophy on their traditions, reiterating throughout his lectures that the Saxon legal system and the United States Constitution are based on fundamental principles of law and government first established in these periods.⁶⁷

Additionally, in his discussions on ancient history and government, he constantly references a wide range of classical works and provides explanations of classical terms and etymology. Wilson accepts some passages from Homer's *Iliad* as a true reflection of ancient political culture.⁶⁸ Several other relevant details are drawn from Caesar's *de Bello Gallico* and Pliny the Younger's *Epistulae*,⁶⁹ but aside from the number of ancient historians he consults, the three classical sources Wilson primarily cites as authorities on ancient law are Livy, Tacitus, and Justinian.

From the four times he directly references Livy, it would appear that Wilson is consulting the Latin text of *ab Urbe Condita*, since he also includes sections of the Latin alongside his English explanations of the historical narrative. He includes Livy's description of the Roman laws from 3.34 as "*immensus aliarum super alias acervatarum legum cumulus*" (an innumerable heap of law piled one above another), and makes use of his appellation from 8.23 of the Roman attitude "*debellare superbos*" (to subdue the arrogant).⁷⁰

Even in comparison to the more modern authors cited by Wilson, Tacitus is one of his most quoted sources. Wilson references the *Agricola, Annales*, and the *Germania*, which prove to be essential sources in his attempt to trace a line of continuity from the legal philosophies of Greek and Rome to the founding of the United States. Based on Tacitus' histories, he claims that two different strands came together in the establishment of Roman legal theories and practices in Great Britain: first, that which came from the direct implementation of Roman law in the British settlements begun during the reign of Claudius, and secondly, that which came through Caesar's conquests in Germania and the institution of Roman law in the new provinces that in

-

⁶⁷ See below, p. 89ff.

⁶⁸ Wilson (1804) 2:118, 288. These are from Hom. *Il.* 2.547 (in regard to the role of the Athenian people) and 18.497-502 (in regard to the designated place in the city for settling disputes).

⁶⁹ *Ibid.* 2:7, 401. The references are to Caes. *BGall.* 6.13 (in regard to the laws of the Druids) and Plin. *Ep.* 6.2 (in regard to the time limits set for the speeches of advocates). In both of these instances, Wilson includes both the Latin quotation and his own translation. He makes a minor incorrection in citing the first reference, however, which actually comes from Caes. *BGall.* 6.14.

⁷⁰ *Ibid.* 2:177; 1:366. Cf. Wilson (1804) 2:13, 15 where Wilson references *ab Urbe Condita* 3.31 and 3.34 as explanations of the context but does not include the Latin.

turn influenced the common law of the ancient Saxons.⁷¹ Wilson also employs Tacitus in his discussions on Roman law and the legal practices of other ancient confederations, and in total, directly references Tactitus's texts fourteen times in his lectures.⁷² In a full half of these instances, Wilson includes Latin passages or phrases without English translations.⁷³ This use of the Latin text not only reflects Wilson's own understanding of the Latin but also his expectation that his readers would be able to translate for themselves. While they may not have been fluent, at least a basic mastery of Latin would be required in order to read his works.

Comparisons to Roman law drawn from the Corpus Iuris Civilis also point to the continuing effect of Roman legal theory both in the political theories of Wilson's time and particularly in his own thought. For Wilson, the benefits of Roman law and the liberty it conferred did not end with the death of the Republic. Although he places the origin of popular consent and its highest point of realization in the age of the Roman Republic, he views the fundamental element of consent to law as continuing even under the Empire. While Cicero is Wilson's main classical source in explaining and justifying this principle, for its later progression and its importance in the Empire he turns to Justinian, who becomes a primary source of authority. Wilson appeals to the two divisions of unwritten law and written law spoken of in *Institutiones* 1.2.3 and 1.2.10, and sees this ancient division as upholding a type of customary law which derives its legitimacy from the willing consent of the people.⁷⁴ He includes the Latin passage from Institutiones 1.2.9, "Sine scripto ius venit, quod usus approbavit; nam diuturni mores, consensu utentium comprobati, legem imitantur" and translates it as "The unwritten law supervenes upon the approbation of usage; for long customs, approved by the consent of those who use them, acquire the qualities of a law". This translation emphasises the prime importance he places on law that slowly acquires authority and actually becomes

, ,

⁷¹ *Ibid.* 2:21, 32, 321 on the discussion of these topics with reference to Tac. *Agr.* 21, *Germ.* 12, *Ann.* 12. Cf. Wilson (1804) 2:11, 17-22, 26-27 on a more general exposition of his thought on this issue.

⁷² *Ibid.* 1:330 on the quotation from Tac. *Germ.* 12; 1:331 on *Germ.* 38, 39; 1:390 on *Germ.* 11; 1:391 on *Germ.* 12; 1:416 on *Ann.* 4.33; 2:21 on *Agr.* 21; 2:32 on *Germ.* 12; 2:21 on *Ann.* 12; 2:128 on *Germ.* 11; 2:177 on *Ann.* 3.25; 2:245 on *Germ.* 12; 2:478 on *Germ.* 18; 3:31 on *Germ.* 21; 3:143 on *Germ.* 21. ⁷³ *Ibid.* 1:330, 390, 391; 2:128, 177; 3:31, 143.

⁷⁴ *Ibid*. 2:16-17.

⁷⁵ *Ibid.* 2:17. Wilson's text of *Institutiones* 1.2.9 differs from that of modern versions; Birks (1987) 2 on Paul Krueger's text which reads: *Ex non scripto ius venit, quod usus comprobavit. nam diuturni mores consensu utentium comprobati legem imitantur*. However, this is due to changes in the text rather than to a misquotation on Wilson's part; cf. Justinian (1730) 9 on a text of Wilson's time which is consistent with his own quotation of the text.

law as the people consent to it. At two points in his lectures, Wilson also uses different parts of the well-known passage from *Digesta* 1.3.32⁷⁶ to reinforce his point that the consent of the people both makes and unmakes law. As he translates it:

Confirmed custom is deservedly considered as a law. For since written laws bind us for no other reason than because they are received by the judgement of the people; those laws, which the people have approved, without writing, are also justly obligatory on all. For where is the difference, whether the people declare their will by their suffrage, or by their conduct? This kind of law is said to be established by manners ... On strong grounds this rule is received, that laws may be abrogated, not only by the express declaration of the legislature, but, through desuetude, by the tacit consent of all. ⁷⁷

While this brief look at Wilson's use of other classical authors may at first appear to have little bearing on his use of Cicero, in fact, it helps to establish not only his overall familiarity and interaction with the classical languages and texts, but shows how he used them in formulating his political ideology. As will be seen, Wilson's general use of classical texts provides a framework to consider his approach to Cicero, who appears as a more pervasive and extensive source in Wilson's lectures than any other ancient authors.

The classics, therefore, formed an inseparable part of Wilson's studies and teachings on law. As an attorney, and later as a politician, framer of public policy, and professor of legal theory, Wilson's early education and background in the classics proved to be one of the main influences shaping his legal and political viewpoints. Regardless of the varied ways he interprets the ancient works to fit the discourse of his day, a point that becomes the focus of later chapters, the fact remains that Wilson persistently resorts to the classics and directly borrows from their contents. Their authority supported his personal constructions of law and government and thus ultimately affected the legal framework and future of the United States.

The second main issue of methodology that must be addressed in this study is more central to my analysis. In endeavouring to establish that Wilson's legal theory reveals a more direct link with classical authors than has been generally recognised, the

.

⁷⁶ Cf. Mommsen (1920) 34 on the Latin text, which Wilson does not include: *Inveterata consuetudo pro lege non immerito custoditur, et hoc est ius quod dicitur moribus constitutum. nam cum ipsae leges nulla alia ex causa nos teneant, quam quod iudicio populi receptae sunt, merito et ea, quae sine ullo scipto populus probavit, tenebunt omnes: nam quid interest suffragio populus voluntatem suam declaret an rebus ipsis et factis? quare rectissime etiam illud receptum est, ut leges non solum suffragio legis latoris,*

sed etiam tacito consensu omnium per desuetudinem abrogentur.

Wilson (1804) 1:64; 2:39. Jill Harries's help was appreciated in identifying these two quotations, which Wilson did not fully reference. Cf. Wilson (1804) 2:91; 1:315 on two other references to *Institutiones* 1.2.12 and *Digesta* 49.15.

question unavoidably arises of whether he was receiving and quoting classical opinions from the classics themselves or largely through the works of intermediary sources. I suggest that Wilson's educational background and overall use of the classical texts defend the former reading and that the specific Ciceronian quotations he employs add a much greater credibility to this claim, as becomes evident by examining the quotations themselves and the translations he provides.⁷⁸

3. Approach to Cicero

Although Wilson continually bases his arguments upon comparisons drawn from ancient history and cites a number of different classical authors, his use of Cicero stands out as unparalleled. Not only does he provide long blocked quotations from Cicero's texts and cite them more directly and frequently than any other classical writings, but he also reveals a comprehensive mastery of the Ciceronian corpus as a whole. Instead of focusing on a specific work by a classical author, as he often does, Wilson borrows from a wide range of Cicero's works, treating them as authoritative sources and using them to generate the amount of discussion he usually reserves for more modern authors like Pufendorf or Reid. When citing Cicero, Wilson often discusses the surrounding context, the textual understanding of the passage itself, and the degree to which he follows the viewpoint being presented. Cicero, therefore, becomes foundational to Wilson's lectures, not merely as a rhetorical tool or as a superficial appeal to the authority of the ancients, but as an essential part of the construction and justification of Wilson's legal thought. Chapter two explores in detail the specific Ciceronian quotations Wilson provides in his writings, but a short examination of Wilson's overall perspective of Cicero himself and how it compares with that of his contemporaries helps to place Wilson's use of Cicero within the cultural and political viewpoints of the period.

In regard to the American Founding, Cicero's texts were of the first importance. The writings of the founders reveal a strong self-consciousness of their place in history and of their interaction with the classical texts, and they turned with particular fondness

⁷⁸ See below, p. 35*ff*.

and consistency to Cicero, affording him the highest place of honour among the classical authors. While their readings were often selective and the information they possessed about the ancient world was limited, their progressive view of history caused them to constantly apply their knowledge of the classics in practical ways. While they felt a need to identify themselves as part of the classical tradition and in many ways accorded the ancient texts a much greater practical value than that placed on them by modern scholars, the founders saw themselves as evolving beyond the limits reached by their predecessors and as having attained to an advanced position in history and to greater insights into the workings of political science. As Alexander Hamilton proclaims in *Federalist Paper Number 9*, "The efficacy of various principles is now well understood, which were either not known at all, or imperfectly known to the ancients."

This general approach of many American founders to the classical texts holds true for Wilson's perspective of Cicero; although, as has been seen, the classical knowledge he possessed was superior to that of most of his contemporaries. His estimation of Cicero echoes the popular sentiments of his day in praising the authoritative and literary worth of his texts. In particular, Wilson's individual regard for Cicero appears to be based on his ability to join together both practical law and philosophy, a combination which Wilson himself strives to attain. He describes Cicero as one who had been "consul of Rome" and had "kings for his clients", as an "exquisite judge of human nature and of law", that eloquent philosopher, a man of "most extensive abilities" and as one who "knew so well how to illustrate law by philosophy". More than once, Wilson describes general passages and metaphors in

7

⁷⁹ Reinhold (1984) 98, 150; Mullett (1939) 100-101; cf. Richard (1994) 62, 224 on a brief look at Cicero in the writings of other founders like John Adams and Noah Webster.

⁸⁰ Reinhold (1984) 24, 39, 175. Even in asserting the founders possessed a limited knowledge of classical texts and often read them only through a practical lens, Reinhold admits that Wilson's understanding of the classics was both thorough and exceptional [Reinhold (1984) 102].

⁸¹ Willis (1982) 38. Cf. Willis (1982) 42 on James Madison's statement in *Federalist Paper Number 10* that, "The valuable improvements made by the American Constitutions on the popular models, both ancient and modern, cannot certainly be too much admired."

⁸² Wilson (1804) 2:411.

⁸³ *Ibid*. 1:32.

⁸⁴ *Ibid*. 2:157.

⁸⁵ *Ibid.* 1:141.

⁸⁶ *Ibid*. 1:30.

⁸⁷ *Ibid.* 1:300.

Cicero's works as "beautiful", 88 and he views Cicero's analysis of natural law as "fine and just" ⁸⁹ and his conception of the universal brotherhood of humankind as "beautiful and energetick". 90 Finally, in speaking of individual texts, Wilson mentions Cicero's "excellent book de oratore",91 and expressly singles out de Officiis as a "work which does honour to the human understanding and the human heart". 92 Nevertheless, Wilson still cautions against a complete and careless acceptance of Cicero's philosophy, saying that "His philosophical performances are read, and ought to be read, with very considerable grains of allowance; the beauties of his oratory have been the subjects of universal and uninterrupted admiration."93

Political science as an evolving process toward perfection is a repeated theme in Wilson's lectures. 94 However, although he believes humankind has progressed in knowledge since ancient times, Wilson accepts the authority of Cicero's theories. At times, he even separates Cicero from other classical authors on the basis of his political insight and views him as a voice of reason urging advanced principles of political theory. For instance, when speaking of ancient nations and their international policies, Wilson condemns their oft-held views that they were under no obligations to other nations unless bound by an agreement or treaty. He sees Cicero's advocation of the principles of a universal brotherhood as standing in contrast to these notions. 95

Another time, when discussing ancient perspectives on the mixed form of government, Wilson mentions that history has proven the merit of Cicero's theory of the mixed form as described in de Republica, which Tacitus rejects as "visionary" in book four of the *Annales*. 96 At this point Wilson is paraphrasing from a passage in Blackstone's Commentaries, 97 which he uncharacteristically does not actually footnote or even mention. Neither Blackstone nor Wilson includes the precise citation, which comes from Annales 4.33; however, Blackstone is correct in his recognition that

⁸⁸ *Ibid*. 1:72, 304.

⁸⁹ *Ibid*. 2:493.

Ibid. 1:173.

⁹¹ *Ibid*. 2:81.

⁹² *Ibid*. 2:476.

⁹³ *Ibid*. 2:80.

⁹⁴ See below, p. 90.

⁹⁵ Wilson (1804) 1:173.

⁹⁶ *Ibid.* 1:416. In book two of *de Republica*, Cicero provides an account of the development of the Roman mixed form of government, consisting of a balance of authority between consuls, senate, and people.

Blackstone (1979) 1:50.

although Tacitus does not mention Cicero by name, he is referring to *de Republica* in this passage:

Cunctas nationes et urbes populus aut primores aut singuli regunt: delecta ex iis et conflata rei publicae forma laudari facilius quam evenire, vel, si evenit, haud diuturna esse potest.

All nations and cities are ruled either by the people or the nobles or a single man: the form of a state selected and composed from these parts is more easily praised than brought into being, or if it is brought into being, it is by no means able to endure. ⁹⁸

Wilson's analysis of this classical text not only follows Blackstone's didactic view of history, but also adopts a similar textual approach. In typical fashion, Wilson accepts the statements as reflecting the viewpoint of the author without considering underlying motivations, such as whether Tacitus' political position and the state of affairs in the Empire influenced both his dismissal of the mixed form as illusionary and his perspective on the salvation of the state being necessarily dependent on the command of one man.

From his use of Tacitus' quotation and similar references, it is clear that Wilson is cognisant of Blackstone's frequent use of the Ciceronian texts. Wilson constantly references Blackstone, the one author who receives his full attention throughout the course of the lectures, as a source of comparison with his own legal and political theories. Whether or not Wilson deserved the appellation of the "American Blackstone" given him in early biographies ⁹⁹ is not a point to be addressed here. However, in the lectures given to the law students at the University of Pennsylvania, Wilson was undoubtedly attempting to construct a meticulous survey of the legal theory and practice underlying the American system, in conscious hopes of his work becoming for the newly formed United States what the *Commentaries* were to English law. Although Blackstone's own attempt at legal practice proved of little success, like Wilson, he is an example of a practical lawyer and an academic; initially, he began the *Commentaries* as a set of Oxford lectures in 1743. ¹⁰⁰

Both Blackstone and Wilson draw on the Ciceronian tradition. At one point, in referencing one of Blackstone's quotations, Wilson dryly remarks that "the high

⁹⁸ Martin and Woodman (1989) 136 on the analysis of this passage and its textual connections with *de Republica*.

⁹⁹ Konkle (c.1900) 642; Bauer (1952) 54.

¹⁰⁰ Katz (1979) iii-iv.

authority of Cicero is also produced upon this occasion". ¹⁰¹ In a conscious imitation of Blackstone's introduction in the *Commentaries*, Wilson also begins his preface by telling students that as a boy Cicero was instructed in the laws of the Twelve Tables "*ut necessarium carmen*". ¹⁰² However, apart from this quotation and the one previously mentioned, the Ciceronian quotations chosen by Wilson are different from those that Blackstone selects. ¹⁰³ Some similarity is only to be expected from the popularity of the texts themselves and from the same classical and legal tradition in which both men were educated, but ultimately, the use of widely disparate quotations in itself supports that Wilson was turning directly to the Ciceronian texts in constructing his legal analysis.

While Wilson's high regard for Cicero is unquestionably sincere, his use of the Ciceronian texts was also a means of gaining credibility in the eyes of his audience. As is evident from Blackstone's use of Cicero, Wilson's dependence on the Ciceronian corpus is not only consonant with his American contemporaries, but also characteristic of a much wider sphere. The *History of the Life of Marcus Tullius Cicero* (1741), by English scholar Conyers Middleton, was popular on both sides of the Atlantic, and along with Cicero's own works, was used by opposition writers in support of republican opinions. The popularity of the Ciceronian texts in the university library of Wilson's time also attests to this trend, and several of the most worn volumes in the 1692 edition are those Wilson cites from most frequently, such as *de Officiis, de Legibus, de Natura Deorum, de Amicitia* and *de Senectute*.

The view of Cicero put forward in Wilson's lectures corresponds with that of his contemporaries. Colley Cibber's *The Character and Conduct of Cicero* (1747), also available in the library during Wilson's years as a student, speaks of Cicero in such laudatory terms as "the determined, that intrepid Hero" whose death was "a sacrifice to liberty and virtue", but also condemns his "vanity", his "ductile love of fame", and his

_

¹⁰⁴ Wood, G. S. (1993) 100-103.

¹⁰¹ Wilson (1804) 3:39.

¹⁰² *Ibid.* 1:ix. Cf. Blackstone (1979) 1:6 on his inclusion of the phrase "as a *carmen nessarium*". The original quotation from Cic. *Leg.* 2.23.59, reads: *ut carmen necessarium*, indicating that Wilson may have written the phrase from memory without checking the original quotation.

Many of the same texts are quoted by both authors, including *Leg.*, *Rep.*, *De Or.*, and *Off.*, but they also draw on separate Ciceronian texts. At twenty-three different points in his *Commentaries*, Blackstone makes reference to Cicero and cites from *de Leg.*, *Brut.*, *Dom.*, *Rep.*, *Att.*, *ad Brut.*, *Phil.*, *Mur.*, *Fin.*, *Off.*, *De Or.*, *QRosc.*, *Clu.*, and *Mil.*; see Blackstone (1979) 1:6, 13, 46, 50, 90, 118, 150, 346, 452; 2:4; 3:1, 49, 116, 117, 315, 366, 436; 4:16, 31, 138, 181, 203, 375.

"frailty". 105 Wilson's estimation of Cicero's character reveals itself along similar lines when, despite his frequent commendation of Cicero, Wilson still laments his flaw of vanity. 106

In conclusion, it is obvious that Wilson's interest in the Ciceronian texts, his tendency to quote them, and even his general approach to Cicero were influenced by the mindset and popular conceptions of his time. Every author, however, will inevitably read the classical texts through the interpretations of his predecessors and contemporaries. Nevertheless, as the evidence supports, in referencing Cicero's works, Wilson turned to them directly. In his opinion, Cicero was not an infallible source but a respected authority whose political insights enabled him to better interpret the events of his time. It is against this background that we now turn to the specific Ciceronian quotations and their role in the formation of Wilson's political ideology.

¹⁰⁵ Cibber (1747) 2, 20, 159, 255.

¹⁰⁶ Wilson (1804) 1:30.

Chapter 2: Wilson's interaction with the Ciceronian texts

άνδεῶν γὰρ ἐπιφανῶν πᾶσα γῆ τάφος, καὶ οὐ στηλῶν μόνον ἐν τῆ οἰκείᾳ σημαίνει ἐπιγραφή, ἀλλὰ καὶ ἐν τῆ μὴ προσηκούση ἄγραφος μνήμη παρ' ἑκάστῳ τῆς γνώμης μᾶλλον ἢ τοῦ ἔργου ἐνδιαιτᾶται.

Thucydides, Pericles' Funeral Oration

Building on the evidence given in the last chapter, which established Wilson's classical education and familiarity with the ancient authors and texts, this second chapter now looks specifically at Wilson's use of Cicero in his *Law Lectures*. In order to provide a comprehensive view of Cicero's place within the lectures, it addresses every mention of Cicero that occurs in Wilson's work. The first section of the chapter examines indirect references and allusions. The second section focuses solely on the direct quotations, analysing Wilson's translations when they are provided and placing his translations within the context of his own ideology, which reveals his unique slant on Cicero.

This chapter further establishes Wilson's direct engagement with Cicero's works, by investigating the specific quotations and Wilson's translations. Furthermore, it also illustrates his proficiency in Latin and his thorough knowledge of the Ciceronian corpus. In considering Wilson's quotations of Cicero, I have employed the 1692 edition of Cicero's texts and then compared it with modern editions. Oftentimes, instances that would initially appear as errors in Wilson's quotations are merely places where modern editions have made changes. The general approach of this chapter, therefore, attempts to prove beyond question the centrality of the Ciceronian texts in Wilson's writings and political philosophy.

On this basis, later chapters expound on Wilson's particular theories of popular sovereignty, civic virtue, and civil disobedience, and examine the ways in which they relate to Cicero's own thought. Some slight overlap occurs, however, since a brief explanation of Wilson's thought accompanies the analysis of this chapter and provides a context for his use and translations of Cicero.

1. Indirect uses of Cicero

While the footnoted quotations of Cicero's work that appear in Wilson's lectures provide the surest and easiest method of identifying his use of Cicero, his frequent

indirect references also aid in this effort. Although many of the references appear insignificant alone, when taken together they help to form an overall understanding of Wilson's broad acquaintance with Cicero's texts and of the direct Ciceronian influence on his thought. This section, therefore, looks at the three main ways Wilson indirectly acknowledges Cicero: his use of references and allusions, his phraseology, and his second-hand quotations. All of these instances not only reveal the pervading effect of Wilson's training as a classical scholar, but also demonstrate that he was not merely employing quotations and themes that already existed in the language and writing of the educated class of his time.¹

1.1. References and allusions

Wilson sprinkles classical allusions and Latin phrases copiously throughout his work, often without attributing them to a specific writer. While many of these have some bearing upon his arguments, Wilson sometimes employs them for stylistic purposes without textual background. Four Ciceronian references appearing in his *Law Lectures* appear to evince similar traits, since Wilson assigns the quotations to Cicero but does not provide either a footnote or a reference to a particular work. Nonetheless, these instances reveal Wilson's close interaction with Cicero's works.

The first allusion appears in Wilson's discussion of what he considers the spurious theory of natural superiority, which many political theorists use to justify the right or power of rulers over their subjects. While he believes that superior talents and virtue should be required in a leader, Wilson also maintains that they do not grant the ruler a legitimate right to authority or mean that others must be subject to him.² Although some theorists used Cicero in support of such an argument, Wilson disagrees with their interpretation:

Because Cicero, by a beautiful metaphor, describes the government of the other powers of the mind as assigned, by nature, to the understanding; does it follow that, in strict propriety of reasoning, the right of legislation is annexed, without any assignment, to superiour excellence?³

¹ Cf. Bailyn (1967) 24-26; McLachlan (1976) 81-82; Kennedy (1976) 126-127 on the view that the classical quotations used by the founders were frequently superficial and often gained through intermediary sources rather than from a direct readings of the texts; cf. Mullett (1939) 93 on the founders' use of secondary sources for gaining classical knowledge.

² Wilson (1804) 1:71.

³ *Ibid*. 1:72.

In the context of Wilson's spoken lecture, it would undoubtedly have been clear to his students that he was paraphrasing an argument described by Pufendorf in *Of the Law of Nature and Nations* (1672), a work that frequently appears in this lecture. Due to the unedited version of the written lecture, however, the allusion to Cicero is unclear since Wilson cites neither the specific Ciceronian passage nor the reference to Pufendorf.⁴ By referencing Cicero at this point, Wilson is warning students not to make wrong inferences from Cicero's text. This allusion, therefore, points to Wilson's attempt to further his personal reading of the text and to demonstrate that the Ciceronian passage should not be applied to common misperceptions regarding political sovereignty. This aim is made even more apparent in the very next paragraph, when Wilson addresses how misleading interpretations of Aristotle have been advanced to support the same theory.

The second allusion that appears as a quotation from the *pro Cluentio* 53.146 deserves special attention since it figures on the title page of the lectures and functions as an introductory statement of Wilson's underlying philosophy. To a great extent, the lectures serve as a commentary structured upon the abridged form of this quotation that Wilson presents as: *Lex fundamentum est libertatis, qua fruimur. Legum omnes servi sumus, ut liberi esse possimus*. While the quotation undoubtedly shows his reliance on Cicero, one could suppose that Wilson is merely employing it as a rhetorical flourish at the beginning of his work as an eloquent and emotional appeal drawn from a law-court speech. However, twice more in his lectures, Wilson revisits the quotation and incorporates it into his own arguments.⁶

=

⁴ Cf. Pufendorf (2005) 66 on the quotation from Cicero, which comes from *Tusc.* 3.5.11: *Itaque nihil melius, quam quod est in consuetudine sermonis Latini, cum exisse ex potestate dicimus eos, qui effrenati feruntur aut libidine aut iracundia ... qui igitur exisse ex potestate dicuntur, idcirco dicuntur, quia non sunt in potestate mentis, cui regnum totius animi a natura tributum est* (Therefore nothing is better, than that which is commonly expressed in Latin conversation, when we say that those who in an unbridled state have been carried off by lust or anger have laid aside their power to control themselves ... they, therefore, who we say have lost control of themselves, they have been thus declared, because they are not ruled by reason, to which the ruling power of the entire soul has been assigned by nature). Pufendorf also disagrees with the idea that superiority grants the power to dictate obedience; however, he does not specifically criticise the interpretation of the Ciceronian quotation that advances this theory. The Teubner edition contains two variations: "ecfrenati" and "quia non sint".

⁵ "The law is the foundation of liberty, which we enjoy. We are all servants of the law, so that we may be free." As at many other points in the lectures, Wilson does not provide a translation but assumes his readers will translate the quotation for themselves.

⁶ Wilson (1804) 1:100; 3:71.

In the first instance, he quotes an extended section of the Latin paragraph and includes the citation.⁷ The second time, he mentions the passage in his reiteration of the principles that liberty and law cannot be separated, that all forms of government exist for the sake of the individuals who create them, and that any thoughtless or needless act of the legislature usurps the individual's right to liberty and is thus an act of tyranny.⁸ In this context, Wilson once again evokes Cicero's words, placing them at the centre of his legal theory: "Legum'—I repeat it—'servi sumus, ut *liberi* esse possimus'".⁹

In this reference, as well as in the introductory quotation, Wilson only includes a brief and highly abridged form of the original Latin quotation, which reads:

Hoc enim vinculum est huius dignitatis, qua fruimur in republica, hoc fundamentum libertatis, hic fons aequitatis: mens, et animus, et consilium, et sententia civitatis, posita est in legibus. Ut corpora nostra sine mente: sic civitas sine lege, suis partibus, ut nervis ac sanguine, et membris, uti non potest. Legum ministri magistratus: legum interpretes, iudices: legum denique idcirco omnes servi sumus, ut liberi esse possimus. 10

As is evident from the three times he employs this quotation, Wilson uses different portions of it at various times in his lectures. However, his main purpose is best seen in his condensed version of the quotation, which accentuates the fundamental argument he makes in his introduction and recasts in different forms throughout his lectures: that law and liberty are inseparable concepts and a proper understanding of liberty is essential to the science of law. Although the shortened form of the quotation does not alter the meaning of the passage itself, Wilson's repeated emphasis on this one passage causes Cicero to be read within the context of Wilson's own legal theories.

In the end, it is clear that the passage from the *pro Cluentio* is not the mere reference of a scholar and a gentleman but is foundational to Wilson's argument and reveals his direct involvement with the text. In contrast, the final two short quotations from Wilson's work that only allude to Cicero provide literary and authoritative support for his points but are not crucial to them. Nevertheless, they also point to Wilson's proficiency in employing the classical texts.

⁷ See below, p. 52.

⁸ Wilson (1804) 3:70.

⁹ *Ibid.* 3:71, quoting Cic. *Clu.* 53.146.

¹⁰ The Teubner edition renders the phrase "*ut nervis ac sanguine*" as "*ut nervis et sanguine*." The translation which Wilson does not employ can be read as: "For this [law] is the bond of this distinction which we enjoy in the republic, this is the foundation of our liberty, the source of justice. The mind and the spirit and the deliberation and the judgement of the state are placed in the laws. As our bodies without mind, so is the state without law, unable to make use of its parts as muscles and blood and limbs. The magistrates as agents of the law; the judges as interpreters of the law; finally therefore we are all servants of the law, so that we may be free."

The first is from *de Legibus* 1.5.17, where Cicero states, *natura enim iuris explicanda nobis est eaque ab hominis repetenda natura* (for we must set forth the nature of justice and this must be retraced in the nature of man). Wilson's mention of the passage occurs in his discussion of the indispensable role of metaphysics in the study of law, when says that he concurs with Cicero's opinion that *natura juris a natura hominis repetenda est*.¹¹

The second allusion is drawn from *Orator* 4.34, which comments, *Quid tam difficile quam in plurimorum controversiis diiudicandis ab omnibus diligi?*Consequeris tamen, ut eos ipsos quos contra statuas aequos placatosque dimittas.¹² In Wilson's lecture, part of this quotation appears merely in a footnote. He highlights the merits of just and legal judges, who in making the right verdict are also able to gain public confidence and to remove any possible source of criticism even from those they ruled against. Brutus figures as a positive example of this type of judge, for as Wilson remarks, "Etiam quos contra statuit, aequos placatosque demisit; says Cicero of Brutus."¹³

Both of these quotations, while they could possibly be general quotations known to all educated men of Wilson's time, more likely point to Wilson's own knowledge of the classics. In these instances, Wilson has employed quotations having a specific and limited application and has shortened and even altered the Latin in order to better illustrate his points without making grammatical or linguistic errors; furthermore, the fact that he does not cite the references may be the result of quoting from memory. Overall, the context and format of the quotations point to an author well-acquainted with Cicero's work.

1.2. Similarities in phraseology

At various times, when constructing his philosophical arguments, Wilson's phraseology closely corresponds to Cicero's style and concepts. Since he does not even mention Cicero in these instances, it is possible that they are simply expressions prevalent at that

¹¹ Wilson (1804) 1:227.

[&]quot;What is so difficult as to please everyone in settling a great number of controversies? Nevertheless, you achieve it, so that you send away precisely those who have been ruled against contented and kindly disposed."

Wilson (1804) 1:405. "Even those he rules against, he sends away contented and kindly disposed."

time or commonplace themes repeatedly occurring in the history of political thought. Conversely, however, certain stylistic and philosophical similarities between the two authors could indicate that Cicero exerts a more pervasive influence in Wilson's thought than he himself perhaps even fully realised. Such parallels undoubtedly would exist in the writings of a scholar who had intently read the Ciceronian works.

While no decisive conclusion can be made, these examples merit consideration along with the other evidence presented in this chapter. In a study of this nature, to pass them over without note would hinder the effort to present a complete picture of the Ciceronian influence in Wilson's works. Therefore, I will at least point out three of the more obvious instances where Wilson appears to be imitating Cicero.

In attempting to demonstrate the universality of what he terms moral perceptions, Wilson states, "Robbery and theft are indulged by no society: from a society even of robbers, they are strictly excluded." In *de Officiis* 2.11.40, when discussing the justice that is admired and exists among all men, Cicero employs the same analogy, saying that even a robber must relinquish his place in a band of thieves if he steals or robs from a comrade, for even robbers yield themselves to their own laws (*Nam qui eorum cuipiam, qui una latrocinantur, furatur aliquid aut eripit, is sibi ne in latrocinio quidem relinquit locum ... quin etiam leges latronum esse dicuntur, quibus pareant, quas observent*). It is significant that Wilson applies the same example to illustrate an argument similar to the one Cicero is making; moreover, Wilson's wording is consistent with *de Officiis*, a work that he directly quotes from five other times in his lectures.¹⁵

A second case of comparison with Cicero occurs in Wilson's chapter on evidence and its relation to the human mind. Wilson comments that: "Nature should always be consulted. We are safe, when we imitate her in her various, as well as when we imitate her in her uniform appearances. By following her as our guide, we can trace evidence to the following fourteen distinct sources." This terminology resembles sentiments frequently expressed by Cicero, like *naturam optimam bene viviendi ducem* (nature is the best guide for living well) from *de Amicitia* 5.19, a treatise from which

¹⁴ Ibid 1.293

_

¹⁵ *Ibid.* 1:173-174 on his quotations from Cic. *Off.* 3.5.25 and 3.6.28; 1:299 on *Off.* 1.7.22; 1:364 on *Off.* 1.11.34; 1:391 on *Off.* 2.12.41-42; 2:493 on *Off.* 1.17.54.

¹⁶ *Ibid*. 2:74-75.

Wilson draws other references as well.¹⁷ Another similar example appears in *de Legibus* 1.6.20 when Cicero says that *repetam stirpem iuris a natura, qua duce nobis omnis est disputatio explicanda* (I will retrace the origin of justice from nature, through whose leadership we must unfold the whole discussion) and Atticus replies with *et quidem ista duce errari nullo pacto potest* (and indeed with that guide it is not possible to err in any way).¹⁸ Once again, Wilson's argument strongly approximates a Ciceronian work that he quotes in his lectures and that he has certainly studied at length.¹⁹

A final example presents a general philosophical position, which although not exclusive to Cicero, is certainly an ever-present theme throughout his works. Before embarking on his series of lectures, Wilson instructs his students to study not only the practicalities of law but also its purpose and underlying principles, and to trace specific statutes to their philosophical origins. Finally, he encourages them to emulate the examples of men like Bacon, Bolingbroke, and Kaims, "all distinguished by the accomplishments of an active as well as those of a contemplative life". ²⁰ In this single statement, Cicero's subtle influence is discerned. Wilson clearly accepted Cicero's belief in the need to combine study and statesmanship, and would also likely have accepted Cicero's account of himself as embodying this standard. ²¹

1.3. Second-hand quotations

In a number of cases Wilson quotes Cicero through a secondary source. Although such cases would initially appear to indicate that Wilson is not influenced directly by Cicero's works and legal philosophy, these instances actually serve to establish the claim in two significant ways.

Firstly, the use of indirect quotations confirms Wilson's methodology and his practice of citing the intermediate author from whom he derives an original passage. Wilson applies the same technique with Cicero that he does when referencing other

¹⁷ *Ibid.* 1:70 on his quotation from Cic. *Amic.* 5.19; 1:300 on *Amic.* 23.87-88.

¹⁸ Cf. Cic. Off. 1.28.100.

¹⁹ Wilson (1804) 1:ix on Cic. *Leg.* 2.23.59; 1:118 on *Leg.* 2.4.8; 1:385 on *Leg.* 3.1.3; 2:170 on *Leg.* 3.17.39; 2:490 on *Leg.* 3.1.3.

²⁰ *Ibid*. 1:44.

²¹ Cic. Off. 1.1.3

classical authors through secondary sources. At seven different points in the Law Lectures, Wilson uses four sources to refer to Cicero: William Blackstone, John Pettingal, Edward Gibbon, and an opinion from English case law. 22 Apart from the one exception of the quotation drawn from Blackstone, where Wilson critiques Blackstone's analysis of the Ciceronian text, he does not mention Cicero in the footnotes. Instead, in the other six examples, even if they refer to a work of Cicero's with which Wilson is undoubtedly familiar and which he may even use in other contexts, he cites only the secondary author.

Four of the seven instances come from Pettingal's An Inquiry into the Use and Practice of Juries (1769). In all of these, Wilson is using the secondary source in order to examine practical facets of the Roman judicial system. In three of them, Pettingal alludes to the Milo case and to the Roman practice of permitting both sides in a legal dispute to challenge a specific number of those balloted as members of the jury.²³ In the final instance, Pettingal comments on the custom of marking the time of an advocate's speech by drips of water.²⁴ Although these examples demonstrate Wilson's trust in the historical accuracy of the facts reported by Cicero, it is clear that he does not feel the need to include the original texts and is content merely to cite Pettingal's account of them.

The next instance where Wilson references Cicero through an intermediary source is in the context of the case adjudicated by Lord Mansfield. In this case, Mansfield appeals to the law of nations in order to justify an interpretation of international maritime law, and a brief albeit highly modified and unreferenced Latin passage from Cicero's de Republica is cited.²⁵ In this instance, since the secondary source corresponds with his own understanding of the law of nations, Wilson cites only the law court opinion.

In the quotation from Gibbon, like those from Pettingal and English case law, Wilson is not analysing Cicero's philosophical arguments or legal theory. Wilson gives

²² Wilson (1804) 1:375 on the quotation from Sir James Burrow's *Reports of Cases Adjudged in the* Court of King's Bench (London, 1766-1780). Wilson (1804) 2:19 on the quotation from Gibbon (1901) 457. Wilson (1804) 2:320-321, 2:401, 3:167 on the four quotations from Pettingal's An Inquiry into the Use and Practice of Juries (London, 1769). Wilson (1804) 3:39 on the quotation from Blackstone (1979) 4:375.

²³ *Ibid.* 2:320-321; 3:167.

²⁴ *Ibid*. 2:401.

²⁵ *Ibid.* 1:375. The Ciceronian passage itself is not referenced, but it is derived from *Rep.* 3.22.33.

a brief history of the concept of unwritten law in Roman jurisprudence and the mode of its alleged transference to Great Britain. He mentions Cicero only in passing, pointing to Gibbon's opinion that "the jurisprudence of Rome was adorned and enriched by the exquisite genius of Cicero, which, like the touch of Midas, converts every object into gold". Notably, however, Wilson ends the quotation before Gibbon begins to disapprove of Cicero's specific viewpoints, some of which Wilson himself defends in his lectures. ²⁷

As is evident in these six examples, by citing the intermediate authors rather than the original texts Wilson is able to offer secondary perspectives that concur with his own interpretations of Cicero, his time, and his works. He chooses the secondary opinions with the same care that he later employs when quoting directly from Cicero.

Only once does Wilson footnote both the original Ciceronian text as well as the secondary source. ²⁸ Even in this instance, he makes it clear in the lecture that he is referencing the precise quotation used by Blackstone. Unlike the other examples of secondary sources, Wilson directly addresses Blackstone's interpretation of the text, analyses Cicero's meaning, and offers a slightly qualified evaluation of Cicero's statement in its broader context. Then, he concludes by criticising both Blackstone and Cicero and contrasting their perspectives with his own legal theory. By footnoting the primary and secondary sources, Wilson directs his readers' attention to both passages and enables them to consider his own arguments within the framework of the ancient and modern authors.

The way in which Wilson employs Blackstone in conjunction with the Ciceronian passage has important ramifications for the argument that Cicero had a direct affect upon Wilson's legal theory. Not only does this example point to the meticulousness of Wilson's system of referencing, but it also introduces the second main point of this section; namely, that even when Wilson cites Cicero second-hand, he is familiar with the original source and context of the passages being quoted, and that he

²⁶ Ibid 2:19

After his description of Cicero's doctrines including those of a universal commonwealth of gods and men and of a law of nature prescribed by reason, Gibbon says it is possible to see "how firmly Cicero believed in the specious doctrines which he has adorned"; Gibbon (1901) 457 n. 56. These ideas, however, were foundational to Wilson's political theory [Wilson (1804) 1:119, 127, 141].

Wilson (1804) 3:39.

shows himself adept both at handling the classical texts themselves and of weighing them against the interpretations of later scholars.

The quotation from Blackstone arises in Wilson's discussion of punishments and forfeitures in the third set of the law lectures. For Wilson, the law of forfeiture in Great Britain demonstrates how a self-evident law, such as the principle that the innocent should not be punished along with the guilty, can be bent and infringed by those desirous of gain. Since it punishes the children who ought to receive the inheritance of their parents, Wilson would discard such laws as contrary to "reason and humanity", ²⁹ and with combined wit and sarcasm he condemns Blackstone's efforts to justify them.

Blackstone bases his argument regarding the practicality and natural justice of the law of forfeiture upon a quotation from *Epistulae ad Brutum* 1.12, where Cicero writes, "nec vero me fugit, quam sit acerbum, parentium scelera filiorum poenis lui; sed hoc praeclare legibus comparatum est, ut caritas liberorum amiciores parentes reipublicae redderet". ³⁰ In this letter, Cicero replies to a plea of Brutus. Since his brother-in-law, M. Lepidus had been declared a public enemy of the state, Brutus was afraid that his nephews might be denied their inheritance and implored Cicero to act on their behalf. ³¹ Cicero, however, wrote back justifying the sentence he and the rest of the senate had passed against Lepidus.

In his response to Blackstone, Wilson begins by qualifying the context in his effort to demonstrate that Cicero's statement should not be taken as strongly as Blackstone would have his readers suppose. Instead, Wilson notes that Cicero is defending the vote he made in the senate and argues that the letter should be read as an appeal to Brutus in which Cicero assumes more the position of a "culprit" than a "judge". 32

Wilson's familiarity with the context is further supported by his use of Brutus' letter to Cicero on the same subject, which Blackstone does not mention. Even if Cicero was only anxiously attempting to justify the senate's course of action to Brutus,

²⁹ *Ibid.* 3:37.

³⁰ Blackstone (1979) 4:375. The translation which Blackstone does not provide may be rendered: "Truly it does not escape me, how harsh it is for the sons to suffer punishment for the crimes of their parents; but this has been rightly provided by the laws, so that affection for their children may cause the fathers to be loyal to the state." The Teubner edition contains two variations: "parentum" and "parentis".

³¹ Cf. Tyrrell and Purser (1899) 244-246 n. 1ff. on the background and personal circumstances of these letters.

³² Wilson (1804) 3:39.

Wilson still believes his utilitarian argument supporting the confiscation of the property of the condemned still must be rejected. He says that the law should not allow the crime of an individual to unjustly victimise the children and their meritorious and patriotic relatives. Then, to justify his own view of the subject, Wilson employs Brutus' letter to Cicero, when in the name of his friendship he asks Cicero to consider him as standing in place of their father, saying that "contra patrem Lepidum Brutus avunculus". Regardless of the individual bias that causes Wilson to defend his own reading of the passage, his method of analysis demonstrates his concern with interpreting Cicero's quotations in light of Cicero's other writings and their historical context.

Wilson's reasoning throughout this section strongly reveals his experience as a academic as well as his command of the Ciceronian corpus. Despite his disapproval of the law of forfeiture, he maintains a high respect and approbation of Cicero, condemning the legal principle rather than Cicero himself and even feeling the need to validate his departure from Cicero's opinions. He clearly agrees with the view of Cicero presented by Blackstone, who prefaced his argument by saying that it was supported by the "beautiful sentiment of Cicero". 34 Immediately afterward, Wilson answers, "Amicus Cicero—sed magis amica veritas. For the high authority of Cicero, I certainly entertain a proportionate degree of respect, but implicit deference should be paid to none". 35 Thus, as a scholar, Wilson plays with his knowledge of the Latin language and with common Ciceronian themes. His own Latin phrase recalls Cicero's arguments in de Amicitia, a work he quotes elsewhere, that in friendship one must entertain a higher regard for speaking the truth than for preserving peace through the indulgence of another's faults.³⁶ Additionally, Wilson's statement as a whole evokes the position Cicero himself so often takes in admitting the deference and admiration he has for the opinions of his predecessors, but refusing to wholly align himself with any

³³ *Ibid.* 3:40. Although Wilson does not include any reference to the specific letter or footnote the Ciceronian source, it is taken from Cic. *Ad Brut.* 1.13: where Brutus asks, *aut ego matri ac sorori puerisque illis praestaturus sum, si nihil valuerit apud te reliquumque senatum contra patrem Lepidum Brutus avunculus*? (what help will I be able to offer my mother and my sister and those boys, if you and the rest of the senate will not let their uncle Brutus count against their father Lepidus?). Additionally, Wilson's expectation that his readers will possess at least a general knowledge of Latin is evident in that he does not include English translations, either for Cicero's statement or for his own.

³⁴ Blackstone (1979) 4:375.

³⁵ Wilson (1804) 3:39.

³⁶ Cic. *Amic*. 24.89. Jill Harries's help was appreciated in indentifying that Wilson was referring to this work.

particular one. Thus, even in showing himself willing to disagree with Cicero, Wilson echoes a common Ciceronian sentiment and turns Cicero's words back on him, admiring Cicero at the same time he departs from him.

Wilson's interpretations of Cicero are inevitably influenced by the readings offered by his predecessors and contemporaries, such as the ones he cites here. This, however, is true of any author and especially of a scholar as widely read as Wilson; nevertheless, the essential point that can be drawn from the examination of his second-hand citations is that Wilson is directly borrowing from Cicero's works and presenting his individual analysis and interpretation of them. As the following section further demonstrates, Wilson quotes frequently from Cicero himself, employing a wide selection of Ciceronian texts and diverse passages to support his legal theories.

2. Direct Ciceronian quotations

The purpose of this section is to examine the direct Ciceronian quotations in the *Law Lectures* in order to further establish the arguments that Cicero forms a foundational part of Wilson's writings and that Wilson directly consulted Cicero's works rather than receiving and employing his texts through intermediary sources. Although the indirect quotations and references in Wilson's writings indicate a strong Ciceronian influence, the direct quotations offer more observable and conclusive evidence in support of this claim. This section includes all the passages that Wilson attributes to Cicero and quotes in his lectures, accurately citing the specific work and subsection. Although some of the examples mentioned in the previous section as indirect quotations could perhaps be considered direct quotations since they may provide a correct Latin quotation and some indication of the work from which they are derived, for the sake of clarity and accuracy I have only counted a quotation as direct when Wilson explicitly footnotes it.

As will be seen throughout this section, three key observations arise from a close scrutiny of the direct quotations. The first relates to Wilson's command of the Ciceronian corpus, the second to his method of citation, and the third to his proficiency in translating the Latin passages.

The first observation is that Wilson's understanding of the Ciceronian texts and his ease in providing context and application are evident throughout the lectures. He quotes from a wide range and from diverse parts of Cicero's works. In the preface and introduction to the lectures, Wilson provides three direct quotations from de Legibus 2.23.59, de Oratore 1.45.199, and Brutus 58.211.37

In the first set of lectures, there are a total of seventeen quotations from the pro Cluentio 53.146, de Natura Deorum 1.44.124, de Legibus 2.4.8, de Natura Deorum 1.16.43, de Republica 3.22.33, de Amicitia 5.19, de Officiis 3.5.25-3.6.28, de Officiis 1.7.22, de Amicitia 23.87-88, de Republica 6.13.13, pro Balbo 13.31, de Officiis 1.11.34, de Legibus 3.1.3, de Officiis 2.12.41-42, de Republica 2.23.41, pro Caecina 26.74-75, and *de Oratore* 3.50.195.³⁸

In the second set of lectures, there are five direct quotations. The first is a quotation from the combined texts of de Legibus 3.17.39 and de Lege Agraria 2.2.4.39 The others come from de Officiis 1.17.54, de Legibus 3.1.3, de Officiis 1.17.54, and the pro Milone 4.10-11.40 Although Wilson cites the same section of de Officiis twice in this set of lectures, he quotes different portions of it in the text and reminds readers of his earlier citation of this work.

In the third set of lectures, there are five quotations from pro Domo 41.109, in Verrem 5.62.162, in Verrem 5.63.163, in Verrem 5.66.170, and pro Sulla 28.78.41

As these statistics demonstrate, a total of thirty direct quotations appear in the lectures, coming from the fifteen different Ciceronian texts of de Legibus, de Oratore, Brutus, pro Cluentio, de Natura Deorum, de Republica, de Amicitia, de Officiis, pro Balbo, pro Caecina, de Lege Agraria, pro Milone, pro Domo, in Verrem, and pro Sulla. Wilson quotes from seven of these texts at least twice, with six quotations coming from de Officiis, five from de Legibus, three from de Republica, two from de Oratore, two from de Natura Deorum, two from de Amicitia, and three from in Verrem. 42

³⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:ix, 32, 39.

³⁸ These appear consecutively in Wilson (1804) 1:100, 111, 118, 119, 141, 173-174, 299, 300, 304, 314-315, 364, 385, 391, 416; 2:46-47, 81.

³⁹ Wilson (1804) 2:170.

⁴⁰ These appear consecutively in Wilson (1804) 2:476, 490, 493, 496.

⁴¹ These appear consecutively in Wilson (1804) 3:61, 157, 157-158.

⁴² At a first glance at this paragraph, it would appear that the figures are not accurate, since adding the total number of quotations given to the number of works presented would bring the total number of direct quotations up to thirty-one quotations rather than thirty. However, this is because I counted the de Lege Agraria as being a separate Ciceronian work, but as forming a single quotation with de Legibus.

As the chapter and page range of Wilson's works reveals, the Ciceronian quotations are spread throughout his lectures. Additionally, the indirect quotations and references to Cicero previously mentioned greatly increase the variety and distribution of quotations in the lectures. Another important point to consider is that the major sections of the lectures where Wilson does not quote Cicero are chapters dealing with modern governments and particularly the British and American constitutions.

Wilson concentrates on *de Officiis, de Republica*, and *de Legibus*, Cicero's well-known texts dealing with issues of political theory, and he applies them to the major themes of his lectures. He also draws from different parts of the works, including quotations from all three books of *de Officiis* and from two books of *de Legibus*, while the three quotations from *de Republica* are all taken from different books. Although these were well-known and respected texts at that time, Wilson clearly possessed a first-hand acquaintance with their contents.

In regard to the other Ciceronian works Wilson quotes, and especially in regard to some of the minor speeches, the question could be raised whether he gained his citations through the use of indexes rather than actually reading the entire text. The Ciceronian editions of Wilson's time did contain a comprehensive index of topics, albeit entirely in Latin and therefore assuming mastery of the language in order for a reader to use them effectively. For instance, the entire last volume of the 1692 edition is composed of indexes, including one of the particular words and subjects occurring in Cicero's writings. To a great extent, this establishes that the Ciceronian corpus was in common usage, forming an important part of the expected classical reading for the students of Wilson's time. As both a student and later as a professor of the classics, Wilson would undoubtedly have familiarised himself with Cicero's writings. Nevertheless, it is impossible to prove whether he actually read all of Cicero's texts or the degree to which he studied them, and he could have employed indexes when preparing his lectures and in researching Cicero's viewpoints on law. As will be seen through his use of direct quotations, however, many of the quotations do not have the specific applicability that would warrant their appearance on the index lists, such as the quotations Wilson uses in his discussion on education. Additionally, in the overall scope of his lectures, Wilson does not merely quote a number of Ciceronian texts on a specific topic and then move on to address other issues; instead, he often employs

quotations to illustrate minor points. Throughout his writing, his citations show his knowledge of the surrounding context, and he frequently comments on the authority of the sentiment expressed, its modern applicability, or on Cicero himself.

The second key observation arising from a consideration of the direct quotations regards Wilson's methods of citation. In all the examples included as direct quotations, Wilson quotes either the Latin itself or provides an English translation, in addition to including a footnoted citation to Cicero's text. Even when Wilson stretches a translation to the fullest possible limits to make feasible a broad reading of a Ciceronian passage, he follows a meticulous and exact system of referencing. The only variation contemporary readers will find between the older Ciceronian editions cited by Wilson and their modern counterparts are those in the text of *de Republica*. Because of its much more fragmentary nature, Wilson only mentions the book from which he draws the quotation.⁴³ He also cites the *Somnium Scipionis* as a separate work from the *de Republica* or, as he once refers to it, the *Fragments of de Republica*.⁴⁴

Out of the total of thirty direct quotations from Cicero that appear in the law lectures, when Wilson includes not only a quotation but also a footnoted citation to Cicero's texts, only three of the references are incomplete. The first two of these refer to Cicero's "treatise on the nature and offices of friendship" and to his "book of offices", and the footnotes themselves only give a number for the different subsections of the text. He last one cites the whole of the *pro Milone* without giving notice of a particular section. Although the partial references may point to a momentary lack of thoroughness, they are more likely the result of the unrevised nature of the lectures, and the footnotes still direct readers to the specific text. The first two, especially, reveal Wilson's assumption that his readers will possess at least a general knowledge of the different Ciceronian works.

The third observation concerning the direct quotations is that the translations, or at least the majority of them, are Wilson's own. His familiarity with the texts and ability to manipulate the language to fit his individual readings are constantly

⁴³ Wilson (1804) 1:141, 416.

⁴⁴ *Ibid.* 1:304, 416. This is consistent with the 1692 edition, which lists the *Somnium Scipionis* separately from the fragments of *de Republica* (see Appendix A).

⁴⁵ These are the passages from Cic. *Amic*. 5.19, Cic. *Mil*. 4.10-11, and Cic. *Off*. 1.17.54, which appear in Wilson (1804) 1:170; 2:476, 496.

⁴⁶ Wilson (1804) 1:170; 2:476.

⁴⁷ *Ibid*. 2:496.

demonstrated by his tendency to analyse the context of a passage, to defend his own translation and interpretation, and to truncate the original Latin passages and their English equivalents, thus making them more succinct and applicable to his contentions.

As will be seen, these three observations are borne out by Wilson's direct quotations of the texts. The overall pattern of Wilson's dependence on Cicero becomes clear by tracing the course of Wilson's lectures and considering each quotation, the framework in which he quotes it, and the perspective he attempts to advance through its use. Therefore, this section is divided into the subsections of Wilson's lectures so that each quotation can be analysed in the context in which it appears.

2.1. Introduction and preface to the Law Lectures

In the brief preface to the Lectures on Law, Wilson quotes from de Legibus 2.23.59, when Cicero says that Roman youth were once required to learn the Twelve Tables "ut necessarium carmen" (as a necessary song). 48 Wilson employs this Latin phrase in order to stress the importance of young people cultivating knowledge and attachment to the laws of their nation. This emphasis on the proper education of citizens becomes an underlying theme throughout the lectures, since he continually returns to the inability of a people to govern themselves and their state without an understanding of its laws and customs and a desire to uphold them. Since he believes that free governments throughout history have been upheld by citizens who knew the law and actively participated in their civic duties, ⁴⁹ Wilson commends men like Tiberius Coruncanius, the two Scevolae, and Cato, saying, "In the most shining periods of the Roman republick, men of the first distinction made the science of law their publick profession, and taught it openly in their houses as in so many schools". The fundamental aim of Wilson's law lectures is to imitate the example of these distinguished jurists of the Roman Republic by helping to produce citizens who are ready and able to become political leaders and to responsibly exercise their political obligations.

In his *Introductory Lecture*, Wilson draws twice more from Cicero to reinforce different aspects of this topic. The first instance is from *de Oratore* 1.45.199, when

⁴⁸ *Ibid*. 1:ix.

⁴⁹ *Ibid*. 1:42.

⁵⁰ *Ibid*. 1:31-32.

Cicero recommends the study and teaching of law as a pursuit of "honour and ornament". The second instance occurs in an extended discussion on the role of women in society and the need for them to be cognizant of their nation's laws and social customs and to be able to communicate them pleasingly and effectively. Here, Cicero's tale of Cornelia is related from *Brutus* 58.211 (or *de Claris Oratoribus*, as the work is designated by Wilson and by the editions of his time), and Wilson dwells on the influence her example and conversation had on the future of her sons. His footnote directs readers to the Latin quotation: *Legimus epistolas Corneliae, matris Gracchorum: apparet filios non tam in gremio educatos, quam in sermone matris*. In the text itself, however, he provides the straightforward translation, "I have read the letters of Cornelia, the mother of the Gracchi; and it appears, that her sons were not so much nourished by the milk, as formed by the style of their mother". ⁵²

Therefore, in these instances, as in others, Wilson appeals to Cicero's authority in order to support the basic premises of his legal philosophy. He employs three diverse sources to clarify and reinforce his individual perspective on the nature and uses of education. The three quotations he chooses show his knowledge of the texts, since he does not quote the most obvious Ciceronian references but clearly selects the ones he feels are the most appropriate to his argument.

2.2. The first set of the Law Lectures

A full seventeen of the direct quotations from Cicero are cited in the first set of lectures; these quotations consist of four from *de Officiis*, three from *de Republica*, two from *de Legibus*, two from *de Natura Deorum*, two from *de Amicitia*, one from *de Oratore*, one from *pro Cluentio*, one from *pro Balbo*, and one from *pro Caecina*. As customary throughout the rest of his work, Wilson draws from the various genres of Cicero's texts, quoting from a wide range of dialogues and speeches. Although direct quotations from Cicero do not appear in every chapter, they are well distributed and Wilson also scatters many indirect references and non-footnoted short quotations throughout these chapters.

⁵¹ *Ibid.* 1:32. In this instance, Wilson includes the specific Latin phrase in the footnote: *decus et ornamentum*.

⁵² *Ibid*. 1:39.

⁵³ See above, p. 35 for the specific Ciceronian references and the corresponding page numbers in Wilson's lectures.

Nevertheless, while he quotes Cicero on a number of diverse subjects, Wilson still clearly employs Cicero's work to emphasise particular themes. In the first set of lectures, especially, when dealing with the abstract theory and principles of law, he frequently uses Cicero's political treatises to support his theory of obedience and obligation, as well as his views on natural and customary law, on the duties and rights of a citizen, and on the role of an individual with respect to those in his own society and to the people of other nations.

The only direct quotation from *pro Cluentio* 53.146 occurs in Chapter II, where Wilson considers the different definitions and subdivisions of law that have been offered by political theorists throughout history, and where he argues that the principle of consent is the fundamental basis for any proper understanding of law. Similar to many others of his period, Wilson believes that it is not only possible but essential to unite the seemingly competing notions of the liberty of the individual with adherence and devotion to the laws. Despite his frequent reliance on classical norms and authority, the primary reason he gives for the ability of the United States to surpass the glory of the ancients is because its character is marked by "the love of liberty, and the love of law". Ultimately, for Wilson, no true distinction can be preserved between the two, since both together encompass the "science of law". Highly critical of Blackstone, Pufendorf, Hobbes, Grotius, Tacitus, and others, for introducing the doctrine of superiority into law and thereby alienating both liberty and consent, Wilson turns instead to Cicero and the Roman Republic for his exemplars.

Customary law holds the highest position in Wilson's legal philosophy, since it is based on experience, consent, and common approbation, and therefore joins both law and liberty. Through the course of his lectures, Wilson attempts to establish a line of historical and scholarly authority: he begins with the customs of the Roman Republic, traces the theory of consent through to the time of the *Corpus Iuris Civilis*, the Magna Charta and English common law, and finally argues that it finds its fullest expression in the American colonies and the Constitution.

⁵⁴ Wilson (1804) 1:5.

⁵⁵ *Ibid*. 1:9.

⁵⁶ *Ibid*. 1:64.

In his effort to prove that the Roman understanding of customary law provides the necessary basis for liberty, Wilson appeals to the quotation from pro Cluentio 53.146:

Mens, et animus, et consilium, et sententia civitatis posita est in legibus. Ut corpora nostra sine mente; sic civitas sine lege, suis partibus, ut nervis, ac sanguine, et membris, uti non potest. Legum ministri, magistratus; legum interpretes, iudices: legum denique idcirco omnes servi sumus, ut liberi esse possimus.

The mind and the spirit and the deliberation and the purposes of the state are located in the laws. As our bodies without mind, thus is the state without law, unable to make use of its parts as muscles and blood and limbs. The magistrates as agents of the law; the judges as interpreters of the law; finally therefore we are all servants of the law, so that we may be free.

Although Wilson only includes this direct Latin quotation in a footnote and does not provide a translation, he is harkening back to the truncated form of the quotation he inscribed on the title page of his work.⁵⁷ Clearly, Wilson carefully chose this passage, believing that Cicero's statement supports the different angles of his argument on law, liberty, and consent.⁵⁸ The quotation is highly rhetorical, since Cicero is defending Aulus Cluentius Habitus in the law courts and fashioning a one-sided theory of law without expanding on its implications. Nonetheless, Wilson accurately draws his fundamental principles of law from the passage: that law is essential to the existence of a state, that it ensures liberty, and that it is upheld by the common consent and willing obedience of the people.

Four direct quotations from de Natura Deorum 1.44.124, de Legibus 2.4.8, de Natura Deorum 1.16.43, and de Republica 3.22.33 appear in Chapter III, 'Of the Law of Nature'. Although Wilson appeals to Cicero's philosophical treatises, he also aligns himself with the Scottish philosopher Thomas Reid and with others who endorsed the theory that the first principles of knowledge can only be perceived by the dictates of common sense. Certain self-evident moral principles are innate in all humankind. Making a distinction between reason and common sense, Wilson emphasises that, "the *ultimate* ends of human actions, can never, in any case, be accounted for by reason".⁵⁹

Still, Cicero's writings continue to play an important role in the chapter. Wilson uses the quotation from de Natura Deorum 1.16.43 to support his argument that "morality, like mathematicks, has its intuitive truths, without which we cannot make a

⁵⁷ See above, p. 37.

⁵⁸ Wilson (1804) 1:100.

⁵⁹ *Ibid*. 1:135.

single step in our reasonings upon the subject". Once again, Wilson makes no mention of Cicero in the text, but relies on his judgements as giving credence and authority to his own. In the footnote, he gives only the Latin quotation:

Quae est gens, aut quod genus hominum, quod non habeat sine doctrina anticipationem quandam, id est, anticeptam animo rei quandam informationem, sine qua nec intelligi quidquam, nec quaeri, nec disputari potest.

What nation is there or what kind of men, which do not have, without instruction, a certain preconception, that is, certain information received beforehand concerning the spirit of a thing; without this information nothing is able to be understood, nor to be inquired into, nor to be discussed.⁶¹

In using this quotation, either Wilson does not appear to view himself as departing from Cicero's understanding of knowledge and reason, or uncharacteristically, he does not comment on any divergence from the author he is citing. However, whatever disagreement might exist between himself and Cicero is glossed over by the subtleties of his translation. By two key omissions, Wilson significantly edits the quotation, obviously with the intent of sharpening his argument and forestalling possible discussion over his contextual use of the passage. The original quotation, both in the 1692 edition and in the Teubner, reads differently:

Quae est enim gens, aut quod genus hominum, quod non habeat sine doctrina anticipationem quandam [deorum? Quam appellat $\pi \varrho \acute{o} \lambda \eta \psi \nu$ Epicurus,] id est, anteceptam animo rei quandam informationem, sine qua nec intelligi quidquam, nec quaeri, nec disputari potest. 62

As the bracketed part reveals, Wilson removes any mention of the gods or of Epicurus. Undeniably, the quotation, even in its complete form, refers to some type of preconceived information which humankind possesses by a type of intuition. So far, then, Wilson's interpretation appears consistent with the sense of the entire passage. Nevertheless, while he does not technically alter the meaning of the passage by omitting the one word *deorum*, Wilson broadens the interpretation so that it now covers the full range of principles he wishes to designate as self-evident truths. Thus, he opens the quotation to a much wider application than the speaker in the dialogue intended.

-

⁶⁰ *Ibid.* 1:119.

⁶¹ *Ibid* 1:119

⁶² The brackets are added to show the words Wilson omits in his Latin quotation. The English translation of the whole may be read as follows: "What nation is there or what kind of men, which does not have, without instruction, a certain preconception of the gods? Epicurus calls this preconception 'prolepsis', that is, certain information received beforehand concerning the spirit of a thing; without this information nothing is able to be understood, nor to be inquired into, nor to be discussed."

The second omission is that of Epicurus and the Greek term *prolepsis*, which the philosopher uses to refer to these preconceived notions of the gods. At first glance, this exclusion would appear to remove a potential source of confusion or unnecessary information from the quotation. However, while it is impossible to pinpoint Wilson's precise motivations and while this specific statement by Gaius Velleius is in fact corroborated by his opponent in the dialogue, Quintus Lucilius Balbus, the truncated form of the quotation allows Wilson to sidestep any possible discussion of whether it is appropriate to base his argument on the teachings of the Epicureans. This is particularly relevant since Wilson uses the quotation to support the existence of self-evident moral truths which he ultimately argues are codified in the law of nature, as given to humankind by the "bountiful Governour of the universe". As Wilson was undoubtedly aware, his perception of this Creator or Divinity stands in direct opposition to the view of the gods offered by Velleius and the Epicureans. Thus, his knowledge of both the context and the philosophical issues raised in the text is demonstrated through his seemingly small omission, which allows him to remove potential issues of conflict.

Wilson's method of manipulating the texts through his translations is also seen in his use of the quotation from *de Natura Deorum* 1.44.124. Much like Plato and Cicero, Wilson bases the prooemium to law on the existence of a supernatural deity.⁶⁴ Furthermore, he believes that humankind is obliged to obey the supreme law only because of God's "almighty power" and "infinite goodness".⁶⁵ Without these essential qualities, Wilson says that the judgement of Epicurus would be correct, for if the idea that the gods "were absolutely indifferent to the happiness and interests of men—was admitted for a moment; the inference would unquestionably be—that they were not entitled to human obedience".⁶⁶ At this point, Wilson footnotes the passage from *de Natura Deorum* that he has merely paraphrased in the text. This time, though, he does not alter or condense the Latin quotation:

Epicurus re tollit, oratione relinquit deos. Deinde, si maxime talis est Deus, ut nulla gratia, nulla hominum caritate teneatur: valeat. Quid enim dicam, propitius sit?⁶⁷

⁶³ Wilson (1804) 1:105.

⁶⁴ *Ibid.* 1:106; cf. Cic. *Leg.* 2.7.16; Cic. *Rep.* 2.14.27; Pl. *Leg.* 10.887b-c, 10.889e-10.890a.

⁶⁵ Wilson (1804) 1:111.

bb Ibid.

⁶⁷ "Epicurus destroys the gods, though allowing them to remain in speech. Then, if there is a god of such great excellence, so that he has no kindness or affection for men: farewell to him. For what else will I say, may he be gracious?"

In this instance, Wilson's use of the passage as a literary and philosophical support for his argument does not bend the text itself. His allusion to Epicurus, however, reveals his awareness of Epicurus's view of the gods. From this context, it is clear that when using the passage mentioned earlier, Wilson knew that Velleius was advocating the Epicurean viewpoint. By removing several words from the quotation, Wilson avoided the appearance that he was accepting Velleius' overall position.

The other two quotations in Chapter III also address self-evident truths, but more particularly as they apply to law. In regard to the law of nature and of moral obligation, Wilson points to the two fundamental principles of *principium essendi* (the principle of existence) and *principium cognoscendi* (the principle of knowing that existence). He argues that through their moral sense, people are able to recognise that the law of nature is the same as the law given by God. As Wilson states, "what is the efficient cause of moral obligation?—I give it this answer—the will of God. This is the supreme law". ⁶⁹ A footnote in the text directs readers to the Latin quotation from *de Legibus* 2.4.8, where Marcus Cicero says, *principem legem illam et ultimam, mentem esse dicebant, omnia ratione aut cogentis, aut vetantis dei* (that first and ultimate law, they were designating to be the mind of god by reason either compelling or prohibiting all things). ⁷⁰ Thus, without qualification or expanding on the passage, Wilson equates his conception of the law of nature with the supreme law mentioned by Cicero.

The final quotation he gives in the chapter reinforces the connection with Cicero's understanding of supreme law. In this section, Wilson advances a theory of the universal and beneficial qualities of natural law. In his opinion, this directly corresponds to the philosophy of law given by Cicero in *de Republica* 3.22.33. Unlike the other three quotations in this chapter, Wilson only gives the reference in the footnote. In the text, he translates a long part of this well-known passage into English, saying:

This law, or right reason, as Cicero calls it, is thus beautifully described by that eloquent philosopher. "It is indeed a true law," says he, "conformable to nature, diffused among all men, unchangeable, eternal. By its commands, it calls men to their duty: by its prohibitions, it deters them from vice. To diminish, to alter, much more to abolish this

⁶⁸ Wilson clearly accepts Cicero's description of Epicureanism and its tenets regarding the gods at face value. Cicero's own account in this passage, however, at least appears to be a fair assessment of their teachings on the gods' indifference toward humankind [Pease (1955) 14, 16-17]. Cf. Obbink (1989) 202-215 on ancient accusations calling Epicurus an atheist.

⁶⁹ Wilson (1804) 1:118.

⁷⁰ *Ibid.* n. q.

law, is a vain attempt. Neither by the senate, nor by the people, can its powerful obligation be dissolved. It requires no interpreter or commentator. It is not one law at Rome, another at Athens; one law now, another hereafter: it is the same eternal and immutable law, given at all times and to all nations: for God, who is its author and promulgator, is always the sole master and sovereign of mankind". 71

The Latin does not appear in the text or the footnote, but although Wilson omits a few sentences, they are clearly passed over only for the sake of succinctness, while both the linguistic style and free-flowing version attest to Wilson's ease in translation. Wilson does not elaborate on these two quotations from *de Legibus* and *de Republica*, perhaps because he takes their meaning for granted and considers the quotations themselves sufficiently straightforward in establishing his arguments. Nonetheless, they help provide the fundamental basis for his conception of law and reflect on how he interprets later Ciceronian quotations.

Chapter IV, 'Of the Law of Nations', includes two direct quotations, with Wilson giving his English translations in the text and citing the sources in the footnotes. For Wilson, the law of nations is still a subsection of the law of nature. Therefore, although only applicable to states, it also is divinely inspired and applies equally to all nations. Since the law of nations lays obligations upon a state in regard to both its foreign and domestic conduct, throughout the chapter Wilson carefully outlines these various duties.

When discussing the universal goodwill and even the affection that he believes should characterise the relations between nations, Wilson criticises the philosophers who have denied or neglected these principles. In contrast, he praises Cicero's *de Amicitia* for its support of them. Notably, though, Wilson selects only a small portion of the paragraph from *de Amicitia* 5.19-20 and does not include the Latin this time:

Sic enim mihi perspicere videor, ita natos esse nos, ut inter omnes esset societas quaedam, maior autem, ut quisque proxime accederet. Itaque cives potiores quam peregrini, et propinqui quam alieni. cum his enim amicitiam natura ipsa peperit, sed ea non satis habet firmitatis.

_

The Latin text in the 1692 edition reads: est quidem vera lex, recta ratio, naturae congruens, diffusa in omnes, constans, sempiterna, quae vocet ad officium iubendo, vetando a fraude deterreat, quae tamen neque probos frustra iubet, aut vetat, nec improbos iubendo, aut vetando movet. Huic legi nec obrogari fas est, neque derogari ex hac aliquid licet, neque tota abrogari potest. Nec vero aut per senatum, aut per populum solvi hac lege possumus. Neque est quaerendus explanator, aut interpres eius alius: nec erit alia lex Romae, alia Athenis, alia nunc, alia posthac; sed et omnes gentes, et omni tempore una lex, et sempiterna, et immortalis continebit; unusque erit communis quasi magister, et imperator omnium Deus ille, legis huius inventor, disceptator, lator. The only variations in the Teubner edition are seen in its rendering of these phrases: "diffusa in omnis", "derogari aliquid ex hac licet", "aut interpres Sextus Aelius", and "sempiterna et inmutabilis".

For thus it appears plain to me, we are so born, that among all there is a certain fellowship, also that this becomes greater indeed, the closer one comes. Therefore fellow citizens are more important than foreigners, and neighbours than strangers; for with these nature itself produces friendship, but it is a type of friendship that does not possess endurance. 72

In the latter part of this passage, omitted by Wilson, Cicero continues his argument, establishing a distinction between the type of friendship that exists merely by nature and proximity and that of true friendship, which always includes *benevolentia* and *caritas*. Instead, Wilson only quotes the first part of the paragraph, saying:

To the same purpose is the sentiment of Cicero, in his beautiful treatise on the nature and offices of friendship. "In tracing the social laws of nature", says he, "it seems evident, that man, by the frame of his moral constitution, is supposed to consider himself as standing in some degree of social relation to the whole species in general; and that this principle acts with more or less vigour, according to the distance at which he is placed with respect to any particular community or individual of his kind".

Wilson's tendency to draw out what he considers the sense of a quotation and to provide a rendition rather than a literal word-for-word translation fully reveals itself in this passage. He omits the entire last half of the Latin sentence and completely passes over Cicero's focus on the closeness of friendship in contrast to the relations we have with relatives, fellow-citizens, or foreigners. His translation serves the purpose he intended, however, and emphasises the common bond between all men, regardless of their propinquity or shared virtues. By maintaining a loose adherence to the Latin and glossing Cicero's original quotation, Wilson is able to provide his own interpretation through the use of weighted vocabulary. His close engagement with the Ciceronian text in this passage, and his ability to enlist Ciceronian thought in support of his own argument, warrants an examination into the particular parts of his English translation. Appealing to Cicero's authority as a writer, Wilson adapts the quotation to coincide with his own philosophy.

The first significant example of this occurs in his inclusion of the statement, "in tracing the social laws of nature". Wilson appears to be referring back to the conclusion of the previous paragraph of *de Amicitia* 5.19, which deals with the Stoic concept of the "good man" and says in regard to virtuous men that, *quia sequantur*, *quantum homines possunt*, *naturam optimam bene vivendi ducem* (because so much as they are able, men follow nature, the best guide to living). At this point, Wilson comes closest to changing

⁷² The minor variations in the Teubner edition are seen in the phrases: "quisque proxume", and "peregrine, propinqui".

the text, but as the division in his full translation shows, he seems to be employing this merely as an introductory preface to provide background for the main part of his translation and still includes some sense of the passage in his translation.

Wilson glosses *ita natos esse nos* (we are so born) to give the interpretation "that man, by the frame of his moral constitution, is supposed to consider himself". In his use of such ethically weighted terms of "moral" and "supposed" he adds a new dimension of moral responsibility to the passage, broadening it so that the human desire for sociality includes more than the mere physical instincts of nature. The interpretation also allows him to give a philosophical twist to the quotation that makes it compatible with the Ciceronian quotations on law given in Chapter III. Just as Wilson used *de Legibus* and *de Republica*, so he also employs *de Amicitia* to advance his understanding of natural law as possessing a type of moral authority.

For the second part of the phrase, *ut inter omnis esset societas quaedam* (that among all there is a certain fellowship), Wilson gives the translation "as standing in some degree of social relation to the whole species in general". Certainly, the sense of Cicero's quotation implies at least some degree of general affinity among all men, but Wilson reads it as implying the stronger idea of a social relation rather than a mere commonality. Wilson renders the last part of the sentence *maior autem*, *ut quisque proxime accederet* (also that this becomes greater as one approaches nearer) as "this principle acts with more or less vigour, according to the distance at which he is placed". While this is not a strict translation, it demonstrates Wilson's adeptness at accurately capturing the sense of the Latin quotation without falling into stylistic awkwardness.

Wilson only includes the first half of the concluding sentence of the passage, rendering *Itaque cives potiores quam peregrini, propinqui quam alieni* (therefore fellow citizens are more important than strangers, and neighbours than foreigners) as "with respect to any particular community or individual of his kind". In this instance, particularly, Wilson puts forward his sense of the quotation, not an exact translation of the actual words, and he loses the Ciceronian contrasts between fellow-citizens and strangers and between relatives and foreigners. Despite the gloss he gives the passage, Wilson is not attempting to deliberately mislead readers through his translations. As will be seen from the Ciceronian quotations that appear in later chapters and Wilson's

use of them to emphasise the theme of a common goodwill that should exist among all men, Wilson clearly believes himself to be consistent with Cicero's own meaning.

The education Wilson received undoubtedly served to affirm his propensity to translate according to sense rather than to provide a strict word-for-word rendering of a passage. As scholars progressed in their skill, they would have been encouraged to translate Latin passages into eloquent and understandable English. Wilson's system is characterised by a close scrutiny of the texts he quotes and by detailed explanations of why his own theories either coincide or depart from the arguments presented, and despite his frequent praise of Cicero's work, he is also willing to criticise him. At the same time, Wilson's method of translation allows him to incorporate his own individual readings of Cicero into the translations themselves, and thus, to create new meanings for his students and later generations of readers.

The other translation in this chapter, taken from *de Officiis* 3.5.25 and 3.6.28 and comprising the longest Ciceronian quotation in Wilson's lectures, continues the theme of human fellowship. Although Wilson includes the whole as one long extended quotation, as he points out in the footnote citation, it is in fact composed of two separate quotations. The translations, while in clear-flowing English, are more literal this time, but Wilson also truncates more of the original text. It is evident, however, that Wilson is not merely scanning *de Officiis* and seizing upon apparently applicable quotations; rather, he demonstrates a comprehension of the surrounding context, since the parts he excludes do not twist the sense of the passage, as is seen from the original Latin quotation of *de Officiis* 3.5.25:

Itemque magis est secundum naturam, pro omnibus gentibus, si fieri possit, conservandis aut iuvandis maximos labores, molestiasque suscipere [imitantem Herculem illum, quem hominum fama beneficiorum memor in concilio coelestium collocavit,] quam vivere in solitudine, non modo sine ullis molestiis, sed etiam in maximis voluptatibus abundantem omnibus copiis, ut excellas etiam pulchritudine et viribus. Quocirca optimo quisque et splendidissimo ingenio longe illam vitam huic anteponit.⁷⁴

Likewise, it is more according to nature, [to imitate that Hercules, whom the tradition of men grateful for his kindnesses placed in the assembly of the gods,] to undertake the greatest labours and troubles for the purpose of preserving or aiding all nations, if it could be done, than to live in solitude not only without any troubles but even in the greatest pleasures to abound in all wealth, when even excelling in beauty and strength. Wherefore each person having the best and most splendid character by far prefers that former life to the latter.

⁷³ Wilson (1804) 3:40.

⁷⁴ The Teubner edition contains one divergence, as seen in its rendering of the phrase: "in concilio caelestium conlocavit".

Wilson uses this passage in order to further establish his theory of the universal brotherhood of all mankind:

How beautiful and energetick are the sentiments of Cicero on this subject. "It is more consonant to nature," that is, as he said a little before, to the law of nations, "to undertake the greatest labours, and to undergo the severest trouble, for the preservation and advantage of all nations, if such a thing could be accomplished, than to live in solitary repose, not only without pain, but surrounded with all the allurements of pleasure and wealth. Every one of a good and great mind, would prefer the first greatly before the second situation in life". ⁷⁵

Aside from omitting the example of Hercules, Wilson provides a stricter word-for-word translation than in the previous Ciceronian quotation. However, two significant features stand out in Wilson's translation. The first regards Wilson's own brief comment at the beginning, when he connects Cicero's argument with the law of nations and thus adds an important implication to the passage. Cicero was speaking earlier in *de Officiis* about the specific laws of different nations, and frequently in his works, he speaks of a law that is valid for all men and of universal ties between them. The question arises, however, whether Wilson is interpreting the text through his own perspective of the law of nations and adding a new understanding to the phrase as he attempts to place the law of nations within the philosophical subset of the moral law of nature.

The second item of importance is the omission of Hercules. In part, Wilson likely removed the example in order to shorten the quotation and make the argument more pointed without distorting it. At the same time, the exclusion also helps to make the concept of universal goodwill appear in greater accord with practical reality. Cicero presents this life of dedicated service to all mankind as a potential ideal but not necessarily as an achievable task, unless by one possessing the heroic qualities of a Hercules. Wilson, by contrast, in full agreement with the enlightenment philosophy of his day, seizes upon this principle not only as a possibility but as a moral obligation enjoined upon the nations. As he states immediately before introducing Cicero's quotation: "The voice of nature, intelligible and persuasive, has been heard by nations that are civilized: at last it is acknowledged that all men are brothers: the happy time is, we hope, approaching, when the acknowledgment will be substantiated by a uniform corresponding conduct." "

⁷⁵ Wilson (1804) 1:173-174.

⁷⁶ *Ibid.* 1:173.

Immediately after this Ciceronian quotation, Wilson glides into the next quotation from *de Officiis* 3.6.28, marking the separation only by a new set of quotation marks. In the intervening paragraphs, Cicero makes the point that what is useful or advantageous for the individual ought to be applied equally to all; however, the absence of this passage does not change the meaning of the translation or affect Wilson's argument.

In the second quotation, unlike the preceding one, Cicero directly addresses not only the general commonality that exists between men, but also adds elements of goodwill and moral authority. Wilson does not provide the Latin text in his lectures:

Nam illud quidem absurdum est, quod quidam dicunt, parenti se aut fratri nihil detracturos, commodi sui causa: aliam rationem esse civium reliquorum: hi sibi nihil iuris, et nullam societatem communis utilitatis causa, statuunt esse cum civibus: quae sententia omnem societatem distrahit civitatis. Qui autem civium rationem dicunt habendam externorum negant: hi dirimunt communem humani generis societatem: qua sublata, beneficentia, liberalitas, bonitas, iustitia funditus tollitur: [quae qui tollunt, etiam adversus deos immortales impii iudicandi sunt. ab iis enim constitutam inter homines societatem evertunt: cuius societatis artissimum vinculum est magis arbitrari esse contra naturam, hominem homini detrahere, sui commodi causa, quam omnia incommoda subire vel externa, vel corporis, vel etiam ipsius animi, quae vacent iustitia.] Haec enim una virtus, omnium est domina, et regina virtutum.

For that is indeed is absurd, what some are saying, that no one should rob a parent or brother for the sake of one's own benefit, but that a different reckoning is owed to fellow-citizens. These people think that there is for themselves no binding law, no common society for the sake of usefulness with their fellow-citizens. This opinion tears apart all fellowship in the state. Those moreover who say that a rule should be had for fellow-citizens but deny that it applies to foreigners, they dissolve the common society of the human race; which having been removed, kindness, liberality, goodness, and justice are utterly destroyed; [those who destroy these things, they ought also to be judged impious against the immortal gods. For they overturn the society appointed by the gods among men, and the closest bond of this society rests in the fact that it is more against the nature of humankind to rob from men for the sake of their own advantage than to undergo all disasters, either those to his belongings or to his body or even to his own soul, which are free from injustice;] for this one virtue is mistress and queen of all the virtues.

Likely conscious of the length of his quotations, Wilson omits several sentences of the paragraph in his own translation:

It is highly absurd to say, as some have said, that no one ought to injure a parent or a brother, for the sake of his own advantage; but that another rule may be observed concerning the rest of the citizens; such persons determine that there is no law, no bonds of society among the citizens, for the common benefit of the commonwealth. This sentiment tends to dissolve the union of the state. Others, again, admit that a social regard is to be paid to the citizens, but deny that this regard ought to be extended in

inclusion of "quae vacant iustitia".

⁷⁷ The following alterations appear in the Teubner edition: "detracturos sui commodi causa", "iuris, nullam societatem", "negant ii dirimunt". A greater difference occurs at the end of the quotation, since the Teubner edition does not contain the phrase "quae vacant iustitia", and it renders the first part of the next sentence as "iustitia enim una virtus"; cf. Gruter, Wilhelm, and Gronovius (1692) 4050 n. 23 on the

favour of foreigners: such persons would destroy the common society of the human race; and if this common society were destroyed, the destruction would involve, in it, the fate also of beneficence, liberality, goodness, justice. Which last virtue is the mistress and queen of all other virtues.

By including this second quotation from *de Officiis* immediately after the first, Wilson is able to establish his argument that the law of nations is based on an ethical mandate. Notably, in contrast to Wilson, Cicero does not command positive actions of goodwill toward citizens of other nations but only condemns negative ones. For Wilson, the moral obligations owed to one nation by another are not merely to refrain from harm, but also to provide assistance to those needing aid. As he states, "nations are not only forbidden to do evil; they are commanded to do good to one another". This may perhaps account for Wilson's inclusion of the first quotation from *de Officiis*, which mentions the need to preserve and aid all men. In the context of the first quotation, however, the example applied to Hercules as an individual, while by mixing the two quotations, Wilson applies Cicero's opinions to relations between states. Moreover, such a sentiment of positive goodwill is not present in the second quotation.

Once again, Wilson provides a straightforward translation. The only difference made by shortening the quotation is that Wilson has left out any mention of the fellowship that is broken with the gods when an individual acts unjustly toward another. This omission does not change the sense of the paragraph although it does help shift the focus of the quotation more towards Wilson's emphasis in this chapter on the self-evident truths in nature.

The way Wilson employs and connects these two quotations to form a united whole reveals his careful selection of the specific parts of the Ciceronian quotations that will aid in strengthening his arguments. He removes the parts that detract from this purpose, consciously interpreting Cicero's texts so that they fit more directly and concisely with the points he advances in the lectures.

In Chapter VII, 'Of Man, as a Member of Society', Wilson draws from *de Amicitia* and *de Officiis*, the same two sources he used in Chapter IV, but he quotes from different sections of the works to support his points on the social relations between individuals. Wilson's marked preference for Cicero over any other classical author is illustrated not only in the frequent references to his work, but in the extended quotations

-

⁷⁸ Wilson (1804) 1:166.

he constantly employs in this chapter and throughout the rest of the first set of lectures. Even on common political themes like the human tendency toward society and companionship, where Wilson could have turned to the writings of a number of classical and modern theorists, he constantly looks to Cicero as a chief authority. In a number of these longer quotations, Wilson gives only an English translation and then footnotes the citation of the Ciceronian work.

Like many of the other direct Ciceronian quotations, the translations Wilson provides from *de Officiis* 1.7.22 and *de Amicitia* 23.87-88 help to show that Wilson borrowed from various sections of the Ciceronian sources and attest to his high level of literary and stylistic ability in translating the passages. Since both of them bear on the topic of civic virtue, they are addressed in detail in chapter four. Nevertheless, it is valuable to at least mention them here. Both quotations help to further Wilson's enlightenment theory that human beings are constantly progressing toward perfection and to refute those philosophers who claim that humankind's need and desire for society arises from the inevitable wars, tyranny, and selfishness that exist among men. The first quotation from *de Officiis* appears in Wilson's discussion on the happiness, enjoyment, and pleasure that result from strengthening the bonds of society. On the very next page, Wilson introduces the *de Amicitia* quotation, which also supports his optimistic view of human nature and sociability.

The other two Ciceronian quotations in this chapter from *de Republica* 6.13.13 and *pro Balbo* 13.31 deal with the liberty that humans possess even when they are within a state of civil society. The way in which Wilson contextualises and analyses the *de Republica* quotation is especially significant. It establishes that when translating the quotations, Wilson considers not only the specific vocabulary he employs, but also how it reflects on the interpretation he gives to the passage and whether it is consistent with Cicero's meaning. In Wilson's opinion, political philosophers have often erred in blurring the distinction between civil society and civil government. Partially in order to justify his later arguments in Chapter X that changes of government are not detrimental to society, he defines civil society as that *state* which exists by consent previous to any

⁷⁹ See below, pp. 164-166.

⁸⁰ Wilson (1804) 1:299.

⁸¹ *Ibid.* 1:300.

formation of government or to the writing of a constitution. Wilson then turns to *de Republica* 6.13.13 to validate these arguments, saying that:

It is in this sense that Cicero seems to use it, in the following beautiful passage. "Nothing, which is exhibited on our globe, is more acceptable to that divinity, which governs the whole universe, than those communities and assemblages of men, which, lawfully associated,—iure sociati—are denominated states". 83

Wilson gives a strictly literal translation, although he does not provide the Latin text:

nihil est enim illi principi Deo, qui omnem hunc mundum regit, quod quidem in terris fiat, acceptius, quam concilia coetusque hominum, iure sociati, quae civitates appellantur.

For nothing that indeed happens in the lands is more pleasing to that leading god, who rules the whole universe, than the councils and assemblies of men united in law, which are called states.⁸⁴

His individual gloss of the passage is given in his introductory comment, where he equates his understanding of a civil society with that of Cicero. Since the elder Scipio Africanus makes this statement in the context of speaking of the city of Rome and of the wars with Carthage, it is not an obvious conclusion that he is speaking of some type of society existing without governmental forms. Wilson shows himself to be aware of this difficulty. Still desiring to appeal to Ciceronian authority and make it correspond with his political theory, he attempts to meet the problem in two different ways. First, he softens the force of his argument by saying that this is the sense Cicero "seems" to be implying in the passage. Next, he leaves the Latin phrase *iure sociati* untouched, but also includes his translation of it as "lawfully associated". Clearly, Wilson is not afraid that his translation will be questioned; rather, his action emphasises the part of the quotation he believes will justify his reading. By treating *iure* as an adverb, he is able to more easily convey the idea that states are associated before civil government has been established. Thus, he is not afraid to point out his personal reading, but makes an obvious effort to show his readers how the English vocabulary he chooses in the translation process affects the interpretation of the passage as a whole. Furthermore, in light of his strong focus on the customary laws of the Roman Republic, his viewpoint on the passage is more easily understood, since he sees this time as one in which custom and consent were more highly esteemed than governmental structures.

⁸² *Ibid.* 1:303-4; cf. 1:383-384 on the stability that can exist in a society even when its form of government is altered. Under this definition, the American colonies would have existed as a state previous to the revolution and the writing of the Constitution.

⁸³ *Ibid.* 1:304.

⁸⁴ The only difference in the Teubner edition is that it omits "hunc" in the phrase "omnem hunc mundum regit".

The quotation from *pro Balbo* 13.31 shows the diversity of Wilson's quotations, since he does not quote exclusively from the philosophical treatises, but considers Cicero's law court speeches as well. In this part of his lectures, Wilson criticises modern nations like Great Britain that have laws restricting emigration. In his endeavour to prove a natural right to choose and even to renounce one's citizenship, he turns not only to Locke, but also to Justinian's *Digesta* and finally to Cicero:

"O glorious regulations!" says Cicero, "originally established for us by our ancestors of Roman name; that no one of us should be obliged to belong to more than one society, since a dissimilitude of societies must produce a proportioned variety of laws; that no one, contrary to his inclination, should be deprived of his right of citizenship; and that no one, contrary to his inclinations, should be obliged to continue in that relation. The power of retaining and of renouncing our rights of citizenship, is the most stable foundation of our liberties". 85

The Latin text, which Wilson does not include here, reveals that his translation accurately captures the sense of the original while still retaining the stylistic features marking it as his own.

O iura praeclara, atque divinitus iam inde a principio Romani nominis a maioribus nostris comparata! ne quis nostrum plus quam unius civitatis esse possit: (dissimilitudo enim civitatum, varietatem iuris habeat necesse est) ne quis invitus civitate mutetur: neve in civitate maneat invitus. Haec sunt enim fundamenta firmissima nostrae libertatis, sui quemque iuris et retinendi, et dimittendi esse dominum.

O illustrious laws and by divine inspiration now thenceforth established by our ancestors from the beginning of the name of Rome, that none of us can be part of more than one state (for a difference of state must of necessity have a variety of law), that none against his will can be moved from the state nor against his will must remain in the state! For this is the most firm foundation of our liberty, that each one has the power of retaining and dissolving his right of citizenship.

By means of this quotation, Wilson makes a direct comparison between the laws of the Roman Republic and those of the American states. In practical matters as well as in theoretical principles, he relies upon the historical example of Rome and uses Cicero's reasoning to support his own legal theory that the United States is warranted in establishing laws to protect the natural liberty of free emigration.

Wilson cites only one direct quotation in Chapter IX, 'Of Man, as a Member of the Great Commonwealth of Nations'. In this instance, as in the previous quotation, Wilson gives a literal translation of a passage that has a practical application. While the following argument is an obvious one, he still prefers to consult the sentiments of Cicero and quotes from *de Officiis* 1.11.34:

-

⁸⁵ Wilson (1804) 1:314-315.

"There are two kinds of disputation", says Cicero, "one, by argument and reason; the other, by violence and force. To determine controversies by the former belongs to man; by the latter, to the brutes. To the latter we ought never to have recourse, but when all hopes of success by the former are proved to be unavailing".86

In addition to providing a strict translation of the passage, Wilson employs it in precisely the same context as Cicero does in de Officiis, which speaks of disagreements between nations and the need to declare war only after the means of diplomacy have failed. Once again, therefore, Wilson's quotation reveals his understanding of the context of Cicero's work as a whole.

Finally, in Chapter X, 'Of Government', Wilson returns to the same three political works of Cicero he focuses on throughout the course of his lectures, referencing de Legibus 3.1.3, de Officiis 2.12.41-42, and de Republica 2.23.41. The first only appears in a footnote to Wilson's discussion on the rules and government that are indispensable in preserving the "peace and order of society" and that must be obeyed in order for a society to progress and improve. As Wilson quotes, *sine imperio*, nec domus ulla, nec civitas, nec gens, nec hominum universum genus stare, nec rerum natura omnis, nec ipse mundus potest (without governing power, neither any house, nor state, nor nation, nor the whole race of men is able to remain, neither all the nature of things nor the world itself). 87 Notably, Wilson employs the Ciceronian texts not only to justify his theories of consent and of the right to alter one's government, but also to emphasise the need for permanence and obedience to the laws.

Initially, the quotation from *de Officiis* appears to be a strict translation, serving only to provide the historical background for Wilson's brief overview of the history of monarchy, which he believes is the oldest of the three simple forms of government. However, by the subtle use of weighted language, Wilson once again interprets the concluding sentence of the quotation in such a way as to reinforce his conception of the law of nature. Wilson does not include the Latin text:

Mihi quidem non apud Medos solum, ut ait Herodotus, sed etiam apud maiores nostros, iustitiae fruendae causa videntur olim bene morati reges constituti. Nam cum premeretur

posterius, si uti non licet superiore.

⁸⁶ Ibid. 1:364. Wilson does not include the Latin text: Nam cum sint duo genera decertandi; unum per disceptationem, alterum per vim: cumque illud proprium sit hominis, hoc beluarum: confugiendum est ad

Ibid. 1:385. Wilson includes the Latin without an English translation. In the second set of lectures, Wilson returns to this quotation, this time only quoting sine imperio, nulla domus stare potest [Wilson (1804) 2:490]. In this instance, Wilson clearly altered the beginning in order to make the quotation shorter and easy to read. The Teubner edition renders one phrase slightly different: "imperium; sine quo nec domus".

inops multitudo ab iis, qui maiores opes habebant: ad unum aliquem confugiebant, virtute praestantem; qui cum prohiberet iniuria tenuiores, aequitate constituenda summos cum infimis pari iure retinebat. [Eademque constituendarum legum fuit causa, quae regum. Ius enim semper quaesitum est aequabile. Neque enim aliter esset ius.] id si ab uno iusto, et bono viro consequebantur, eo erant contenti. cum id minus contingeret, leges sunt inventae, quae cum omnibus semper una, atque eadem voce loquerentur. 88

Wilson's rendition of the passage omits several sentences, but as can be seen, until that point he provides a literal translation of the quotation:

"In my opinion", says Cicero, "it was not among the Medes only, as Herodotus informs us; but it was among our own ancestors likewise, that kings of good character were chosen, in order that the administration of justice might be enjoyed. For when the poor were oppressed by the rich, they fled for relief to some one, preeminent in virtue, who would protect the weak from injustice, and would dispense equal law to the high and to the low. If they could obtain this from the mouth of one just and good man, they were satisfied; but, as they were often disappointed in this reasonable demand, they had, afterwards, recourse to general law, which spoke one language to all". 89

The two absent sentences should be translated: "and the cause of appointing laws was likewise the cause of appointing kings. For law has always been sought in equal things; for otherwise there is no law." Since they do not affect the sense of the passage, it is likely that Wilson omits them only because of length and to maintain the flow of his argument. However, he does conspicuously include the final sentence *Id si ab uno iusto et bono viro consequebantur, erant eo contenti; cum id minus contingeret, leges sunt inventae, quae cum omnibus semper una atque eadem voce loquerentur* (If from one just and good man they achieved it, they were therefore content; when this did not happen, laws were invented, which would always speak to all in one and the same voice).

Although the topic of the law of nature does not appear in this quotation or even in Wilson's discussion of monarchy, he still translates the quotation so that it is consistent with the interpretation of natural law he expounds in his other chapters. In the passage, Cicero apparently focuses on the creation of laws that apply to all classes of a specific nation. Wilson's translation, on the other hand, implies that the law already exists as a separate entity; namely, that it is a law that human beings can appeal to if the governmental form or ruler in place does not dispense equal law and justice, rather than a law that they themselves establish. Since they have "chosen" kings in order to dispense justice, Wilson concludes that they may also resist those kings if justice is not

⁸⁸ Three variances occur in the Teubner edition: "premeretur in otio multitudo", the placing of "est" after "semper" rather than after "quaesitum", and "erant eo contenti"; cf. Gruter, Wilhelm, and Gronovius (1692) 4022 n. 63 on the use of "inops" instead of "in otio".

⁸⁹ Wilson (1804) 1:391.

upheld. Therefore, Wilson's translation reveals that even when using a Ciceronian text in a limited context, he is still aware of the broader implications his translation will have for his work as a whole and for his interpretation of Ciceronian thought. This is further supported by his care in interpreting the final quotation he employs in the chapter. Knowing that he lacks the surrounding context of *de Republica* 2.23.41, Wilson refrains from unilaterally stating the intent of the passage. As seen, however, even as he attempts to convey the correct meaning of Cicero's work, Wilson interprets the texts in light of his own theories.

2.3. The second and third sets of the Law Lectures

As noted in the introduction, the final two sets of the lectures focus largely on statutory matters. Although examples taken from Greece and particularly from Rome continue to play a role in Wilson's analysis, most of his citations come from various laws and contemporary legal thinkers. Nevertheless, references from a range of Cicero's texts figure in these sections as well and attest to Wilson's comprehensive knowledge of the Ciceronian corpus.

In the second set of lectures, when Wilson is addressing the constitutional provisions of the United States and of Pennsylvania, he quotes Cicero five times. ⁹² The first quotation from the combined texts of *de Legibus* 3.17.39 and *de Lege Agraria* 2.2.4 occurs in Wilson's discussion of the institution of the secret ballot in Rome, which he says Cicero designates as "the silent assertor of liberty". ⁹³ Significantly, Wilson references both *de Legibus* and *de Lege Agraria* on this point, although *de Lege Agraria* most closely approximates Wilson's quotation, when Cicero mentions the ballot as *vindicem tacitae libertatis* (the protector of silent liberty). Wilson's use of this reference in conjunction with that from *de Legibus*, which in a similar phraseology

-

⁹⁰ See above, p. 17.

⁹¹ Two final Ciceronian quotations also occur in this set of lectures. Wilson quotes in the first instance from *Caecin*. 26.74-75 in Chapter XII 'Of the Common Law', and in the second from *de Or*. 3.50.195 in Chapter XIII, 'Of the Nature and Philosophy of Evidence'. Since these quotations figure prominently in later discussions, I have addressed Wilson's translations of them there (see below, pp. 158 and 187). ⁹² See above, p. 47 for the specific Ciceronian references and the corresponding page numbers in Wilson's lectures. See above, p. 67 on the complete quotation from Cic. *Leg.* 3.1.3, which Wilson only offers in a truncated form in this set of lectures and which I have therefore confined to the discussion above. The final Ciceronian quotation in this set of lectures comes from Cic. *Mil.* 4.10-11; however, because of its significance in a later discussion, I have addressed it in that context (see below, p. 106). ⁹³ Wilson (1804) 170.

speaks of the ballot as *vindicem libertatis*, points to his familiarity with the Ciceronian texts and his practice of comparing them with one another. In different contexts and depending on his audience, Cicero commonly invokes both the language of the elite and the language of the common people. By citing both a speech and a treatise from Cicero on this point, Wilson points to two separate times in which Cicero mentions the secret ballot: the first instance a speech where Cicero attempts to gain the favour of the people and to place himself on their side in opposition to the *nobilitas*, ⁹⁴ and the second instance when Cicero speaks more from the side of the *optimates*.

The second Ciceronian quotation in this set of lectures occurs in Wilson's brief discussion of the importance of marriage in society. ⁹⁵ At this point, he includes only the Latin text from *de Officiis* 1.17.54: *Prima societas in ipso coniugio est* (the first bond of partnership is in marriage itself). Later, he returns to this passage, once again quoting only the Latin text. ⁹⁶ This time, however, he employs a different sentence from the passage, which focuses on the family unit as the foundation of a community: *id autem est principium urbis, et quasi seminarium reipublicae* (this moreover is the basis of the city and as it were the nursery of the state). Wilson recognises that he is referring to the general passage again and even draws the reader's attention to the fact.

Wilson's use of Cicero within the context of American statute law points to the connection he saw as existing between his own time and that of the ancients. Despite his awareness of the differences in culture and government, he still believed in a general similarity with the legal principles of Cicero's time and with the institutions the laws were designed to support. This same perspective governs the way Wilson employs the five Ciceronian quotations in the third set of lectures and applies them to statute laws regarding crimes and punishments. 98

This short set of lectures deal with the practical rather than the theoretical aspect of Wilson's writings, a fact which is reflected in the quotations he chooses. In all of these instances, Wilson quotes only the Latin and provides no translations, perhaps

-

⁹⁴ Jonkers (1963) 58.

⁹⁵ Wilson (1804) 2:476.

⁹⁶ Wilson (1804) 2:493.

⁹⁷ See Winterer (2002) 151 on the widely-held belief in eighteenth-century America that the classics provided an ancient mirror or template in their application to modern times.

See above, p. 47 for the specific Ciceronian references and the corresponding page numbers in Wilson's lectures.

because in using these quotations as examples of a general principle, he is less concerned with the various shades of meaning that could be drawn from the Latin texts.

The first quotation from *pro Domo* 41.109 appears in Wilson's description of punishments for robbery and his affirmation of the principle that "a man's house is his castle": *Quid enim sanctius, quid omni religione munitius, quam domus uniuscuiusque civium?* (for what is more inviolable, what is more fortified by every sanctity than the home of each citizen). Later, when commending the laws of Pennsylvania which state that "a man cannot be compelled to give evidence against himself, Wilson turns to Cicero's *in Verrem.* Because he believes the speech effectively illustrates Cicero's eloquence in support of a righteous cause, Wilson includes three quotations from 5.62.162, 5.63.163, and 5.66.170, putting them together in a single paragraph:

Caedebatur virgis in medio foro Messanae civis Romanus, iudices; cum interea nullus gemitus, nulla vox alia istius miseri, inter dolorem crepitumque plagarum, audebatur, nisi haec, civis Romanus sum. ¹⁰¹

A Roman citizen, O judges, was beaten with rods in the middle of the forum of Messana; meanwhile at the time no moan, no other sound was heard from that unfortunate man during the pain and crack of the blows, except for this, "I am a Roman citizen."

O nomen dulce libertatis! O ius eximium nostrae civitatis! O lex Porcia, legesque Semproniae! O graviter desiderata, et aliquando reddita plebi Romanae tribunicia potestas! Huccine tandem omnia reciderunt, ut civis Romanus, in provincia populi Romani, in oppido foederatorum, ab eo qui beneficio populi Romani fasces et secures haberet, deligatus in foro virgis caederetur? Quid, cum ignes ardentesque laminae caeterique cruciatus admovebantur?¹⁰²

O the sweet name of liberty! O the excellent justice of our citizenship! O the law of Porcius, and the laws of Sepronius! O the tribunate power of the Roman people keenly longed for and finally restored to them! Have things finally fallen so far, that a Roman citizen, in a province of the Roman people, in a town of those allied to Rome, could be bound and beaten in the marketplace by one who held his rods and authority by the favour of the Roman people? What, when the fire and the glowing metal plates and the other instruments of torture were brought near?

Non fuit his omnibus iste contentus. Spectet, inquit, patriam: in conspectu legum libertatisque moriatur.

Not satisfied by all these things. "Let him see his native land", he says, "let him die in sight of its law and liberty".

⁹⁹ Wilson (1804) 3:61. Wilson employs "*enim*" in the phrase which is rendered by both the 1692 and Teubner editions as "*quid est sanctius*".

¹⁰⁰ Ibid 155

One variation occurs in the Teubner edition, in the phrase "alia illius miseri". While Wilson is correctly following the 1692 text at this point, he incorrectly writes "audebatur", which both the 1692 and Teubner editions render as "audiebatur."

¹⁰² In the Teubner edition, the phrase occurs as "hucine tandem haec omnia reciderunt"; Wilson, however, correctly follows the 1692 text.

Interpreting the passage as a critique of the use of torture against a Roman citizen, Wilson considers it an equally applicable condemnation of the torture against slaves permitted in the Roman legal system. At this point, Wilson argues that Cicero himself recognised the futility of such a practice and quotes from *pro Sulla* 28.78 in support of this argument:

Quaestiones nobis servorum, ac tormenta accusator minitatur; in quibus quanquam nihil periculi suspicamur, tamen illa tormenta gubernat dolor, moderatur natura cuiusque tum animi tum corporis; regit quaesitor, flectit libido, corrumpit spes, infirmat metus, ut in tot rerum angustiis nihil veritati loci relinquatur.¹⁰⁴

The prosecutor threatens us with the questioning and torturing of slaves; in which although we suspect no danger; nevertheless pain governs that torture, the nature of both mind and body controls it, the quaestor directs it, desire shapes it, hope perverts it, fear annuls it, so that in so many difficulties no place is left for the truth.

In this analysis of *in Verrem* and *pro Sulla*, Wilson interprets Cicero by referencing his different texts. As evident from these quotations, the final two sets of Wilson's lectures bear witness to his thorough understanding of the Ciceronian texts, as he not only employs quotations from disparate speeches and treatises, but also compares them with one another.

As has been demonstrated in this chapter, Wilson shows precision, aptitude, and awareness in translating and applying Cicero's texts throughout the course of his lectures. The detailed examination of this chapter, therefore, establishes that Wilson relied on the Ciceronian texts and directly consulted them in the formation of his legal and political thought. On this foundation, the following chapters analyse Wilson's use of Cicero within the specific context of his theories of popular sovereignty, the good citizen, and resistance to written law.

¹⁰³ Wilson (1804) 157.

Two variations occur in the Teubner edition as "accusator ac tormenta", "cuiusque cum animi". Wilson also employs "quanquam", which is rendered "quanquam" in the 1692 and Teubner editions.

Chapter 3: The legal doctrine of popular sovereignty

Who, or what, is a sovereignty? What is his or its sovereignty? On this subject, the errors and the mazes are endless and inexplicable.

James Wilson, Chisholm v. Georgia, 1793

By establishing the direct influence of Cicero on Wilson's ideas and investigating Wilson's use of a wide range of Ciceronian quotations, the previous chapter has provided the necessary background for the analysis included in the next three chapters of this thesis. In the following two chapters, I consider the topics of popular sovereignty and civic virtue within the context of Cicero's and Wilson's thought and in relation to contemporary readings of Cicero's works. This chapter, devoted to the theme of popular sovereignty, focuses less on Cicero than on Wilson, who more strongly emphasised the importance of popular consent. Chapter four, on the subject of the good citizen, addresses Cicero's views more thoroughly than Wilson's, since the concept of civic virtue is more central to Cicero's thought. Finally, chapter five explores the way both men uniquely utilise their philosophical ideas to justify civil disobedience, with Wilson relying chiefly on his understanding of popular sovereignty, and Cicero relying predominantly on his theory of civic virtue. As the following chapters will demonstrate, the relation between Cicero's and Wilson's positions on these topics is nuanced, presenting a degree of similarity but not complete agreement; often, for instance, Wilson draws unique conclusions from Cicero's arguments while remaining true to the logical progression of Cicero's thought. The relation between Cicero's and Wilson's theories begins in this chapter with a discussion of popular sovereignty.

While the issue of sovereignty has far-reaching implications and continues to play a fundamental role in political queries and debates in both the international and domestic arenas, the complexities mentioned in the statement at the head of this chapter have not been disentangled with the passing of time. In such a context, Wilson's conception of the doctrine of popular sovereignty is vital in understanding the ideology and policies of the American nation. Because of the primacy of this topic in Wilson's own writings as well as its significance in interpretations of American law and in modern politics, recent scholarship has endeavoured to analyse the role of popular sovereignty in Wilson's thought and to chart its origins. As Wood notes, the American

Revolution itself turned upon this issue of sovereignty, a concept discussed in the "theoretical terms of political science", and of all the founders, Wilson took this doctrine further than any other in both theory and practice.¹

In modern times, the phrase "popular sovereignty" has come to indicate the people as the ultimate authority in determining matters of law and government.² Thus, although neither Cicero nor Wilson uses this precise term in his writings, this phrase is useful when comparing Cicero's and Wilson's perceptions of the people's role in governing the state. Wilson most nearly approaches the term when he identifies the people as the source of the state's sovereignty, saying that the one great principle of law and government is that "the supreme or sovereign power of the society resides in the citizens at large".³

The classics form an essential part of Wilson's argument in favour of popular sovereignty. At the same time, it is universally acknowledged that, like the other founders, Wilson's thought was drawn eclectically from various schools and political thinkers. For instance, scholars have drawn attention to the prominent influence of the Scottish School of Common Sense on Wilson's writings. Additionally, many of Wilson's views regarding popular sovereignty are reminiscent of statements such as Locke's declaration that the people are only bound to obey laws made by those possessing the "Consent and Appointment of the People". Nevertheless, despite the diverse elements contributing to his philosophy, Wilson sought to build his conception of popular sovereignty squarely upon a classical foundation, rooting its legitimacy and arguments for its practical worth and sustainability in the ancient past and especially in his reading of the Roman Republic.

Beginning with a consideration of the relation of Cicero's thought to popular sovereignty, this chapter explores whether there is a connection between Cicero's philosophy and the doctrine as Wilson expressed it. While Cicero's texts can be read as

³ Wilson (1804) 1:17.

¹ Wood, G. S. (1969) 530-531, 345. This coincides with the earlier viewpoint given by McCloskey (1967) 5-6, when he states that the doctrine of popular sovereignty has proved to be the "essential feature of the American national experiment" and that Wilson based his proposals for the new national government more fully on this foundation than the others of his day; cf. Read (2000) 89, 91; Wilmarth (2003) 144.

² Laski (1919) 202.

⁴ See above, p. 14 n. 5.

⁵ For a helpful account of the influence of the Scottish School of Common Sense and particularly of Thomas Reid in Wilson's thought, see Seed (1978) 17; McCloskey (1967) 14-16; Hall (1997) 68-71.

⁶ Locke, Second Treatise, 19.212.19-25.

an affirmation of popular consent, they do not put forward a specific doctrine of popular sovereignty. Wilson, however, attempts to legitimize his view by reference to Cicero's principle of popular consent, but diverges from Cicero's views in both theory and practice by defining sovereignty as an indivisible principle residing wholly and at all times with the people.

1. Relation of Cicero's thought to popular sovereignty

Since the question of popular sovereignty is framed in contemporary terms, it is more difficult to analyse Cicero's perspective than Wilson's. Although it is helpful to note elements of popular consent in Cicero's writings and philosophy, care must be taken not to instil a modern viewpoint into the analysis, as the terminology of popular sovereignty is laden with modern connotations and was never employed by Cicero. Additionally, while Wilson's lectures focus primarily on the function of government in protecting the liberty of the people, Cicero's treatises centre upon different questions, such as the best form of state in *de Republica*, the best laws in *de Legibus*, or the role of the statesman orator in *de Oratore*. Thus, although many of Wilson's themes overlap with the issues addressed by Cicero, popular sovereignty as such never appears as the central consideration in Cicero's writings.

Still, the consent of the people forms an important theme not only in Cicero's speeches but also in his philosophical treatises. For instance, in Scipio's history of the Roman constitution, he recounts that the people willingly and freely obeyed Romulus. Repeatedly, Scipio emphasises that the people gave their consent to the rule of the monarchs. Even when mentioning Servius Tullius, whom he designates as the first to achieve power *iniussu populi* (unbidden by the people), Scipio takes care to note that he later ruled *voluntate atque concessu civium* (with the favour and permission of the citizens). Hence, in Cicero's view of history, the people must consent at least theoretically to the form of government imposed on them. Even if these passages are read only to indicate belief in a necessary fiction, they still affirm the people's role in

⁷ Cic. *Rep.* 2.2.4

⁸ *Ibid.* 2.13.25 and 2.20.35.

⁹ *Ibid.* 2.21.37-38.

the governing process. Consent, therefore, functions as a necessary principle of law and government in Cicero's writings.

At the same time, in attempting to answer the question of whether popular sovereignty had a place in Cicero's texts, a necessary distinction must be made between his presentation of the Roman Republic and the actual reality. The degree of popular participation and the role of the people in the Roman Republic has been the subject of much debate. The picture of Republican politics, portrayed by authors such as Gelzer and Syme, as a controlled system in which a small oligarchy extinguished any practical exercise of popular sovereignty has been ably challenged. Millar's work, for instance, has demonstrated that in the popular assemblies, and particularly in the *comitia tributa*, the people played a role not only in consenting to the government but also in the process of passing legislation. He concludes that the *populus Romanus*, as represented by these voting assemblies, was at least formally "the sovereign body in the Republican constitution". Nevertheless, the precise nature of citizen representation is impossible to determine, and an obvious danger of labelling the late Republic as either an aristocracy or democracy lies in ignoring the nuanced nature of Roman politics and in obscuring the different elements of the constitution.

Regardless of the precise nature of Roman politics, Cicero's perspective of popular consent does not equate with a modern understanding of popular sovereignty. As *de Republica* and *de Legibus* reveal, in actual practice Cicero views the liberty and consent of the common people as consistent with senatorial authority and guidance. Indeed, while Cicero's definition of a legitimate *res publica* excludes both tyranny and mob rule, it would appear that in theory the *res publica* could continue to exist under a monarch and still be considered a *res populi*. An example of Cicero's conception of power and consent working together is the form of the dictatorship, which allowed for untrammelled authority and sovereignty, but only with the people's prior consent. For

¹⁰ Gelzer (1969) 52-53, 139. Syme aptly sums up this position when he describes Roman politics as being a struggle between elite members of the aristocracy and says that both the early and late Republic existed as a "res publica populi Romani" only in name [Syme (2002) 11-12].

¹¹ See Millar (2002) 18-22 for an overview of the makeup and functions of the assemblies.

Millar (1998) 4; cf. 17-19 on the role of the assemblies; 34, 48 on the participation of citizens outside Rome; 205-210 on his conclusion that the Roman Republic should be considered a type of democracy. In support of this view, see also McIlwain (1958) 46, 62; cf. Lintott (1999) 200, which states that "the powers of the Roman assembly, taken in isolation, would support an interpretation of Rome as some type of democracy, and the institution of the tribunate would give this view a further dimension".

Millar (1998) 210, 225.

¹⁴ Lintott (1999) 191; North (1990) 284-286; Connolly (2007) 30.

Cicero, popular approval can exist together with the influence and leadership of an individual or an elite class.

Even in noting the consent of the people in de Republica, Scipio's account highlights the guiding role of the leading men or *patres* in the early Republic. ¹⁵ As he recounts the history of Rome's development, Scipio describes how the people gain greater liberties but not the complete power of the state. Although it was granted by the people (cedente populo), the greatest power in the state remained in the possession of the senate. 16 Even after the establishment of the tribunate, which was intended to diminish the power of the senate, Scipio says that the senate's authority and influence rightly remained supreme, since it was by its arms and counsel that the state was protected.¹⁷ One of the principles Cicero appears to support in this historical survey is expressed by Scipio when he describes the centuriate assembly: quod semper in re publica tenendum est, ne plurimum valeant plurimi (that which always ought to exist in the state, that the greatest number not have the greatest power). ¹⁸ Indeed, Scipio praises the ability of those leaders qui modica libertate populo data facilius tenuit auctoritatem principum (who in giving the people a small amount of liberty preserved more easily the authority of the leading men). 19 Present in de Republica, therefore, is the theory that the best men should rule, albeit with the consent of the people. ²⁰ As will be demonstrated, Scipio's statement contrasts with Wilson's belief that the majority in a state should possess the greatest power and the ability to legislate for the rest, provided they exercise this authority within the bounds of natural law and justice.²¹

A viewpoint similar to Scipio's notion of leadership continues in *de Legibus*, where Cicero explains more clearly the type of political liberty he wishes the people to possess. Once again, he views the approval of the people as a necessary condition for laws, but believes the leaders should counsel the people on the best course of action.²² His argument in book III, deliberately framed as Dyck says "so as to win over optimate

¹⁵ Cic. Rep. 2.12.23-2.13.25.

¹⁶ *Ibid.* 2.32.56; cf. 2.36.61.

¹⁷ *Ibid.* 2.34.59.

¹⁸ *Ibid.* 2.22.39

¹⁹ *Ibid.* 2.31.55

²⁰ Lintott (2008) 234.

²¹ For Wilson's view, see below p. 182.

²² Cic. *Leg.* 2.5.11.

sentiment", ²³ depicts popular institutions like the tribunate as granting a measure of liberty to the people so as to ensure the *auctoritas* of the nobles. ²⁴ The strongest expression of this sentiment occurs during the discussion of the ideal set of laws for the Republic, when Cicero says that *quam ob rem lege nostra libertatis species datur*, *auctoritas bonorum retinetur, contentionis causa tollitur* (accordingly our law gives an appearance of freedom, retains the authority of the nobles, and removes the cause of contention). ²⁵ Thus, despite the admission that political power (*potestas*) resides in the people while influence (*auctoritas*) remains in the senate, ²⁶ in this treatise Cicero ascribes the highest wisdom and governing ability to the senate. As Brunt notes, "even in his conception of the Roman system the liberty of the people and the authority of the senate are countervailing forces, which must be balanced in such a way as to content the people but permit the senate to preponderate". ²⁷

Nevertheless, two related concepts in *de Republica* and *de Legibus*, regarding what constitutes a people and what constitutes a state, although not directly drawn from the principle of popular consent, still support a reading of popular sovereignty in Cicero's texts. He indirectly answers the first question as to what constitutes a people through Scipio's speech in *de Republica* 1.25.39:

Res publica res populi, populus autem non omnis hominum coetus quoquo modo congregatus, sed coetus multitudinis iuris consensu et utilitatis communione sociatus.

The commonwealth is the property of the people; however the people is not every association of men, congregated in any manner whatsoever, but rather the association of the multitude agreeing in justice and united by a community of mutual advantage.

In speaking of the people as the foundation of the government, Scipio is clearly including both high and low, both senators and plebeians, within the whole community of Roman citizens. By employing *sociatus* within his definition of the *res publica*, he invokes the Roman understanding of good faith and partnership and incorporates the ideology of a voluntary association based on consent into his construct of the state

²⁴ Cic. Leg. 3.10.25.

²³ Dyck (2004) 504.

²⁵ *Ibid.* 3.17.39.

²⁶ *Ibid.* 3.12.28.

²⁷ Brunt (1988) 326; cf. 55, 324-327 on a fuller analysis of Cicero's position. Cf. How (1930) 32; Ferrary (1995) 63; Wirszubski (1950) 18, 30, 43; Keyes (1921) 321: although affirming the power of the people, these scholars also note the primary role of the senate in Roman politics and Cicero's affinity for this system.

itself.²⁸ Compared to previous political thinkers, the language Cicero employs is innovative in its approach, inasmuch as it appeals to explicitly Roman conceptions of law and property. In this sense, therefore, the quotation could indicate that Cicero views the whole Roman people as the owners of the government and as possessing the sovereign power over the state in a manner similar to Wilson's interpretation.

The passage above not only functions as the definition of a people but also of the state itself. As Schofield notes, it provides a "criterion of legitimacy" unknown in previous philosophical thought.²⁹ A res publica that ceases to fulfil these outlined requirements becomes not an unjust state, but, as Scipio later describes it in de Republica 3.31.43, actually ceases to be a state: ergo ubi tyrannus est, ibi non vitiosam ... sed, ut nunc ratio cogit, dicendum est plane nullam esse rem publicam (therefore where there is a tyrant, there it is not a depraved state ... as reason now proves, clearly it must not be called a state at all). Cicero applies the same understanding to the unjust laws in *de Legibus*, which cease to even bear the name of law. ³⁰ In some cases, resistance to the fallacious state or laws may even be required in order to preserve the actual state. For example, Scipio praises Lucius Brutus who by overthrowing a tyrant not only restored the *libertas* of the people, but totam rem publicam sustinuit (upheld the entire state).³¹ When describing the tyranny of the decemvirs, Laelius affirms Scipio's argument that a commonwealth in the hands of a faction cannot even be considered a res publica, saying that when the people overthrew the decemvirs they merely regained possession of the state: Populi nulla res erat, immo vero id populus egit, ut rem suam recuperaret (There was no property of the people, in truth the people acted so as to regain their own).³² Thus, part of a people's liberty includes their ability to live under just rule and law, for as Cicero makes clear, when the community of justice is destroyed, then so is the liberty of the people, and they can rightly act to recover their liberty and the state.

This reading of popular sovereignty in Cicero's texts relies on the essential distinction between the *populus* as a constitutional part of the mixed government and the *populus* as the whole body of citizens and the owners of the state. Asmis, for

-

²⁸ Harries (2006) 23, 232.

²⁹ Schofield (1995) 64.

³⁰ Cic. Leg. 2.5.13-2.6.14.

³¹ Cic. Rep. 2.25.46.

³² *Ibid.* 3.32.44.

instance, interprets *de Republica* as upholding popular sovereignty and differentiates between the people in their governing capacity and the people in their role as the sovereign possessors of the state.³³ This distinction is certainly the perspective Wilson offers in his interpretation of the Roman Republic and in his own conception of popular sovereignty. While such an interpretation of Cicero's texts would support a stronger connection with Wilson's thought, it is not clear that Cicero himself expressly makes this distinction.

Generally, Cicero speaks of the people in their constitutional role. Even in de Republica, he places more emphasis on the people as part of the mixed constitution than upon the people as the whole body of citizens. When used in this sense, the people clearly do not possess sovereignty. Instead, each division of the Roman constitution has some degree of authority. As Polybius says, it was impossible to state whether the system was an aristocracy, democracy, or monarchy, since the mixed constitution ensured that ${}^3\!H\nu$ $\mu\dot{e}\nu$ $\delta\dot{\eta}$ $\tau\varrho\dot{\imath}a$ $\mu\dot{e}\varrho\eta$ $\tau\dot{a}$ $\kappa\varrho a\tau\sigma\tilde{\nu}\nu\tau a$ $\tau\tilde{\eta}\varsigma$ $\pi\sigma\lambda\iota\tau\dot{\epsilon}ia\varsigma$ (there were three parts with authority over the state). Sovereignty, therefore, does not lie with any single element. Instead, as Polybius or Cicero perceived it, the stability of the constitution lies in the division of power or sovereignty among the three parts.

Consent, however, is offered by the people as a whole, including both senate and plebeians. In this sense, Cicero appears to distinguish between the people in their narrow constitutional role in the voting assemblies, and the people as encompassing all citizens. Although Cicero would never desire the people in the narrower sense to possess sovereign authority, his definition of a people united in justice refers to the people as a whole and, in terms of ownership, suggests that they possess the state. Nevertheless, this ownership coexists with a constitutional system in which a division is made between different groups of "the people". When Cicero speaks of the people's role in choosing kings and giving consent to their leaders, he does not present a doctrine of popular sovereignty but rather one of popular consent, nor does he uphold the principle that all citizens equally possess the sovereign power in the state.

Obviously, whether or not elements of popular sovereignty can be identified in Cicero's texts depends on how sovereignty is defined. Cicero speaks not only of

³³ Asmis (2004) 589.

³⁴ Polyb. 6.11.11.

popular consent as a necessary precondition of laws, but also of popular ownership of the state, and of the need for laws to promote the interests of the community and to preserve justice. Since Cicero never uses the term sovereignty, however, and since modern interpretations colour the term's meaning, reading a doctrine of popular sovereignty into the Ciceronian texts can overlook the nuances of Cicero's position and can present an interpretation that emphasises the people's authority too strongly. In contrast to Cicero's perspective, Wilson views the people as completely separate from the mixed government of the executive, legislative, and judicial branches. He considers laws and institutions as established by the will of the majority, and maintains that the people possess the power to grant or withdraw their consent at all times.

2. Wilson's doctrine of popular sovereignty

In itself, the fact that Wilson chooses to quote Cicero with the purpose of substantiating his favourite theories of popular sovereignty and civic virtue attests to his selective reading of Cicero within the context of the dominant discussions of his time. He translates Cicerion quotations in such a way as to accommodate his own conception of the topics, connecting popular sovereignty with resistance, and reading Cicero within his own personal and political context. While he was undoubtedly cognisant of the great difference of time and culture separating him from classical thought, and at least on occasion consciously refrained from a sweeping application of classical models to the political structures of his time, ³⁵ his intention of reading Cicero for the sake of supporting his own theories often leads him not only to invest terms like *lex*, *libertas*, and *populus* with his own connotations, but also at times to take Cicero's arguments farther than the text warrants as he attempts to follow them to what he deems their logical conclusions.

This tendency is evident in Wilson's discussion of popular sovereignty and in his attempt to locate its historical origins in the Roman Republic. As he describes it, the history of consent, especially as evidenced through the usage and acceptance of customary law, is the history of popular sovereignty. He interprets Cicero's quotations

³⁵ Reinhold (1984) 106 for a significant example of Wilson's hesitation in too broadly applying classical examples to his own time.

within the light of this reading of the Roman Republic, a reading informed by various classical and contemporary sources. In this section, therefore, I examine how Wilson employs popular sovereignty as the cornerstone of his political ideology and how he weaves it into the Roman tradition.

At the outset, one must bear in mind that Wilson's notion of popular sovereignty is essentially a practical doctrine. In its fundamental application, he believes popular sovereignty gives the people the right to alter or abolish not only legislation but also their form of government. Initially employed as the rationale for revolution, this theory continued to operate as the underlying principle and justification of the political decisions he made throughout his life, from his proposals in the Constitutional Convention debates to his written opinions in the Supreme Court and his spoken lectures to young students of law.³⁶ Wilson himself acknowledged the primary position he accorded this doctrine, saying in the *Law Lectures* that, "All human laws should be founded on the consent of those who obey them. This great principle I shall, in the course of these lectures, have occasion to follow in a thousand agreeable directions".³⁷

Wilson's attempt to put together a systematic legal theory validating the separation from Great Britain is representative of the American Revolution as a whole, a movement unique in the deliberation and political dialogue that preceded and initiated it. His interpretation of law is inextricably linked to the need to justify the American Revolution, a theme he consciously brings to the forefront of his writing. The social, political, and ideological tensions leading to the Revolution were peaking during Wilson's period of study under John Dickinson and his early years of legal practice. Inevitably, Wilson was preoccupied with the questions of the rights of the colonists and their legal position in regard to the mother country, while his personal background and education predisposed him toward a positive view of American independence. ³⁸

Already, in 1769, Wilson was exploring these issues in his pamphlet *Considerations on the Nature and Extent of the Legislative Authority of the British Parliament*; because he thought it too early to publish such opinions, however, the pamphlet did not appear in print until 1774, virtually on the eve of the Revolution. In it,

³⁶ Konkle (c.1900) 67 on how Wilson's theory of popular sovereignty directed his thought and must be considered the "foundation of his political philosophy".

³⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:200.

Kirk (2003) 212 on the democratic and popular basis of the Scottish universities as a subtle backdrop to Wilson's thinking on popular sovereignty.

he bases his argument that Great Britain has absolutely no legislative authority over the colonies on the premise that "all men are, by nature, equal and free: no one has a right to any authority over another without his consent: all lawful government is founded on the consent of those who are subject to it".³⁹ Beyond appealing to nature, Wilson seeks to legitimise the revolution by saying that the colonies only desire to maintain the same principles of liberty that govern the history, hearts, and constitution of the British nation.⁴⁰

By establishing consent as the basis of law, Wilson accepts that the power of changing and removing either laws or a governmental system is fully within the people's rights. He grounds even this principle, however, in custom. Like Cicero, he desires to maintain long-accepted legal traditions, but he makes consent and the will of the people the guiding principles of that heritage. As will be seen, his view of history rests on the belief that the same tradition that guided Roman law also enabled the American colonies to revolt from the oppression of Great Britain.

Wilson's opinions gained force after the Revolution. During the Constitutional Convention debates, he continued his outspoken advocacy for popular authority. Here, in the formation of the specific provisions and phraseology of the Constitution, his doctrine of popular sovereignty directs his discussion. The members of both branches of the national legislature, he argues, should be drawn from the direct election of the people, because "on the great foundation of the people all Government ought to rest". In his opinion, even the presidency must in some way be dependent on election by the people, either directly or indirectly. More than any other founder present, he constantly returns to the necessary role of the people as the voice and mind behind the new government. According to James Madison, Wilson desired "vigour in the government but he wished that vigorous authority to flow immediately from the legitimate source of all authority. The government ought to possess not only the *force* but the *mind or sense* of the people at large."

These same sentiments appear in the legal opinions given from the Supreme Court, where Wilson was appointed as one of the first associate justices. In *Chisholm v*.

30

³⁹ Wilson (1804) 3:205-206.

⁴⁰ *Ibid.* 3:203-204.

⁴¹ Farrand (1966) 1:57; cf. 1:49, 405.

⁴² *Ibid.* 1:68-69; 2:56.

⁴³ *Ibid.* 1:132 (the italics exist in the original quotation, although I have edited the abbreviations).

Georgia, which dealt with the question of whether a citizen of South Carolina could bring a charge against the state of Georgia or if as a sovereign entity the state was independent of the federal courts, Wilson's statements closely coincide with those he expressed in the Constitutional Convention. Although repeatedly maintaining that the individual states were necessary to the continuance and well-being of the union, he also denied them a sovereign status, saying, "Can we forget for whom we are forming a Government? Is it for *men*, or for the imaginary beings called *States*?". ⁴⁴ In addition, Wilson argues that states as artificial beings cannot be deemed sovereign. On the contrary, the only sound and legitimate basis of jurisprudence is the people's consent: "laws derived from the pure source of equality and justice must be founded on the consent of those, whose obedience they require. The sovereign, when traced to his source, must be found in the man." Hence, Wilson located the people as the source of sovereignty and consistently sought to apply his theoretical doctrine to the practical questions he faced in law and politics.

Although not all of Wilson's proposals in the Constitutional Convention were accepted, and the judgement of *Chisholm v. Georgia* (1793) was promptly overturned by the 11th Amendment to the Constitution, his doctrine of popular sovereignty became firmly entrenched in the American mindset. In his *Law Lectures*, Wilson continues to rest his interpretation of law on these underlying themes of popular sovereignty and consent. Here, however, he takes a more thoughtful and thorough approach, analysing these topics with the rigour and care of an academic and seeking to base his conceptions upon classical principles of jurisprudence.

While he affirms the sovereignty of the people, Wilson defends the authority of the laws and of long-standing tradition. At the centre of Wilson's thought is his endeavour to reframe his justification of revolution as devotion to law, where loyalty to an inherited legal tradition calls for resistance to the current state of affairs. At this point, then, it is necessary to examine the intertwined threads of customary law and popular consent that form the basis of Wilson's legal philosophy.

.

⁴⁴ *Ibid.* 1:483.

⁴⁵ Chisholm v. Georgia, 2 U.S. 419 (1793), concurring opinion.

2.1. Consent as the first principle of law

Wilson hesitates to provide a decisive definition of law. Fully aware of the limitations and errors unavoidable in the definitions given by previous thinkers, he prefers not to add another to the list.⁴⁶ Nevertheless, for law in its most basic sense, he offers the simple explanation that it "is a rule prescribed".⁴⁷ Law, therefore, dictates specific directions for people to follow and has the force to compel obedience. After providing this definition, Wilson moves on to explore the origins of the authority on which such prescription rests.

Throughout the course of his lectures, Wilson impresses on his students that all laws created and prescribed by any group or individual derive their legitimacy and authority from the consent of a sovereign people. In his introductory lecture, he states that the origin of sovereignty is found "in the free and independent man. This truth, so simple and natural, and yet so neglected or despised, may be appreciated as the first and fundamental principle in the science of government." Law, as Wilson so strongly phrases it, cannot be purchased at the cost of a subjection that makes people no better than slaves or beasts who must obey without question. In his opinion, laws and governmental institutions are based solely upon the consent of the people and are established in order to secure and enhance their liberty.

Wilson constantly maintains this strong connection between law and liberty. As previously mentioned, he views the science of law as necessarily incorporating the study of liberty. To a great extent, this fundamental premise governing the whole of his political philosophy comes from the distinction he draws between civil government and civil society, which is a voluntary agreement based upon consent. By separating the two, Wilson is able to argue that changes in government do not destroy civil society itself. The civil government and laws afterward erected by a civil society or state are those which will best promote the happiness and prosperity of the people, and primarily, those which will protect their natural rights. Second 2012

⁴⁶ Wilson (1804) 1:60.

⁴⁷ *Ibid.* 1:63.

⁴⁸ *Ibid.* 1:25.

⁴⁹ *Ibid.* 1:88.

⁵⁰ See above, p. 52.

⁵¹ Wilson (1804) 1:303-305. See above, pp. 64-65 on Wilson's use of Cicero in support of this doctrine.

⁵² *Ibid.* 2:454.

While Wilson believes a society can possibly function without government, he sees laws and institutions as necessary in order for society to improve and prosper and for the people to possess complete liberty.⁵³ In the context of Wilson's thought, the people do not forfeit their liberties in submitting to the governance and power of lawful authority, because it rests by definition on consent.

If a government ceases to protect the rights of a people, essentially those rights of property, character, liberty, and safety, Wilson believes it also ceases to be a government of the "legitimate kind".⁵⁴ He takes issue with Burke and Blackstone, whom he interprets as saying that people must give up their natural liberty in order to secure the protections and benefits of government.⁵⁵ In contrast, while he recognises Blackstone's distinction between natural and civil liberties, Wilson argues that the natural liberty of an individual actually ought to increase under a just and wise government.⁵⁶ Wilson's conception of natural rights is inextricably twined to his theory of natural law,⁵⁷ and because he views natural law as prohibiting selfish or injurious behaviour, he argues that such actions have absolutely no connection with natural liberty.⁵⁸ Hence, he views the diminution of natural liberty that takes place under a civil government as incidental when compared with the greater safeguards for natural liberty that government can ensure.

Since the establishment of laws should increase rights rather than lead to their surrender, Wilson places strict limits on the legislature. The only laws that should be instituted are those which will measurably serve the public good, since every "wanton, or causeless, or unnecessary act of authority, exerted, or authorized, or encouraged by the legislature over the citizens, is wrong, and unjustifiable, and tyrannical". ⁵⁹ Always

86

⁵³ *Ibid.* 1:384-385. On Wilson's use of Cicero to support this theory, see above p. 67.

⁵⁴ *Ibid.* 2:466.

⁵⁵ *Ibid.* 2:454-457.

⁵⁶ Ibid 2.458

⁵⁷ *Ibid.* 1:310. Hall also recognises that natural law serves as the basis for Wilson's understanding of natural rights, and he makes it one of the central points in his study of Wilson's thought [Hall (1997) 46, 105].

Wilson (1804) 2:457; cf. 2:457-458 where Wilson goes on to explain, "In a state of natural liberty, every one is allowed to act according to his own inclination, provided he transgress not those limits, which are assigned to him by the law of nature: in a state of civil liberty, he is allowed to act according to his inclination, provided he transgress not those limits, which are assigned to him by the municipal law. True it is, that, by the municipal law, some things may be prohibited, which are not prohibited by the law of nature: but equally true it is, that under a government which is wise and good, every citizen will gain more liberty than he can lose by these prohibitions."

the practical legislator as well as the abstract academic, Wilson understands that pure political theories do not immediately devolve into easy, packaged realities. As he admits, the frequent making and changing of laws often becomes the great bane of democratic legislatures. Nonetheless, the fact that useless or even harmful legislation may result from the people choosing their own laws does not justify the removal of that right.

In practical terms, the principle of consent in the United States is carried out through the medium of the people's elected representatives, who for specific times and under specific conditions are appointed to make the laws, execute them, and administer justice under them. Although Wilson supported representation, he would not deny that direct democratic voting also upholds the doctrine of consent. He locates the origin of this principle in several of the Greek states and the early Roman Republic and praises them for upholding it, but still acknowledges that in larger and more modern nations this model is no longer viable in practice.

The theory of representation, Wilson argues, appears to have been unknown in ancient times and has not been fully implemented in even the modern European nations. He views Republican Rome as defending the principle of consent, since the "sovereign power, the *dominium eminens*, as it is called by the civilians, always resided in the collective body of the people", but he also believes that Rome failed to maintain this principle in all its practical workings. Similarly, the British system also failed to protect popular sovereignty, since the colonists were not able to participate in government by forming and adopting the specific laws that ruled them.

Representation, as Wilson portrays it, ought to be fully distributed in every part of the government. Additionally, legitimate representation must follow two practical rules: first, the representatives must act as the people themselves would if they possessed the same information, and second, an equal number of representatives must act for an equal number of constituents. Under Wilson's definition, Great Britain failed to adequately support the principle of representation in its legislative branch, and

⁶⁰ *Ibid.* 2:177.

⁶¹ *Ibid.* 1:190.

⁶² *Ibid.* 2:128.

⁶³ *Ibid.* 1:429.

⁶⁴ *Ibid.* 1:210.

⁶⁵ *Ibid.* 1:430.

⁶⁶ *Ibid.* 1:128-129.

did not even attempt to do so in its executive and judicial branches. In contrast, by implementing representation more fully and consistently than in Rome or Great Britain, the United States Constitution is more dependent on the people's consent. As Wilson notes, the Constitution, in every part, rests "on the great democratical principle of a representation of the people".⁶⁷

In its practical implications, Wilson's theory of representation rests uneasily with Blackstone's definition of law as a prescribed rule the people are always bound to obey; for Wilson, whether in election, legislation, or the intervening periods, representation serves as a type of continual consent always afforded by the people and ever within their power to withdraw. 68 Clearly, Wilson's theory of representation coexists with a range of perplexities, which he is far from solving. Such questions include whether representation can be deemed a sufficient substitute for direct consent, how far a representative may act upon his own views, and what difference exists between representation in matters of election and matters of law. Practically, Wilson desires representation to reflect the will of the majority as directly as possible. Therefore, when arguing in the Constitutional Convention for direct election of both branches of the legislature, Wilson notes, "Election is the exercise of original sovereignty in the people—but if by representatives, it is only relative sovereignty."69 As previously noted, however, Wilson believed the indirect mode of representation still protected the consent of the people.

Ultimately, Wilson's doctrine of popular sovereignty rests on the principles that liberty is only secured when the people have given their consent to the laws and institutions by which they are governed and that this liberty must remain solely and continuously in their hands. Consent and the consequent protection of liberty, however, may be manifested in various forms:

[T]he sole legitimate principle of obedience to human laws is human consent. This consent may be authenticated in different ways: in its different stages of existence, it may assume different names—approbation—ratification—experience: but in all its different shapes—under all its different appellations, it may easily be resolved into this proposition, simple, natural, and just—All human laws should be founded on the consent of those, who obey them.⁷⁰

88

⁶⁷ *Ibid.* 2:123; cf. 1:429-430 for Wilson's belief that the United States' system of representation constitutes a key progression of the science of government not only beyond the classical legal systems but also beyond the modern European states, as well.

⁶⁸ Bailyn (1967) 174.

⁶⁹ Farrand (1966) 1:365.

⁷⁰ Wilson (1804) 1:200.

Central to Wilson's lectures is his account of how this principle of consent appears throughout history in the laws of different nations.

2.2. Wilson's history of popular sovereignty

A specific reading of history provides Wilson with the necessary tools for substantiating his view of popular sovereignty. In a pattern similar to Cicero's method in de Republica 2.1.1-2.37.63 when recounting the history of the Roman constitution, Wilson takes a real constitution and shows how it evolved though history to become the perfect model. Although Wilson's understanding of the role of the people and the liberty they possess differs from Cicero's account of the *libertas* gained by the *populus* during the development of the Roman state, like Cicero, Wilson appeals to history as he seeks to demonstrate that his state possesses the best possible constitution. For Wilson, the principles enshrined in the United States Constitution are the most perfect embodiment of the ancient classical traditions originating in the Greek states and especially in the early Roman Republic. Unlike modern political scholars, the founders did not clearly differentiate between the diverse traditions they received from classical, British, or other sources, but viewed them all as forming one "tradition of liberty". 71 By tracing his ideology of consent throughout history, Wilson not only attempts to legitimise his theory, but also to demonstrate that the colonies have upheld a proper interpretation of law and have become the true heirs of this tradition.

Although Wilson did not have access to the historical account of the Roman constitution given in book II of *de Republica*, he was aware that he was following Cicero's approach. He quotes from Gibbon's *Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire* as a secondary authority that also attests to Cicero's method, saying that Cicero "for the use of his republick, formed a system of laws. In this system, he expatiates on the wisdom and excellency of the Roman constitution." In the same manner, Wilson does not describe a merely theoretical constitution. He notes that while the ancient laws and governments provide examples worthy of study, he intends to appeal to the "constant"

⁷¹ Richard (1994) 9, 82-83; cf. Wood, G. S. (1969) 7-8.

⁷² Wilson (1804) 2:19.

standard" of the laws and institutions of the United States.⁷³ Still, while he views the United States as the prime example to follow and as the nation where the principles of liberty exist in the fullest form yet known in history, he believes the science of government and politics is yet in its beginnings.⁷⁴ Thus, Wilson's conviction that the United States has implemented the "best" and "purest" form of government in a way that achieves the greatest "point of perfection hitherto unattained", does not mean that he views it as complete.⁷⁵ Even in making this argument, he continues to follow a reading of Cicero's *de Republica* which portrays the constitution of the Roman Republic as the best possible form of government rather than as an abstract and philosophical ideal.⁷⁶

Ultimately, Wilson believes the science of government will evolve and progress to an even greater height of knowledge and general prosperity. The pessimism and apprehension regarding the fate of liberty that Bailyn notes in the mindset of the colonists is absent from Wilson's writings. Although Wilson does not view the institutions, government, and constitution of any nation as indestructible, he remains convinced that the laws and constitution of the United States will continue to progress indefinitely despite minor alterations. As Read recognises, Wilson's stance was fundamentally different from that of Madison and Jefferson, who were constantly preoccupied with the power struggles that could potentially overthrow the individual freedoms of the people and the proper balance of government. While Wilson warns that despotism and false notions of government threaten and often overturn the principles of liberty, his study of history, far from causing him anxiety, actually gives him confidence that the freedoms of humankind and the knowledge of just laws and governmental institutions will continually advance toward perfection.

⁷³ *Ibid.* 2:255.

⁷⁴ *Ibid.* 1:23; cf. 1:26, 30, 191.

⁷⁵ *Ibid.* 1:417.

⁷⁶ Cic. *Rep.* 2.30.52. Cf. Cic. *Leg.* 2.10.23, 3.5.12 on Cicero's designation of the Roman constitution as the best possible. Cf. Powell, J. G. F. (2001) 26-27 for a similar reading of the text.

⁷⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:384.

⁷⁸ Bailyn (1967) 79.

Read (2000) 114-115. Read even goes so far as to question the applicability of Wilson's views of law, saying that the optimism of Wilson's writing perhaps indicates that he did not fully understand the "selfish and violent tendencies at work in American life".

⁸⁰ Wilson (1804) 1:272.

⁸¹ *Ibid.* 1:412.

Consent is the key factor in Wilson's designation of progress. He constantly evaluates ancient and modern governments by the degree to which they upheld the consent and thereby the sovereignty of the people. In his estimation, the more the pure and long-standing consent of the people is reflected in their governmental institutions, procedures, and laws, the more the science of politics is advanced.

Wilson fixes the earliest origins of popular sovereignty in some of the Greek city-states, which voted in direct assembly and which Wilson refers to as "commonwealths" and as "small republicks". Etiting from book one of Homer's *Iliad*, where the Athenian government is designated as the $\Delta \tilde{\eta} \mu o \varsigma$, 83 Wilson points to such references as proof of the consent of the Athenian people, who are considered free because they would only be "governed by laws which they themselves made". He later reiterates this theme, and even while acknowledging the diverse provisions of Athenian laws and institutions, he argues that their great unifying principle and the reason for their success was that a citizen was "bound only by laws to which he had given his consent".

His information on Greece is largely derived from secondary sources. In referring to specific aspects of its government, he draws from John Gillies's *The History of Ancient Greece*, Richard Burn's *Ecclesiastical Law*, John Pettingal's *An Inquiry into the Use and Practice of Juries*, and the works of John Selden. Dealing briefly with the history of Greece, Wilson focuses more on the Roman Republic, devoting the greater part of his discussions to this period and viewing it as an essential step in the transmission of the law of consent to the ancient Saxons.

Livy is his primary source in contending that the laws and customs of Greece were incorporated into Roman law. Wilson looks to the account given in book III of *ab Urbe Condita*, where Livy speaks of the Roman deputation sent to Athens in order to study their laws, customs, and institutions.⁸⁷ In this version, the Athenian laws and constitution, as originally established by Solon and then improved on by later Athenian

91

⁸² *Ibid.* 1:4, 6; 2:128.

⁸³ *Ibid.* 2:118. The reference, which is correctly given by Wilson, is from Hom. *Il.* 2.547. On this point, Wilson also includes a second reference to Potter's *Antiquities of Greece*, which makes the same argument based on the text from Homer, but which does not include the specific citation to the text [Potter (1706) 12].

⁸⁴ Wilson (1804) 2:120.

⁸⁵ *Ibid.* 2:317; cf. 2:13, 318.

⁸⁶ *Ibid.* 2:111-112, 119, 318-319.

⁸⁷ *Ibid.* 2:13-15; Livy 3.31-34.

leaders, were brought for consideration before the Roman people. Regardless of the reliability of Livy's narrative, its focus on the liberty of the whole Roman population, both plebs and nobility, in adapting and accepting their system of laws played a key part in the formation of Wilson's view of the Roman Republic. Wilson's personal legal ideology is particularly evident in his discussion of Livy. He draws special attention to Livy's insistence that the laws were amended to fit the circumstances and manners of the Romans and that they protected the interests of the whole Roman people by being "equal and impartial to the high and to the low". ⁸⁸ Most particularly, Wilson emphasises that the Twelve Tables and the ensuing laws of the Republic were based on the principle that "the Roman people should have no laws, but such as were ratified as well as ordered by the consent of all". ⁸⁹

Wilson then proceeds to trace the underlying thread of consent through the Roman system. He sees even the written statutes as operating under the people's consent and claims that in their earliest periods the people directly voted as an assembled body. Even during the period of the Roman monarchs, Wilson argues that the people still possessed the sovereign power of choosing their rulers. Although he did not have access to the passages in book II of *de Republica* where Cicero touches on the role of the people under the monarchs, Wilson applies part of the passage he translates from *de Officiis* 2.12.41-42 to this argument:

It was among our own ancestors likewise, that kings of good character were chosen, in order that the administration of justice might be enjoyed. For when the poor were oppressed by the rich, they fled for relief to some one, preeminent in virtue, who would protect the weak from injustice, and would dispense equal law to the high and to the low. If they could obtain this from the mouth of one just and good man, they were satisfied; but, as they were often disappointed in this reasonable demand, they had, afterwards, recourse to general law, which spoke one language to all. 91

As is noticeable from his translation of "were chosen" for *constituti*, Wilson reads the passage as evidence that the people were consenting to this rulership in order to maintain justice, and he uses it to support his view of popular sovereignty.

Additionally, by referencing this passage he highlights the equality enjoyed not only by the elite but also by the weak (*tenuiores*) and low (*infimi*). Wilson, therefore, argues for

Wilson (1804) 2:128.

-

⁸⁸ Ibid 2:14-15

⁸⁹ *Ibid.* 2:15. This quotation from Wilson is also directly drawn and translated from Livy's account, which states *eas leges habiturum populum Romanum, quas consensus omnium non iussisse latas magis quam tulisse videri posset* (3.34.5-6).

⁹¹ *Ibid.* 1:391. See above, pp. 67-68 for the more detailed examination of this passage and the Latin text.

two fundamental principles at work in Rome's history: first, that both the higher and lower classes of Roman society possessed the sovereign right of consent as well as equality before the law, and second, that if they were denied that right, they had recourse to a legal solution that would rectify the situation.

Wilson also draws attention to several provisions of the Roman constitution, which he believes uphold the principle of consent. First, in outlining his understanding of the Roman system, Wilson details the precautions taken by the magistrate in forming a bill and the approval then required by the senate, and he finally concludes that a law had to be accepted in the "comitia" where members of the assembly and even private citizens could speak before the law was voted on by the centuries. 92 Second, when mentioning the people or the citizen body of Rome, Wilson includes both patricians and plebeians; furthermore, he claims that one of the main reasons for the transition from giving votes "viva voce" to the implementation of the silent ballot was in order to protect the influence of the lower orders. 93 This, he says, is why Cicero refers to the secret ballot in de Lege Agraria 2.2.4 and in de Legibus 3.17.39 as "the silent assertor of liberty". 94

An essential part of Wilson's understanding of Roman law and its preservation of the principle of consent centers on the existence of unwritten or customary law in Rome. Although Wilson's efforts as a statesman were primarily concerned with written law, he still affords a profound and even greater respect to unwritten law, which he views as a manifest testimony of popular sovereignty. For Wilson, the presence of customary law in a nation bears witness to the prominence placed on the people's consent. Because the people choose to place themselves under its commands, "customary law" not only protects liberty but is also the most pragmatic and effectual type of law. 95 As he concludes, "a customary law carries with it the most unquestionable proofs of freedom in the country". 96 Thus, consent is best viewed through the medium of unwritten or customary law.

Because it is based upon popular consent, the phrase "customary law" symbolises for Wilson the fundamental principles that he believes should characterise

⁹² *Ibid.* 2:168-169.

⁹⁴ *Ibid.* 2:170. For the more detailed discussion of this passage, see above, pp. 69-70.

⁹⁵ *Ibid.* 1:64.

⁹⁶ *Ibid.* 1:207.

all laws. Customary law refers not to precise statutes, but rather to an abstract concept of law itself. Thus, Wilson does not attach the term customary law to the specific laws of Rome or any other nation. Despite the differences in their governmental institutions and statutes, the commonality uniting the nations he commends is their whole-hearted acceptance and reliance on customary law. As he notes in reference to customary law, "Among the earliest, among the freest, among the most improved nations of the world, we find a species of law prevailing, which carried, in its bosom, internal evidence of consent". 97

The ability to frame unwritten customary law, therefore, in addition to the right to vote on written laws, was the means by which Rome protected the people's liberty and consent. Believing that the greatest periods of freedom and happiness in the Roman Republic were those when customary law was highly esteemed, Wilson states that at such times, "it was thought immaterial whether a law received the sanction of the people by their formal suffrage, or by the uniform course of their conduct and manners. Thus did Romans speak and reason while they enjoyed the blessings of liberty." ⁹⁸

Many of the Founders saw the commencement of the Roman Empire as a sign of liberty's complete destruction. Wilson, however, presents a more moderate view of the period under the emperors. Although the form of government was corrupted by the institution of the monarchy, Wilson asserts that the ideals of the Roman Republic, with its observance of customary law and its respect for the approval of the people, still continued under the Roman Empire. Indeed, he traces the principles of unwritten law and consent up to the time of Justinian and the *Corpus Iuris Civilis*, citing the definition of law offered in *Digesta* as a general convention of the citizens and believing that *Institutiones* affirms his view that the Romans placed as much obligatory force on customary law as they did on written law.

⁹⁷ *Ibid.* 1:100.

⁹⁸ *Ibid.* 2:15-16.

⁹⁹ Cf. Richard (1994) 84 on this prevailing view among the founders of the tyranny that began under the Roman Empire; cf. 88-89 on specific examples from the writings of Thomas Jefferson, John Dickenson, and Samuel Adams, who describe the corrupt and despotic periods in Roman history under the emperors. ¹⁰⁰ Wilson (1804) 2:16; cf. 1:100, 2.24.

¹⁰¹ Cf. Wilson (1804) 1:101 on the quotation from Digesta, for which he does not provide a specific reference or footnote. It is likely translated from Digesta 1.3.2, which quotes Demosthenes' definition of law as τοῦτό ἐστι νόμος, ὧ πάντας ἀνθεώπους προσήκει πείθεσθαι διὰ πολλά, καὶ μάλιστα ὅτι πᾶς ἐστι νόμος εὕρημα μὲν καὶ δῶρον θεοῦ, δόγμα δὲ ἀνθρώπων φρονίμων, ἐπανόρθωμα δὲ τῶν ἑκουσίων καὶ ἀκουσίων ἁμαρτημάτων, πόλεως δὲ συνθήκη κοινή, καθ' ἢν ἄπασι πρσήκει ζῆν τοῖς ἐν τῆ πόλει (Law is that which all people ought to obey, for many reasons but especially because every law is an invention and a gift of

Roman Empire is clearly not an example of popular sovereignty. Nevertheless, Wilson's belief in the theoretical importance of tradition and popular consent in the late Roman Empire is not unfounded. As Harries notes, inseparable from the autocracy of the late Roman imperial system was the "insistence that the legitimacy of government depended on the consent of everybody, the 'consensus universorum'". ¹⁰²

By means of these arguments, Wilson defends the tradition of consent and customary law operating in the Empire and then attempts to explain its progress to Great Britain and its integration into Saxon law. At this point, Wilson's use of the term "common law" becomes prominent. Both customary law and common law are inseparable from his theory of consent. At times, he even equates the two terms, describing common law as that "founded on long and general custom", and then asking, "On what can long and general custom be founded? Unquestionably, on nothing else, but free and voluntary *consent*." Like customary law, he defines common law as unwritten law, but says that it can have written expressions:

We have mentioned the common law, as a law which is unwritten. When we assign to it this character, we mean not that it is merely oral, and transmitted from age to age merely by tradition. It has its monuments in writing; and its written monuments are accurate and authentick. But though, in many cases, its *evidence* rests, yet, in all cases, its *authority* rests not, on those written monuments. Its authority rests on reception, approbation, custom, long and established. The same principles, which establish it, change, enlarge, improve, and repeal it. These operations, however, are, for the most part, gradual and imperceptible, partial and successive in a long tract of time. It is the characteristick of a system of common law, that it be accommodated to the circumstances, the exigencies, and the conveniencies of the people, by whom it is appointed. Now, as these circumstances, and exigencies, and conveniencies insensibly change; a proportioned change, in time and in degree, must take place in the accommodated system. But though the system suffer these partial and successive alterations, yet it continues materially and substantially the same. ¹⁰⁴

This quotation provides an essential overview of Wilson's conception of the common law. Four main points appear the paragraph: first, the common law is unwritten and orally passed on to successive generations; second, it has written reflections that testify to its authority; third, the actual authority of the common law finds its source in the people, who have the ability to accept or reject it. Finally, the people have the ability to change the common law over time, but even as they change it, the common law remains essentially the same. Thus, the common law may be confirmed through written means,

God, and an ordinance of wise men for correcting both voluntary and involuntary faults, a common agreement of the city, and in accordance with which it befits all those in the city to live).

¹⁰² Harries (1999) 58; cf. Millar (2002) 63.

¹⁰³ Wilson (1804) 1:206-207.

¹⁰⁴ *Ibid.* 2:37-38.

such as judicial decisions or actual statutes, but its binding authority rests on custom and therefore on the consent of the people.

Significantly, Wilson's blurring of the distinction between customary law and common law aids him in applying the appellation of "common law" to the legal systems of different countries throughout history. Since he has defined the laws of Greece and Rome as frequently based on the consent of the people and on customary or unwritten law, Wilson also believes the term "common law" applies to their laws, and he is not alone in his definitions of these terms. At one point, he looks for support of his method to Sir Henry Finch's legal treatise, *Laws, or a Discourse Thereof,* written in 1627, which draws attention to Euripides' and Plato's designation of the laws of Greece as "common laws": "It opens the original and first beginning of the common law: it shows the antiquity of the name; it teaches common law to be nothing else but common reason—that refined reason, which is generally received by the consent of all." 105

This interchanging of the concepts of customary law and common law occurs periodically throughout Wilson's account, and especially in Chapter XII, 'On the Common Law'. For instance, he states that Roman customs were confirmed by common consent, 106 that the term common law need not apply only to the laws of England since the Greek city states also had recourse to such law, 107 that the Lycians were ruled entirely by customs rather than written laws, and that the ancient Britons were governed not by written laws but by the "customary laws of the Druids". 108 In this context of English law, he uses the two terms in close proximity, reaffirming that unwritten laws protect liberty and declaring that "the common law of England is a customary law". 109 Although Wilson particularly views the time until the Norman Conquest as a period marked by adherence to law based on custom and consent, 110 he even sees the days under the early British parliament as a time when the people followed customary law and freely bound themselves to laws of their own choosing. 111

¹⁰⁵ *Ibid.* 2:4. See Finch (1759) 74-75 for the longer commentary on the passage from Plato that Wilson has truncated.

¹⁰⁶ Wilson (1804) 1:63-64.

¹⁰⁷ *Ibid.* 2:4.

¹⁰⁸ *Ibid.* 1:99.

¹⁰⁹ *Ibid.* 1:100.

¹¹⁰ *Ibid.* 2:28.

¹¹¹ *Ibid.* 1:207-208.

His summary of the "history of the common law" draws together the various threads of consent and custom into one united tradition of liberty:

We have seen its rise taking place, by slow degrees, in ages very remote, and in nations very different from one another. We have seen it, in its converging progress, run into one uniform system, mellowed by time and improved by experience. In every period of its existence, we find imprinted on it the most distinct and legible characters of a customary law—a law produced, extended, translated, adopted, and moulded by practice and consent. 112

Thus, Wilson frequently uses the term "common law" to designate an overarching theory of law based on the consent of the people. In an abstract sense, Wilson essentially views common law as a heritage of unwritten law, expressing the general will and social values of a civil community, gaining obligatory force through established tradition and consent, and proving through long usage its ability to promote not only the prosperity and wellbeing of the community as a whole but also the individual freedom and happiness of its members. In his philosophical portrayal of the common law, Wilson makes little distinction between the laws of different nations, focusing rather on the unity they share in upholding the principle of popular consent, and viewing both customary and common law as distinct in this general sense from the statutes of an individual nation

Nevertheless, while Wilson frequently uses the term "common law" as a concept distinct from the customs of a particular state, he is also aware of the written expressions guiding interpretation of the common law and of its specific application to the laws of Great Britain. While he realises the judicial basis undergirding English common law, he is not concerned with analysing the finer points of the common law until his final practical lectures. A reader of Wilson's lectures, therefore, must be cognisant of the separate meanings Wilson associates with these terms in their different contexts.

Wilson's frequent equation of common law and customary law do not result from his own lack of knowledge, but rather are the result of his attempt to connect the laws of England with the customary law tradition of Rome. His legal studies under John Dickinson as well as his own writings attest to his thorough knowledge of English

¹¹² *Ibid.* 2:28. Cf. Pocock (1975) 340-341 on the English ideology of common law as immemorial custom and the responsibility of each citizen to preserve and refine it.

common law and to his understanding of its history and legal scholars. 113 Clearly, he recognised the distinct application of the term "common law" as it applied to the specific laws and judicial decisions of England, and when using the term "common law" to refer to English statutes and judicial decisions, he avoids employing the term "customary law", which he appeals to only in the lectures where he examines the nature of law and the philosophy which should govern its use. Wilson's care is especially evident in the third part of his lectures, where he addresses the rules governing the definitions and punishments for specific crimes. Although he incessantly refers to the statutes as derived from English common law and assumes they are established by consent, Wilson never mentions customary law. Drawing on his extensive knowledge of English law, Wilson summarises the practical role and extent of the common law by turning to Sir Matthew Hale, Chief Justice of the King's Bench in 1671 and an esteemed writer on English law and jurisprudence. He quotes from Hale's History and Analysis of the Common Law of England, saying that the common law not only regulates and directs the proceedings of the courts, but has further effects:

It guides the course of descents and successions to real estates, and limits their extent and qualifications: it appoints the forms and solemnities of acquiring, of securing, and of transferring property: it prescribes the manner and the obligation of contracts: it establishes the rules, by which contracts, wills, deeds, and even acts of parliament are interpreted. 114

In speaking of the specific laws adopted by the United States from English common law, Wilson also exclusively uses the term "common law". For instance, he follows such a practice when he explains how the language of the common law relates to property, and when he explores the use of evidence, the relations between nations, and how the United States Constitution has applied the common law to trials. 115 Therefore, although he never clearly distinguishes between customary and common law, the contexts in which he uses the term common law bear witness to his appreciation of its various shades of meaning.

¹¹³ Throughout his lectures, Wilson repeatedly examines the opinions of English law cases and scholars. For a modern scholar's view, see Read (2000) 113 on Wilson's acquaintance with the English tradition of common law liberties.

114 Wilson (1804) 1:204-205.

¹¹⁵ Cf. Wilson (1804) 1:50 on the common law divisions of property; 2:378 on the credibility of evidence used in court; 1:374 on the common law as applying to relations between states; 1:373 on how the national constitution has employed common law principles in its management of trials, prosecutions, and punishments.

Although Wilson's understanding of the English legal tradition and his interpretations of the writings of common law scholars are beyond the limits of this discussion, it is important to recognise that Wilson's presentation of English common law is essentially different than that propounded by Blackstone. For Blackstone, the common law is a purely British construct. It is "that ancient collection of unwritten maxims and customs" which has "subsisted immemorially in this kingdom". The common law, as he presents it, can never be separated from its judicial foundation, since the courts are the "depositary of the laws" and their decisions are the "principal and most authoritative evidence, that can be given, of the existence of such a custom as shall form a part of the common law". 117

Unlike Blackstone, Wilson desires to legitimise his conception of law by locating it in the classical past and supporting it with the authority of the ancient authors, particularly Cicero. Although Blackstone, like earlier common law theorists and like Wilson himself, frequently cites Cicero and admits that some aspects of the common law have connections with Roman law, he views the common law as distinctively British and completely separate from the Roman tradition of civil law. In his opinion, one should not venerate Roman laws and customs "unless we can also prefer the despotic monarchy of Rome and Byzantium" to the "free constitution of Britain". As Blackstone describes it, the English common law developed as a free system, independent of the civil laws of Europe, which he connects with the Roman Empire and Justinian. Wilson, by contrast, presents a much more optimistic and positive view of the freedom of the Roman system and of Roman legal philosophy, and he uses the Roman tradition to support his doctrine of popular sovereignty and consent. Ironically, he attempts to employ Blackstone's arguments in support of his

¹¹⁶ Blackstone (1979) 1:17.

¹¹⁷ *Ibid.* 1:69.

¹¹⁸ Cf. Blackstone (1979) 1:35, 64, where he admits that some principles of the English common law are traceable to Roman law.

¹¹⁹ Blackstone (1979) 1:5; cf. 1:73.

law in Scotland; cf. Ayres (1997) 5 on the tendency to esteem the common law tradition as contrasted with the laws of Justinian.

with the laws of Justinian.

121 Cf. Wilson (1804) 2:33 on his argument that Roman jurisprudence operated in England long before the *Digesta* of Justinian was discovered at Amalfi. On this point, although he does not note it, Wilson makes an obvious divergence from Blackstone's account of the *Digesta* and its ensuing influence [Blackstone (1979) 1:17-18].

own case, saying that even Blackstone admits that the common law was founded upon custom and the consent of the people. 122

In his second set of lectures, Wilson attempts to broaden the understanding of common law not only as it functions as a type of customary law but also as it relates to the English judicial system. After finishing his explanations on the philosophy of law and moving on to address the law as applied to judges in the United States courts, Wilson introduces a more practical and concrete understanding of the common law. The common law, whether of England or of the United States, was expressed primarily through written interpretations that acquired a specific and binding force through judicial decisions. Although Wilson does not indicate that he is referencing Blackstone, he quotes directly from the Commentaries to say that "judicial decisions are the principal and most authentick evidence, which can be given, of the existence of such a custom as is entitled to form a part of the common law". Although Wilson laments their lack of system, he says that English case law decisions, collected over the centuries, and reported by great judges like Lord Coke, Mr. Peere Williams, and Sir James Burrow represent the "precious materials of the common law. These are the authentick experiments, on which a sound system of legal philosophy must be formed."124 Wilson views the provisions of common law as operating in a similar manner in the United States within the framework of judicial decisions, written law, and particularly the Constitution.

The connection between unwritten customary law and its written expressions or "written monuments" is undoubtedly complex, partly due to various understandings of a "constitution". In his presentation of the common law, Wilson attempts to maintain a unity between the authority of the common law and that of written laws and constitutions, while recognising the competing definitions of a constitution. Many British thinkers, he observes, understand their constitution to be the whole system of laws, customs, and institutions of their nation, and others define it in a more limited sense as the balanced form of their government. While he tends to employ the latter

¹²² Wilson (1804) 1:208.

¹²³ *Ibid.* 2:303. Cf. Blackstone (1979) 1:69.

¹²⁴ Wilson (1804) 2:411.

¹²⁵ *Ibid.* 2:38.

¹²⁶ *Ibid.* 1:427-429. Cf. Wood, G. S. (2006) 610-611 on the American development of the idea of a written constitution and how it differed from Great Britain.

meaning of a constitution, Wilson still holds to the theory that the basis and framework for these written laws and governmental forms is the common law. For instance, in the *Preface* to his lectures, he emphasises that the written statutes of a state only exist in order to supplement and aid the common law. Since it contains the general principles of law, the common law serves as a commentary and an explanation for written statutes, which are applied only when the common law itself is imperfect or inapplicable. Therefore, while the people can express their view formally through elections and direct access to the law-making process, an informal mechanism also exists in the mechanism of the law itself, as the common law and the interpretations of the courts guide the application of prescribed statutes.

Because of the close relationship between common law and written statutes, when addressing the progression of political science throughout history, and more particularly, the evolution of the common law, Wilson describes the unwritten principles of the common law as often overlapping with written law or even forming part of the governmental structure itself. In his explanation of the process in which unwritten customs become inscribed in statute, Wilson makes a direct contrast between the laws dictated by a superior and those accepted on the basis of long-established custom. He personifies the voice of customary law as humbly petitioning for acceptance and saying, "I never intruded upon you: I was invited upon trial: this trial has been had: you have long known me: you have long approved me: shall I now obtain an establishment in your family?". For Wilson, therefore, the consent that is a necessary condition for law is best gained when a nation inscribes customs in the catalogue of its written statutes.

At the same time, custom also exists alongside of written law. On this topic, Wilson refers to the Twelve Tables. As a form of written law consented to by the people, the Twelve Tables formed the basis for all the later laws of Rome, and particularly for the *responsa prudentum* or the "commentaries of lawyers", which

¹²⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:vi.

¹²⁸ *Ibid.* 1:vi-vii.

¹²⁹ On this point, Wilson faces a similar philosophical contradiction to that encountered by the great proponents of English common law. Cf. Pocock (1972) 255 on how the belief that written documents and statements of the common law were expressions of "an immemorial *ius non scriptum*" rested in an uneasy alliance with the fact that different readings of these documents inevitably resulted in various and diverse interpretations.

¹³⁰ Wilson (1804) 1:207.

Wilson designates as the *ius non scriptum* in contradistinction to the written laws of Rome.¹³¹ He describes the Twelve Tables as the "foundation of that immense fabrick of jurisprudence, which has extended the influence and the glory of Rome, far beyond the limits and existence of the Roman power".¹³² The written Constitution of the United States, with its delineations of the powers and limitations of the branches of government provides a similar framework for ensuring the popular consent of the people. Like the Twelve Tables, Wilson views the Constitution as protecting custom and popular consent and serving as an overall framework for written law.

The use of custom played an entirely different role in the Roman legal system of Cicero's time, and precedent served not as an absolute authority but as an important means of argumentation in the courts. In this way, the popular consent of the people as represented by the *iudices* was constantly maintained. For Wilson, however, the decisions of previous judicial cases would serve as binding on later rulings. Still, although through different means, Wilson's view of popular sovereignty seeks to ensure that perpetual consent guides both the law and its interpretation.

In reading Wilson's lectures, his audience cannot be forgotten. Wilson's understanding of custom and written law have a direct application for his students. The Law College of Philadelphia began through the initiation of students preparing for or already engaged in legal practice, who desired to acquire a thorough understanding and instruction in law. In speaking to students who desired to present their cases in court, Wilson continually instructs them not to restrict their studies to the intricacies of written statutes. Instead, he wants them to view law not as a mere occupation for private advantage but as an act of civic participation. Wilson continues his portrayal of the ideal and truly successful lawyer by taking a highly Ciceronian approach. At one point, he indirectly cites the Latin text of Cicero's *de Oratore* 1.55.236 through the intermediary source of Lord Kaims of Edinburgh, thus employing both classical and contemporary sources to condemn the type of lawyer who is nothing *nisi leguleius quidam cautus, et acutus praeco actionum, cantor formularum, auceps syllabarum* (except a certain pettifogging lawyer, wary and sharp, a crier of legal suits, a singer of

¹³¹ Wilson (1804) 2:15.

¹³² *Ibid.* 2:15.

¹³³ Konkle (c.1900) 620.

¹³⁴ Wilson (1804) 1:42-44.

formulas, a catcher of syllables). The true lawyer, as Wilson presents him, is one who understands the key principles of law, 136 refrains from using mysterious or professionalised language, 137 and emulates those lawyers and judges who were "distinguished by the accomplishments of an active, as well as a contemplative life". 138

If a lawyer is to achieve this standard, he must first comprehend the underlying principles of law and particularly the common law, which Wilson regards as a more important object of study than the niceties of legislative statutes. In applying the decisions of previous cases to current ones, a lawyer must not only employ his knowledge of written statutes but must also know how the common law guides their interpretation in accordance with natural justice and equity. The lawyer, therefore, uses common law as the interpreter of statutory law when arguing cases. Whether his application of the common law is the correct interpretation must necessarily depend on its acceptance or rejection by the court.

In contrast to the concerns of the Anti-Federalists, such as those expressed by the anonymous author of the 'Centinel', ¹⁴⁰ Wilson does not worry about the possibility of the courts abusing their powers of interpretation. Along with prominent Federalists, he argues that separating the judicial branch of the government will help ensure liberty. ¹⁴¹ Most importantly, however, Wilson's apparent nonchalance toward the possibility of judicial tyranny can be traced back to his doctrine of popular consent. The sovereign power of law residing in the people at large gives them the moral right to change or alter law, while the newly-established constitution ensures that those rights are protected. ¹⁴² The remedy for judicial oppression is built into the system itself. Flexibility and the perpetual continuance of popular interpretation of the common law are still maintained. If a court should attempt to establish a binding precedent based on an interpretation of common law that defies popular custom, the people are able to reverse it and to impose their own interpretation.

11

¹³⁵ *Ibid.* 1:43.

¹³⁶ *Ibid.* 1:14.

¹³⁷ *Ibid.* 1:10.

¹³⁸ *Ibid.* 1:44.

¹³⁹ *Ibid.* 2:407, 411.

¹⁴⁰ Ketcham (1986) 232-233; cf. 246 on the views expressed in the Pennsylvania Minority.

¹⁴¹ Wilson (1804) 1:405-408. Cf. Willis (1982) 394 on Hamilton's argument in *Federalist Paper Number* 78.

Wilson (1804) 1:417-422. In this respect, Wilson believes that the United States has surpassed Great Britain, which fails to fully protect the principle of popular consent.

Thus, the consent of the people continues to function as the underlying foundation of Wilson's political philosophy. Through popular consent, Wilson argues, the colonies fully possess the right either to accept or to discard the provisions of the common law inherited from Great Britain. Although he conceives of the colonies as remaining under the rules of the English common law and benefiting by their adoption, and he later praises the United States Constitution for accepting and following the maxims of the common law, Wilson remains convinced that England could not legitimately force the colonies to abide by all the laws of parliament. ¹⁴³ Instead, since the "rules of the common law are introduced by experience and custom; so they may be withdrawn by discontinuance and disuse". 144 On this basis, those parts of the common law which proved inapplicable or unhelpful to the circumstances of the colonies could be rightfully rejected. In short, common law provisions, founded as they are upon custom and popular consent, may be used or abandoned in accordance with their usefulness and general acceptance in a civil society. Although he commends the colonies for applying the common law more fully than even their British contemporaries, ¹⁴⁵ Wilson also maintain that it was fully within their authority to reject it simply by disuse. 146 In jettisoning a common law statute, one can still retain the fundamental principle of the common law, which is "consent given after long, approved, and uninterrupted experience". 147

For Wilson, therefore, the doctrine of popular sovereignty rests on the basis of consent. Since custom "necessarily carries with it intrinsick evidence of consent", popular sovereignty is not only evidenced through the direction legislation and votes of the people, but is especially revealed through unwritten customary law and statutory laws based upon the common law. Furthermore, the consent of the people is both indivisible and continuous, remaining at all times in their power to grant or to withdraw; therefore, popular sovereignty implies not only the right to consent to the establishment of laws and governmental forms, but also to do away with them.

¹⁴³ Cf. Wilson (1804) 2:48-55 on his account of the history and governance of English law in the colonies.

¹⁴⁴ Wilson (1804) 2:53.

¹⁴⁵ *Ibid.* 2:29.

¹⁴⁶ *Ibid.* 2:53.

¹⁴⁷ *Ibid.* 1:200.

¹⁴⁸ *Ibid.* 1:204-205.

In Wilson's opinion, Blackstone and other English writers who accepted the supreme authority of the legislative branch of government acted inconsistently with the principles governing Britain's original laws and institutions; accordingly, Wilson argues that in separating from Great Britain the American colonies were reverting back to the spirit of the Magna Charta and to a far older and more established legal tradition of consent. Thus, he supports his justification of the American Revolution with legal terminology and a specific interpretation of law. This "common-law interpretation of history", which views the unwritten laws of time and experience as providing the highest legal authority in the present, forms an inherent part of Wilson's perspective. By locating the origins of the common law in the "customary laws" of Rome, he is able to justify the American Revolution not only in the discourse of the English tradition but also in the language of the classics. Thus, Wilson forms a conception of popular sovereignty that bears directly upon the practical politics of his time and that legitimises the course of action taken by the American colonies.

3. Wilson's slant on Cicero

As seen in the previous section, Wilson believes Republican Rome functioned as a democracy, although in a less complete form than that perfected in the Constitution and representative system of the United States. Primarily, he supports this perspective not from Cicero, but from Livy, whom he quotes in order to establish his argument that the Roman people were sovereign in ratifying and consenting to the laws by which they were governed. Other contemporary sources and histories on Rome also influenced his overall perspective of the laws and customs of the Roman Republic. Although Wilson primarily derives this historical view apart from Cicero, he nevertheless reads Cicero as concurring with this picture of the Roman Republic and uses Ciceronian quotations to reinforce his belief that the Roman source of sovereignty rested in the people.

_

¹⁵¹ See above, pp. 91-92.

¹⁴⁹ *Ibid*. 2:44

Pocock (1957) 51; cf. 33-35 on the common law mindset and tradition; cf. Zetzel (2001) 85 on the similarity between Cicero's account of the formation of the Roman constitution in *de Republica* and the English understanding of the superiority and authority of common law.

Many of the Ciceronian quotations Wilson employs refer to a natural or higher law, such as those from de Natura Deorum, de Republica, and de Legibus, and he uses them to support his interpretation of an outside standard that all humankind should obey. 152 To support his contention that Cicero's philosophy upholds the right of the people to consent to and change their laws, he uses a few key quotations. The first quotation is that from de Officiis 2.12.41-42, which Wilson translates as saying that the early kings were chosen by the people; thus, he reads it as denoting a type of popular sovereignty even under the monarchy where the people had a direct role in the government and were the final authority, especially because if they were "disappointed in this reasonable demand" of requiring just kings with good character, they had "recourse to general law, which spoke one language to all". 153 At this point, Wilson's translation reflects the inseparable connection he draws between higher law and resistance. While he links these concepts together in his readings of Cicero, garnering support for his conclusion that a people may resist unjust written laws or governments which violate the principles of natural law, Wilson is undoubtedly influenced by the more modern strands of political thought that developed and emphasised such theories. 154

The other two quotations Wilson uses to strengthen his perception that the laws and philosophy of the Roman Republic protected the principles of democracy come from Cicero's judicial speeches. In Wilson's examination of the natural rights of individuals, although he does not provide an English translation, he footnotes the pro Milone 4.10-11:

Est igitur, judices, haec non scripta, sed nata lex; quam non didicimus, accepimus, legimus; verum ex natura ipsa arripuimus, hausimus, expressimus; ad quam non docti, sed facti, non instituti, sed imbuti sumus; ut si vita nostra in aliquas insidias, si in vim, si in tela aut latronum aut inimicorum incidisset, omnis honesta ratio esset expediendae

¹⁵² See above, pp. 53-56.

Wilson (1804) 1:391. This passage forms an important part of several of Wilson's key arguments; therefore, I have referenced it in both the general discussion of Wilson's use of Cicero in chapter two (see above, pp. 67-68) as well as in the section of Wilson's history of popular sovereignty (see above, pp. 92-

<sup>93).

154</sup> Cf. Skinner (1978) 2:338-348 for a helpful overview of the formulation of theories of popular in the works of theories like Pufendorf sovereignty and resistance in Scotland. Wilson's reliance on the works of theorists like Pufendorf, Locke, Reid, and others for his natural law theories has also been noted (see above, p. 74 n. 5). The use of Cicero in arguments for higher law and resistance also occurs in writings likely unknown by Wilson, such as Jacob Heyndrix's argument in 1582 that the Netherlands were justified in resisting Philip II of Spain. See Gelderen (1993) 173, 177, 185, 224 for Heyndrix's treatise on Political Education, which employs the same quotation from Off. 2.12.41-42 and argues that de Officiis as a whole supports the justice of their cause.

salutis: silent enim leges inter arma; nec se expectari iubent, cum ei qui expectare velit, ante iniusta poena luenda sit, quam iusta repetenda. 155

This is therefore, O judges, a law not written but born; which we have not learnt, received, or read, but in truth which we have absorbed, drunk, and wrung from nature herself; a law which we were not taught but to which we were made, not in which we were trained but which was ingrained; that if our life should have fallen into any traps, into violence, into the weapons either of robbers or enemies, every method of procuring safety would be honourable: for laws are silent when one is attacked; they do not command that one wait for their assistance, since he who wishes to await the laws, will first pay an unjust penalty, before he may claim a just recompense.

In the context of the speech, Cicero is distorting the facts and attempting to portray Milo's murder of Clodius as an act of self-defence. His argument that the natural law of self-defence permits a man to protect his own life, however, is still valid: since the written laws cannot restore an undeserved loss of life, a man has the right to defend himself in situations where physical violence is threatened. While applying Cicero's reasoning primarily to the defence of life, Wilson broadens its application to include other rights he believes are guaranteed by nature, such as liberty, property, and the right to choose the laws by which one is governed, and he views the preservation of such rights as permitted by natural law even when one must defend those rights against a political authority. Therefore, he regards the protection of life as only one expression of the natural *lex* mentioned by Cicero in this quotation. Wilson would not view himself as incorrectly reading Cicero, however, since he views the quotation as relating to other Ciceronian passages that he cites in his lectures, such as *de Republica* 3.22.33, which speaks of an unwritten and eternal *lex* governing all nations.

The final quotation employed by Wilson in the context of popular sovereignty is the oft-repeated statement from *pro Cluentio* 53.146: "law is fundamental to liberty ... we are all servants of the law, so that we may be free". This opinion, Wilson believes, reveals "internal evidence of consent", since the people are agreeing together to obey the laws; liberty can only exist with obedience, but this submission to

¹⁵⁶ Cf. Lintott (2008) 33-34, 119-120 for a brief examination of Cicero's manipulation of the facts of the case.

Wilson (1804) 2:496. Wilson's Latin text differs in two instances from the 1692 edition, which employs "exspectari" and "exspectare" rather than "expectari" and "expectare".

Wilson (1804) 2:496. Cf. Wright (1931) 281-285 on the centrality of natural law in Wilson's philosophy and in his method of applying it to public policies; cf. Hamburger (1993) 908-909, 922-929 on the view in the American founding that natural rights were subject to natural law. For more bibliography on the general subject of natural law and Cicero's influence in its formation, see below, p. 163 n. 245.

¹⁵⁸ For the whole of this quotation and Wilson's contextualisation of it, see above, p. 38.

¹⁵⁹ Wilson (1804) 1:100.

the law also indicates the people's position of freedom in consenting to it. In the *pro Cluentio*, Cicero urges the jurors to decide on the basis of law and not on preconceived judgements formed from the accusation that in a previous case Cluentius falsely accused his father-in-law of murder and bribed the jury. In this context, Cicero's main purpose is not to present a philosophical argument or an examination of the precise purpose and function of law. Rather, he is employing a rhetorical strategy by focusing his audience's attention on the sanctity of law and attempting to sway their opinion of the case. Wilson's repeated use of this quotation for a didactic purpose within the framework of his lectures and within his study of political thought overemphasises Cicero's rhetorical topos. Nonetheless, Wilson pinpoints the subtle correlation made between law and true liberty in the *pro Cluentio*. While he does not distinguish between Cicero's various approaches in his philosophical and rhetorical works, Wilson identifies aspects of popular sovereignty in the speeches and uses Ciceronian concepts and phraseology for his own purposes.

Wilson draws a final conclusion from the *pro Cluentio* passage that is unsubstantiated by the text. Attempting to respond to Pufendorf, who criticises the Romans for describing their laws as "common agreements", ¹⁶¹ Wilson appeals to Cicero's statements in the *pro Cluentio* for confirmation of his argument that custom not only invests law with the power of compelling obedience but also serves as evidence of popular sovereignty. While Wilson's view is not necessarily inconsistent with Cicero's philosophy, Wilson is using the quotation from the *pro Cluentio* in a context of customary law, whereas in the actual case Cicero was referring solely to written law.

Although he attempts to connect his history of customary and common law with Cicero's texts, on this point Wilson is clearly departing on his own philosophical trail and constructing an angle on law founded not upon Cicero but upon his own view of custom and consent. Nevertheless, while Wilson's connection of common law and customary law is not based on Cicero's writings, Cicero does place a special significance on unwritten law. For instance, in his early *de Inventione*, Cicero

¹⁶¹ Wilson (1804) 1:100; cf. 1:199.

¹⁶⁰ Cf. Wirszubski (1950) 7 on the implied distinction the *pro Cluentio* makes between *libertas* and *licentia*, with liberty being enjoyable only under law. Wilson takes a similar position throughout his lectures; indeed, his whole theory of popular sovereignty is limited by the view that the people are only free to act in accordance with virtue and justice.

emphasises that an advocate can argue in opposition to written *lex* if an action is in accordance with the principles of justice and equity, because no law can require an *inutilem* (inexpedient) or *iniquam* (unjust) act; moreover, an effort to follow the intent of the law may even require an individual to disregard written statutes. ¹⁶²

Cicero's general understanding of law also points to the weight he accords unwritten law. Although he avoids providing a precise definition of law, in *Topica* 5.28, Cicero offers a definition of the law's divisions that supports the joint authority of both written law and unwritten tradition, since the ius civile consists of legibus, senatus consultis, rebus iudicatis, iuris peritorum auctoritate, edictis magistratuum, more, aequitate (written statutes, senatorial decrees, judicial decisions, the opinions of experts in the law, the edicts of magistrates, custom, and equity). Even when arguing the pro Cluentio, Cicero tells the jury they should take into account not only lex, but also religio, aequitas and fides, 163 thereby reminding the people of their responsibility to set aside prejudice and to uphold the written laws and the unwritten traditions of justice accepted by the community as a whole. Thus, the language of the courtroom reveals the public need for decisions to be justified not only through written law but through principles based on ancient custom and equity. As Harries notes, "in a given theoretical case, arguments could be advanced for written law, on the one hand, and, on the other, the case for proportional fairness, or aequitas. Knowing law was furthered complicated by a third element, custom, or consuetude." ¹⁶⁴

Unwritten law in the Roman Republic, therefore, attests to the role of popular consent, especially since the people, as represented through the *iudices*, could constantly reinterpret the law in light of unwritten custom and equity. Although this regard for customary law is not equivalent to Wilson's conception of popular sovereignty, it shows the importance Cicero placed on public consent.

For Wilson, however, popular sovereignty meant not only consent but a direct involvement in the state and an authority over its laws and forms of government.

Unlike Cicero's distinction between the people as an entity of the mixed government

-

¹⁶² Cic. *Inv*. 2.47.138, 2.48.141. As an example of deduction or syllogistic reasoning, Cicero retells the story of Epaminondas, the Theban general, who won a great victory through neglect of the written statues (*Inv*. 1.33.55-56, 1.38.68-69). Although Cicero is using this as an example rather than actually arguing the point, it demonstrates the pattern of argumentation that could take place in the courts.

¹⁶³ Cic. *Clu*. 50.159

¹⁶⁴ Harries (2006) 152.

and the people as the whole body of citizens, Wilson unites the two. Viewing the people as separate from the mixed form of government and as continuously holding sovereign power to alter the government or its laws, in practical terms Wilson maintains that the majority should have the greatest influence in the state.

Thus, even if Cicero views the senate's role as advising and guiding the people rather than as possessing the real power behind legislation, Wilson's philosophy still diverges from the aristocratic tendency of Cicero's thought. While Cicero appeals to the elite to pilot the Republic through the dangers besetting it, Wilson appeals to the citizen body. Although a firm supporter of the consolidated national government and one of the main writers of the Constitution, Wilson's trust in the common man resembled the sentiments of the Anti-Federalists, who believed civic virtue and local representation would be sufficient to prevent the evils of factions and to retain the unity of the states.¹⁶⁵

Broadening Cicero's conception of popular consent, Wilson abandons the view of an elite body of citizens governing the people. Instead, he makes no distinction between the elite and the common citizens, and rather than fearing the dangerous impulse of this class of citizens, he trusts in their virtue and their ability to govern themselves. On one level, the similarity with Cicero still remains, since Wilson also believes that the people should choose from among themselves men to govern them who are most excellent in education and experience, and that these representatives must serve as examples to the rest in knowledge and character. Additionally, Wilson admits that a proper deference to individuals possessing wisdom and authority is necessary in a stable society. Nonetheless, Wilson looks to all citizens to hold the leaders accountable rather than looking to the representatives to direct the citizens. He

.

¹⁶⁵ Cf. Ketcham (1986) 270-280 for these anti-federalist views expressed by 'Brutus'; cf. 208 for Patrick Henry's speech before the Virginia Ratifying Convention; cf. Wood, G. S. (2003) 90-91 on the general Anti-Federalist position.

Wilson did uphold the franchises of the respective states and supported the provision in the federal constitution allowing the states to determine their own voting qualifications [Wilson (1804) 2:131]. In this sense, therefore, a type of qualified majority exists in the system, although in many cases, the qualifications of an elector did not even include a property requirement but were simply based on paying the tax. Regardless of the system itself, however, in theory Wilson does not differentiate between classes. Wilson (1804) 2:303.

¹⁶⁸ *Ibid.* 1:436. Cf. Pocock (1975) 519 on the similar viewpoint in English politics that emphasised the virtue of the people rather than that of their representatives, who were in danger of becoming corrupted while in office by the lure of power and ambition.

nobility in order to promote public virtue and to form a barrier between king and people, the United States has no "separate orders of men". Although Wilson believed the most virtuous and gifted should be elected, a perspective which Manin labels a "défense de l'aristocratie naturelle" entailing that "les représentants ne seraient pas comme leurs électeurs et ne devaient pas l'être", Wilson looked to a educated and virtuous public who would desire, praise, and perceive these qualities in those they elected from among themselves. Based on the premise that all citizens are equal in their nature and in their rights, he argues that the discretion of the citizens may be trusted in their choice of representatives and maintains that those endowed with governing powers must be a "faithful echo of the voice of the people". 171

Fundamentally, Wilson's perspective was shaped by the specific form of tyranny he perceived in the colonial states—not the despotism of a king or individual, but that of an elite nobility, namely Parliament. This view is reflected in his readings of Cicero, which apply Cicero's denunciations of tyranny and calls for freedom to the circumstances of his own age. Cicero, however, is concerned not with the tyranny of the senate but with that of a dictator such as Caesar or Antony. While he says in *de Republica* that an aristocracy can result in tyranny, ¹⁷² thus qualifying it as an illegitimate form of a state, the situation serving as the subtle backdrop to his final writings is his desire to uphold the authority of the senate against the tyranny of an individual.

Still, Cicero views the destruction of the tyrant as essential in upholding the liberty of the people. In a letter to Atticus on 27 April 44 B.C., he notes that tyranny still exists in the Republic and regrets that the Ides of March *libertatem populo Romano non dederunt* (did not impart liberty to the Roman people). Again, in his appeal to Brutus in December 44, Cicero beseeches him to take action and to free the Republic from tyranny on behalf of the *senatus populusque Romanus*. A final instance occurs in the *Second Philippic*, when in a grand storm of eloquence, he recalls his former defence of the *res publica* and professes himself willing to die if by so doing the

¹⁶⁹ Wilson (1804) 1:435.

Manin (1995) 155; cf. Mansfield (1991) 115, 131-132 on the view that representation combines the benefits of democracy and aristocracy.

¹⁷¹ Wilson (1804) 1:433; cf. 1:108, 441.

¹⁷² Cic. Rep. 1.28.44

¹⁷³ *Ibid. Att.* 14.14.

¹⁷⁴ *Ibid. Fam.* 11.5.

populum Romanum liberum reliquam (the Roman people may remain free). Thus, the theme persists throughout his writings that he is heeding the voice of the *populus Romanus* and acting on their behalf to restore freedom to them and to the Republic. While Cicero is likely exploiting the language of popular sovereignty and in actuality desires a return to senatorial authority, he still affirms the necessary role of the people. Liberty, as he understands it, is compatible with both the freedom of the people and with the guiding influence of the senate and ultimately consists in the protection of both. 177

For Wilson, however, consent serves as the basis of sovereignty, an indivisible principle continually residing in the people and allowing them the freedom to alter or abolish their government. In a sense, Cicero's struggle against the tyranny of Antony could be more properly compared with the attempt of the English barons to limit monarchical power at Runnymede. Wilson, on the other hand, views himself as striving against Parliament in order to limit the power of the aristocracy and to place all sovereignty in the possession of the people. Although he still advocates a mixed constitution, the people are separate from this division of government and the sovereignty they possess cannot be divided. The mixed constitution, therefore, balances only the governmental powers of the executive, legislative, and judicial branches, while the people remain distinct from the government. Even in assigning powers to those in the government, the people possess the "sovereign power", which is expressed through the written constitution. 178 Since sovereignty remains solely with the people, they may act at any time to change the law or to remove any of the powers previously entrusted to the government. 179 Wood rightly notes that Wilson's innovative theory of sovereignty extended further than that offered by earlier political thinkers: not content with arguing that "all governmental power was derived from the people", Wilson went a step further and insisted that "all governmental power was only a temporary and limited agency of the people – out, so to speak, on a short-term, always revocable, loan". Thus,

¹⁷⁵ *Ibid. Phil.* 2.46.118-119.

¹⁷⁶ Lintott (2008) 377; Brunt (1988) 330-331.

¹⁷⁷ Cf. Cic. Sest. 65.137 on Cicero's view of the senate as the *custos*, *praeses*, and *propugnator* of the Republic and of its role in protecting and increasing the liberty of the people.

¹⁷⁸ Wilson (1804) 1:417-418; cf. 1:82-83, 185, 439.

¹⁷⁹ *Ibid.* 1:25, 160, 190.

¹⁸⁰ Wood, G. S. (2006) 621-622.

Wilson's more modern conception of sovereignty cannot be applied accurately to the Ciceronian texts.

In terms of the larger picture, two main points appear regarding the way Wilson slants Cicero's principle of popular consent. First, although Wilson's view of the democratic nature of the Roman Republic assumes a greater involvement and authority in political affairs than that presented by Cicero, this view is not without support. Wilson's selection and application of Cicero's quotations overemphasises the democratic element of his position and overlooks its aristocratic tendencies; nevertheless, he aptly employs the discourse of popular consent from the Ciceronian texts.

At the same time as he uses Cicero to support his arguments for popular consent, Wilson recognises that he is developing broader applications of Cicero's principle. Although Wilson is able to divine from the fragments of *de Republica* that Cicero endorsed a mixed constitution as the best type of government, he says that in the United States the principle of popular sovereignty has been more perfectly achieved through the benefits of a written constitution and the theory of representation. Wilson's approach to the classical texts, therefore, is governed by this conscious attempt to derive principles from them that he can adapt and apply to the political structures of his own time. Drawing on the concepts of freedom, tyranny, and popular consent used by Cicero, Wilson deliberately conceptualises them within his own framework of thought.

The second main point regarding Wilson's slant on Cicero is that while Cicero does not link popular sovereignty and revolution, Wilson does link these two concepts in an attempt to follow what he conceives to be the logical outcome of Cicero's arguments. Though speculative, it is worthwhile to note that Wilson could have constructed a more solid case for popular sovereignty in Cicero's works if he had not lacked the portions of *de Republica* now available. Although the fragment of *de Republica* 1.25.39 containing the definition of a *res publica* and a *populus* was transmitted through Augustine's *de Civitate Dei*, Wilson lacked the surrounding context. On both a legal and philosophical basis, it is possible to read *de Republica* as promoting a distinction between legitimate and illegitimate rule, and the definitions it provides of a people and of a state would appear to imply that if a state or its laws

-

¹⁸¹ Wilson (1804) 1:416-417, 429.

ceased to be just, an individual may act to place the state upon a legitimate basis once again. It would have been a simple step for Wilson to apply this notion of legitimacy in defence of the American Revolution. Significantly, although he lacked much of *de Republica*, Wilson skilfully employed the quotations he did possess from this text, along with others from Cicero's works, to support his conclusion that the existence of a higher law of reason allows for the preservation of true law and justice even to the point of revolution. While he takes the argument further than the texts warrant, his very attempt to construct a legal justification of civil disobedience is an imitation of Cicero's own approach.

Although Wilson consistently applied his doctrine of popular sovereignty to his practical decisions, whether as a lawyer or a judge, he did not believe the will of the people could be accepted as the absolute law. In his conception of popular sovereignty, the people are not only placed in a position of authority that allows them to change and alter the laws whenever they see fit, but they are also circumscribed by a defined set of moral and political duties. The individual citizen is bound to obey the laws he has chosen, not only because he desires to protect the common interests and thereby to preserve the state, but primarily because of a personal obligation to observe the principles of virtue and justice. As will be seen in chapter four, Wilson's perception of civic virtue is more consistent with a Ciceronian viewpoint than his attempt to base his doctrine of popular sovereignty on the authority of Cicero's texts.

Chapter 4: The good citizen as the foundation of the state

The chief task of philosophy in all ages has consisted precisely in finding the connection that necessarily exists between personal and common interests.

Leo Tolstoy, Anna Karenina

Cicero's conception of the good citizen functions as a necessary backdrop to Wilson's doctrine of popular sovereignty. On a basic level, some degree of civic virtue must inevitably supplement a trust in popular sovereignty, since without virtue the state will inevitably degenerate into a democracy characterised by lawlessness, ruled only by the effrenatam insolentia multitudinem (the arrogance of the unbridled mob). Although Wilson accepts the checks and balances promoted by the Federalists as a means of ensuring both virtue in leaders and permanence in political institutions, he chiefly depends on the people themselves to maintain a stable form of government. In the Law Lectures, Wilson employs Cicero's understanding of the good citizen as a fundamental support to his own theory of popular sovereignty and primarily relies on quotations from de Officiis in his exposition of civic virtue. While Wilson spends significantly less time addressing civic virtue than popular consent and does not provide an extensive analysis of Cicero's quotations, the text of de Officiis offers a comprehensive account of the civis bonus and the necessary connection Cicero draws between individual virtue and the stability of the state. Therefore, the main part of this chapter focuses on Cicero's development of the civis bonus from de Officiis, and then it progresses to Wilson's view of civic virtue and his slant on Cicero.

1. Cicero's conception of the good citizen in de Officiis

In *de Officiis*, Cicero offers a focused analysis of the good citizen as distinct from the purely political statesman of his earlier treatises. At times in his other treatises, Cicero's idealisation of the statesman orator who willingly takes the helm of the state and directs it in peace and turmoil overlaps with the duties he ascribes to the individual citizen. What separates the description of the statesman given in earlier treatises from

¹ Cic. Rep. 1.42.65.

² Wilson (1804) 1:393.

that of *de Officiis* is the innovative and binding connection Cicero makes between private virtue and active statesmanship, between the good man and the good citizen. This section explores Cicero's conception of the good citizen and demonstrates its centrality in his effort to reshape the political culture of the Republic. The ethical duties of daily existence thus become not only an integral part of the state but in fact the very basis of the Republic.

1.1. Context of de Officiis

Cicero composed his final philosophical treatise in autumn 44 B.C. The detailed correspondence he maintained throughout the months of uncertainty after the assassination of Julius Caesar in March reveals Antony's bid for power, the failing attempt to restore the Republic, and Cicero's own indecision. Originally full of optimism that Caesar's death would assure the future of the Republic, Cicero began to realise that the Ides of March did not fulfil their hopes and that *vivit tyrannis, tyrannus occidit* (the tyranny lives, though the tyrant is dead).³ While he agreed with Antony's confirmation of Caesar's *acta* in the senate meeting on 17 March, it was only on the basis of peace and tranquillity.⁴ Indeed, Cicero looked upon it as a political concession that Antony had subsequently abused to increase his own authority.⁵ As he writes to Atticus, *quae enim Caesar numquam neque fecisset neque passus esset, ea nunc ex falsis eius commentariis proferuntur* (for policies which Caesar would never have composed nor allowed are now being produced from his falsified notebooks).⁶

However, under the current circumstances and while Antony was consul, it appeared that little could be accomplished, and Cicero was concerned about his own safety, the possible threat of civil war, and the lack of confidence they could place in the young Octavian.⁷ Additionally, he had received conflicting reports of his son's progress in Athens, where Marcus was pursuing his studies, and Cicero desired to see him.⁸ En route to Athens where he planned to visit Marcus, Cicero received news of the senate

³ Cic. Att. 14.9.2; cf. 14.12.1, 14.14.3.

⁴ Cic. *Phil.* 1.16.

⁵ Cic. Fam. 12.1.1-2

⁶ Cic. Att. 14.13.6; cf. Phil. 2.39.100; Off. 2.7.23.

⁷ Cic. Att. 14.12.2, 14.13.2 and 4, 14.22.2, 15.10.1, 15.12.2, 15.18.2.

⁸ *Ibid.* 14.16.3, 15.16.1

meeting scheduled for 1 September at which it was hoped that Antony would yield to the authority of the senate, and he returned to Rome.⁹

He writes to Atticus from his estate at Puteoli near the end of October 44, not only sending him the recently completed text of the Second Philippic but also mentioning de Officiis for the first time, saying that he is composing a marvellous work on the subject of $\mu\alpha \Im \tilde{\eta} \mu \sigma \nu$ addressed to his son. ¹⁰ In another letter to Atticus, dated 5 November, Cicero writes that he has finished the first two books of de Officiis, and plans to finish the third after he receives a copy of Posidonius' book dealing with the apparent conflict between moral duty and expediency. 11 At the same time, he was in correspondence with Octavian, who was urging him to return to Rome and take an active role. 12 The final mention of de Officiis occurs in a letter to Atticus later in November, where he further defends his translation of καθηκον as "officium". 13 By 9 December, he had returned to Rome, as is attested in a letter to Brutus, in which he declares his own commitment to the Republic and entreats Brutus to liberate it from tyrannical rule for the sake of the senatus populusque Romanus. ¹⁴ Thus, de Officiis was likely finished only a year before Cicero's death in December 43 and in the midst of much political doubt and turmoil. These circumstances and his relation to public events inevitably led to a hasty writing of the work and prevented him from an attempt at careful revision. 15

De Officiis reflects Cicero's position in regard to the political situation in which he finds himself. For a time, due to political necessity, he had acquiesced with Caesar's rule and policies, ¹⁶ but now in *de Officiis*, Cicero freely condemns his tyranny, policies, and destruction of law and justice. ¹⁷ Since his initial display of approval on the Ides of March, Cicero recognised that his joy at Caesar's death could not be recalled. In a letter to Atticus, he notes with concern that if civil war should arise, it will not be possible as

⁹ *Ibid.* 16.7.1-2.

¹⁰ *Ibid.* 15.13.1, 6.

¹¹ *Ibid*. 16.11.4

¹² *Ibid*. 16.11.6

¹³ *Ibid*. 16.14.3

¹⁴ Cic. Fam. 11.5.1.

¹⁵ Dyck (1996) 9.

¹⁶ Cic. Fam. 4.4.4. Cf. Cic. Att. 11.7.3-5, 11.8.2, 12.51.2; cf. Shackleton Bailey (1971) 186-200 on Cicero's life under Caesar.

¹⁷ Cic. *Off.* 1.8.26, 2.7.23, 2.24.84, 3.21.82-84. Cicero's bitterness against Publius Clodius is not forgotten in his personal attacks (2.17.58).

previously, to take neither the one side nor the other. Although Caesar's legacy remained an issue of fierce debate in Roman politics, Cicero knew that he could not retract the view that Caesar's reign was a tyranny and his murder was justified on behalf of the Republic. Thus, at this time of political ambiguity and fluctuation, while writing *de Officiis* and the virulent *Second Philippic*, Cicero was forming a determined denunciation of Caesar and taking an irreconcilable stand against Antony. Despite Caesar's death, the Republic and senatorial authority were not reinstated. In contrast to the theme of strengthening the Republic that Cicero emphasises in earlier philosophical treatises like *de Republica*, he now frequently laments the loss of the old political system, but portrays himself as working for its restoration.

On occasion throughout the text, an apparent contradiction appears in Cicero's approach as he depicts himself both as writing in retirement but also engaged in active service for the state. He feels the decline in his position and influence, saying that he consoles himself with writing philosophy since he is deprived of public duties (rei publicae muneribus) and is exiled from the senate and the forum. 20 Nevertheless, Cicero is not willing to divorce himself from politics and depicts himself as one with the qualifications and willingness to re-enter public life and to guide the state. In the end, despite his common complaints about his inability to engage in oratory and statecraft, Cicero believes he still has an active service to perform. Indeed, he believes that he is currently fulfilling that duty, since he would be in Athens giving instructions to his son Marcus, were it not that me e medio cursu clara voce patria revocasset (with a loud voice my country recalled me from the midst of my travels).²¹ Thus, although he wryly mentions to Atticus that writing is his only occupation, ²² de Officiis and his other works become an aspect of the centre role he is taking in the political arena, as the struggle for the senate and the destiny of the Republic are determined.²³ This portrayal of himself as serving the state in retirement not only justifies his past inactivity under Caesar, but also assists in defining his political image and preparing for future engagement in politics.

-

¹⁸ Cic. Att. 14.13.2.

¹⁹ Cic. Off. 1.11.35, 2.8.29, 2.8.29, 3.1.4.

²⁰ *Ibid.* 2.2.6, 3.1.2.

²¹ *Ibid.* 3.33.121.

²² Cic. Att. 16.11.3.

²³ Steel (2004) 137 on the role of the philosophical treatises "as an aspect of, and not a substitute for, political activity"; cf. Douglas (1965) 136.

1.2. Purpose of de Officiis

From the beginning, Cicero intended *de Officiis* as an address to his son Marcus.²⁴ He had received no news from Herodes, one of Marcus' teachers, and a letter from his tutor Leonides gave Cicero matter for additional concern; he wrote to Atticus that *non est fidentis hoc testimonium sed potius timentis* (this is not evidence of confidence but rather of fear).²⁵ Later reports, such as a letter from Gaius Trebonius, noted better progress,²⁶ but did not dispel Cicero's anxiety. Thus, *de Officiis* presents the advice Cicero desired to give in person.

Throughout the spring of 44 B.C., Cicero's paternal care for Marcus is evident in his constant discussions with Atticus about providing him with funds;²⁷ despite apprehensions concerning his son's diligence, Cicero desires him to be supplied and upon hearing of satisfactory progress wants to indulge him.²⁸ Although he couches his message in the form of a philosophical treatise, Cicero's fatherly voice is constantly present throughout *de Officiis*, and he refers to his son's career, study, teachers, and philosophical position. As his only surviving child, Marcus represents the dignity of the family name; therefore, Cicero's designation of his son as *mi Cicero* serves both as a affectionate reminder of this fact and as an exhortation to make the most of the opportunities that have been afforded him and to advance his own reputation in accordance with the distinguished name and legacy his father has handed down to him.²⁹

This concern for the family name and Cicero's identification with it also appear in other contexts, such as his letter to his brother Quintus. Written in December 60 B.C., the epistle seeks to advise Quintus as he begins the third year of his governorship of Asia. While much of the letter concerns matters of provincial government and personal recommendations pertinent only to Quintus, like the necessity of guarding his temper, ³⁰ similar to *de Officiis*, Cicero also elaborates on the themes of seeking *gloria* for the family name as well as for oneself and basing it upon deeds that will be praised

²⁴ Cic. Att. 15.13.6, 16.11.4.

²⁵ *Ibid*. 14.16.5.

²⁶ Cic. Fam. 12.16.

²⁷ Cic. Att. 14.17.5, 14.20.3, 15.15.4.

²⁸ *Ibid.* 15.17.2.

²⁹ Cic. Off. 2.13.44, 3.2.5-6.

³⁰ Cic. *QFr*. 1.13.37.

by later generations.³¹ Undoubtedly intending this letter to be made public to a broader audience, Cicero also weaves in references to his own labours on behalf of the state and thus bolsters his political image. Many of these same concerns appear in *de Officiis*, as Cicero employs his writing to serve more than one purpose. Nonetheless, as a philosophical treatise that combines praise of his own past and present deeds on behalf of the state and calls Marcus to follow in his footsteps, *de Officiis* fulfils a unique purpose among Cicero's texts.

Firstly, Cicero's evident awareness of his age, and his desire to record and pass on his political legacy to the coming generation are motivating factors in the background of *de Officiis*. Only a few months before, he was writing his essay *de Senectute*, ³² and as he remarks once to Atticus, old age is causing him to become bitter and irritable; since he has lived, *viderint iuvenes* (the young men must see to it). ³³ Such reflections on the closing of his own political career and on the coming generation are echoed again in *de Officiis*, when he recalls his past efforts and honours, and hopes that Marcus will imitate and live up to them. ³⁴ Yet while his first and ostensible purpose is to encourage Marcus in his studies and to restrain him from squandering the time and resources entrusted to him, ³⁵ he is also addressing a broader audience. Especially, Cicero aims to advise the rising generation of young men who will be seeking to gain *gloria* through political and military offices. ³⁶

The apparent acknowledgement on Cicero's part that his own time is ending and that, as is evident in his exhortations to Brutus,³⁷ he looks instead to the boldness and energy of the young men to accomplish much for the Republic is nevertheless accompanied by a need to declare his own achievements and his worth as a mentor and counsellor. The theme of *gloria* was already in his thoughts. A few months previous he completed his text, no longer extant, of *de Gloria*.³⁸ This concern with *gloria* and his personal legacy continues to manifest itself throughout *de Officiis* as he explains his

³¹ *Ibid.* 1.15.43-44. Note the obvious comparison with his words to Marcus in *Off.* 2.13.44.

³² Cic. Att. 16.3.1.

³³ *Ibid.* 14.21.3.

³⁴ Cic. *Off.* 3.2.6.

³⁵ *Ibid*. 3.2.6.

³⁶ Cic. Off. 2.13.45; cf. 3.2.6.

³⁷ Cic. *Fam.* 11.5.2.

³⁸ Cic. Att. 15.27.2, 16.2.6.

conception of a lasting glory based on actual deeds,³⁹ boasts of his past accomplishments to his son, and portrays himself as a hero of the Republic in contrast to the negative example of Caesar and others.⁴⁰ As he tells Marcus in reference to his suppression of the Catilinarian conspiracy, it is right for him to boast (*glorior*) about his triumph of rescuing the Republic from great peril since *ad quem et hereditas huius gloriae et factorum imitatio pertinet* (to you remains both the inheritance of this glory and the responsibility of imitating these deeds).⁴¹

Even as he emphasises his past triumphs, however, he still views his political philosophy and guidance as essential to the life of the Republic. For instance, he suggests that if his advice had been followed when Caesar and Pompey were at odds, the destruction of the Republic may have been prevented. And as previously noted, he ends the work by declaring to Marcus that he is once again devoting his efforts to restoring the state. Thus, his exhortations to his son to follow his own example are also intended to serve as a written legacy that puts his actions in the specific context in which he desires others to view them. He justifies his course of conduct, praises his past successes, reminds those who are favourable to him of what he has accomplished on behalf of the state, and urges them to model their actions and political philosophy after his example. Indeed, as Long remarks, *de Officiis* can justly be viewed as "Cicero's political testament".

The form Cicero uses adds a second unique element to *de Officiis* and conforms to the interpretation of the work as a political legacy. Instead of employing a dialogue form, he uses a didactic yet personal, first-person approach and voices a decided opinion on the various moral questions under consideration. This approach stands in marked contrast to the dialogue style he commonly employs, which allows for more ambiguity and for presenting different points of view without an authoritative conclusion in a manner conducive to the philosophy of the New Academy.⁴⁴ In *de*

³⁹ See especially Cic. *Off.* 1.19.65, 1.25.83, 2.12.43.

⁴⁰ One key example of this occurs in *Off.* 3.21.83, when Cicero says that Caesar gained the title "Father of the Country" through his destruction of the laws and liberty of the Republic. He thus makes an implicit contrast with how he gained the same title through the preservation of the state.

⁴¹ Cic. Off. 1.22.78.

⁴² *Ibid.* 1.11.35.

⁴³ Long (2006) 308; Dyck (1996) 30, 36; Wood, N. (1988) 69.

⁴⁴ Fox (2000) 267-268.

Officiis, therefore, Cicero willingly abandons the potential for opposing viewpoints and identifies himself with the political and ethical position he offers throughout the work.

While he could have conveyed his advice by letter as he did to Quintus and still have accomplished his aim of reaching a wider public audience, Cicero formulates it as a philosophical treatise. At first glance, this may appear an unusual form of imparting advice, but on closer scrutiny, it can be seen that it distinctively fits his purpose. Cicero views it as applying particularly to his son's studies and wishes to demonstrate his own proficiency in philosophical subjects. Furthermore, he wishes Marcus to progress on the basis of his own judgement and initiative, and therefore instead of merely telling his son to conduct himself in a specific manner, he provides him with an explanation and justification for doing so. As he says, of all the teachings of the philosophers, those on *officium* have the greatest application to life. 47

Beyond their relevance to Marcus, however, the teachings on duties also relate to the issues Cicero himself was dealing with at the time. Although it addresses questions of moral duty, *de Officiis* is primarily concerned with their political implications and is structured around Roman realities. Atticus, in fact, objected to Cicero's rendering of καθῆκον as officium; although Cicero himself had no doubt about the appropriateness and merely asked if Atticus had a better suggestion. The question appears to remain unanswered, for Cicero returns to it in a later letter, asking why Atticus does not consider it suited to a discourse on the state, since *nonne dicimus* "consulum officium, senatus officium?" (do we not speak of the duties of consuls, of the senate?). While it is not clear what Atticus' specific objection was, it seems at least to suggest uncertainty about the Roman political context in which Cicero was applying a term laden with Stoic conceptions. Regardless, it is plain that as Cicero considered the duties of a citizen toward the state and other members of the community, he also sought to provide a rationale for his individual actions and politics. S1

⁴⁵ Cic. Off. 1.1.1, 1.2.4.

⁴⁶ *Ibid*. 1.1.2.

⁴⁷ *Ibid.* 1.2.4, 3.2.5.

⁴⁸ Cic. Att. 16.11.4.

⁴⁹ *Ibid.* 16.14.3. The Teubner edition renders the phrase differently, including an extra example: *nonne dicimus "consulum officium, senatus officium, imperatoris officium?"* (do we not speak of the duties of consuls, of the senate, of an imperator?).

⁵⁰ Dyck (1996) 6-7.

Long (2006) 324 on the striking parallels between the *Philippics* and *de Officiis*, with *de Officiis* as its "appropriate philosophical accompaniment"; cf. Atkins (2000) 513.

The political ambiguity of the time increased the difficulty of discussing officium or καθῆκον, best rendered in English as "appropriate action". ⁵² Due to the downfall of the Republic and the accompanying political uncertainties, the relationship between the individual and the state becomes more complex. Cicero is no longer able to urge the same active role of public service upon Marcus and the other young men of the day that he has advocated in the past. Although one can achieve glory through a military career, Marcus' own military service under Pompey was cut short with the end of the Republic. ⁵³ In Cicero's opinion, even the oratory of the law courts, which once presented young men with great opportunities for distinguishing themselves and advancing on the *cursus honorum*, has declined amid the political turmoil of recent events. ⁵⁴

However, these facts do not diminish one's responsibility to the state. The *officium* required may not be defined in the same way, but if anything it becomes even more pressing in times when peril threatens or has even overthrown the Republic. As Cicero maintains, the greatest *officium* is still that which is owed to one's country⁵⁵ and a life of active public service will be sought by the best and most noble natures.⁵⁶ Furthermore, although he feels that *rem vero publicam penitus amisimus* (in truth we have thoroughly lost the republic),⁵⁷ Cicero preserves an optimistic expectation that it can be regained, saying that *quamvis enim demersae sint leges alicuius opibus, quamvis timefacta libertas, emergunt tamen haec aliquando* (for however much the laws have been overcome by someone's power, however much liberty has been alarmed, nevertheless they arise again somehow).⁵⁸ Such a restoration would inevitably require great dedication in the young men he addresses; an *officium* that is willing to face dangers and to risk both glory and the favour of others for the sake of the state.⁵⁹

⁵² Sellars (2006) 120; Atkins (2000) 505; R.W. Sharples (1996) 105.

⁵³ Cic. Off. 2.13.45.

⁵⁴ *Ibid.* 2.19.67, 3.1.2-3.

⁵⁵ *Ibid.*. 1.17.58.

⁵⁶ *Ibid.* 3.5.25.

⁵⁷ *Ibid.* 2.8.29.

⁵⁸ *Ibid*. 2.7.24.

⁵⁹ *Ibid*. 1.24.83.

Throughout *de Officiis*, therefore, Cicero labours to identify the practical moral duties required of all men and to explain their relationship to politics. On the one hand, he endeavours to uphold his long held belief that active service to the state is a necessary path to virtue and greatness. Unless prohibited by outward circumstances or lack of personal abilities, one is obligated to enter public office and actively seek to manage and benefit the state. At the same time, as Cicero notes in his own case, one cannot exercise *consilium* or *auctoritas* when the state is controlled by a despotic power. This new tension unfolding itself in *de Officiis* allows for a greater discussion of the role of the individual citizen, as Cicero takes a more lenient position toward a life of philosophical retirement than he has done in the past and acknowledges that a man can achieve honour through individual observance of moral duties as well as through public office. Thus, although limited by Cicero's perception of a citizen as a Roman male of the governing class, the *officium* of the *vir bonus* and its relation to the *civis bonus* becomes the overarching theme of the text.

1.3. Structure and Philosophical Approach

Despite the clear lack of revision, the general outline of *de Officiis* remains focused on Cicero's intent of expounding the subject of practical moral duties.⁶³ The structure, as he explains, is purposely borrowed from an earlier work on duties by Panaetius, the Stoic philosopher from Rhodes.⁶⁴ In his first three books, Panaetius discussed the questions of whether a thing is *honestum* or *turpe*, and then whether it is *utile* or *inutile*; however, although he lived thirty years after writing this text on duty, he never completed his plan of a final book dealing with questions regarding an apparent clash between the morally good and the expedient.⁶⁵ While he considers Panaetius' work the most thorough of any written on the topic of moral duties, Cicero believes Panaetius failed to adequately address the issue. Not only is it necessary to deal with the question

⁶⁰ Brunt (1986) 12 on the fact that although Cicero clearly desired to obtain public approval and justification for his actions, his desire to perceive and fulfill his *officium* cannot be ruled out as a motivating factor of his conduct.

⁶¹ Cic. Off. 1.21.72.

⁶² *Ibid*. 2.1.2.

⁶³ *Ibid*. 1.2.7.

⁶⁴ *Ibid.* 3.2.7; Cic. *Att.* 16.11.4.

⁶⁵ Cic. Off. 3.2.7-8.

left unanswered by Panaetius, but sometimes, Cicero insists, a conflict may arise as to which of two moral duties should be performed or which of two expediencies should be chosen.⁶⁶

In the initial and longest volume of his text, Cicero addresses the first issue on moral duties raised by Panaetius; namely, that of *honestum* and of the four cardinal virtues, which are the sources of all that is honourable or morally good.⁶⁷ He is less concerned with wisdom, briefly mentioning its importance as it applies to *cognitio veri* (knowledge of the truth).⁶⁸ The main part of the volume addresses the division of the remaining three virtues, which he says must support those things by which the practical activity of life is sustained.⁶⁹ Thus, Cicero is not concerned with the precise nature of virtue, as he was in *de Finibus Bonorum et Malorum*, but with raising the question of how the virtues apply to everyday life and to the preservation of *societas*.⁷⁰

Although Cicero uses Panaetius as the main source for *de Officiis* and references his arguments to vindicate the logic of his own propositions, Cicero says he is following his personal interpretation, altering and going beyond Panaetius' teaching.⁷¹ While many scholars have scrutinised Cicero's portrayal of the Hellenistic schools, the derivation of his ideas from them, and the precise nature of his position among them, a resolution of this highly debated topic is not necessary to examining his position in *de Officiis*. Rather than slavishly copying the work of Panaetius, Cicero subordinates it to his own purposes, using it to support his message and to promote a specific image of himself.

First and foremost, *de Officiis* is concerned with the Roman politics of Cicero's time.⁷² Even in the first volume, Cicero addresses the questions of *officia* while

56

⁶⁶ *Ibid.* 1.3.10; cf. 1.43.152, 1.45.161, 2.25.88.

⁶⁷ *Ibid.* 1.5.15. Cicero's division of the virtues is more complex than the common designation of the virtues as *sapientia*, *iustitia*, *fortitudo*, and *temperantia*. The second virtue, for instance, which Cicero never specifically names, consists of both *iustitia* and *beneficentia* or *liberalitas* (*Off.* 1.7.20). Cicero's system allows him to focus on the practical application of each virtue and apply it to his Roman audience; however, for reasons of clarity and because it does not materially affect the examination of the good citizen in *de Officiis*, I have chosen to use the common designation of each virtue. Cf. Schofield (2009) 207 on Panaetius' reshaping of the cardinal virtues.

⁶⁸ Cic. Off. 1.6.18-19.

⁶⁹ *Ibid.* 1.5.17.

⁷⁰ *Ibid.* 1.3.7, 1.5.17.

⁷¹ *Ibid.* 2.17.60, 3.2.7 3.7.34.

Long (2006) 308, 312, 321 on the viewpoint that while Cicero borrows from Panaetius, his focus is not on Greek philosophy but rather on Roman values and their relation to "actual and potential Roman statesmen"; cf. MacKendrick (1989) 255.

employing specifically Roman terms and examples, situating his discussion of the virtues within this context. For instance, he refers to Antony's destruction of the state, ⁷³ Caesar's lust for power and robbery of private property, ⁷⁴ and Cato's suicide. ⁷⁵ In marked contrast, he shows how he has fulfilled the requirements of *officia* and preserved the state through his counsel and diligence. ⁷⁶ Thus, as Dyck notes, Cicero's philosophical approach in *de Officiis* is dictated by his endeavour to provide a programme for "reforming the political culture at Rome". ⁷⁷

Nevertheless, any examination of *de Officiis* must at least briefly address the philosophical schools, and an overview of Cicero's explanation of his position helps to illuminate his conception of the good citizen. To a degree, his careful use of Panaetius for his own purposes accounts for his frequent mention and acceptance of Stoic philosophy. Especially, Panaetius' interpretation of Stoicism and his practical approach to politics and ethics as well as his connection with the Scipio family would have appealed to Cicero and harmonised with his own approach in *de Officiis*. He acknowledges his debt to Stoicism and says that his arguments on moral duty are consistent with its teachings. For instance, in addition to commending the Stoic definitions and etymology of the virtues, Cicero also upholds the necessity of humanity's collaboration for the purposes of mutual aid as well as the need to follow nature as a guide. Still, in a manner similar to his use of Panaetius, Cicero plainly states his intent to deviate from Stoicism when he feels it is necessary to his argument.

For Cicero, Stoicism does not present the only possible way of approaching ethics. The one premise he absolutely adheres to is that the moral good or the honourable is either the only thing worth seeking for its own sake or at least the thing most worth seeking for its own sake.⁸² Hence, he believes the subject of moral duties can be addressed fully and adequately not only by the Stoics, but also by the Academics

⁷³ Cic. Off. 1.17.57.

⁷⁴ *Ibid.* 1.8.26, 1.14.43.

⁷⁵ *Ibid.* 1.31.112.

⁷⁶ *Ibid*. 1.22.77.

⁷⁷ Dyck (1996) 31.

⁷⁸ Griffin (1991) xx; Dyck (1996) 18, 354.

⁷⁹ Cic. *Off.* 3.4.20.

⁸⁰ *Ibid.* 1.7.22-23, 1.29.62, 1.40.142.

⁸¹ *Ibid*. 1.2.6.

⁸² *Ibid.* 3.7.33.

and the Peripatetics. Since the Stoics, in contrast to the Old Academy and the Peripatetics, consider the moral good as the only good to be sought rather than the best of preferred goods, Cicero thinks it is the simplest position to defend and thus assumes it for the sake of ease and clarity in constructing his theories. Epicureanism, since it divides expediency and virtue into two separate categories, is the only philosophical school that Cicero uncompromisingly rejects, saying that it is fundamentally irreconcilable with any assertion of moral duties. He even concludes the text with a final discussion of how virtue must be sought for its own sake if it is to be sought at all; otherwise, virtue turns into mere expediency and therefore ceases to be virtue.

In regard to his own position, Cicero aligns himself with the New Academy and attempts to prove its compatibility with the bold and categorical statements he makes throughout his work. As he says in defence of his consistency, the New Academy allows him to adopt the viewpoint that appears the most probable and thus allows him to adopt doctrines from the various schools. This predilection for the New Academy can perhaps be viewed as another instance of Cicero's desire to reserve the right to follow his own course and not wholly embrace a specific philosophical school. This dislike of dogmatism frequently reoccurs in his writings; even in his early days as a student of oratory, he stated his intention to borrow from previous thinkers without unthinkingly adopting a particular viewpoint. 99

The second volume also proceeds along the structure employed by Panaetius. Cicero takes up the topic of the expedient or *utile*, and seeks to prove that one can properly pursue *gloria* and its accompanying "expediencies" such as wealth, praise, influence, and friendship without violating *honestum* or its component part *iustitia*. In fact, he insists that it is only by means of justice that one can acquire the secondary advantages. Even as he unites moral goodness and expediency, Cicero attempts to demonstrate that what undermines moral goodness by masking itself as expediency proves ultimately inexpedient. For instance, generosity shown to the wealthy rather

Ω

⁸³ *Ibid.* 1.2.6.

⁸⁴ *Ibid*. 3.4.20; cf. Dyck (1996) 37.

⁸⁵ Cic. Off. 3.33.16; cf. 1.2.5.

⁸⁶ *Ibid* 3 33 118

⁸⁷ *Ibid.* 2.2.7-8. Cf. Wood, N. (1988) 47-48, 58-61 on the New Academy and Cicero's affinity to this school of thought; cf. Douglas (1965) 142-144; Long (1995) 39-42; McKeon (2009) 26-31.

⁸⁸ Cic. Off. 3.4.20.

⁸⁹ Cic. *Inv.* 2.2.10.

⁹⁰ Cic. Off. 2.10.38, 2.20.71.

than to the poor can actually produce less loyalty, since the rich tend to forget or only lightly value the favours shown them. ⁹¹ In the end, he tries, with some measure of success, to prove that "expediencies" gained through the destruction of justice rebound to one's hurt.

By crafting an ideology with practical applications for politics, Cicero is able to offer advice of particular pertinence to the younger generation of Romans who desire to succeed in their careers. As part of the exposition on gaining *gloria*, Cicero includes a discussion of specific policies such as the protection of property rights for the elite and the dangers of passing agrarian laws or abolishing debts, ⁹² thereby putting forward his conservative viewpoints and attempting to justify their validity.

The final volume culminates with Cicero's analysis of the apparent conflict between expediency and virtue and his effort to show the constant agreement between the two. At this point, he has finished with the outline of Panaetius' text and declares that he is now proceeding on his own since he cannot recommend any other works on the topic. Sarlier, he had written to Atticus, saying that he intended to examine a book by Posidonius and a $\varkappa = \varphi \hat{a} \lambda a \imath a$ (analysis) of it that dealt with the apparent conflict between moral right and expediency. Apparently, he either never received the book or perhaps found it unsatisfactory, since he says Posidonius only mentions the topic briefly in his *commentariis*.

Possibly because of the difficulty of completely reconciling *honestum* and *utile*, the third volume has a more disorganised structure than the first two. Nonetheless, it represents Cicero's desire to show how a philosophical adherence to moral duties reveals itself in practice, even though the link between abstract moral theory and its application may not be easily determinable. In particular, he raises the question of how *officia* apply to the common interest and to actions between individual members of the

⁹¹ *Ibid*. 2.20.70.

⁹² *Ibid.* 2.22.78, 2.24.84.

⁹³ *Ibid*. 3.7.34.

⁹⁴ Cic. Att. 16.11.4.

⁹⁵ Cic. Off. 3.2.8. In a later letter to Atticus, Cicero says that he did receive a ὑπόμνημα (commentary) from Athenodorus, whose κεφάλαια he had earlier requested (Cic. Att. 16.14.4). Over time, differing perspectives have emerged on the question of Cicero's sources. Dougan and Henry (1905) xxv on the view that Cicero had Posidonius' book; in contrast, cf. Wood, N. (1988) 69. Ultimately, it is best to recognise that the question remains indeterminate [Kid (2004) 188]. However, while it is unclear what sources Cicero possessed, the evidence suggests he had access to at least one Greek source, if not more [Dyck (1996) 484].

community. When focusing on specific situations, he not only looks at the moral duties but also at the civil laws that apply to these cases. In his opinion, individuals can properly pursue their own best interests provided they do not violate the twin rules of justice: to do no harm to another and to preserve the common interest. Otherwise, Cicero concludes, societas will disintegrate. By introducing societas into the discussion, a term referring to a partnership or association and relating to bona fides (good faith), Cicero imparts a legal as well as a philosophical connotation to officium. In the language of a legal agreement, this societas or partnership between all the citizens binds the state together and ensures the mutual advantage of all. 96 Preserving societas and the state is Cicero's ultimate goal, and the individual citizen who follows the principles of officium protects both.

1.4. Examination of the Good Citizen

In his earlier treatises, Cicero was already emphasising the importance of the individual citizen to the continuance of the Republic. Although only fragments remain of the fifth book of de Republica, it is clear that in addressing the subject of the optimus civis, he was focusing on the indissoluble connection between the citizen and the laws of the state. 97 The only form of government Scipio designates as equitable and stable is the one combining the three forms of government—by king, nobles, and people. 98 The mixed constitution, however, despite its primary importance in maintaining a balanced state, cannot be maintained without the active commitment of its leading citizens, as Cicero explains in de Republica 5.1.1:

Nam neque viri, nisi ita morata civitas fuisset, neque mores, nisi hi viri praefuissent, aut fundare aut tam diu tenere potuissent tantam et tam fuse lateque imperantem rem publicam.

For neither men, unless a state is thus endowed with customs, nor customs, unless these are given power by men, could either have been able to establish or for so long to preserve such a great republic whose command is so extensive and broad.

Although the topic of *de Republica* is the best possible form of state, Cicero's conclusion is that Rome already possesses this type of state.⁹⁹ His diagnosis of what

⁹⁶ Asmis (2004) 580, 598; cf. Harries (2006) 23.

⁹⁷ Atkins (2000) 495.

⁹⁸ Cic. Rep. 1.45.69.

⁹⁹ *Ibid.* 1.21.34, 1.56.70, 2.16.30.

Rome needs at this crucial point in her history is not a new constitution but rather virtuous leaders who by following in the political legacy of their forefathers will ensure the state's continued protection and welfare. 100 Accordingly, in de Officiis Cicero expounds on the moral virtues within the context of Roman political life, and he seeks to inculcate in Marcus and others a conviction that adherence to these virtues, as he defines them, will bring glory both to themselves and to the Republic.

Despite Cicero's emphasis on political involvement and duties owed to the state, his concept of the state does not absorb the individual. The tension between individual and communal interests is one of the key themes of de Officiis, but a marked strand of individualism still pervades the work. ¹⁰¹ In fact, Cicero focuses primarily on the individual in de Officiis—specifically on the well-being of each individual and the officium he must perform, not only in public affairs but also in private relations with others.

1.4.1. The concept of officia

Officia refers to the responsibilities or obligations of individuals in regard to their role and to their relationships with others and the state. While $na \Im \tilde{\eta} no \nu$ does not necessarily carry moral overtones, in de Officiis Cicero gives officium a moral connotation by including in its definition an inseparable bond with virtue and *honestum*. The four cardinal virtues, he explains, are the sources of all that is honestum. 103 He identifies *honestas* (the state of being honourable), a term closely connected to one's position in the public sphere, as the proper aim of every individual. ¹⁰⁴ By cherishing and carrying out the principles of moral duty (officium), one achieves honestum, while neglecting them is *turpitudo* or base. 105 Hence, *officium* should not be viewed as a virtue in itself; instead, by living in accordance with the virtues and properly applying them in regard to one's role, circumstances, and situation, an individual fulfills his officia and attains a praiseworthy and honourable life.

Powell, J. G. F. (1994) 27. Zetzel (2001) 86 supports this interpretation of the importance of the individual citizen in de Republica, noting that "for Cicero, the individual citizen was of crucial importance, and central to the design of his work" and drawing attention to Cicero's "strong belief in the power of individuals to preserve and even to improve the *res publica*"; cf. Zetzel (1998) 23. Wood, N. (1988) 68.

¹⁰² Griffin (1991) xlv.

¹⁰³ Cic. Off. 1.5.15.

Dyck (1996) 69 on the relationship between *honestas* and public standing.

¹⁰⁵ Cic. Off. 1.2.4.

Cicero's introductory statement on the extent of *officium* is particularly important to his conception of the good citizen. Although *de Officiis* analyses the topic of *officium* within a political context, Cicero is careful to note that it applies equally to a private context as well:

nulla enim vitae pars neque publicis, neque privatis, neque forensibus, neque domesticis in rebus, neque si tecum agas quid, neque si cum altero contrahas, vacare officio potest. 106

For no part of life is without duty, neither in public or private matters, nor in affairs in the courts or in the household, whether you are acting in matters that concern yourself or in things that concern another.

Thus, in his opinion, *officium* and the application of virtue it implies, encompasses every area of public and private life. In *de Amicitia*, which he was writing at the same time as *de Officiis*, Cicero again emphasises this point, arguing that the same ethical principles govern both public and private friendship.¹⁰⁷ Regardless of station or situation, each individual is morally bound to live according to virtue as a standard of all conduct.

While Cicero sustains this emphasis on private and public virtue throughout the text, to conclude that he equates civic with individual virtue would be an oversimplification. ¹⁰⁸ Instead, it is more accurate to say that he views *officium* as including both the relationship toward the state and toward the individual, but as dictating different applications toward each. Although he has chosen to address an audience of elite Romans desirous of succeeding in the political arena, Cicero does not limit his understanding of *officium* to that context; on the contrary, he believes his discussion of duty applies primarily to the arrangement of ordinary life. ¹⁰⁹ As Dyck comments on this passage, "vita communis, though it includes politics, goes beyond it and encompasses the activities of one who enriches the community". ¹¹⁰

Even as he insists that each person should aim for *honestum* in both public and private life, Cicero allows that in practice the virtues may widely differ depending on such factors as an individual's age, vocation, abilities, or even temperament. This point is especially relevant in his discussion of the fourth virtue of *decorum*. In addition,

-

¹⁰⁶ *Ibid*. 1.2.4.

Lintott (2008) 365; cf. 364 on Cicero's dismissal of Epicureanism and its belief that expediency should govern the rules of friendship.

For such an analysis, see Moore (2005) 60-62.

¹⁰⁹ Cic. Off. 1.3.7.

¹¹⁰ Dyck (1996) 77.

circumstances often change the exercise of virtue. For instance, although *officium* demands the fulfilment of a promise, the *vir bonus* will not keep a promise to another's hurt. Similarly, although virtue forbids slaying a fellowman, one may honourably kill a tyrant—a theory enabling Cicero to justify the murder of Caesar. 112

From considering *officia* as duties incumbent on all citizens but changeable in their application to everyday life, Cicero naturally moves to reflecting on the moral duty of an individual apart from the state. Whereas in *de Oratore* and *de Republica*, Cicero focused solely on the leader of the state and the primary duty of service owed to the commonwealth, he now not only examines the rights of an individual, particularly those of property, but also acknowledges that an individual can live honourably and attain a worthy position in life apart from an active role in politics. As he says, even in the *vita otiosa* (life of retirement) men of noble spirit have investigated important matters and engaged in great undertakings while limiting themselves to their own concerns. 114

Clearly, then, non-political roles can still be consistent with *honestum*. The issue to consider regarding a life of retirement is whether one is thereby neglecting the duty owed to the state, which is of the foremost importance in Cicero's hierarchy of *officia*. Unless a man has a valid reason such as outward circumstances or lack of talent for not engaging in active political service, Cicero insists he should devote himself to his country. As in his previous texts, Cicero criticises those philosophers who become occupied with theoretical speculations to the neglect of public duties, charging them with committing the crime of passive injustice. Accordingly, the private individual, in order to be a *civis bonus*, must seek to uphold the tranquillity and honour of the state. Ultimately, however, despite Cicero's insistence on the connection between public service and *honestum*, *de Officiis* offers a broader understanding of virtue than that which appears in *de Republica*. So long as one serves

¹¹¹ Cic. Off. 1.10.31.

¹¹² *Ibid.* 3.4.19.

¹¹³ *Ibid.* 1.33.121.

¹¹⁴ *Ibid*. 1.26.92.

¹¹⁵ *Ibid.* 1.17.58, 1.45.160.

¹¹⁶ *Ibid*. 1.21.72.

¹¹⁷ *Ibid.* . 1.9.28.

¹¹⁸ *Ibid*. 1.34.124.

humanity and does not live wholly in pursuit of self-interest, political leadership is not a necessary condition of *honestum* or of the *civis bonus*. 119

Despite its extensive discussion of virtue, *de Officiis* falls far short of being a philosophical discourse on universal ethics. While the virtues defining a good citizen and a good man are not necessarily tied to politics and apply by definition to all, Cicero narrows the scope of his text to the Roman elite. Although he touches briefly on the *officia* required of aliens, saying they should avoid politics altogether, he does not address the *officia* of women, slaves, or those employed in what he considers vulgar occupations. Nor does he consider the different classes of Roman citizens. He writes to Roman youth aiming to become statesmen, and his aim is to give political advice and expound on the *officia* they should perform. Unfortunately, then, the broader implications of Cicero's arguments are left unexplored, as he analyses the concept of the *civis bonus* in the limited field of the governing class rather than extending his topic to the whole of Roman citizenship. ¹²⁰

Cicero's limited focus creates an interesting dilemma in his perception of virtue. On the one hand, he argues for a universal standard of virtue achievable by all and describes such a mutual conception of the virtues as the necessary foundation of the state; however, at the same time, his ideal presupposes an elite culture with the ability to shape popular conception of the virtues. Nonetheless, the very nature of *officium*, as he defines it throughout *de Officiis*, inevitably puts all humankind on an equal standing, since the ability to perceive what is *honestum* and to apply it in given situations is instinctively present in all through *natura* and *ratio*. ¹²¹ In this regard, his viewpoint in *de Officiis* only renews his earlier assertion in *de Legibus* that all are constituted by nature to share a sense of justice. ¹²² Significantly, in his development of reason and natural law, Cicero purposely affords them a universal position rather than confining knowledge of them to the elite. ¹²³ Not only are the virtues perceivable by all, but they are likewise required of all, both leaders and people. In stressing the universal application of this standard of virtue, Cicero seeks to unite all members of the community in supporting the law by which they are governed. For him, it is this

¹¹⁹ *Ibid*. 1.44.156.

¹²⁰ Griffin (1991) xxv.

¹²¹ Cic. Off. 1.4.11-14.

¹²² Cic. *Leg.* 1.12.33.

¹²³ Harries (2002) 56; Vander Waerdt (1994) 4874-5.

collective understanding of "justice, law, and right" that binds the community together. 124

Clearly, however, general conformity regarding virtue and *officia* cannot always be maintained. Indeed, the third book of de Officiis focuses on this problem. As his examination of the views of Diogenes and Antipater demonstrates, even scholars and the viri boni do not always agree on how officia apply to given situations. Even more concerning is when, as a result of perverse public habits, neither custom nor the written laws forbid behaviour that undermines the bond of societas (partnership). 125 In these cases Cicero looks to the statesmen leaders he advises in de Officiis. He believes that by retaining the tradition of the mos maiorum and by conforming their lives and the laws to the virtues it dictates, the leading citizens will be able to bring the proper interpretation of officium back into popular agreement. 126 Ultimately, then, while Cicero relies on an elite definition of virtue, his perception of a legitimate and enduring state is still one where the entire Roman populus are agreed on justice (ius). For a people cannot exist where neque esset unum vinculum iuris nec consensus ac societas coetus (there is no one bond of justice nor a partnership joined in agreement). 127

Within the community, as a res populi, every person has moral obligations, whether statesman or private individual. In Cicero's estimation, performing officia is both necessary and sufficient for the good citizen. As he says in praise of the man who observes his duties toward both others and the state, talem enim et sentire bonum civem, et dicere solemus (for such a one we are accustomed to think and speak of as a good citizen). 128

1.4.2. The spheres of officia

As the above quotation demonstrates, Cicero's view of the good citizen does not differentiate between civic responsibilities and private relationships and behaviour. Unlike several more modern trends in political thought, which differentiate between the good citizen and the good man, in Cicero's model, the distinction does not even arise.

¹²⁴ Harries (2006) 224.

¹²⁵ Cic. Off. 3.17.69.

¹²⁶ Cic. *Rep.* 2.42.69, 3.3.4-5; cf. Ferrary (1995) 72.

¹²⁷ Cic. Rep. 3.31.43.

¹²⁸ Cic. Off. 1.34.124. The Teubner edition renders the phrase slightly different: talem enim solemus et sentire bonum civem et dicere.

One cannot exist without the other. ¹²⁹ In his analysis of how *officia* operate toward other individuals and the state, it becomes clear that if a *civis bonus* ceases to properly fulfil his duties in each sphere of life, he ceases to be a good citizen. Similar to the opinions of Roman juries, which judged not only on the facts of the case, but also on a consideration of a person's character, Cicero offers a broad perception of the *civis bonus* incorporating not only one's relations toward the state, but also one's motives, intent, and behaviour in personal affairs. Although *officia* enter into every human relationship, in Cicero's development of the theory of moral obligations, three main spheres emerge that are particularly relevant to the current discussion: the duties of an individual toward others, toward himself, and toward the state.

Cicero's view of the *officia* owed to other individuals is based on his account of the formation of social and civil communities. The positive view of association presented by Cicero throughout *de Officiis* asserts that humankind joins together through a natural desire for society. While he acknowledges and praises the cooperation that provides not only the enjoyments and requirements of human life but also civilization itself, ¹³⁰ Cicero asserts that even if an individual was provided with all the necessities and refinements of life, he would still *solitudinem fugeret* (flee from loneliness) and find someone else to ease his solitude. ¹³¹ According to the analogy he uses, men are like the honeybees, which first come together because they are social by nature and only then make the honeycomb. In the same way, people join together through social instinct and then aid each other in providing for their mutual wants and desires. ¹³² Cicero does not mention other conceivable factors for association such as fear or aggression. Although one should not assume too much from this omission, it does indicate his conception of the positive need for fellowship as the primary motivation for association.

This description of association echoes Cicero's account of the state in *de Republica* 1.25.39, when Scipio explains why humankind joins together:

res publica res populi, populus autem non omnis hominum coetus quoquo modo congregatus, sed coetus multitudinis iuris consensu et utilitatis communione sociatus. eius autem prima causa coeundi est non tam inbecillitas quam naturalis quaedam

¹³⁰ Cic. Off. 2.3.12-2.4.15.

-

¹²⁹ Wood, N. (1988) 140.

¹³¹ *Ibid*. 1.44.158.

¹³² *Ibid.* 1.44.157; cf. Cic. *Rep.* 1.25.39, 5.5.7.

hominum quasi congregatio; non est enim singulare nec solivagum genus hoc, sed ita generatum ut ne in omnium quidem rerum affluentia...

The commonwealth is the property of the people; however the people is not every association of men, congregated in any manner whatsoever, but rather the association of the multitude agreeing in justice and united by a community of mutual advantage. Moreover, the first cause of this association is not so much weakness as a certain community which is natural to men; for this race of humankind is neither single nor solitary, but is so made that not even in the flowing abundance of all things...

In a sense, this quotation combines the two issues of de Officiis: those of moral goodness and expediency. A popular agreement both in regard to right and justice and in regard to what is mutually beneficial is not only necessary for the preservation of the state but also serves as the foundation of its existence and defines its legitimacy. Nevertheless, while Cicero acknowledges the role of self-interest in a community, he regards it as a secondary consideration, and a sanguine view of human kinship and cooperation governs his perception of the state and community. Schofield concurs, saying that by rejecting *imbecillitas* as the basis of association, Cicero is alluding to the debate in Plato's Republic over the nature of justice and attempting to establish the position that justice and human association do not originate from a social contract agreed upon by the weak, but from a natural desire for fellowship. 133 This positive perspective is reiterated in de Legibus 1.15.43 when Cicero, as the main speaker in the dialogue, asserts that the virtues and justice originate because natura propensi sumus ad diligendos homines, quod fundamentum iuris est (we are inclined by nature to love other men, and this is the foundation of justice). With such a statement, Cicero once again seeks to repudiate the view that self-interest and utility are the basis of human association, and to affirm that virtue and fellowship are natural to humankind. 134

Although Cicero portrays an optimistic view of community in *de Officiis*, he is not indifferent to the negative side of human relations. Humans not only prove to be the greatest possible benefit to each other, but also the greatest curse, ¹³⁵ since characteristics like ambition for wealth or glory often cause a group or individual to sunder the bond of fellowship. Fundamentally, however, Cicero views the latter state of affairs as a perversion of the natural order of things. While such a distinction may seem slight in theory, it acts as the foundation for his conception of the good citizen as an individual

¹³³ Schofield (1995) 71; cf. Asmis (2004) 583-584.

¹³⁴ Cf. Dyck (2004) 188.

¹³⁵ Cic. Off. 2.5.16.

who pursues his own interests without sacrificing the interests of all or neglecting the performance of *officia* toward others. In analysing this relationship between an individual and the community, it is necessary to look at two key terms, *iustitia* and *societas*, used by Cicero to express this concept.

Cicero's examination of *iustitia* provides the clearest picture of the connection he draws between the *vir bonus* and the *civis bonus*. Justice in actions and intent not only defines the good man but also governs his relations with others; hence, a just man will be the one above all others who deserves to be called a good citizen.

As one of the virtues, Cicero defines *iustitia* as a good that must be sought for itself alone. However, he also allows that it can be sought for the lesser goods it brings:

Omni igitur ratione colenda et retinenda iustitia est tum ipsa propter sese: nam aliter iustitia non esset; tum propter amplificationem honoris et gloriae. 136

Justice, therefore, on every account should be fostered and retained for its own sake—for otherwise it is not justice—then for the increasing of honour and glory.

Although he appears to make a significant departure from traditional Stoic philosophy in attempting to demonstrate the practical usefulness of *iustitia* for an ambitious and competitive Roman audience, Cicero is not necessarily maintaining an inherent self-existing value of honour or glory. Instead, when the quotation is taken as a whole and in context, Cicero's purpose becomes evident. He seeks to establish justice as an intrinsic good to be unconditionally sought even if it should necessitate the relinquishment of expedient things like reputation, glory, and praise. Since justice enables a man to willingly sacrifice even life or wealth for the sake of equity, such individuals are admired and called *viri boni*. This quality of justice, however, also causes other men to praise, respect, and look to them to fill positions of leadership in the state. *Iustitia*, therefore, as the passage of *de Officiis* 2.12.14 indicates, must be sought first for its own sake and only afterward for the sake of utility, always provided that one is willing to forgo the pursuit of utility if necessary in order to preserve justice.

In practice, *iustitia* becomes apparent in relations with others. The two principles Cicero connects with justice are firstly, not to harm anyone, and secondly, to

.

¹³⁶ *Ibid.* 2.12.42. The Teubner differs in its rendering of the phrase: "iustitia est cum ipsa per sese— nam aliter iustitia non esset".

¹³⁷ Dyck (1996) 422, 354.

¹³⁸ Cic. Off. 2.11.38.

¹³⁹ Cf. Long (2006) 310-311; Cic. Leg. 1.15.42-43.

serve the common interests. 140 By combining the negative prohibition with the positive command, Cicero can then apply *iustitia* to every situation of human interaction. Because of its quality in enabling humans both to abstain from harming others and to work together for the common good, Cicero emphasises that it is on the basis of iustitia that men are called boni. 141

A good citizen, therefore, must be one who evinces *iustitia*, whether as a ruler who guarantees it for the people, or as an individual who never pursues his own interests to the detriment of another. Even further, the primary task of *iustitia* is the preservation of societas. By fulfilling the demands of iustitia, individuals promote and preserve the good of the state.

The second key term Cicero uses to express the relationship between the individual and the community is societas. In de Officiis, societas denotes not the modern understanding of society but rather an alliance, partnership, or fellowship. As an advocate, Cicero consciously employs a term which dictated specific legal and social obligations in the partner relationship it established between two parties. He repeatedly uses the term throughout the work, explaining the different ties of societas and the officia applying to them. Directly connected to his positive view of association is his insistence that the first and most rudimentary bond of societas exists between all members of the human race. 142 Closer instances of *societas* exist, however, such as those with one's state, or those between spouses, friends, and members of the same family or community. 143 Different officia govern each of these relationships. For instance, the duty required toward a family member is greater than that required toward a foreigner. As Cicero explicitly states, in deeds of beneficentia, one must consider whether the specific tie of *societas* warrants such an action. 144

Instead of conflicting with each other, the fulfilment of officia in one area of societas will also serve the best interests of the others. In its long history in Roman law, the term essentially signified not a reciprocal transaction but "the pooling of resources (money, property, expertise, or labour, or a combination of them) for a common

¹⁴⁰ Cic. Off. 1.10.31.

¹⁴¹ *Ibid*. 1.7.20.

¹⁴² *Ibid*. 1.16.50-51.

¹⁴³ *Ibid.* 1.17.54-57, 3.17.69.

¹⁴⁴ *Ibid*. 1.14.45.

purpose". While such intent did not always translate into practice, the partnership required the good faith of both parties in order to function. Thus, when Cicero appeals to the bonds of *societas* between individuals and the republic, he is promoting a positive partnership of interests that ensures the good not only of the community as a whole but also of each individual.

Ultimately, the preservation of all types of *societas* depends upon *iustitia*. The basic bond of justice ties all humankind together and is the *officium* required in every association of *societas*, whether between two members of a family or between members of different nations. Justice, and the underlying promise of good faith it entails, guarantees that a man will fulfil his word, render to others what is due, and never harm another in order to promote his own interests; therefore, any blow to justice also destroys *societas*. As a result of this role in maintaining human fellowship, Cicero names *iustitia* the mistress and queen of the virtues.

When an individual acts unjustly, Cicero considers him to have broken the ties of *societas* and no longer have a claim to its benefits. For this reason, he warns against the dangers of ambition for power and glory, which caused Caesar to forget the demands of *iustitia*. His argument for the legitimate murder of tyrants is based on this theory; since, by their lack of regard for justice, tyrants not only place themselves outside all bonds of *societas* but become destroyers of it. 150

Thus, the *vir bonus* of *de Officiis* is the individual who seeks to preserve *societas* through justice. Rather than harm another, he will suffer loss to his own person or interests. As previously noted, the legitimacy of the state depends upon the people uniting behind justice. The citizen who is necessary to the state, therefore, is the individual who upholds the principles of *iustitia* in his private and official relationships and who consequently maintains the bonds of *societas*.

Although Cicero gives specific instances, especially in the third book, of what it means to protect the common interests and not to harm another, he focuses primarily on

¹⁴⁷ Cic. Off. 1.5.15, 1.7.23, 3.5.21.

¹⁴⁵ Zimmermann (1992) 451; cf. Griffin (1991) xlvi.

¹⁴⁶ Crook (1984) 229-231.

¹⁴⁸ *Ibid.* 3.6.28. Cf. Cic. *Off.* 1.7.20; Cic. *Leg.* 1.10.28, Cic. *Rep.* 2.42.69.

¹⁴⁹ Cic. *Off.* 1.8.26. Cf. Schofield (2009) 207-209 on Cicero's development of *magnitudo animi* and its necessary connection with justice and serving the state.

¹⁵⁰ Cic. Off. 3.6.32.

¹⁵¹ *Ibid.* 3.6.28.

the general principles illustrated by the examples. For Cicero, if an individual truly seeks to protect societas and rightly apply iustitia in the various situations of life, he is likely performing his *officia* toward others.

Closely linked to Cicero's discussion of the duties one owes another is the second main sphere of moral obligations, that of self-interest or of duties toward oneself. In analysing the interests of the individual, Cicero does not speak of one's officia toward oneself in the same way he mentions the officia owed to the gods, parents, country, and hominum societas. Nevertheless, he does affirm the ability and right of individuals to seek and protect their own interests. According to Cicero, the impulses of self-preservation and of providing for one's necessities and comforts are consistent with nature. 152 Furthermore, when discussing expediency in book two, Cicero describes the diligent accumulation of wealth, the wielding of influence, and the gaining of friends as useful objects of pursuit. Thus, while his focus on the preservation of the common interests would seem to require much personal sacrifice, Cicero does not lose sight of the individual. Despite holding a position patently full of tension, he believes it is possible to secure the interests of both the individual and the community.

In fact, Cicero cannot view the common interest apart from its connection with private self-interest and property, and part of his definition of justice is founded upon the preservation of private property. As mentioned previously, justice consists of two tasks, of which the first is to harm no one. He defines the second task of iustitia as dictating that common property is used for the common welfare, while private property is used for one's own welfare. 153 Shortly afterward, he restates the principles of justice, only this time he explains the second task of justice in narrower terms: namely, to preserve the common interests. 154 By first distinguishing between common and private property and then apparently combining the two under *communis utilitas*, Cicero appears to indicate that the common interests are best served when individuals have the ability to also pursue their own goods and interests.

In conjunction with his earlier assertion that society is not founded upon human vulnerability but on a desire for fellowship, Cicero also attempts to defend the theory that laws and governments were established to protect justice and private property.

¹⁵² *Ibid*. 1.4.11-12.

¹⁵³ *Ibid.* 1.7.20.

¹⁵⁴ *Ibid.* 1.10.31.

When mentioning the early kings of Rome, he says the people chose their kings in order to enjoy justice, because they were helpless (*inops*) and desired the protection of a virtuous man to rule over them. While this view may appear to lend support to the argument that justice originated from weakness, Cicero sees a crucial distinction between the premise that the people, from a sense of their own helplessness, created justice, and his own view that the people sought to enforce justice as an already existent standard and in order to produce equity. In *de Officiis* 2.21.73 he makes a similar argument:

Hanc enim ob causam maxime, ut sua tenerent, res publicae civitatesque constitutae sunt. Nam, etsi duce natura congregabantur homines, tamen spe custodiae rerum suarum urbium praesidia quaerebant. ¹⁵⁵

For this is the greatest reason for the establishment of states and cities, that men might preserve their own property. For although men assembled by the dictates of nature, yet the protection of cities was sought in the hope of defending that which was their own.

This passage implies a separation between the entity of the people and the state. The state and its laws belong to the people and are established by them for specific purposes; however, the association of the people itself exists separately from the state. In summary, neither the people nor justice derives from weakness; rather, men draw together from a natural desire for fellowship. In Cicero's model, however, once they have come together they seek to constitute specific laws and forms of government that will maintain justice, part of which includes the protection of their own property within that community.

The main thrust of Cicero's attack against policies such as the land and agrarian reforms or the cancelling of debts derives from his conception of justice and self-interest. The importance he places on the interest of the individual is equally weighted with his condemnation of statesmen who attempt to increase their own popularity by impinging on one individual to enrich another. Justice, in Cicero's analysis, should not only prevent one person from robbing another of his property, but should prevent a statesman from doing the same. ¹⁵⁶

Nevertheless, one cannot be wholly driven by self-interest without violating *officium*, which prescribes certain limitations upon it. Most obviously, in the same way that justice enables an individual to protect his own property, it also protects the

_

¹⁵⁵ The Teubner edition contains the one variation of "tenerentur".

¹⁵⁶ Cic. Off. 2.23.84.

interests of others. As Cicero cautions, one may serve his own interests insofar as he is acting *sine alterius iniuria* (without injury to another). Even further, he invokes the Stoic doctrine that men are born for the sake of other men, that each may be able to benefit the others. Hence, Cicero criticises those who avoid inflicting actual *iniuria* but occupy themselves only with increasing their own property; in this way, they have violated the terms of justice: *deserunt enim vitae societatem, quia nihil conferunt in eam studii, nihil operae, nihil facultatum* (for they forsake the fellowship of life, because they add to it none of their zeal, none of their efforts, none of their abilities), a critique severe in its intimation that they have forsaken their *officia* by thus severing the bond of *societas* with their fellowmen. 159

By affirming the mutual responsibilities of contributing to social life and promoting the common good, the limitations of self-interest provoke certain egalitarian questions left unaddressed by Cicero. The balance between the good of an individual and of the community is itself fraught with tension; however, the greatest qualification Cicero places on the pursuit of self-interest comes from his conception of utility. Throughout *de Officiis*, Cicero employs a dual definition of utility or self-interest, and he constantly struggles to maintain this definition amid apparent contradictions.

Operating simultaneously with his evident definition of self-interest, which includes such things as the accumulation of wealth and the gaining of honour and influence, is the overarching premise he presents at the beginning of *de Officiis*. Asserting his previous proof of this premise in *de Finibus*, Cicero acknowledges that his argument throughout *de Officiis* rests on the assumption that the *summum bonum* is inseparable from virtue and that *honestum* is either the only or the principal thing worth seeking for its own sake. By thus making virtue necessary in the securing of eidanuovía, Cicero establishes another sense of utility, widely divergent from his first, and equates virtue with self-interest. As Dyck agrees, this combination of *honestum* and *utilitas* forces Cicero to "give *utilitas* a meaning different from that in ordinary use". 162

¹⁵⁷ *Ibid*. 3.20.42

¹⁵⁸ *Ibid*. 1.7.22.

¹⁵⁹ *Ibid.* 1.9.29.

¹⁶⁰ *Ibid*. 1.2.5-6.

¹⁶¹ Dyck (1996) 70.

¹⁶² *Ibid.* (2004) 187.

At the same time, Cicero attempts to prove to his readers that virtue, although a good in itself, is also the best way to gain the lesser objects of self-interest, whether property, friends, or glory. Virtue, therefore, becomes both a good in a lasting and moral sense, so that an individual willingly suffers loss of body or property for its sake, and an expedient and temporal good since it benefits the community through mutual helpfulness and aids in achieving other desirable expediencies. Both types of self-interest must be pursued, because the individual who acts only in partial self-interest and tries to gain an expedient good without virtue will ultimately fail of both.

Consequently, Cicero states that virtue reveals itself in a proper accumulation of wealth and advantages, but far more in being able to view them with indifference. 163

An apparent paradox emerges, inasmuch as by placing *honestum* or moral character as the height of utility, those who have ceased to care about their own tangible interests have actually attained to the greatest possible self-interest. Although Cicero encourages individuals to seek the more obvious expediencies, he idealises heroes like Hercules and Regulus, who, while not apathetic about their self-interest were willing to place the common good above it, believing they were attaining *honestum* and convinced that later generations would honour their actions. Therefore, when advocating indifference to self-interest, Cicero actually uses a comparison in which devotion to the *utilitas communis* renders the importance of lesser goods insignificant. ¹⁶⁴

His retelling of the story of Gyges, who by means of a magic ring steals a kingdom, exemplifies the logical outcome of his argument that one's best self-interest comes through pursuing virtue as the supreme good. Unlike Gyges, the *vir bonus* will seek *honestum* even at the risk of his self-interest, ¹⁶⁵ counting the loss of body or property insignificant in comparison to the far greater danger of harming his soul and falling into *turpitudo*. ¹⁶⁶ As he said in *de Legibus*, the *vir bonus* will act justly even if he is alone in the dark. ¹⁶⁷ Demoralization is not dependent on punishment or even the shame that would result if others were aware of one's actions.

Therefore, Cicero's dual conception of *utile* attempts to prove the main point of *de Officiis*: specifically, that to live without *honestum* and to fail in *officia* produces

¹⁶³ Cic. Off. 1.5.17.

¹⁶⁴ *Ibid*. 3.5.24.

¹⁶⁵ *Ibid.* 3.9.38.

¹⁶⁶ *Ibid.* 3.5.26, 3.8.36.

¹⁶⁷ Cic. Leg. 1.14.41; cf. Cic. Off. 3.19.77.

self-destruction in two ways, most importantly in the demoralization of one's self, but secondly and in a material sense, in the devastation of the mutual cooperation so necessary to the state and to one's interests. While Cicero views the former motivation as a necessary foundation for his argument, his focus in de Officiis is on the latter, because it would hold greater appeal for ambitious Roman statesmen. Cicero does not desire to engage in a mere philosophical discourse; instead, he desires to show that his viewpoint promotes Roman values and the practical politics of expediency. In this context, his insistence on the connection between *iustitia* and *societas* becomes clear: both together enable him to unite his definitions of utility. The societas hominum coniunctioque (fellowship and union of men), as Long points out, is "the supreme utile, in the language of Off., because it comprehends the particular interests of every individual". ¹⁶⁸ The place of honour Cicero affords *iustitia* is based on its expediency and its role in ensuring the benefits of societas. Because justice closely touches human relations and is essential to the state's well-being, Cicero can most easily demonstrate the tangible worth of this virtue as opposed to a more theoretical value. The strength of the state lies in this conjoining of self-interest with that of the common interests.

The third main sphere of *officia* addressed in this section, therefore, is that of the moral duties owed to the state. Significantly, in a work set within a political context and dedicated to the analysis of *officia*, Cicero focuses less on political or governmental affairs and more on an enumeration of personal virtue and its effect on other individuals. While he views *honestum* as the foundation for the strength and stability of the state, Cicero is far from advocating it for the sake of the state alone. Once again, the premise that *honestum* must be sought for its own sake provides the philosophical underpinning for his theory of virtue and citizenship; to seek virtue only so that the state may survive would make his argument collapse upon itself.

At the same time, to promote the glory and permanence of the state is an essential part of *officia* and defines both the good man and the good citizen. It is no accident that Cicero names devotion to country first in his comparison of duties and says that love of country compels even the sacrifice of one's life. As Atkins notes, "Cicero sees the *res publica* as the most important *societas*". Current events were

¹⁶⁸ Long (2006) 327.

¹⁶⁹ Cic. Off. 1.17.57-58.

¹⁷⁰ Atkins (1990) 275.

clearly in his mind when he praised Regulus for remaining true to his *officia* by placing the good of the state and the obligations of *iustitia* and *fides* before his own preservation. Similarly, one of his main criticisms against the statesmen of his time is that they pursue their own glory rather than serving the state. As an example, Cicero mentions Antony, who, ignorant of the true path to glory, was unwilling to be an equal among *cives* and instead desired the sole power in the state. He also condemns those who promote agrarian laws for the sole purpose of gaining popularity and influence. As these illustrations demonstrate, *officia* demand that one seek the *utilitas* of the state before the expediencies of self-interest.

Although he tends to support overarching principles with examples of general truth, instead of listing specific political duties, Cicero does name some of the *officia* due to the state. In particular, he expounds on the duties of a statesman who rightly seeks to advance the state in power, territory, and revenue. Notably, although the precise *officia* of a statesman differ from those of a private citizen, the defining characteristic of the *civis bonus*, whether a leader of the state or an individual, is the same.

The task of each citizen is to combine the interests of every individual so that they are compatible with each other. By striving to accomplish this object, a citizen ensures the best interest of the state. At this point, Cicero is developing his political theory from observable facts. Clearly, the strength of the state lies in the degree to which the communality of interests is preserved. Also obvious is the fact that if an individual pursues self-interest at the cost of weakening this bond, he destroys not only the state but eventually his own self-interest, since the stability of the state is what enables him to pursue this end. Based on these premises, Cicero's conclusion is predictable; what is inexpedient for the state can never be expedient for the individual. His test of the true citizen fits within this context. Instead of aiming solely at the achievement of personal interests, a *civis bonus* pursues his interests only insofar as they do not injure the interests of other individuals or the state.

¹⁷¹ Cic. Off. 3.27.101, 3.29.104-5.

¹⁷² Cic. *Phil*. 1.33-34.

¹⁷³ Cic. Off. 2.22.79.

¹⁷⁴ Cf. Dyck (1996) 620.

¹⁷⁵ Cic. Off. 2.24.85.

¹⁷⁶ Cf. Atkins (1990) 270-271 on the argument Cicero gives for valuing society.

¹⁷⁷ Cic. Off. 3.27.101.

In Cicero's opinion, this effort to reconcile interests is the attribute of a great statesman. As he says early in the work, the citizen who is serious, brave, and worthy of ruling the state will renounce self-aggrandizement and instead uphold the state as a whole by looking out for the interests of each individual. This theme is repeated in 2.23.83, when he praises statesmen of the past, saying that *eaque est summa ratio et sapientia boni civis, commoda civium non divellere atque omnes aequitate eadem continere* (and this is the highest reasoning and wisdom of a good citizen, not to sunder the interests of the citizens but to hold them all together by means of justice). In these statements, Cicero invokes a concept similar to one in his earlier treatises. When describing the *rector rei publicae* in *de Orator* and *de Republica*, he is not referring to a political office but is introducing the ideal of an individual who is capable of guiding the state and devoted to her welfare.

In *de Officiis*, however, it becomes even clearer that the concept of the *civis* bonus is not necessarily tied to public office. The task of preserving the solidarity between common and individual interests is just as relevant for a private citizen as for a statesman. Cicero states this strongly in *de Officiis* 3.6.26, when he says that *ergo unum debet esse omnibus propositum, ut eadem sit utilitas unius cuiusque et universorum* (therefore, it ought to be the single purpose for all, to make the interest of each individual and of the whole together the same). Throughout the work, Cicero emphasises that a man of noble character will chose a life of active service to the state; nevertheless, although this choice will likely entail public office, it does not necessarily dictate such an outcome. In so doing, he shifts the focus away from the pursuit of power and position to the real aim that he wishes all good citizens to pursue: to apply justice in all areas of one's conduct and thus to promote the general welfare.

It would not be far wrong to say, therefore, that *de Officiis* is about the role of *honestum* in tying together the entities of the individual and the community and in making their interests coincide. Cicero's ultimate aim is to demonstrate that fulfilling the obligated *officia* toward others and the state is consistent with seeking one's own interests. In his eyes, the *civis bonus* is the individual who recognises the necessity of this endeavour and seeks to realize it more fully. Implicit in this conception of the good

¹⁷⁸ *Ibid.* 1.25.86.

The Teubner edition contains the one variation of "omnis".

¹⁸⁰ Fantham (2004) 317-318; Steel (2004) 70, 76; Ferrary (1995) 53.

citizen, however, is the acknowledgement that conflicts of interest do occur. Although his theory of the congruency between interests is theoretically reasonable, in practice it raises significant difficulties. He spends a large part of *de Officiis* in attempting to answer some of these questions, struggling because of his desire to maintain a consistent philosophical framework while being forced to recognise that the tension never can be completely resolved.

1.4.3. Irresolvable tension

In the third book of *de Officiis*, Cicero resumes the topic discontinued by Panaetius, believing that the discussion will only be complete when the apparent irreconcilability between *honestum* and *utilitas* has been explained. While other points of philosophical and logical inconsistency could be noted in *de Officiis*, the tension that Cicero attempts to resolve between self-interest and the interests of others has the most significant bearing on his concept of the good citizen.

The first main area of conflict occurs between one individual's interest and the interest of another. Even if one accepts Cicero's asserted premise that *honestum* and *utilitas* do not conflict, that one's self-interest is best maintained not by the protection of life or the increase of wealth and influence but by adherence to moral duty, questions still remain. Specifically, the issue arises as to why on a practical level the interest of two individuals often appear to clash and as to how one should apply justice in the different situations of life. In other words, when a conflict occurs between my tangible interests and those of another, does *officium* indicate a course of action that not only preserves my self-interest but also fulfils *honestum*? And how does one discover that explicit rule of conduct (or as the courts phrase it, the bright line rule)? These are the issues Cicero attempts to clarify.

As a result of this effort, he becomes more dogmatic in the final book and despite his adherence to the New Academy lays down inflexible solutions to a series of examples illustrating the conflict of interests. For instance, he addresses the extent to which one can conceal faults in an item of sale without committing actual fraud and concludes that an individual violates the principle of justice whenever he conceals a matter that is in another's interest to know.¹⁸¹ Cicero also praises Quintus Scaevola

¹⁸¹ Cic. Off. 3.13.57.

because, believing the value of a house to be incorrectly appraised, he paid a much greater price than that demanded by the seller. Many of the moral dilemmas on which Cicero gives his opinion were raised by previous philosophers, such as the list given by Hecaton of Rhodes, which examines questions like whether a drowning man can morally seize the plank of another. Unsurprisingly and yet also disconcertingly, the precise details of each scenario affect the outcome of Cicero's conclusions. Although the different situations relate primarily to Roman life, the tension of interests for which he seeks a universal rule is a difficulty transcending time and culture.

The second main area of tension, which Cicero begins to deal with in the second book, is that between the interests of an individual and those of the community as a whole. A key illustration of this and one particularly relevant to the Roman political situation is the conflict between the interests of the wealthy and powerful citizens and the needs of the poor. On the one hand, as already mentioned, Cicero fiercely defends the property interests of the elite members of society. He acknowledges, however, that those governing the republic ought to consider how to ensure that the people have the necessities of life. As he says in *de Republica*, the moderator of the state aims at the happiness and material well-being of the people. Even further, *officia* demand such behaviour not only from the statesman but also from the private citizen, who should employ his *artes* (skills), *operae* (efforts), and *facultates* (resources) in order to unite human *societas*.

While Cicero's philosophy focuses on preserving the common interests and the various ties of *societas*, he veers wide of a more egalitarian distribution of property such as that sought through the land and agrarian reforms. His focus on the individual interests of the Roman elite, therefore, causes him to neglect apparent implications of the principles he advocates. For instance, whether the personal interests of a member of the elite could potentially clash with those of a slave or the common good of the *plebes* is beyond the field of Cicero's inquiries. On this point, classicists tend to critique

¹⁸² *Ibid.* 3.15.62.

¹⁸³ *Ibid.* 3.23.89-90.

¹⁸⁴ *Ibid*. 2.21.74.

¹⁸⁵ Cic. Rep. 5.6.8.

¹⁸⁶ Cic. Off. 1.7.22-23.

Cicero's model, noting that while his principle of communal interest is "breathtaking in its implications", he limits it to an extremely narrow application. 187

Despite his support of private property, Cicero realises that measures opposed to these interests are sometimes necessary. Even in his severe critique of property taxes, he admits that at times they are necessary for the republic; 188 similarly, he condemns the Gracchi grain doles, but says the moderate one enacted by Marcus Octavius was rei publicae tolerabilis et plebi necessaria (acceptable for the state and necessary for the common people). 189 Once again, therefore, the conflict of interests demands a clear line for decision-making; yet, even the wise and learned who agree that officium should be upheld may view necessity or common interests as dictating antithetical courses of action.

Cicero attempts to explain the apparent dichotomy between the divergent perceptions of what officium requires in these different situations by reverting to Platonic notions of virtue. On the philosophical level, he believes that all viri boni will agree that honestum and utilitas do not conflict, that true glory consists in rising above the preferred advantages of life and wealth, and that certain officia rank higher than others. Nonetheless, as his examples demonstrate, disagreement still occurs over how to practically apply justice, with the philosophers arguing not that one should act expediently in disregard of honestum but instead arguing over what morality demands in a given circumstance. 190 In his effort to solve this dilemma in both theory and practice, Cicero delineates between the perfect wise man and the men that perform wise acts, between true law and justice and the shadows of these principles that are applicable to daily life. In the fundamental passage of de Officiis 3.17.69, he draws attention to this distinction:

Sed nos veri iuris germanaeque iustitiae solidam et expressam effigiem nullam tenemus, umbra et imaginibus utimur. Eas ipsas utinam sequeremur!

But in truth we retain no solid and distinct image of true law and justice, the shadow and echoes of them are all that we enjoy. If only we would observe the very things!¹⁹¹

¹⁸⁷ Dyck (1996) 530; cf. Long (2006) 329-330; Carter (1972) 34-36.

¹⁸⁸ Cic. Off. 2.21.74.

¹⁸⁹ *Ibid.* 2.21.72.

¹⁹⁰ *Ibid.* 3.12.53.

Although the concept is most clearly expressed here, it persists from the beginning of the work: see Cic. Off. 1.3.8, 1.15.46, 2.10.35, 3.4.16. On a comparison with the example of the cave given in Plato's Republic, cf. Tanner (1972) 111; MacKendrick (1989) 254.

A semblance of justice, of *honestum*, and ultimately, therefore, of *officia* is all that Cicero can offer. On the philosophical level he insists on an absolute standard of virtue, but accepts that differing perceptions of truth will govern the practical sphere. In light of this, people need not expect to attain to the ideal of the *vir bonus*, but instead to live according to *honestum* insofar as they do perceive it. 192

In this context, motivation and intent become central, with virtue alone protecting the interests of the state. In a world of shifting circumstances where the exact requirement of duty is not always clearly defined, the good citizen must still attempt to uphold the principles of justice by harming no one and preserving the common interests. Cicero's legal knowledge and experience are clearly at work in this theory. From the early de Inventione, when he explains how to make a case by manipulating arguments based on either the letter of the law or on the spirit of the law, ¹⁹³ to his later judicial speeches, Cicero well understood the difference between merely following the written laws compared to following the lawgiver's intent. Such arguments allowed him to defend the act of law-breaking in his suppression of the Catilinarian conspiracy as he sought to protect the state, which he considered his primary officium. In de Officiis, to reconcile his claims that justice sometimes requires more than the written laws demand but that a solid definition of such duties is not always attainable, Cicero reverts to the argument of intent, based on the notion that above all an individual should seek to fulfil the general principles of justice. In the end, officium depends less on following certain rules than on one's intent, with the proper intent being a desire to benefit others and to distribute justice regardless of the consequences.

The good citizen of *de Officiis*, therefore, seeks congruence of interests.

Different dangers threaten each individual. In the examples provided by Cicero, the statesman struggles against allowing the desire for popularity and power to guide his decisions, while the individual selling a house wants to conceal defects in order to increase the price. Regardless of the situation, Cicero emphasises that whether statesman or private citizen, each must observe *officia* insofar as they perceive them, not ignoring the tension and conflicts of interests that this effort entails, but seeking the best resolution possible.

.,

¹⁹² Cic. Off. 3.4.17.

¹⁹³ Cic. *Inv.* 1.33.55-56, 1.38.69.

Cicero's solution fails, however, to solve the conflict occurring in his conception of the good citizen. On both a philosophical and a practical level, the individual still faces a tension of interests that cannot be eased by the theory that the ideal of justice is only dimly discernible.

The first main problem results from the foundational premise of *de Officiis*, that virtue is the *summum bonum*, which Cicero rigidly asserts is beyond argument. Interestingly, he approaches this premise from the perspective of the New Academy, which cannot help but weaken his argument. By maintaining that all questions can only be decided on the basis of probability, ¹⁹⁴ but that the only probable assertion is that moral goodness is worth seeking only for its own sake, ¹⁹⁵ Cicero seeks to make his position both probable and certain. This effort to place moral certainty on the philosophical basis of mere probability only increases the difficulty in proving his premise. Raising arguments with the viewpoint of virtue as the greatest good is outside the scope of *de Officiis*, let alone of this chapter; however, the fact remains that even in *de Finibus* this viewpoint is fiercely contested. Yet Cicero recognises that his model of the good citizen can only stand if this presupposition is universally accepted—to the point where one is not only intellectually convinced, but willing to act accordingly and to sacrifice life, wealth, and temporary glory for the sake of *honestum*.

Even beyond the issues of whether such common agreement is possible and how it is to be achieved, the motivation Cicero offers also raises questions. In *de Officiis*, he acknowledges the pull of expediency and argues that it is not incompatible with *honestum*. Aside from the blanket statement that *honestum*, in and of itself, is in one's best interest, one of the most compelling reasons Cicero gives for its pursuit is that of *vera gloria*, which comes not through reputation but through actual deeds and which lasts beyond one's lifetime. However, is the pursuit of lasting glory enough to enable people to view their *officium* as Cicero defines it and to risk their tangible and temporary interests for the sake of long-term honour?

At this point in his own lifetime, Cicero appears willing to take that risk. Concerned with how people viewed his political actions and career, Cicero seeks glory as his lasting legacy. *Gloria* is an important theme in *de Officiis*, especially as it

_

¹⁹⁴ Douglas (1965) 143.

¹⁹⁵ Cic. Off. 3.7.33.

¹⁹⁶ *Ibid.* 1.19.65, 2.12.43.

reconciles Roman competitiveness with the interests of others. Cicero would not have viewed his childhood motto from Homer "far to excel and to be above the rest", or his lifelong political ambitions as incompatible with the principles he advocates in *de Officiis*, since he considers *gloria* as inseparable from justice and as the proper result of virtuous deeds. 198

Long remarks that while Cicero demonstrates that a reputation for justice is a precondition of true glory, his attempt to "connect acceptable glory with justice and mass approval fails". 199 To an extent, such an assessment detracts from the subtlety of Cicero's approach. Two distinct elements of thought interact in Cicero's theory of gloria. First, he realises without doubt that the true gloria resulting from justice will not always be appreciated or meet with popular approval, and this theme consistently appears in his final treatises. In de Officiis 1.4.14, he says that honestum is praiseworthy even if praised by none. Earlier, in de Republica 1.3.4-5, he addresses the fickleness of public approval and the wrongs perpetrated against those who aided the state, and in *de Legibus* 3.11.26 he portrays himself as willing to endure this public scorn and to sacrifice praise in order to save the state. On the other hand, Cicero's broad interpretation of reason and virtue as natural and perceivable by all demands the conclusion that eventually praiseworthiness will be praised and that gloria will in fact be the reward of justice. Even if not in the here and now, the *viri boni* will inevitably recognise and praise one's honestas. Long's statement that public recognition of true glory cannot be guaranteed is undeniably correct. Many factors could destroy the promise of eventual praise and lasting gloria; for instance, not all may share in the belief of what constitutes a praiseworthy action, one's actions or motives may be misinterpreted, or historical bias may ruin a good reputation. Nevertheless, while Cicero's conclusion that history reveals true *gloria* is clearly debatable, it is still consistent within his theoretical framework and can be reasonably inferred from his arguments.

A greater difficulty occurs as a result of Cicero's example of Gyges, which must logically work two ways. The individual who would refrain from wrongdoing even if no one perceived it must also be willing to perform just actions without outside

¹⁹⁷ Cic. *QFr*. 3.5.4.

¹⁹⁸ Cic. Off. 2.12.42-43, 2.20.71.

¹⁹⁹ Long (2006) 323.

recognition or approval. Therefore, according to Cicero's argument, the good citizen must be prepared to fulfil the demands of *officium* not only if it brings no praise but even if it entails the loss of tangible advantages. In such a case, a great tension inevitably exists between the dimly perceived moral self-interest and the obvious loss of tangible self-interests. Even if ultimate *gloria* is certain, the question remains of whether such a hope can motivate an individual to endure temporary suffering. Cicero proves willing to accept it on a personal level, gambling his life in the hope of restoring the republic and gaining lasting glory for his name. His perspective, however, is coloured by Roman values and the culture of his time, which fostered reverence for its past heroes and naturally assumed that history would consider them in the same light. Cicero's conception of the good citizen, therefore, requires a specific view of both history and universal ethics to support it.

Another significant motivation Cicero offers readers in *de Officiis* is the preservation of *societas*. As previously mentioned, a failure in justice also leads to the severing of *societas*, which destroys the state and the advantages accruing to the individual through its existence. As Atkins remarks, in order for Cicero's argument to have an effect, "we must both believe his claims about the binding role of justice, and must also ourselves already care that society should survive". While on a theoretical level most would likely agree with Cicero's connection between the interests of the individual and those of *societas*, much ambiguity still exists on a personal and practical level. The link, for instance, between selling a house for a higher price than its actual value and the breakdown of the state is not immediately apparent. The question remains, therefore, of whether the individual will be sufficiently motivated to refrain from all harm and concealment in the securing of his own interests, particularly if his primary motive in preserving the state is to protect his personal interests.

Two other main problems remain unresolved on the practical level. Firstly, the different perceptions of truth leading to mutually exclusive applications will inescapably produce confusion. ²⁰¹ In *de Officiis*, Cicero is not concerned with legislating virtue; although the good citizen should follow the written laws of the state, at times Cicero believes that *officium* requires more of an individual than even the laws demand. In the absence, then, of defined rules, he says that living in accordance with

²⁰⁰ Atkins (1990) 271.

²⁰¹ Dyck (1996) 128.

honestum entails practice and experience, and he advises people to consult men of wisdom and learning.²⁰² However, having already admitted that even the learned frequently disagree, Cicero once again leaves the reader without clear guidance.

The second main problem results from Cicero's insistence that *honestum* is naturally understood. Although virtue may be natural, Cicero admits that even when people perceive the proper course of action, they frequently reject it. Few, he says, will refrain from injuring another if they can do so impunitate et ignoratione omnium (without fear of punishment and in secret). 203 Immediately after a series of examples where he condemns concealment in financial transactions, Cicero states that in truth, there are very few times when simulatio et dissimulatio (deceit and dissimulation) do not occur.²⁰⁴ A disconnect appears, therefore, between theory and actuality. As Dyck remarks, this passage contains "an important admission that things are not really as simple as they have so far been represented". ²⁰⁵ Annas attempts to explain this apparent incongruity in Stoic philosophy by saying that "nature is a theoretical term in Stoic ethics: the natural life is the life we would ideally live, and the fact that we do not live that way merely shows that we have been corrupted". 206 However, while this explanation demonstrates that a Stoic conception of nature does not demand universal conformity to an ideal, it does not succeed in providing the state with the good citizens it must have in order to endure.

The inability to change peoples' intent, therefore, is the ultimate dilemma in Cicero's attempt to resolve the tension between diverging interests. While written law and prescribed punishment may succeed in changing behaviour, Cicero desires to change desires, values, and motivations, but he provides no compelling incentive. Although he gives expedient arguments for *honestum*, he also acknowledges that an individual must consider virtue his greatest self-interest in order to gain those expediencies. Thus, he fails to empower individuals to become virtuous and to seek a congruence of interests rather than their own self-interest. It is clearly unlikely that individuals will risk tangible expediencies for the sake of another or of the state unless they will gain some kind of visible advantage in the process.

²⁰² Cic. Off. 1.18.60, 1.41.147.

²⁰³ *Ibid.* 3.17.72.

²⁰⁴ *Ibid*. 3.15.64.

²⁰⁵ Dyck (1996) 575.

²⁰⁶ Annas (1995) 273.

Similar to his approach in *de Legibus* 3.3.10, when he dictates a law for the senate that "the order shall be free from vice, and shall be a model for all the people", Cicero describes how the good citizen should behave and what he should value, but he does not explain how to make this good behaviour a reality. Clearly, a governmental measure would prove inadequate, since by definition, the good citizen is not compelled by an outside force. In Cicero's model, the good citizen is defined not by what the state or others require of him but what he requires of himself; even if no one is watching he will still uphold *honestum*.

Cicero himself still clings to the position that the good citizens who upheld these political values made the Republic strong in the past and will enable it to continue in the future. Unlike Polybius, whose cycle of constitutions emphasises the inevitable decline of Rome, ²⁰⁷ Cicero hopes that the virtue of the leading citizens will renew Roman political culture and ultimately lead to the restoration of the Republic. ²⁰⁸ Nevertheless, the universal tension between self-interests and the interests of others is evident, as well as the effect of this tension on the state. Rahe, in summarising the discussion of natural law and justice in *de Legibus* 1.14.40-15.43, says that "as Cicero pointed out long, long ago, the civility required for the maintenance of civil society can hardly be sustained on a foundation of calculation alone". ²⁰⁹ While Cicero may be right in perceiving the abyss, however, his solution does not succeed in bridging it.

Any political theory will have areas of unresolved tension and will face difficulty in balancing the interests of the individual with those of the community. True to his own political bent, Cicero views the good citizen as the one who recognises this conflict and the inability to fully perceive the ideal but still embraces an active life of service to the state and forges ahead despite these obstacles rather than pondering them in retirement. Essential to the survival and the stability of the state are these individuals who willingly choose to perform their *officia* and to seek congruence between their own interests and those of their community. Because he viewed the breakdown of the virtues on a practical and individual level as the very thing that tore apart the Republic and threatened to prevent its rebuilding, as exemplified in the overweening ambitions of

_

²⁰⁹ Rahe (1994) 206.

²⁰⁷ Polyb. 6.9.12-13.

²⁰⁸ Cic. *Rep.* 3.29.41; cf. 1.45.69. Cf. Powell, J. G. F. (2001) 23-24 on a comparision between Polybius's and Cicero's account of the cycle of constitutions.

individuals like Caesar and Antony, Cicero seeks the reformation of Roman political values as the only way to bring about the rebirth of the Republic. By renewing dedication to the *mos maiorum* and to justice, as he has defined it, Cicero believes the Roman state will be provided with the good citizens that will enable it to endure. Although Cicero failed in his final endeavour, the legacy of *de Officiis* was accepted by the American Founding Fathers. Although they sought different ways of attaining their goal, they wholeheartedly endorsed his conclusion that the permanence and strength of the republic are ensured by the virtue of the good citizen and his personal commitment to justice. Wilson, in particular, adopted Cicero's conception of the good citizen and employed it in his own analysis of civic virtue.

2. Wilson's conception of the good citizen

The necessary and corresponding side of Wilson's doctrine of popular sovereignty is his strong belief in the duty of citizens to obey the law. Just as they have the freedom to choose the laws, so they must willingly and gladly submit themselves to them. In itself, the very act of consent implies obedience. Once chosen, therefore, even human laws carry with them this obligation. Although he believes citizens have the right to choose their country as well as the laws governing them, Wilson also believes that residing in a state carries with it a type of tacit consent. By entering into a civil society, people voluntarily pledge themselves to abide by the will of the majority and to be answerable to the community for their behaviour.

The national character of the United States, as Wilson claims in his introductory lecture, is "distinguished by the love of liberty, and the love of law". Without this dual foundation of respect and affection not only for liberty but also for the laws of the state, Wilson believes neither liberty nor law can endure. In order for a state to succeed, he warns that "the obedience of the citizens is of a necessity, absolute and supreme".

_

²¹⁰ Wilson (1804) 1:99.

²¹¹ *Ibid.* 1:317. Cf. Hall (1997) 107 on how this concept of tacit consent lends political stability to a nation governed by Wilson's ideology of liberty.

²¹² Wilson (1804) 2:312; cf. 1:310.

²¹³ *Ibid*. 1:5.

²¹⁴ *Ibid*. 2:435.

They can be free only by fulfilling their first and primary duty of submission to the laws of their nation. In this context, it becomes clear why Wilson included the *pro Cluentio* quotation at the beginning of his lectures and continually reiterates its assertion that individuals serve the laws in order that they may be free. On this basis of freedom and obedience, he constructs his system of legal and political thought.

The obligations of obedience, however, entail more than a simple adherence to the law merely for the expediency of the state or in order to preserve individual rights. The people's obedience to the laws they have established is only part of a broader system of duties binding them, which they follow from a sense of moral obligation. Thus, throughout his lectures, Wilson constantly returns to the duty of citizens to submit to certain laws, traditions, and moral imperatives.

Ultimately, Wilson endorses the theory of an overarching natural law that enjoins virtue. In opposition to human laws, which cannot entail obligation, Wilson outlines the notion of divine law: the only supreme law rightly dictated by a superior, ²¹⁶ the "principium essendi" or the "efficient cause of moral obligation". 217 Wilson's theory of natural law cannot be separated from its classical foundation. In maintaining that the will of God is the "supreme law" universally binding all men, Wilson turns directly to de Legibus 2.4.8: principem legem illam et ultimam, mentem esse dicebant, omnia ratione aut cogentis, aut vetantis dei (they were declaring that first and ultimate law to be the mind of god which by reason either compels or prohibits all things). 218 Thus, while the people are sovereign and cannot be bound by any fellow human being, they are not sovereign in regard to all law. Free from human laws unless they consent, they are universally and perpetually bound by divine law. As he seeks to differentiate, divine law consists both of revealed law as "promulgated by the holy scriptures" and of natural law as "promulgated by reason and the moral sense". 219 Wilson employs the well-known quotation from de Republica 3.22.33 in his insistence on the immutability and universality of the law of nature. 220 Natural law, for Wilson, acts as the ultimate

²¹⁵ *Ibid*. 2:436.

²¹⁶ *Ibid*. 1:66.

²¹⁷ Ibid 1:118

²¹⁸ *Ibid.* 1:118. See above, p. 56 for the context of this quotation.

²¹⁹ *Ibid.* 1:104; cf. 1:64. Cf. 1:120, where Wilson states that we can discover the will of God "by our conscience, by our reason, and by the Holy Scriptures".

See above, pp. 56-57 for the whole of this quotation, Wilson's translation of it, and the surrounding context.

sovereignty binding all men and dictating a specific standard of moral virtue that they are obligated to obey.

Wilson does not rely solely on his classical training to provide him with such a construction of natural law. Richard Hooker's *Of the Laws of Ecclesiastical Polity* (1666) and Jean Jacques Burlamaqui's *The Principles of Natural and Political Law* (1747) are two of his most cited works in the chapters on natural law. Nevertheless, Cicero continues to be a primary source even here, and it is evident that Wilson wishes to root his theory in the classical tradition just as fully as in more contemporary sources. In fact, such an endeavour helps to establish one of his main arguments: that not merely the Christian tradition but reason and an innate moral sense in humankind reveal the principles of divine law.

Even in his chapter 'The Nature and Philosophy of Evidence', where he relies almost exclusively on Thomas Reid's doctrine of intuitive truths, Wilson clearly seeks to base his ideology on a classical foundation. Reason and the moral sense, he asserts, convey not only a universal standard of right and wrong or virtue and vice, but also an understanding of truth and beauty.²²¹ In support of this perspective he translates *de Oratore* 3.50.195:

"Let no one", says Cicero, in his excellent book de oratore, "be surprised that the most uncultivated mind can mark and discern these things: since, in everything, the energy of nature is great and incredible. Without education or information, every one, by a certain tacit sense, is enabled to judge and decide concerning what is right or wrong in the arts. If this observation is true with regard to pictures, statues, and other performances, in the knowledge of which they have less assistance from nature; it becomes much more evident and striking with regard to the judgements, which they form concerning words, harmony, and pronunciation: for concerning these there is a common sense implanted in all, of which Nature intended that no one should be entirely devoid."

Thus, Wilson depends on Cicero as well as Reid for his argument that nature or reason communicates to humankind a proper sense of judgement and taste. Significantly, he incorporates Reid's philosophy into his translation of the passage, attempting to bridge a connection between Cicero and the Scottish School of Common Sense and to

_

²²¹ Wilson (1804) 1:136.

²²² Ibid. 2:81. Wilson does not include the Latin text, which reads in the 1692 edition: Illud autem nequis admiretur, quonam modo haec vulgus imperitorum in audiendo notet; cum in omni genere, tum in hoc ipso magna quaedam est vis, incredibilisque naturae. Omnes enim tacito quodam sensu, sine ulla arte, aut ratione, quae sint in artibus, ac rationibus recta ac prava, diiudicant: idque cum faciunt in picturis, et in signis, et in aliis operibus, ad quorum intelligentiam a natura minus habent instrumenti; tum multo ostendunt magis in verborum, numerorum, vocumque iudicio; quod ea sunt in communibus infixa sensibus, neque earum rerum quemquam funditus natura voluit esse expertem. The minor variations in the Teubner edition are found in the phrases: "volgus imperitorum", "ad quorum intellegentiam", "sensibus nec", "natura esse voluit expertem".

demonstrate that the contemporary ideas he espouses have a classical tradition. The translations of both phrases *tacito quodam sensu* (by a certain silent perception) and *sunt in communibus infixa sensibus* (they are fixed in the public sensibility), which Wilson renders as "by a certain tacit sense" and "there is a common sense implanted in all", provide a clear reference to Reid's statements on the existence of first principles of human knowledge perceived by all.²²³ Indeed, Wilson draws directly from Reid at this point, since Reid himself employs the quotation from *de Oratore* in his *Essays on the Intellectual Powers of Man* (1785), although he does not provide a translation of it.²²⁴

Like Reid, Wilson believes that the values of society are held in common precisely because of this universal moral judgement. Even in criticising those who disagree with such sentiments, Wilson responds not merely to his more modern contemporaries but also to the ancients. The moral sense, he says, while denied by those like Lucretius and Hobbes, is proven by the feelings of "gratitude, or resentment, or pride, or shame" which all experience. These compel a person to "acknowledge a sense of something benevolent, of something unjust, of something, worthy, and of something mean"; ultimately, they demonstrate the existence of the "honourable" and the "dishonourable".

If such a moral perception exists, it must of logical necessity be universal in its application; therefore, Wilson turns to Cicero's *de Natura Deorum* 1.16.43 as offering proof that humankind intuitively possesses knowledge of these moral truths.²²⁷ Once he has shown that all humankind can perceive this divine law, whether revealed through scripture or through nature and reason, Wilson links divine and human laws. The statutory laws established and sanctioned by the people derive their obligatory authority from divine law,²²⁸ and the people are bound to exercise their sovereign power according to its principles.²²⁹

Unsurprisingly, Wilson does not clarify the precise connection between natural law and human laws. McCloskey, for instance, draws attention to this dilemma in the

Reid (2002) 39-41, 452-453, 551-552. Cf. Haakonssen (1996) 185-186 on Reid's first principles of human knowledge and 193-195 on the similarity between Reid's thought and Cicero's understanding of *officia*.

²²⁴ Reid (2002) 431, 452-453.

²²⁵ Wilson (1804) 1:121.

²²⁶ *Ibid*. 1.121

²²⁷ See above, p. 54 for the complete quotation and its translation.

²²⁸ Wilson (1804) 1:104-105.

²²⁹ *Ibid*. 1:153.

Law Lectures of attempting to reconcile the changes in customary law with the immutable principles of natural or divine law. This tension, however, is not unique to Wilson but is inherent in all natural law theories. Although he is not able to resolve the difficulty, Wilson attempts to bridge it by pointing to the guidance of reason and the moral sense. A legislator seeking to promote the ends of justice and duty will often find the means to procure those ends a matter of doubt and "considerable difficulty," but will be aided by reason. Therefore, although Wilson asserts the existence of divine principles, he also freely admits that they fail to elucidate "the origin, the nature, the extent of the several rights and duties . . . nor do they specify in what instances one right or duty is entitled to preference over another". Those inquires are left to human beings to decide by means of their rational powers.

In a manner similar to Cicero, Wilson focuses on how the moral virtues enjoined by natural law apply to one's relationships with other individuals and thereby support the common good. The subject of public community and interest forms an important part of Wilson's discussion on obligations and provides stability for his doctrine of popular sovereignty. Society, Wilson argues, materialises through a natural and positive desire for assistance and affection. ²³³ In his discussion of the relationship between the individual and the community, Wilson makes the obvious point that by serving the general good, an individual also protects his own self-interests. Believing that nature enjoins an individual's freedom to "pursue his happiness and perfection", Wilson also says that, "Whatever promotes the greatest happiness of the whole, is congenial to the principles of utility and sociability."²³⁴ Developing this idea further, Wilson believes each citizen must be willing to sacrifice individual interest to the interest of the general public whenever they come into an unavoidable and temporary conflict. 235 In practice, Wilson recognises that unless each individual protects the general interest, society itself will crumble into factions and ultimately self-destruct. As he states, "by the will and by the interest of the community, every private will and every

²³⁰ McCloskey (1967) 41.

Wilson (1804) 1:127. As he practically admits, those who look to revealed divine law for specific instructions in each situation expect more than they will discover [1:139].

²³² *Ibid.* 1:139.

²³³ *Ibid.* 1:296-297.

²³⁴ *Ibid.* 1:140; cf. 1:303 on the equating of self-love and the common interests.

²³⁵ *Ibid.* 2:438-439

private interest must be bound and overruled. Unless this maxim is established and observed; it is impossible that civil government could be formed or supported."²³⁶

On one level, therefore, the higher law demands a type of public virtue, embraced for the good of the state. In high-flowing rhetoric, Wilson describes how an individual must be "inspired with ardent affection for the publick … his heart, his head, his hands, his tongue, his pen, his fortune; all he is, and all he has, are devoted to his country's cause, and to his country's call". ²³⁷ The preeminent duty of each citizen lies in serving the state and its common good.

In the end, however, the obligatory force of these principles of mutual help and common self-interest does not merely lie in arguments of expediency, which maintain that human society will crumble if they are ignored. Humanity, generosity, and justice, while necessary to the proper functioning of society, are all personal virtues that can only be enjoined by appealing to a source superior to human authority. Although fulfilling or neglecting the demands of virtue has a profound effect on the state and on one's community, Wilson still insists that "virtue and vice are ends; and are hateful or desirable on their own account". Nonetheless, when individuals fulfil these obligations and pursue virtue, Wilson believes that legal and political stability will be the certain result.

The same tension inherent in Cicero's perspective of virtue, however, also exists in Wilson's philosophy. While all people are equal in their moral obligations and in their ability to perceive them, ²⁴⁰ Wilson acknowledges the difficulty of applying those duties to specific situations. Although he looks to natural law and its prescription of individual virtue to guide the decisions of legislators as well as the practical decisions of daily life, Wilson believes the perception of what virtue demands in each situation has not been given to humankind; instead, people must employ reason in order to apply the higher law rightly. ²⁴¹

_

²³⁶ *Ibid.* 2:439; cf. 1:353.

²³⁷ *Ibid.* 1:423.

²³⁸ *Ibid.* 1:212-213.

²³⁹ *Ibid.* 1:136. Cf. Wilson (1804) 1:301; *Leg.* 1.18.48-49.

Wilson (1804) 1:118-119. Cf. 1:308 where Wilson broadly generalises and equates his understanding of natural rights and duties with that of the ancients, saying that "With regard to all, there is an equality in rights and in obligations; there is that 'jus aequum', that equal law, in which the Romans placed true freedom. The natural rights and duties of man belong equally to all"; cf. 2:470 for a similar statement. ²⁴¹ *Ibid.* 1:127.

Beyond the issue of how people correctly apply an ultimate standard of virtue to their individual circumstances is the greater conflict that occurs in the effort to reconcile common and individual interests. While all would likely acknowledge the theoretical necessity of prioritizing the general interest, an individual will likely protect his selfinterest when it appears to clash with the common good. The conviction that virtue would serve as the bulwark of the republican form of government, a theory shared by many of the founders, proved increasingly difficult to defend as a principle of actual politics. 242 Wilson, however, expresses no such doubt in his lectures. Much like Cicero, he recognises the tension between his philosophy and its practical application but does not abandon the view that the true safety of the state rests on the personal virtue of each citizen.

3. Wilson's slant on Cicero

Despite many variations in how virtue is defined and interpreted, the significance of civic virtue in republican theories of political thought is widely noted. 243 Indeed, it would be difficult to address modern questions of civic identity, sovereignty, and constitutionalism, or to trace their classical origins, without dealing with the issue of virtue. For Wilson, as for many of the founders, virtue functioned as a check on the unlimited power of the people, providing the defining line between the unbridled tyranny of the mob and the right of the people to freely choose the laws which governed them. Although Cicero did not formulate a theory of popular sovereignty by name, his conception of individual virtue and the connection he drew between the stability of the state and the adherence of its leaders to virtue and the mos majorum became an essential part of the foundation on which Wilson constructed his own version of popular sovereignty, relying on Cicero's theory of virtue as the surest means of its success.

For both Cicero and Wilson, virtue is ultimately prescribed by natural law. In his analysis of the classical influence in early American political thought, Kirk defines natural law as "a loosely-knit body of rules of action prescribed by an authority superior

²⁴² Agresto (1977) 489-491. Cf. Skinner (1998) 32 n. 103 on republican self-government and the inevitable tension between personal interests and the common good. ²⁴³ Burtt (1992) 64-65; Honohan (2002) 148-150, 166.

to the political state" which are "presumed to be derived from divine commandment, from the nature of man, or from the long experience of mankind in community". 244
Although broader than most, this definition is helpful both in encompassing various interpretations of natural law that have existed in disparate ages and communities and also in explaining the variance between competing ideologies of virtue. Within such a context, virtue consists in obedience to obligations of justice, right, or duty, which may or may not be reflected in the written laws and which derive their legitimacy from a source outside the actual government of the state. Without digressing into an intricate examination of arguments on natural law, it can nevertheless be seen that Kirk's explanation provides a framework for understanding how republican theorists have viewed virtue as a source of stability within communities and as a limit in democracies against the unrestrained authority of the people. 245

Cicero's designation of the state as a *res populi* and of the people as an association based upon justice fits within this framework of natural law by providing an outside source of law and justice that the people are obligated to obey. His definition also eliminates the possibility of mob rule, since a legitimate form of popular rule can exist only when there is a shared moral consensus among the people.²⁴⁶ On this point, Wilson concurs with Cicero. Even as he supports the ultimate authority of the people as expressed through the will of the majority, Wilson argues that the standard of natural law and the obligations of virtue it places on individuals act as a protection against the unrestrained power of the mob and maintain the balance between liberty and license.²⁴⁷

In his *Law Lectures*, Wilson only partially portrays Cicero's thought, but he recognises the important link between conformity to the public standards of virtue and justice and the stability of a system guaranteeing some level of popular involvement in political affairs. Thus, both classical thinking and modern political philosophy affirm that the virtue of the individual citizen cannot be divorced from the state's constitution or form of government. While their interpretations of the precise virtues that define the

²⁴⁴ Kirk (2003) 109.

²⁴⁵ Cf. Bix (1996) 223; Hart (1961) 156; cf. Wild (1953) 64 on the definition of natural law as it relates to ethics. Cf. Sellers (1997-1998) 15 on republicanism and its adherence to a Stoic conception of natural law that distinguishes between liberty and license. On the history of natural law theory and different definitions offered of natural law, cf. Rommen (1998) 3-96; Haakonssen (1996) 6-7. On the subject of Cicero's influence in the development of natural law theories, cf. Bix (1996) 223-228; D'Entrèves (1951) 20-23. For bibliography on Wilson and natural law, see above, p. 107 n. 157.

²⁴⁶ Schofield (1995) 71-72.

²⁴⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:9, 11, 108, 114.

civis bonus differ in some respects, both Cicero and Wilson emphasise the personal virtue of the citizen as an essential foundation for the particular type of government advocated by each. As will be demonstrated, Wilson closely follows Cicero's conception of civic virtue in three essential ways: in his view of positive association, in his equation of individual and common interests, and in his insistence that virtue must be sought primarily for its own sake.

The first main point of similarity is Wilson's dependence on Cicero's perspective of association. As seen earlier, ²⁴⁸ Cicero centres his theory of individual justice in nature and locates the origins of political society in the natural impulse drawing people into association. In opposition to this perspective, political thinkers who espouse a negative view of association assert that the primary cause of social cohesion lies in the contradistinction between various groups and especially in the fear of danger from external threats. ²⁴⁹ Such, for instance, is the theory Hobbes posits when he argues that civil society originated from fear of others:

It is true that the advantages of this life can be increased with other people's help. But this is much more effectively achieved by Dominion over others than by their help. Hence no one should doubt that, in the absence of fear, men would be avidly attracted to domination than to society. One must therefore lay it down that the origin of large and lasting societies lay not in mutual human benevolence but men's mutual fear. ²⁵⁰

Contrasting with this perspective, Wilson aligns himself with Cicero's approach by basing his political philosophy on positive association and employing the Ciceronian texts as justification for his belief that individual self-interest can be reconciled with the common good. Using quotations from *de Officiis* and *de Amicitia*, Wilson argues that society is a necessary requirement for human happiness, based on goodwill and fellowship, and furthers the mutual advantages of all. Since Cicero was writing *de Amicitia* around the same time as *de Officiis*, it is not surprising that he frequently dwells on similar themes in the two works. Clearly recognising this connection, Wilson references them together. The quotation from *de Amicitia* 23.87-88 best summarises Wilson's own view that association develops through a mutual desire for fellowship and is necessary for the preservation of human life and happiness:

"If we could suppose ourselves," says Cicero, who knew so well how to illustrate law by philosophy—"if we could suppose ourselves transported by some divinity into a solitude, replete with all the delicacies which the heart of man could desire, but excluded, at the

²⁴⁸ See above, pp. 135-136.

²⁴⁹ Evrigenis (2008) 1-4.

²⁵⁰ Hobbes, On the Citizen 1.2.

same time, from every possible intercourse with our kind, there is not a person in the world of so unsocial and savage a temper, as to be capable, in these forlorn circumstances, of relishing any enjoyment." "Nothing", continues he, "is more true, than what the philosopher Archytas is reported to have said: If a man were to be carried up into heaven, and see the beauties of universal nature displayed before him, he would receive but little pleasure from the wonderful scenes, unless there was some person, to whom he could relate the glories, which he had viewed. Human nature is so constituted, as to be incapable of solitary satisfactions. Man, like those plants which are formed to embrace others, is led, by an instinctive impulse, to recline on those of his own kind."

In the case of this quotation, Wilson does not provide the Latin text. As can be seen, he follows his own understanding of the text rather than providing a literal word-for-word translation:

ut aliquis nos deus ex hac hominum frequentia tolleret et in solitudine uspiam collocaret atque ibi suppeditans omnium rerum quas natura desiderat, abundantiam et copiam, hominis omnino adspiciendi potestatem eriperet—quis tam esset ferreus qui eam vitam ferre posset ciuque non auferret fructum voluptatum omnium solitudo? Verum ergo illud est, quod a Tarentino Archyta, ut opinor, dici solitum nostros senes commemorare audivi ab aliis senibus auditum: si quis in caelum ascendisset naturamque mundi et pulchritudinem siderum perspexisset, insuavem illam admirationem ei fore, quae iucundissima fuisset, si aliquem cui narraret habuisset. Sic natura solitarium nihil amat semperque ad aliquod tamquam adminiculum annititur, quod in amicissimo quoque dulcissimum est. ²⁵²

Suppose that some god should lift us away from this place frequented by men and should place us somewhere in solitude, and there supplying us with an abundance and plenty of all things that nature could desire, should snatch from us entirely the power of beholding a fellow-being—who would be a man of such iron, who would be able to endure that life, and from whom the enjoyment of all pleasure would not be snatched away by solitude? True, therefore, is that saying that I have heard related by our old men, which they had heard from other old men, that I believe was accustomed to be said by Archytas of Tarentum: if anyone should ascend into heaven and should observe the nature of the universe and the beauty of the constellations, that marvel would be unpleasant, which would have been most delightful for him if he would have had someone to whom he could relate it. Thus, nature loves nothing solitary and always strives as it were for some support, which is sweetest when found in a very close friend.

Wilson's slant on the passage is particularly evident in his inclusion of "there is not a person in the world of so unsocial and savage a temper", a description he actually takes from the previous sentence of the text (not included here) that speaks of Timon of Athens as a man of such a fierce and savage nature that he shunned and hated human society. Wilson also makes the quotation less verbose by excluding the phrase referring to the transmission of Archytas's proverb, and leaves out the final clause of the paragraph. Clearly, by this last omission, Wilson aimed at disregarding the specific application Cicero makes to friendship and instead to end the quotation on its broader

²⁵¹ Wilson (1804) 1:300.

²⁵² The Teubner edition contains the two minor variations of "aspiciendi" and "adnititur".

²⁵³ Cic. Amic. 23.87.

application to the necessity of human society. Although he slants the text in order to emphasis this point, Wilson believes he is being consistent with a general reading of Cicero's thought, as evidenced by the other quotation he employs from *de Officiis* 1.7.22, which contains the same themes on the natural inclination of humankind to join together and the benefits resulting from this union:

"There is nothing more certain", says Cicero, "than the excellent maxim of Plato—that we are not intended solely for ourselves; but that our friends and our country claim a portion of our birth. Since, according to the doctrine of the stoicks, the productions of the earth are designed for men, and men are designed for the mutual aid of one another; we should certainly pursue the design of Nature, and promote her benign intention, by contributing our proportion to the general interest, by mutually performing and receiving good offices, and by employing our care, our industry, and even our fortune, in order to strengthen the love and friendship, which should always predominate in human society."²⁵⁴

In this quotation as well, Wilson only includes the translation given above without the Latin text:

Sed quoniam, ut praeclare scriptum est a Platone, non nobis solum nati sumus ortusque nostri partem patria vindicate, partem amici, atque, ut placet Stoicis, quae in terris gignuntur, ad usum hominum omnia creari, homines autem hominum causa esse generatos, ut ipsi inter se aliis alii prodesse possent, in hoc naturam debemus ducem sequi, communes utilitates in medium afferre mutatione officiorum, dando accipiundo, tum artibus, tum opera, tum facultatibus devincire hominum inter homines societatem.²⁵⁵

But since, as has been very famously written by Plato, we are not born only for ourselves, and our country claims a part of our birth, as do our friends; and, as is believed by the Stoics, everything produced in the earth has been created for the use of humankind; men are born for the sake of other men, so that they may mutually be able to benefit one another, in this we ought to follow the guidance of nature, to contribute to the public advantage in the community by an interchange of services, in giving and receiving, to unite closely the fellowship among men by our skills, by our efforts, and by our resources.

In this quotation, which he translates more literally than that from *de Amicitia*, Wilson reinforces the theme of positive association and introduces the topic of obligation into the discussion by supporting the ancient conviction that individuals have a duty to serve not only their own interests, but also to serve their friends and their state.

This point leads to the second essential way in which Wilson's conception of virtue closely follows Cicero's line of reasoning by emphasising the link between common and individual interests. The commitment to individual liberty at the time of the American Revolution should not lead to the view that the founders neglected the

²⁵⁴ Wilson (1804) 1:299.

²⁵⁵ The Teubner edition contains the two minor variations of "gignantur" and "accipiendo".

importance of social unity. ²⁵⁶ In fact, the willingness to subordinate individual interests to those of the larger community plays as important a role in Wilson's model as it does in Cicero's. For Wilson, virtue manifests itself in devotion to the state, characterised by an active participation in government and devotion to the common good. As has been seen, in order to emphasize that a virtuous citizen seeks a convergence of interests between his own desires and the needs of the community, he employs the argument of de Officiis 1.7.22 that according to nature, humankind is meant to strengthen the bonds of mutual help and fellowship. Such is the key denotation Wilson ascribes to the term patriotism. When speaking of the need for citizens to be primarily devoted to the interests of the entire United States and not merely a particular state, he says, "Expanded patriotism is a cardinal virtue in the United States. This cardinal virtue this 'passion for the commonweal,' superiour to contracted motives or views, will preserve inviolate the connexion of interest between the whole and all its parts". 257

Thus, the first consideration of the good citizen is the interests of the whole community of which he forms a part, and only in promoting the common good can the security of the state and the well-being of its citizens be preserved. In detailing particular civic duties, Wilson mentions such tasks as voting, serving on juries, and acquiring a thorough knowledge of the laws, ²⁵⁸ but when, in language reminiscent of Cicero, he refers to the general principle of civic duty, he says that an individual is required "to fulfil the engagements, which he has made; and to do no injury". ²⁵⁹ The strength of the state relies upon these types of individuals, who actively seek the good of the whole community and refrain from pursuing self-interest to its detriment. Once again, Wilson turns to the authority of de Officiis 3.6.28 to support this claim that the unity and preservation of the state rest on the type of virtuous conduct that refrains from injuring another, saying that self-interest at the expense of the common welfare will "dissolve the union of the state". 260

In emphasising the necessity of virtue for the good of the state, however, Wilson also makes an essential distinction that follows Cicero's approach in a third main way.

Wood, G. S. (2003) 90 on the common emphasis in the republicanism of the American Revolution on a "morality of social cohesion" and the necessity of seeking the common welfare of the state. ²⁵⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:357.

²⁵⁸ *Ibid.* 1:11-12.

²⁵⁹ *Ibid.* 2:495.

²⁶⁰ For the whole of the quotation and Wilson's translation, see above, pp. 62-63.

The strong connection Wilson makes between virtue and the common good may initially appear to be an argument of mere expediency that views virtue as existing for the good of the state and one's community. For Wilson, however, patriotism is more than a public virtue existing for the benefit and continued existence of the state. Thus, in addition to holding similar views of association, Wilson and Cicero locate the good of the state as resting in the personal virtue of the individual, but they explicitly differentiate between virtue as a public necessity and as an individual obligation that must be sought for its own sake. While closely related to civic duty, this theory of virtue originates in justice and derives its source of obligation from outside the actual state. Cicero's depiction of the statesman or politician, imparting the new conception to Roman political thought of the individual "constantly engaged in civilian activity for the good of the state", ²⁶¹ allows for a broader understanding of the individual citizen and emphasises the importance of one whose actions are essential to the state's wellbeing. 262 While one's chief *officia* are owed to the state, however, the virtue that promotes civic stability applies equally to personal moral character. As previously stated, Cicero's conception of the virtue of the good citizen is inseparably connected with the principles of justice: to refrain from harming another and to preserve the common interest. Cicero recognises that what virtue demands may at times clash with one's duty toward the state, and he insists that the obligations of moral duty come first, saying that there are some actions so abominable and disgraceful that a wise man will not commit them even to save his country. 263 Hence, moral duty exists apart from the state; an individual is required to fulfil the principles of justice even if such actions should result in the state's downfall.

In his own discussion of civic virtue, Wilson also feels the need to clarify his position. Much like Cicero's address to Marcus and the rising generation of Roman political leaders, in his lectures to law students desiring positions of political and legal prominence in the United States, Wilson focuses on the civic necessity and benefits of virtue but is careful to note that virtue cannot be confined to a political context. While he emphasises that the good of the individual is achieved only through seeking the well-being of all and that such virtue is essential in maintaining the state, Wilson also argues

²⁶¹ Steel (2004) 70; cf. Powell, J. G. F. (1994) 20.

²⁶² Connolly (2007) 125; Earl (1961) 38-39; Zetzel (2001) 86.

²⁶³ Cic. Off. 1.45.159.

that the virtue required of good citizens does not serve a purely civic purpose: it governs not only behaviour in the public sphere but also private actions.

On this point, Wilson makes a conscious break with previous philosophers who tied virtue inextricably to the purpose of supporting the state and civil society. Thus, he excludes the Machiavellian interpretation of virtue, which is not based upon justice and which serves a primarily civic purpose. Hachiavelli's conception of *virtù* divorces the moral and cardinal virtues from the behaviour required of a statesman and allows for decisions made on the basis of expediency. Although Wilson never deals specifically with Machiavelli's work, he views Montesquieu as endorsing a similar position and believes he presented virtue as something to be sought for the state rather than for its own sake. Despite essential differences between the political thought of Montesquieu and Machiavelli, by arguing that, "Ce n'est point une vertu morale, ni une vertu chrétienne, c'est la vertu *politique*" characterised by "l'amour de la république", Montesquieu followed Machiavelli's conception of virtue as "an equality of subjection to the republic's laws and of devotion to her good".

At a time when Montesquieu's definition of republican virtue provided a philosophical framework and source of inspiration for many of the founding fathers, ²⁶⁸ Wilson departs from this trend and attempts to discredit the tradition of virtue as promulgated by Montesquieu by reverting instead to a Ciceronian perspective. Instead of citing Montesquieu as an example to be followed, Wilson believes that his conception of virtue actually threatens the security of the new republic.

In his *Law Lectures*, Wilson contends that in the *Spirit of the Laws* Montesquieu abandons justice, reason, and truth since he does not seek them for their own sake. When honour and truth cease to be sought as ends in themselves, Wilson believes that these virtues must inevitably cease to exist. In arguing for a theory of virtue derived from the ultimate standard of natural law, Wilson commends the classical discernment which made the temple of honour "accessible only through the temple of virtue". ²⁶⁹

Justice must be required in personal matters as well as in a civic context, and individual

²⁶⁴ Burtt (1992) 65-66.

_

²⁶⁵ Skinner (2000) 42-45, especially note the contrast Skinner draws between Machiavelli's view and that of Cicero; cf. Skinner (1978) 1:136.

Montesquieu (1950) 9, 94; citations are taken from the forward to the work and section 1.5.2.

²⁶⁷ Pocock (1975) 491, 463.

²⁶⁸ Reinhold (1984) 98, 145.

²⁶⁹ Wilson (1804) 2:471.

virtue must exist not only for the good of the state but also for the good of the individual; otherwise, society will embrace a standard such as Montesquieu's theory of honour, which "fashions the virtues just as it pleases, and extends or limits our duties by its own whimsical taste". A republican government, Wilson maintains, will not desire to obtain a mere appearance of honour which is "vicious in its practice, and, even when right in its practice, vicious in its principle". Thus, virtue, as Wilson understands it, functions as the same set of duties binding both the individual and the citizen. While it may have different applications regarding the specific political duties required of the individual, it equally applies to personal duties.

Following Cicero's argument in *de Officiis*, Wilson believes a virtuous citizen must seek virtue for its own sake or he ceases to be a truly good citizen. It is on this type of virtue that the security of the state rests. In Wilson's model, therefore, if virtue is sought for the good of the state alone, rather than for its own sake, the collapse of virtue itself and consequently that of the state is imminent. In this way, Wilson situates himself within a Ciceronian context, employing the same test of virtue against Montesquieu as Cicero used against his own contemporaries.

While Wilson appeals to Cicero's authority for an ideal of virtue to be sought for its own sake, he also recognises the practical advantages resulting from such virtue. Security of one's person and property, the ability to pursue happiness in the ways best suited to that aim, and the attainment of deserved fame are all proper benefits that attend a virtuous people and a well-ordered state. As he reminds his young law students, the United States is becoming free and prosperous under the new constitution, and as they establish high aims for themselves, they can expect to gain from these advantages.

Additionally, Wilson well understood the complexities of law and politics and the frequent difficulty in applying the ideals of justice and virtue to the daily affairs of life.²⁷⁴ On these points as well, Cicero's philosophy offered the practical approach to ethics that Wilson found so consonant with his own theories. Following Panaetius' perspective of Stoicism, Cicero emphasised not the impossible model of the perfect

²⁷⁰ *Ibid.* 2:471.

²⁷¹ *Ibid.* 2:471.

²⁷² *Ibid.* 1:160, 164-165; cf. 2:466.

²⁷³ *Ibid.* 1:42.

²⁷⁴ *Ibid.* 1:127-128.

wise man, but an attainable standard.²⁷⁵ This approach, described by Dyck in his commentary as "idealism tempered with realism",²⁷⁶ encapsulated a practical theory of virtue enabling Wilson to support his view of American citizenship.

Despite the similarity between their theories of virtue, however, Wilson makes a significant departure from Cicero by imparting a highly optimistic colouring to his conception of the good citizen—a view resulting from Wilson's enlightenment philosophy with its impregnable trust in the future advancement of human virtue and liberty. Although he disagreed with the theory that states must inevitably decline and believed that a res publica could indefinitely continue if the citizens upheld the institutions and customs handed down to them, Cicero never promulgated a theory of universal peace achievable throughout the world. Nevertheless, Wilson draws on Cicero's doctrine of the cosmic community shared by humankind and the gods to support his own belief in the good fellowship that will be advanced not only in the United States, but also in interactions with foreign states as their mutual striving for the common interests of all eventually leads to the end of strife and the progress of liberty. 277 Society, as Wilson views it, "is in a progressive state, moving on towards perfection" and to the ultimate cessation of "discord, devastation, and war". ²⁷⁸ On this point, Wilson's perspective stands in contrast with those of other founders like Madison, who argued in Federalist Paper Number 10 that self-love and the competing interests of humankind were more likely to lead to enmity than to cooperation, with decisions made on the basis of self-aggrandizement rather than "with a sole regard to justice and the public good". 279 Nonetheless, although Wilson is aware that he is drawing new conclusions from the idea of mutual cooperation propounded by the ancients, Wilson says that the advancement of political science has led to new discoveries and the perfecting of human progress, ²⁸⁰ and he sees himself as defending the classical concept of the common society of humankind and advancing it to its logical end.

_

²⁷⁵ Powell, J. G. F. (1995) 24.

²⁷⁶ Dyck (1996) 43.

²⁷⁷ Wilson (1804) 1:170-174.

²⁷⁸ *Ibid.* 1:30, 381.

²⁷⁹ Willis (1982) 44-45.

²⁸⁰ Wilson (1804) 1:416-417.

A less significant point of difference occurs in Wilson's democratic application of Cicero's thought. While Cicero acknowledges the need for all citizens to be virtuous, he essentially writes to the educated and experienced elite in de Officiis, looking to them to lead the Republic in political leadership and virtue; conversely, Wilson wants the entire populace to become the type of virtuous statesmen recommended by Cicero. Nonetheless, Wilson's theoretical framework is made possible by the broad understanding of virtue articulated by Cicero in de Officiis, which centres on a virtue perceivable by all, on an inevitable correspondence between the good man and the good citizen, and on the idea of a statesman who even as a citizen actively works for the good of the state. 281 Wilson remains true to the spirit of Cicero's work, which reiterates the importance of an individual achieving political leadership if possible. 282 Whether an individual succeeds in political leadership is incidental to Wilson's argument, since in observing duties like voting, acquiring a comprehensive knowledge of the law, and maintaining justice in his private behaviour toward others, a citizen fulfils the role of a statesman even if he has not obtained political office. Wilson's more democratic position was undoubtedly bolstered by a more widely educated populace and greater opportunities for individual advancement in the colonies than had existed in Rome; however, Cicero's theory of virtue allowed Wilson to take the notion of the statesmancitizen a step further. While his democratic emphasis overlooks some of the more elitist themes in Cicero's work, he remains true to the sentiment expressed in de Republica 2.69, when Scipio speaks of a statesman as one who splendore animi et vitae suae sicut speculum praebeat civibus (by the splendour of his mind and life would present himself as a mirror to his fellow citizens). For Wilson, all citizens act as leaders of the state even in their individual capacities, and the virtue of each should act as a mirror to the rest. Thus, despite some slight divergences, Wilson advocates the type of virtue set forth by Cicero and looks to the virtuous citizen of the pattern of de Officiis to protect the stability and well-being of the Republic.

²⁸¹ Cf. Wilson (1804) 1:120-121 on the natural ability of all to perceive virtue and justice. The language of this section is also reminiscent of *Off.* 1.4.11-14.

This point was furthered by a conversation with Malcolm Schofield at the Classical Association Conference 4 April 2009.

Chapter 5: Justified disobedience to written law

Il n'y a ni guerre étrangère, ni guerre civile; il n'y a que la guerre injuste et la guerre juste ... Chasser le tyran ou chasser l' Anglais, c'est, dans les deux cas, reprendre son territoire. Il vient une heure où protester ne suffit plus; après la philosophie il faut l'action; la vive force achève ce que l'idée a ébauché.

Victor Hugo, Les Misérables

This chapter focuses on civil disobedience, specifically on the way Wilson and Cicero use their theories to legitimize action. In exploring the concept of resistance to government, it is possible to see how the philosophies formulated by these men were shaped by the political circumstances in which they found themselves. In particular, the concepts of popular sovereignty and civic virtue explored in the last two chapters served for these men as a legal justification for resistance to written law and thus for the practical decisions they made as statesmen, with Cicero stressing the duties of a good citizen and Wilson emphasizing the importance of consent. Although each defended civil disobedience in a unique way, they both resorted to a political viewpoint that offered a broader interpretation of law as encompassing not only written word but also an unwritten higher law and tradition.

This final chapter, therefore, examines the practical application of Cicero's and Wilson's thought and demonstrates that they employed their distinctive versions of popular sovereignty and civic virtue to justify civil disobedience and support their personal and political agendas. As will be seen, although Cicero acknowledges the necessity of popular consent, he does not use a lack of consent as a basis for resistance; rather, he derives his doctrine of civil disobedience from the necessity of preserving the state, arguing that an ultimate standard of justice may compel an individual to resist written law. Wilson, who believes the absence of consent in itself justifies the removal of laws or forms of governments, views the Ciceronian texts as a confirmation of his theory, but his ideas actually rely on a more democratic foundation. Despite these differences, however, both Cicero and Wilson turn to customary law and the stability of tradition as an essential means of knowing and applying natural law in a way that allows resistance to occur while still preserving an ordered state and a common respect for law.

1. Cicero and resistance

Throughout his lifetime, Cicero consistently used his writings as a means of defending his political decisions and associating himself with the image of statesmanship portrayed in them.¹ This is not to say, however, that he lacked concern for the problems and uncertainties of his time. In his works he genuinely endeavoured to identify and avert the crises threatening the Republic.² Both his public image and his effort to preserve the Republic increasingly became centred on the issue of resistance to written law.

As an advocate, Cicero employed various definitions of law and custom as rhetorical strategies tailored to particular situations; in some cases he appealed to law only as it applied to written statutes, and in others he provided a broader definition of law that encompassed an unwritten and higher tradition. As the unknown author of the *Rhetorica ad Herennium* notes, in the performance of arguing against the letter of the law, one can appeal to intent and demonstrate that disobedience to the written law is justified by another law or even by principles of *mos*, *natura*, or what is *aequus et bonus*.³ The same tactic appears in Cicero's *de Inventione*, when he explains how arguments of justice and equity may be employed in setting aside written statute.⁴

After his condemnation of the Catilinarian conspirators without a trial, Cicero first faced the necessity of justifying his own actions in legal terms. He appeals not to expediency alone in his suspension of the laws of due process, but also to the safety of the *res publica*, which he represents as the *suprema lex* to which a statesman is bound.⁵ His later treatises bear witness to his endeavour to portray his violation of written law as consistent with the highest law of statesmanship.⁶ His own exile, which Clodius legally engineered, forced Cicero to consider the issue of law from another angle. In this case, he views the law as wrongly employed to suspend his own civil rights, and therefore regards Clodius as attacking the state by making unjust laws of exile. The situation of the Catilinarian conspirators and his own exile provided Cicero with the need to offer a

¹ Fox (2000) 269; Steel (2005) 7, 15, 54, 61.

² Rawson (1975) 159.

³ Rhetorica ad Herennium 2.10.14.

⁴ See above, p. 109.

⁵ Cic. Leg. 3.3.8.

⁶ Cic. De Or. 1.1.3; Cic. Rep. 1.4.7; Cic. Off. 1.22.77.

specific interpretation of law, and thus, in his later treatises, he offers a perspective justifying his actions both to himself and to others.

In allowing for the option of resistance, Cicero broke with previous political philosophy. For example, although it is only a thought experiment, one may consider how Plato would have reacted to the issues facing Cicero. In the Crito, Plato addresses the question of how to respond to unjust laws. While acknowledging that the laws have wrongly condemned him, Socrates even rejects the idea of passively resisting the laws by departing from Athens and escaping from their power. Whether the laws have rightly accused him or not, he believes he must submit to their authority, and argues that a private individual has no excuse to oppose a law, even if its application conflicts with justice. Indeed, in his personification of the state, Socrates says that if you cannot persuade her of the rightness of your cause, then you must be prepared ποιεῖν ä äν κελεύη, καὶ πάσχειν, ἐάν τι προστάττη παθεῖν, ἡσυχίαν ἄγοντα (to do whatever she commands, and to suffer, whatever she bids you to suffer, keeping silent).⁸ Instead of accepting this premise that disobedience to the laws brings about their destruction as well as that of the state, Cicero argues that disobedience is sometimes necessary to protect the people and the state. Hence, Cicero makes a distinction between higher law and written law that permits resistance.⁹

Cicero's approach focuses on the safety of the state as upheld by citizens who fulfil the principles of justice. The themes of motivation and intent in *de Officiis* are essential to this perspective, since in guarding the interests of the state and its citizens, discretion at times may call a good statesman to neglect performance of a written law, even as an individual may fail to keep a promise lest it rebound to the hurt of another. This fits with Cicero's depiction of the citizen-statesman: *tradetque se totum rei publicae neque opes aut potentiam consectabitur totamque eam sic tuebitur ut omnibus consulat* (and he will surrender his whole self to the republic, and he will pursue neither resources nor political power for himself, and will so watch out for the entire state that he may consult the interests of all). He emphasises the same principle in *de Republica*, asserting that the ultimate end of the statesman is to guarantee the happy

⁷ Pl. *Cri*. 50a-b.

⁸ *Ibid.* 51b.

⁹ Harries (2006) 57; cf. McIlwain (1958) 35-36.

¹⁰ Cic. Off. 1.25.86.

lives of the citizens—lives secure in wealth, rich in resources, great in glory, and respected in virtue. Therefore, just as the *officia* of an individual alter according to the situation and just as he must follow the principles of justice as he can best perceive them in a given instance, even so the statesman must be guided by his primary duty of protecting the safety of the state and the well-being of its citizens. While following the written laws is normally part of this *officia*, as Tanner remarks, the argument of *de Officiis* is that "the conscience of a Wise Man as a good citizen of any society must lead him to prefer and follow the largest good for the largest number as he sees it, whether in so doing he uphold or defy the statutes of his country as then enforced". This theory enabled Cicero to justify the murder of Caesar: although virtue forbids slaying a fellow man, it is honourable to kill a tyrant in defence of the state. Thus, Cicero's final writings establish the theory that the virtue of the good citizen may occasionally dictate civil disobedience.

In addition to interpreting the duties of a statesman in this way, *de Officiis* can also be read as affirming the right of the people to possess this type of leader, who will actively seek their good and ensure that justice is upheld. Cicero says in 2.12.41-42 that the people first chose leaders and appointed laws in order that they might have justice (*iustitia*) and equal rights (*ius aequabile*). He adds that before the tyranny of Caesar, the state was governed by those *quibus se ipsa commiserat* (to whom she had entrusted herself). Power, therefore, is assigned to the leaders and to the laws in order to fulfil the specific purpose of ensuring the people's welfare. 15

Although Cicero employs these conclusions to justify the murder of a tyrant, he does not carry the application to the point of legitimising revolution. Nonetheless, the idea subtly underlies his argument that if the interests of the *res publica* are not met and justice is overturned, then individuals may reestablish their leaders and laws on a rightful basis, just as when Lucius Brutus as a *privatus* (private citizen) freed the early Romans from the tyrants. Influenced by more personal motives, Cicero's defence of Sestius follows the same line of reasoning. Portraying Clodius in *pro Sestio* 7.15 as *oti*

¹⁶ Cic. Rep. 2.25.46.

¹¹ Cic. Rep. 5.6.8; cf. 2.29.51.

¹² Tanner (1972) 112.

¹³ Cic. Off. 3.4.19.

¹⁴ *Ibid.* 2.1.2.

¹⁵ For a similar reading of *de Republica*, see Schofield (1995) 74-76 on the people's authority in entrusting powers to the state and on their right to have their interests protected.

et communis salutis inimici (an enemy of tranquillity and the public safety), Cicero argues that his edicts were contrary to law and to the liberty of the citizens and that Sestius' use of force was a justified defence of the res publica.¹⁷

In his arguments supporting disobedience to written law, therefore, Cicero makes a connection between justice and civil disobedience, arguing that the higher standard of justice not only permits one to engage in an unlawful action but even makes such an action honorable and virtuous. This legitimisation of resistance contrasts with Wilson's approach, which associates popular sovereignty and civil disobedience. Cicero never argues that the removal of popular consent entails resistance. Although he never makes the argument as such, his discussion in *de Republica* appears to imply that no matter what type of government exists, so long as it upholds the interests of the state and rightly dispenses justice, the people should be satisfied.

2. Wilson and resistance

The circumstances of his own time placed a similar burden on Wilson to legitimise the American Revolution and his own part in it. Indeed, one of the main characteristics of the American writers was their thoughtful approach to the issue of revolution and their hesitancy to take action against the mother country unless they could vindicate themselves in legal and political terms.¹⁸ For Wilson, the issue of popular sovereignty and its connection with civil disobedience becomes the guiding theme throughout his lectures on law, and his disagreement or alignment with previous political thinkers is largely based on whether their interpretation of law grants the people the right of resistance. At the heart of his theory of popular sovereignty is the premise that any institution or law made without the people's consent cannot constitute a legitimate authority. Such was the doctrine that provided the American states with the willingness to rebel.¹⁹ While Wilson applied the theory of resistance much more broadly than Cicero by developing it to the point of revolution, he imitated Cicero in framing the

¹⁷ Cic. Sest. 13.30, 38.83; cf. Fantham (2004) 308.

¹⁸ Bailyn (1967) 18, 142.

¹⁹ McLaughlin (1932) 117; Wood, G. S. (1969) 45.

debate in terms of law and justice. Also like Cicero, he found himself compelled on a personal level to construct a theory of higher law that justified civil disobedience.

Central to Wilson's declaration of popular consent is the right of the people to throw off those laws not established by their consent and contrary to the principles of "life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness". ²⁰ He realises that his theory of consent has serious implications for the stability of laws and governmental forms. Once it is granted that the only moral or obligatory force a government or a system of laws possesses is that which has been granted to it by the people, then a corresponding right of resistance also arises: if the people have not consented, the government is not legitimate and its laws are only bonds of tyranny.²¹ When power is opposed to right, it is stripped of every claim to obedience.²²

Wilson's distinction between right and power rests in turn on a distinction between human law and divine law. Any law created by an individual or a group is still only a law of human creation. Not surprisingly, Wilson rejects the concept of the divine right of kings, and argues on the basis of equality that no man can lawfully compel the obedience of his fellow men. While one is under a moral obligation to obey divine laws, the same does not hold true of laws created by an equal.²³ Throughout history, Wilson observes, two justifications have been given for maintaining authority over others: that people must obey either those who are superior to them in strength or those who are superior in excellence.²⁴ However, while brute force may for a time compel obedience, it does not entail any legal obligation of obedience. Nor does superior excellence, while it may be esteemed, entitle its possessor to dominate others. Instead, the only way a people can be bound by a human authority and be obligated to obey its decrees is when they have first bound themselves through consent.²⁵

Wilson does not hesitate to take the theory of popular sovereignty to its practical and logical conclusion. At the start of his lectures, he even introduces popular soveriegnty as the principle of revolution, which means that the people "always retain the right of abolishing, altering, or amending their constitution, at whatever time, and in

²⁰ Declaration of Independence, paragraph 2.

²¹ Wilson (1804) 1:220.

²² *Ibid.* 1:458.

²³ *Ibid.* 1:111.

²⁴ *Ibid.* 1:108-109.

²⁵ *Ibid.* 1:221; cf. 1:200, 212.

whatever manner, they shall deem it expedient". On this point, Wilson's arguments sharply but subtly conflict with Blackstone and other contemporaries of his.

The Declaration of Independence illustrates the way in which Wilson took the theory of popular sovereignty to its logical conclusion. Many political theorists would accept the beginning of the oft-quoted paragraph of the Declaration of Independence regarding the rights of citizens: "to secure these rights, Governments are instituted among Men, deriving their just powers from the consent of the governed"; however the second clause provokes more disagreement:

That whenever any Form of Government becomes destructive of these ends, it is the Right of the People to alter or to abolish it, and to institute new Government, laying its foundations on such principles and organizing its powers in such form, as to them shall seem most likely to effect their Safety and Happiness. ²⁷

While the first premise is reminiscent of Cicero's insistence on popular consent and the duty of statesmen to ensure the happiness and well-being of the people,²⁸ the second premise advances beyond Cicero's argument by asserting the people's ultimate right to change their government. Exploring the case of Blackstone demonstrates the divergence among philosophers on this point. Blackstone happily accepted the initial statement but departed from the American perspective of resistance expressed in the paragraph's conclusion. For this reason, Wilson strongly criticises Blackstone, who admits the right of the people to change their legislature but considers it a purely theoretical notion impossible to implement in practice.²⁹ By contrast, Wilson argues

⁻

²⁶ *Ibid.* 1:17.

²⁷ Declaration of Independence, paragraph 2.

²⁸ For Cicero's view on the duty of statesmen, see above p. 148. To a great extent, Cicero's statements on this point contradict Benjamin Constant's widely-accepted depiction of Roman liberty as guaranteeing political involvement in government but denying individual rights: "Toutes les actions privées sont soumise à une surveillance sévère. Rien n'est accordé à l'indépendance individuelle, ni sous le rapport des opinions, ni sous celui de l'industrie, ni surtout sous le rapport de la religion" [Constant (1819)]. Cf. Brunt (1988) 298-300 on Constant's inaccurate perspective of the liberties of the individual citizen during the late Roman Republic.

Wilson (1804) 1:181. The position of English law on this topic is itself a matter of complexity. James Otis and other American colonial leaders appealed to *Bonham's Case* (1610) in their attempt to justify their actions to their English counterparts. In this case, Sir Edward Coke made the statement that "it appears in our books, that in many cases, the common law will controul acts of parliament, and sometimes adjudge them to be utterly void: for when an act of parliament is against common right and reason, or repugnant, or impossible to be performed, the common law will controul it, and adjudge such act to be void" (8 Co. Rep. 107a, 114a C.P. 1610). Due to its implications for judicial review, this judgement produced a flurry of controversy and has been the subject of a number of differing interpretations. In 1614, Chief Justice Hobart made a similar comment that "even an Act of Parliament, made against natural equity, as to make a man Judge in his own case, is void in itself, for jura naturae sunt immutabilia, and they are leges legum", but others like Lord Ellesmere argued that such judgements could not be made by the courts [Berger (1969) 532, 540]. The meaning of Coke's declaration continues to be

that those possessing the right to originally establish laws and government must also possess the right to alter them.³⁰

Although Wilson constantly examines the underlying principles of his theories and attempts to address them both philosophically and practically, he, unlike other political thinkers, does not focus on whether a tyrannical law ceases by definition to be law at all. At one point, he does quote Richard Hooker to say that laws cannot exist without public approval.³¹ For Wilson, though, the primary issue is not whether such laws exist in fact or theory, but whether they can compel obedience. In his opinion, since the people always possess the sovereign right of changing or abolishing their government, they also possess the right and even the duty of resisting tyranny. If force is used to compel their obedience and they are not able to resist, then their right is not destroyed but only postponed until an opportune and feasible time.³²

Clearly, Wilson has the War for Independence in his mind when he outlines his philosophical principles, often drawing connections between his theory of consent and

an object of discussion. Bailyn, for instance, argues the Coke merely meant that the courts must interpret statutes in accordance with general principles of reason and justice [(1967) 177]. While he accepts that such an understanding is more consistent with English case law, Holdsworth distinguishes between the sovereign power of Parliament to pass general laws and their right to pass laws contravening "those fundamental moral rules which seemed to be a part of that law of nature which natural reason teaches all mankind"; furthermore, he recognises that the underlying issue of sovereignty in the state still remained unresolved after the Revolution of 1688 [(1923) 2:442-444; 6:258]. Regardless of how Coke's statement ought to be understood, the American interpretation of *Bonham's Case* identified this fundamental tension in English law regarding sovereignty. For if, as in English law, the right of revolution against a

180

ought to be understood, the American interpretation of *Bonham's Case* identified this fundamental tension in English law regarding sovereignty. For if, as in English law, the right of revolution against a king who acted contrary to certain set and accepted principles was clearly recognised from the beginning [Pollock and Maitland (1968) 181-183], then surely the same principles must equally bind acts of Parliament. Wilson pinpoints this discrepancy, referencing the statements of both Sir Edward Coke and Sir Henry Hobart in his condemnation of Blackstone's unwillingness to allow the courts to judge acts of Parliament void if inconsonant with natural or divine law [(1804) 1:456-457]. As previously mentioned, the Ciceronian texts hold a prominent position in Coke's writings (see above, p. 21), and this classical influence appears to be at work in *Bonham's Case* as well as in the later opinions of those like Hobart. In his analysis of these higher principles and obligations, Wilson also turns directly to Cicero.

Wilson (1804) 1:418-419. In his *Second Treatise of Government*, Locke argues for a viewpoint similar to Wilson's, and his statements closely resemble the wording of the Declaration of Independence when he speaks of the natural freedoms of humankind (7.87.1-10), of the necessary consent they give the government (8.106.4-8), and of the supreme power the people possess to alter their government (13.149.5-17). Although Wilson clearly concurs with this view and is familiar with Locke's writings, his citations of Locke do not focus on Locke's exploration of the people's right to change their government. Instead, Wilson explores the ways in which Locke's arguments for the existence of ideas led to scepticism and Locke's relation to the thought of Berkely, Hume, Hartley, and Priestley [Wilson (1804) 1:67, 258, 265-272]. Possibly, Wilson may have accepted Blackstone's reading of Locke, which viewed him as providing a merely theoretical argument for resistance not intended for practical application [cf. Wilson (1804) 1:18]; in any case, when building his own case for resistance, Wilson turns to other authors and frequently to the Ciceronian texts. Cf. Pangle (1988) 126 on the influence of Locke's theory of revolution on the founding fathers and on Wilson; in contrast to this view, cf. Conkin (1974) 22-23.

³¹ Wilson (1804) 1:102.

³² *Ibid.* 1:110.

its applicability to the American colonies. Indeed, he views the competing interpretations of law as the very reason for the war. He argues that the "despotick claims" of Great Britain were founded on the notion that law is the power of a superior against an inferior, 33 while a proper idea of law based on consent was what justified the colonies in their resistance. Carefully, Wilson lays out the argument that as citizens of Great Britain, the colonists should have enjoyed the right of consenting to acts of parliament as well as the duty of obeying them; because they had no representation in that legislative body, they had no consent and no corresponding duty of obedience. 34

In effect, Wilson accepted the doctrine of sovereignty espoused by many in Great Britain that the king could be held accountable if he refused to yield to higher obligations, but he developed this argument further by applying this principle to Parliament. Such a philosophical step, however, introduced additional complexities and could not conclusively resolve the tangled issue of sovereignty. Two main areas of tension appear in Wilson's attempt to construct a constitutional system that in its practical workings protects the principle of popular sovereignty

The first area involves the judicial branch and the absence of limits set on its authority to interprete the Constitution. For Wilson, the separate court system and its ability to declare acts of Congress unconstitutional and void acted as a guard against legislative infringement of authority. In practical terms, he looked to the courts to uphold the principle of popular consent by striking down unconstitutional laws of the legislature. While many of the Anti-Federalists vigorously opposed such a powerful supreme court and declared that its authority would degenerate into judicial tyranny, Wilson's strong reliance on the doctrine of popular consent prevented him from endorsing such fears. In fact, his concern that the legislature might usurp the liberty of the people and his belief that it must be guided by universal principles of reason and justice even led him to consider granting greater authority to the courts. Thus, in the Constitutional Convention, he hinted at the idea, which his colleagues promptly rejected, that the judiciary power should not only be able to declare laws void if they were deemed to be unconstitutional, but also if they were contrary to natural justice:

³³ *Ibid.* 1:82.

³⁴ *Ibid.* 2:57.

³⁵ *Ibid.* 1:462.

³⁶ Cf. Ketcham (1986) 293-298 on the anti-federalist perspective presented by the anonymous author 'Brutus'.

"Laws may be unjust, may be unwise, may be dangerous, may be destructive, and yet not be so unconstitutional as to justify the Judges in refusing to give them effect."³⁷ While Wilson's suggestion was not accepted, it demonstrates his deep-rooted allegiance to a higher law or standard of equity that must bind political leaders as well as citizens. Nevertheless, the power of the Supreme Court to broadly interprete the Constitution and thereby overrule legislative decisions still remains a point of complexity and a source of political strife.

The second main area of tension occurs in the practical provision allowing for majority rule. Notably, Wilson views the divine law that provides the people with the justification to overturn human laws as a restraining force on their actions. An untrammelled democracy is far from what Wilson has in mind. Although the people possess absolute sovereignty in regard to human government, they are not free to act however they choose or to pass any law that suits their fancy. As previously noted, he emphasises that when power is opposed to morality, it ceases to compel obedience. The same is true of the laws passed by a tyrannous majority. Having quarrelled with Blackstone over whether the legislature can compel a law contrary to reason and justice, Wilson cannot deny that the same governing principle must also apply to laws enacted by the people with their full consent.

In terms of practical consent, Wilson equates the will of the people with the majority and recognises that the minority must consent to the original agreement. ³⁸ This assertion, however, does not mean Wilson always believed the majority to be right or that he did not perceive the danger of it tyrannising the minority. An individual or a minority is not swallowed up in the general will: they still possess rights that should be protected. As he clearly states, "on one side, indeed, there stands a single individual: on the other side, perhaps, there stand millions: but right is weighed by principle; it is not estimated by numbers". ³⁹ Ever a child of the Enlightenment, however, Wilson's optimism in human progress gave him the hope that these obligations would be fulfilled by future generations of Americans. As the majority fulfilled their moral obligations and upheld justice, the popular right to change and overturn law would be reconciled with the need for legal and political stability.

³⁷ Farrand (1966) 2:73.

³⁸ Wilson (1804) 1:310.

³⁹ *Ibid.* 2:439.

While Wilson does not give instructions for the proper manner of conducting a revolution, he clearly views the example of the American colonies as a positive one. ⁴⁰ Furthermore, because his lectures centre on the issues and events of his time, he does not address the details of individual resistance to a tyrannical law. The notion of a single citizen resisting oppression does not naturally enter the scope of his discussion. Nonetheless, Wilson still admits that a private citizen has the right to decide whether to resist a particular law and may indeed be "justified in refusing to obey an unconstitutional act of the legislature"; however, the citizen who disobeys the law must also "abide by the consequences of a wrong judgement". ⁴¹ In the end, therefore, the conscience of each citizen must decide whether a higher standard of justice conflicts with written law.

For Wilson, this question of individual consent to the law is an important one, which he tries to reconcile with his perspective of majority rule. Although democratic institutions cannot demand universal acceptance of every law, the consent of each citizen must still be obtained. If the minority finds that the original compact or its intention has changed, and they no longer desire to live under such a government and laws, they must be free to leave with their effects. While he says that in some circumstances emigration may be restricted, he favours a system of open emigration so that citizens withholding their consent to the nation's laws and institutions may depart. As evidence for the just and practical application of this right, Wilson notes the example of the *Digesta* of Roman law, which allowed individuals the freedom to choose the state of their citizenship. In support of the strong connection between free emigration and his conceptions of liberty and consent, Wilson also quotes from the *pro Balbo* 13.31, which upholds the "power of retaining and of renouncing our rights of citizenship".

What Wilson appears to overlook is that his view of majority rule exposes him to the same criticism he brought against Blackstone, who argued that while the people theoretically have the right to change or abolish their legislature, in actual practice the authority of Parliament is supreme. Similarly, Wilson argues that an individual or a

_

⁴⁰ Cf. Wilson (1804) 1:21 on the example of the United States as proof that the principle of consent is not dangerous, despite its revolutionary nature.

⁴¹ *Ibid.* 1:211.

⁴² *Ibid.* 1:418.

⁴³ *Ibid.* 1:317.

⁴⁴ *Ibid* 1:315

⁴⁵ See above, p. 66 for the whole of this quotation and Wilson's translation.

minority has the right to disobey an unjust or unconstitutional law, but he provides no practical way for such a law to be overthrown. Thus, while his theory asserts that the majority are bound by abstract principles of justice and duty, the only remedy he provides for a persecuted minority is to depart. In this case, Wilson's doctrine appears to reflect Plato's perspective in the *Crito*, that those who disagree with the laws and government of a country should depart and that if they remain they give their tacit consent to abide by its decisions.⁴⁶

On the general issue of reconciling popular sovereignty with civil liberties, Read criticises Wilson, saying that his idealism prompted him to ignore the actual tensions in political affairs, consequently leading him to reject practical safeguards such as the Bill of Rights.⁴⁷ Such an interpretation, however, minimises Wilson's political perspicacity. While undeniably optimistic in his views of human progress, Wilson does not claim to have resolved the complexities of popular sovereignty. Instead, he accepts the reality that if sovereign power is possessed by the people and exercised by the majority, there can be no ultimate check to that authority. Neither governmental institution nor political leader can long prevent the majority from carrying out their will. The first and central question for Wilson is "are men capable of governing themselves?" and second, "are they qualified—and are they disposed to *obey themselves*?". ⁴⁸ If assent is obtained to those questions, there is no other place to turn if the people should act unjustly or unwisely. As Wilson soberly acknowledges before the Pennsylvania Convention, for a people unwilling to govern themselves, "there is no remedy: from their power ... there is no appeal: to their errour, there is no superiour principle of correction". ⁴⁹ Thus, Wilson comprehends the danger of majority rule and acknowledges that there is no human law or governmental protection that can infallibly prevent the majority from abusing its power, but his commitment to popular sovereignty enables him to accept the tension that exists in its practical workings.

-

⁴⁶ Pl. *Cri*. 51d.

⁴⁷ Read (2000) 113-114.

⁴⁸ Wilson (1804) 2:435.

⁴⁹ *Ibid.* 3:293. In his reply to William Findley on 1 December 1787, Wilson makes a similar comment, saying that, "I have no idea, that a safe system of power, in the government, sufficient to manage the general interest of the United States, could be drawn from any other source, or rested in any other authority than that of the people at large, and I consider this authority as the rock on which this structure will stand.—If this principle is unfounded, the system must fall" [Bailyn (1993) 1:821]. Cf. Wilson (1804) 1:404.

The question still remains of whether the people, as the whole body of free citizens in the state, will be a responsible repository of sovereignty. Wilson's optimism may be as ephemeral as the confidence expressed in *de Clementia* for Nero's regard of the duties of kingship. In Wilson's opinion, however, history has proven that individual liberty and the wisdom of customary law are best preserved by popular authority. Sovereignty, as an indivisible principle, by right belongs to the people and must be granted to them despite possible consequences. Where else can it safely be placed?

3. The stability of tradition and customary law

Although they allowed for resistance to written law, neither Cicero nor Wilson can be regarded as true democrats. Since Wilson leaned more fully on the doctrine of popular consent in justifying resistance, he faced a greater challenge than Cicero in reconciling the tension between popular consent and adherence to higher law. Like the other founders, Wilson was loath to equate the will of the people with the highest law; instead, he circumscribed his doctrine of popular sovereignty by the limits of virtue and iustice.⁵⁰ He sought to describe this doctrine not so much as a revolutionary principle, but as a devotion to traditional principles of government that proscribed the current system and left them no option but to renounce it. Cicero also appealed to the ancient traditions as a source of stability for his claim that the unwritten laws carried authority and could be used to justify disobedience to written statutes. Both Cicero and Wilson look to principles of right, duty, and justice that do not originate from the written laws but come from an outside source.⁵¹ Confirmed by a tradition of time and usage, these standards not only bind the citizens themselves, but also in a few critical circumstances give them the right to act contrary to the written laws. In this way, stability and accountability coincide to allow the possibility of resistance.

Customary law is Wilson's instrument for resolving the conflict between popular consent and higher law. Trusting in the wisdom and reasoning ability of the

_

Wood, G. S. (1969) 67. Conkin, in designating natural law and popular sovereignty as the "two main sources of American constitutionalism", recognises that natural law prevents the will of the people from being the "sole criterion of legitimacy" [(1974) 3, 119-120].

⁵¹ Kirk (2003) 111-113; cf. Conkin (1974) x.

people, he believes that majority rule combined with customary law provides the best practical answer to the question of how one perceives and applies these universal standards.⁵² In a sense, Wilson's view of customary law could be described as natural law in its practical workings.

The importance and stability of tradition cannot be overemphasised as a counterpart to Wilson's theory of revolution. Despite his whole-hearted acceptance and defence of the revolutionary principle, Wilson does not desire frequent changes in laws or government. He claims that it is "not a principle of discord, rancour, or war: it is a principle of melioration, contentment, and peace". 53 While he admits some eras may see greater changes in the legal system and in custom itself, ⁵⁴ Wilson believes that a nation relying on customary law will experience only seldom and slow alterations. By definition, his understanding of customary law implies stability, since it is slowly developed over time, and since its wisdom is proven by time and experience.

The United States Constitution is a necessary accompaniment to Wilson's system of customary law. He believes that this overall framework and form of government will protect the principles of liberty and popular sovereignty and will remain the same even as changing situations require some specific provisions to remain and others to fall away through disuse.⁵⁵ Furthermore, Wilson points to the vis inertiae that prevents fundamental changes in governments unless warranted by some great necessity, and argues that when the people understand that they may alter the laws, they are less likely to act impulsively or with reckless abandon.⁵⁶

Thus, Wilson does not anticipate any great changes in the United States Constitution or in its system of government. When amendments occur, they will likely be minor and will take place gradually under a constitution and form of government that safeguards the right of the people to make those changes when necessary. A system of customary law both epitomises and attests to those principles most protective of the people's liberty, most in conformance to their will, and most closely aligned with natural law. Ultimately, customary law will continue to operate regardless of interference so long as the principle of consent is held sacrosanct. Even though

⁵² Cf. Hall (1997) 122, 143-144; McCloskey (1967) 39.

⁵³ Wilson (1804) 1:21.

⁵⁴ *Ibid.* 2:40.

⁵⁵ *Ibid.* 2:38; cf. 1:417.

⁵⁶ *Ibid.* 1:420-421.

temporary errors or the passions of humankind may periodically disrupt the peace of the state, Wilson is confident that a constitution resting on the basis of customary law will in time restore the state to its natural peace and order.⁵⁷

Ultimately, for such a system to function and for both liberty and stability in law to continue, the people themselves must defend the traditions they have received. In focusing on the perfections, knowledge, and reasonableness of customary law and on the necessity for the people to accept and uphold its provisions, Wilson turns again to the ancients. In the high rhetoric reminiscent of classical authors, Wilson explores how the system of laws slowly collected, refined, and established by "our predecessors and ancestors" is not only progressive, just, and strong, but is "our dearest birthright and richest inheritance". ⁵⁸ Cicero, Wilson assumes, was referring to just such a system of customary law in the *pro Caecina* 26.74-75:

Mihi credite: maior haereditas venit, unicuique vestrum, a iure et a legibus, quam ab iis, a quibus bona relicta sunt. Nam, ut perveniat ad me fundus, testamento alicuius fieri potest: ut retineam quod meum factum sit, sine iure civili non potest. [Fundus a patre relinqui potest, at usucapio fundi, hoc est finis sollicitudinis ac periculi litium, non a patre relinquitur, sed a legibus. Aquaeductus, haustus, iter, actus a patre: sed rata auctoritas harum rerum omnium a iure civili sumitur.] Quapropter non minus diligenter ea, quae a maioribus accepistis, publica patrimonia iuris, quam privatae rei vestrae, retinere debetis; non solum quod haec iure civili septa sunt; sed etiam quod patrimonium unius incommodo demittitur; ius amitti non potest sine magno incommodo civitatis. ⁵⁹

Believe me: a greater inheritance comes, to each one of you, from justice and the laws, than from those who may leave you wealth. For, a farm may come to me, by the will of anyone this is able to happen: but in order for me to hold fast what is my own, this cannot be without the civil law. [A farm is able to be bequeathed by one's father, but the acquisition of ownership of the farm, that is, the freedom from anxiety and the danger of a lawsuit, these are not bequeathed by one's father, but by the laws. The drawing of water or the passage of an aqueduct, this right is obtained from one's father, but the established title to all of these things is obtained from the civil law.] Wherefore you ought to hold fast the public inheritance of the law which you received from your ancestors no less carefully than the inheritance of your private property; not only because this property is protected by the civil law, but also because while it is disadvantageous to an individual to lose his inheritance, the law is not able to be lost without great disadvantage to the state.

As seen from the bracketed sections of the quotation, Wilson's translation makes the point more succinct by leaving out the examples Cicero provides:

_

⁵⁷ *Ibid.* 2:42.

⁵⁸ *Ibid.* 1:206.

⁵⁹ Wilson renders the first phrase differently than both the Teubner and 1692 editions. The Teubner edition reads: "maior hereditas uni ciuque nostrum venit in isdem bonis a iure et a legibus quam ab iis a quibus illa ipsa bona nobis relicta sunt"; while the 1692 reads: "maior hereditas venit, unicuique vestrum in iisdem bonis, a iure, et a legibus, quam ab iis, a quibus illa ipsa bona relicta sunt". Wilson is consistent with the 1692 edition for the rest of the quotation, although Teubner renders the phrases: "civili fieri non potest", "saepta sunt", "verum etiam quod", and "incommode dimittetur".

Believe me, a more inestimable inheritance descends to you from the law, than from those who have left, or may leave you fortunes. A farm may be transmitted to me by the will of any one: but it is by the law alone that I can peacefully hold what is already my own. You ought, therefore, to retain the publick patrimony of the law, which you have received from your ancestors, with no less assiduity than you retain your private estates; not only because these are fenced and protected by the law; but for this further reason, because the loss of a private fortune affects only an individual, whereas the loss of the law would be deeply detrimental to the whole commonwealth. ⁶⁰

Wilson's selection of this passage is carefully chosen. In context, Wilson is speaking of customary law and its heritage, but he employs a Ciceronian quotation that not only references customary law, but also clearly refers to the written laws safeguarding property rights. Although he was clearly capable of analysing the various legal terms employed by Cicero such as *ius*, *leges*, and *ius civile*, all of which carried different meanings for their Roman audience, Wilson deliberately translates them all as "law". This conforms to his own overriding practice in this chapter 'On the Common Law', where he attempts to demonstrate the connection between customary law and its written expressions. For Wilson, the two form part of a united legacy of law and liberty. In his view, customary law, founded on experience and on natural justice and reason, forms and interprets written statutes as well as the overall system of law. In this translation, therefore, he may be choosing not to distinguish between the different types of law in order to focus on how they coincide and are jointly maintained.

Wilson also uses this Ciceronian passage to instil and reinforce his conception of individual rights. Similar to Wilson's oft-repeated quotation from the *pro Cluentio*, this quotation conveys the idea that if the people desire to maintain their freedom, they must obey and preserve the law as their common inheritance (*publica patrimonia*). Indeed, the function of the law is to protect rights already existing separately from the law and possessed by the people: "it is by the law alone that I can peacefully hold what is already my own".⁶¹

This passage from the *pro Caecina* also supports Wilson's perspective of the relationship between individuals and the community or state as a whole. Although he believes that the law exists to protect the liberties of individuals—in this case their property rights—he also emphasises the need for individuals to submit themselves to the general law of the community and even to willingly sacrifice their personal interest when necessary to protect its well-being. Ultimately, the stability and liberty of any

-

⁶⁰ Wilson (1804) 2:46-47.

⁶¹ *Ibid.* 2:47.

nation depends not only on popular consent in framing law but also in the people's willingness to protect and defend it as a public legacy.

Wilson's application of the quotation from the *pro Caecina* is consistent with Cicero's own use of the argument within its historical context. In admitting that Aebutius' wrongful ejection of Aulus Caecina from his estate was not necessarily condemned by the wording of a statute, Cicero also argues that the act was contrary to the intention of the law and undermined true equity and justice. 62 In the passage cited by Wilson, Cicero skilfully appeals to the whole system of Roman law, as evident in his use of the phrase *ius et leges*. The written statues, the interpretations of the jurists, and the unwritten legal principles and customs together formed the interconnected tradition of law that Cicero employs in Caecina's defence. 63 The long-standing nature of these laws and customs serve as a basis for Cicero's appeal to their authority. In a manner similar to Wilson's later account of the legal history in the United States, Cicero praises the lawgivers of Rome for imparting a tradition of laws and institutions throughout the ages that could not have resulted from the wisdom of one leader.⁶⁴ Like Wilson's belief that the United States possessed the best existing constitution, Cicero believes that Rome's ancient customs have enabled her to achieve the optimum statum civitatis (the best form of state).⁶⁵

Even as Wilson trusts in the reliability of customary law, so also Cicero looks to the legal principles of the *ius civile* and to the *mos maiorum* as a means of determining the higher principles of law. On a practical level, despite Cicero's focus on the philosophical origins and the nature of governments and laws, his conservative position leads him to emphasise the necessity of following tradition rather than to explore the radical possibilities of his theories. Although *de Legibus* was never completed, the concluding statement serves as an appropriate reminder of this need to rely on the authority of the ancients. Here, Cicero upholds the usefulness of examining the origins of the *ius naturae*, but adds that with regard to the law of the Roman people we must follow that which has been bequeathed and handed down to us.⁶⁶ Even Cotta's remark

_

⁶² Cic. Caecin. 17.49, 18.51-52, 19.55, 25.70.

⁶³ Harries (2002) 66, 68; cf. Usher (2008) 38-39.

⁶⁴ Cic. Rep. 2.1.2.

⁶⁵ *Ibid.* 1.20.33; cf. 1.22.35, 1.46.70, 2.16.30.

⁶⁶ Cic. *Leg.* 3.20.49. Dyck notes that due to the corrupt transmission of this sentence it is impossible to affirm that the discussion would have continued solely along the lines of accepting all previous tradition

at the end of the discussion on the existence of the gods in de Natura Deorum is consistent with this position; for, whatever conclusions may be drawn from the debate, he will still be guided by the ancient customs and no oratio aut docti aut indocti (eloquence of either the learned or ignorant) will cause him to depart from the religion imparted by ancestral tradition.⁶⁷ Thus, although the Ciceronian texts can be read as affirming the power of the people and supporting a theory of resistance, ultimately Cicero still regards the people as bound by the sovereign authority of customary law.⁶⁸

In conclusion, therefore, it has been seen that together with Cicero, Wilson sought to unite the community in sharing a conception of justice and virtue, which both men asserted is principally known and accepted through the medium of custom and tradition. This point, I believe, acts as a necessary complement to the viewpoint of Republican politics put forward by Fergus Millar, to whom I am indebted for his discussions of political power and democratic processes in the Roman Republic. His insightful work, The Roman Republic in Political Thought, focuses on significant elements of popular sovereignty and traces this theme through classical and contemporary perspectives of the Roman Republic; nevertheless, by focusing on the Roman system as one "untrammeled by constitutional safeguards" where "the people, and not the law, is the final sovereign", Millar neglects to mention the important role of custom and how it limited the people's perception of their power and the exercise of it. 69 The Roman constitution allowed for innovation and new interpretations of custom, which the people, as represented by the juries, could constantly reinterpret; however, the unwritten laws of custom, tradition, and equity operated as a meaningful check upon the exercise of unrestrained power. Although Cicero is referring specifically to written law in the pro Cluentio, he recognises that the permanence of the state and the ability to claim the title of a free people exist only through adherence to these popular norms. As he reminds the judges, in sanctioning the laws they also place themselves under them; for, quoniam omnia commoda nostra, iura, libertatem, salutem denique legibus obtinemus, a legibus non recedamus (since we obtain all our advantages, rights, liberty,

[(2004) 554]; nonetheless, the overall sense of the sentence still affirms the authority and stability of Roman law

⁷ Cic. *Nat. D.* 3.2.5.

⁶⁸ Harries (2006) 148.

⁶⁹ Millar (2002) 8, 176.

and finally our safety through the laws, let us not diverge from the laws).⁷⁰ Supporting this interpretation of the Roman Republic, Zetzel, calls attention to its nature as "a profoundly traditional society, resting on the *mos maiorum* and unwritten law" and compares Cicero's philosophy with English theorists like Burke who in direct contrast to Locke based the legitimacy of government not upon popular consent but upon "history, precedent, or tradition".⁷¹ Even in recognising the important role of the *populus* in the late Republic, therefore, the authority of custom must also be noted.

Wilson, carefully taking account of the philosophical strands of thought preceding him, proceeded to bind them into a political theory based on the Ciceronian principles of popular consent and the authority of custom and tradition. As this chapter has demonstrated, although Wilson takes his conclusions further than Cicero by employing his own doctrine of popular sovereignty in support of revolution, he attempts to modify his democratic perspective with a Ciceronian emphasis on the stability of custom, to which even a sovereign people must give heed. In the process of legitimising their political actions through recourse to legal philosophy, both Cicero and Wilson constructed theories that allowed for civil disobedience while still maintaining strong and abiding institutions and a due respect for law and tradition.

_

⁷⁰ Cic. Clu. 57.155.

⁷¹ Zetzel (2001) 86.

Conclusion

This thesis has sought to fill an evident gap neglected by previous scholarship: namely, the centrality of the classics and specifically Cicero, in Wilson's writings. The first chapter of this thesis demonstrated that as a result of an education based on the classical texts and his own aptitude and strong inclination toward study, Wilson acquired a thorough knowledge of classical works as well as of the writings of his contemporaries. In examining the quotations he employed from Cicero, the second chapter established his direct reliance on the texts. Wilson's translations, the comparisons he makes between different works, and his disagreement with alternative readings of the texts, attest to his understanding not only of the works themselves but also of their context in the wider field of Ciceronian thought.

Chapters three and four analysed the topics of popular sovereignty and civic virtue within the framework of Cicero's and Wilson's political thought, and revealed the primary role of Cicero's texts in the development of Wilson's philosophy. In his effort to utilise Cicero's authority in support of his arguments, Wilson read the quotations within the context of his own time, often broadening their application and drawing conclusions that are not present in the texts. Nevertheless, Wilson's conception of popular sovereignty and its accompanying theory of civic virtue, two key theories on which he constructs the philosophy of his law lectures, reveal a striking correspondence to Cicero's thought. Additionally, while Wilson's interpretations of Cicero's works were influenced by the intermediary authors he also studied, reading Cicero through the filter of their diverse perspectives, his viewpoints of their writings were shaped in turn by his classical readings. He frequently based his commendation or criticism of contemporary authors on their alignment with classical perspectives.

After establishing the relation between Cicero's and Wilson's thought, chapter five looked at the ways in which they applied their philosophy to the events of their respective times and to the decisions they made as statesmen. As he formulated his justification of the American Revolution, Wilson turned to the classics for a conception of law and history that legitimized his position. His very attempt to apply Cicero's texts to the issues he faced as a lawyer and statesman is a final tribute to Wilson's appreciation of Cicero's approach. Practically-minded as a politician, yet also desirous

to achieve congruence between his philosophy and policy choices, Wilson follows Cicero in constructing a specific version of history and tradition to justify his political actions.¹ For Wilson and the other founders, who read the classics as imparting universal principles with application to daily life, the classical past served as an authoritative and motivating source for guidance in the questions that confronted them as individuals and politicians.²

Like Cicero, Wilson not only looked to the past for direction, but also pictured himself as a source of advice for future generations. Viewing their texts as a legacy, Cicero and Wilson believed that their perspectives of law and government were essential not only to the lasting stability of their respective states but also to the benefit of other nations. Cicero, for instance, believed that the laws and constitution of Rome would apply to other states as well, saying that *non enim populo Romano, sed omnibus bonis firmisque populis leges damus* (for we are shaping laws not only for the Roman people, but for all good and stable nations). Similarly, Wilson and the other founders were convinced that the laws, institutions, and principles of the American founding would serve as a guiding light to the rest of humankind, an idea still underlining the commonly-held conviction of American politicians that the democratic ideals of the United States should be sold to the rest of the world.

Thus, despite his personal slant, Wilson provides valuable readings of Cicero on issues nearly related to our own time as well as to current topics of Ciceronian scholarship. Since Wilson has exerted a profound but largely unrecognised impact on the political direction and mindset of the United States, his works warrant further scholarship. In particular, it would be valuable to analyse Wilson's understanding of natural law and its relation to foreign and domestic policies, his influence on the writings of his contemporaries and on the specific provisions of the Constitution, and his application of the theories of the Scottish Enlightenment and of the English common law tradition to the colonial experience. Such efforts would provide a more comprehensive picture of early American thought and would shed light on the historical context in which questions of modern politics are still decided and discussed. The

-

¹ Oakeshott (2004) 37 on the contrast between those who read history for practical instruction and those who read it merely for factual knowledge.

² Burns (1954) 142-144; Richard (2008) 179-180; Pangle (1988) 29.

³ Cic. *Leg.* 2.14.35.

⁴ Burns (1954) 149; Mansfield (1991) 131.

recent publication of a new edition of Wilson's writings points to the growing recognition of his prominent place among the other founders and may evoke new studies of his work and a renewed interest in his political thought.⁵

Although modern political science must confront issues unknown to the founders, the importance of comprehending the ideas that shaped the formation of the United States remains undiminished. By reading history as a means of gaining practical knowledge, both Cicero and Wilson constructed the past in such a way as to justify their own conduct and to provide stability in a time of social and political upheaval. At the same time as they sought a philosophical rationale for their actions, the theories they developed also imparted an impetus and resolve to their later decisions. This interplay between action and thought in their writings, along with their theories of civic virtue and popular sovereignty, are helpful in understanding modern viewpoints, since many of these ideas still play an underlying and often unnoticed role in the foreign and domestic policies of the United States, theories of democracy and civic identity, and the implementation of constitutions.

_

⁵ Hall and Hall (2007).

Appendix A: 1692 text of de Republica

This appendix contains the text of *de Republica*, taken from the chapter entitled 'Marci Tullii Ciceronis Scriptorum Fragmenta, in quibus & Somnium Scipionis' in Volume X of the Gruter, Wilhelm, and Gronovius edition (1692). As can be seen, it is divided into two main sections. The first section from pages 196-201 contains the fragments of the six books as were then extant, and the second section from pages 202-206 contains the *Somnium Scipionis*.

_

¹ See above, p. 16 for the background of this text and its place in the thesis.

Ruio, concedaris alter alteri, & inter vos de hujufmodi te-bez controverlemini, non concetteris.

Parse, ib- 6.] Qua igine poteft effe indignitas wolapsais ad molefisam, ruis in magnitudine, aux longitudine-alterius surius postes ?

Domarvs in Phometon.] Confirmandi genera complutis.

UST SEU As

M. TULLII CICERONIS, GMEN A

LIBRORUM SEX DE REPUBLICA

M. T. CICIRONIS
E REPUBLIC

U

TRONTO.] Nuntiatum est, venire Lulium, domoque jam estific.

Nos. Propter.] Eum quoque ut falutavit, propter Tuberonem justit affidere.

PRONTO.] Negotii publici erpera.

Nos. Citama.] Quate ii placer, debace orationem tuam de costo ad hare cituma.

Drowto.] Quati alius affirmilare rempehlicam aut melilas and ancientam aut melilas antiquations.

LIERO L

Þ

non polift, sur omninò non polift.

Nov. Accommedatam,] * expolitamque ad exemplum nofira reipublica accommodabo ad eam, fi porero, omnem lilani orazionem, quae efi mibi habenda de optimo civisnis

flatti.

Nos. Urles à crisitate.] Quam cùm locis , manuque legificet e ciufinodi conjuntitionem tedtonum, oppidam , sel urbem appellarune , delubris diffindam , spatisfique communibus, oranis ergo populas , qui est talis cortus multituilinis, qualem expositi «crivita» est : 1. otunis civitas , qua est con-Birnio populi, refpeblica.

D. Averst. 1946. 5.] * brevi multitudo divertà seque

M. Tullii Ciceronis

Now. Copes fore.] Cognoscere mehercule, inquit , confue-ulinen istam, & studium, fermonemque-

Surana ida. 19 quift.] * duos Romanos reges elle squo-mastrer paarem non habet, alter matrem. Nam de Servit name dubitatur. 1. Anci Marcii pater quoque ignoratur. unium hie Marciius, Numa nepos dicitut. Noss. Dissisters.] Tuna infiituti annul confales 5 tum di-niii possudo faices.

ingibus fuifle. Nos. Harrendon de horrida.] Botum enim feveritatem di-

him eft. diar inhornalse primiem civitus.

Sestes, iii. 19 191/4.] Quem nos distatorem dicitinus, & inkthoria ita nominuri legimus, apud antiquos magistet ponistoreatus eft., quòd qui ab illo nominatur, magistet equi-

Cic. 6 ad Attices 9.] * Gr. Flavius fallos protulis.

Prostro.] Ipla cognitio nos delectavit. Nos. Æssalse.] Quomodo enim jodicatur ifte optimas ; set optimatium zemulos doferina , artibus , findist. audio ;

sunde l

Nus.] 3 Sed audiffe se credo , sum verò Tlatonem , SoNus.] 3 Sed audiffe se credo , sum verò Tlatonem , Somer moruso , primium in Ægyptum difeerda caula , pòdi in
hilim contendiffe.

Nov. Anima.] Tum virtute , labore , indaffria quarietet
famui vici indolem , nii nimia animosè ferax natura illum
sefico quo padto.

Nov. (sufrarea.] Que videficet ille non ex agri confitute,
Nov. (sufrarea.] Que videficet ille non ex agri confitute,
Nov. Autiquas Antiquies.) Sed-quoniam plurima beneNov. Autiquas Antiquies.) Sed-quoniam plurima bene-

kin cominet patria , & elt artiquiot patent , quim is , qui , us junt , attavetit , major ei profedio , quam patent ; debeta guaria.

Non , Piquent , 3 Sed ut plutimas , & manimas no firi animi, ingenia , confilii prima ; più fibi ad utilitatem pignera-tene.

Mor. Candarres , 3 Facilitanam sutem in ea republica elle softe concordiam , in qua idem coopsiscat ovanibus.

Non. Firmitude. 3 Habemt sejusbilitatem quantime supra delle soposiscat ovanibus.

Non. Linguis et polimet theti, devedo furnitabilitem.

Non. Linguis et polimet theti, devedo furnitabilitem.

Non. Linguis et polimet delle soposiscat ovanibus delle soposiscat delle soposiscat ovanibus delle sopos

Pum fercentos fere annos fine contilio , & difciplina. Nov. Domisana, J Quid 1 tune cum es irana , permitis

New. Jaims.] Ergo non probates confilio pulfo libidi Zeraterat 2 c same

raga " concordia civitas fada eras.

196

RAGMEN

sill populo faices.
Sexica 1, 19 44/8.] * provocationem ad populum etiam

M. Tulli Ciceronis

miserius ducerem. Non. Invitare.] Denique ipsa natura non invitaret solum, nes, que fint innumerabiles, itacundiàs, 4 que terrent omnia. Ego verò nibil ifto animo, nibil ita animato homine

fed criam cogeret.

FRONTO. J Populo gratificans & aliena, & fua,
FRONTO. J Nee verò jam meo norinne abfilinet.
Non. Horrendum ab borrida. J Sed ut ille, qui navigat, cum

fabitò mare cœpit hocrescete.

Mace. lib. de different. & faietatibus Graci Latinique cerbi] Libenter tibi , Læli , uti cum desidents , equidem con-

M

H TYLLII CICERONIS

E REPU LIBR. II. B L,

U

frangitur. Non. Ex/silzar.] Est igitur quiddam turbulentum in ho-minibus singulis, quod vel exsultat voluptate, vel molestia

bidinolo , & volutabundo in voluptatibus. Non. Asseisedo.] Quanaque anxitudo prona ad lucum, Nov. Palutabusalus.] Capido autem, & expetenti, & li-

& moerens, femperque i via fe follicitans. Non. Timor, & imiditog,] r Effe autem angores, effe miferia afficaas, acque abjectas timiditate, & ignavia. ritur, cliditur, laniatur. Non. Eldwe. 32 Ut suriga indochus è curru trahitur, ope-

sim ad villam venifiet, & omnia aliter offendifier. Non. Offendere.] Sectimitor Archytam Tarentinum, qui

Non. urbs à civitate.] * quo anctore, & principe vocita-

Non. M. Michiem.] Statuo esse optime constitutatu sempa-blicam, que ex tribus generibus illis, 3 regali, optimo, & po-pulari consus modice, nec puniendo intitet animum intimanem ac ferum, necomnia prztermittendo, licentia cives de-

diftinctis sonis, quem immunatum, ac discrepantem aures eruditz ferse non possint, ilque concentus ex distimillimarum lonis, mole ara ratione civitas confenta dislimilli norum lie ex luminis, & infimis, & mediis intericais ordinibus, ut vocilin moderatione concorb tamen efficient & congruent que cantuiplo, ac vocibus concentus est quidam tenendus ex D. Ave. lib. 2 c. 21 Civit. J. Ut in Edibus, ac this, at-

> RAGMENT A3.

> > 4215

republica vinculum incolumitaris : que fine justitia nullo paso esceptorest. incivitate concordia, archifilmum atque optimum omni micinit, & que harmonia à musicis dicient in cantu, ca est

Non. Projectum.] Justitia foras speciat, & projecta tota

eft, arque eminet.

Non. Explicare.] Que virtus preter ceteras totam le ad-

sleas utilitates porrigit, at que explicat. Non: Exfaleave.] * quæ languine alitur, at que in omni endelitate fic exfultat, ut vix hominum acerbis functibus fa-

Romuli chm ducentos annos & triginta ferè firma mantifer, Nos. Firitim.] Ac primus agros, quos bello Romulus coneur.

Non. lib. de dost. indagine. J Itaque præclata illa inflitutio.

pent, divisit viritim civibus,

fronto,] Chm alfud nihil domum siam deportavisse,

Non. Pecunissu.] * multaque ditione oviam , & boum ,

quòd unc etat res in pecore, & in locorum possessionibus ,

erquo pecuniofi , & locupletes vocabantur.

Nov. Calvamia.] *'ut Carneadi refpondeatis , qui fxpo
optimas caufas ingenii calumnia ludificari folebat.

Fxoxro.] Neque enim ad mare admovit , quod ci fuir Nihil est quod adhuc de repu-

rolle, fed hoe verifilmum, fine filmma justicia rempublicam rejinon posse. blica putem dicham, & quo possim longius progredi, nis sit confirmatum, non modo falsum esse illud, sine injuria non D. Avg. lib. 2 c. 21. Civit.

×

D. H M. TVII'II CICIRONIS REPU 田 H

LIBR. III

fagii, & infirmo: animo autem anxio ad moleftias, hunili ad itmores, molli ad labores, prono addibidines: in quo-tumen ineft tamquam obrutus quidam divinus ignis ingenii, & D. Avg. lib. 4 centra Pelagium. J. Homo nonut à maire, se se la noverca natura editus est in vitam corpore nudo, & mentis.

trueca lib. 19 epift.] Quoniam fumus ab ipía calce ejus

Lacr. Epitome cap. r.] Nullum est jus naturale, iraque omnes animantes ipfa ducente natura commoda sua defendant: & ideo justitia y si alienis utilitatibus consulat y sinas. interpellatione revocati.

197

4216

rorem, arque id emere necessitas cogat: utrum dissimalabit, & emet parvo, an porius indicabit? justus utique dicetur, qui anon sciellit, sed idem stutus, qui alteri secerit lucrum, sibi damnum. sed facile de damno est: 1 qui si viza qua in periculum veniet, ut eum aliquando necesse sit; aut occupare, aut mori, quid saciet? Porest hoc evenire, ut mansagio iasto inveniat aliquem imbecillum, rabular inhartentem: aut visto exercitu, sugiens reperiat aliquem vulneratum, equo insidentiali. tem: utmnine aut illum tabula, aut hunc equo deturbabit, ut iple politi evadere? It volet juftus effe, non faciet, fed idem fluitus judicabitur, qui dum alterius vitæ parcit, finam perder, if faciet, fapiens quidem videbitur, quia fibi confie cabitut, quia vel parvo vendet, yel omnino non vendet, si cesavent, cerit quidem lapiens, quia rei consulet: sed idem malus, quia fallet. Deinde, si reperiat hominem, qui aut autum pro orichalco, aut argentum pro plumbo vendat per cegitivum, vel domum infalubrem, ac pestilentem, qur vita folus sciat, & ideo proscribat, ut vendat: utrumne prostebi.
tur, sugitivum servum, ac pestilentem domum se vendete, an celabit emptorem; si prostebitur emptori, sugitivum este: bonus quidem, quia non fallet, sed tamen stultus judi. LACT. L S C. 16. Epit. c. I.] Bonus vir si habeat servum fu

conferantur: vir denique optimus omnium existimatione, omnibus miferrimus esse videatur: contra autem ille impromattur, exterminetur, egeat: postremo jure etiam optimo denique afferantur, effodiantur oculi, damnetur, vinciatur, in: fed & idem malus, quia nocebit.

Lacr. Hb. 5 cap. 12.] Quaro, fi duo fint, quorum alter
c, timus vir, aquitimus, tumma juftitia, fingulari fide: aldignissimus omni fortuna judicetur: quis tandem exittan nonores, omnia imperia, omnes opes, omnes denique copia bis laudetur, colatur, ab omnibus diligatur, omnes ad eum omnium civium, bonus ille vir vexetur, rapiatur, manus et ma esse probitate ac file existimet, proque hac opinione re civitas, ut bonum illum virum, fecleratum, facinoroium, asmens, qui dubiter, uttum se esse malit? nefarium putet: contrà autem, qui fit improbifimus, finnter infigni fcelere & audacia existimetur : & fi in co sit erro-

Now, Famulatur.] Est enin genus injusta servitutis, cum innt alterius, qui iui posiunt esse, cum autem hi famu-RAGMENTA.

ne: Eodem, inquit, quo tu orbem terra. Non. Infestum mare. Myoparo.] Nam cùm quæreretur ex eo, quo séekere compulsus mare haberet infestum uno myoparo-

te nobis etiam supersuturum. vernm, si id quidem sieri non velle putarem, & ipie cuperem te quoque aliquam partem bajus nostri sermonis attingere: præserrim cum heri dixeris, GELL. lib. 1 cap. 22. Non gravarer, Lxli, nifi & hos

lege pofiumus. Neque est quarendus explanator, aut interpres ejus alius: nec erit alia lex Romz, alia Athenis, alia nune, alia possibae; sed ex omnes gentes, & comni tempore una lex, & fempiterna, & immortalis continebit; unassique etit communis quassi maggifere, & imperator omnium Deus ille, legis hujus inventor, disceptator, lator: cui qui non parebit, pipe se stingtet, ac naturam hominis aspernabitur, atque bocipso luet maximas poenas, etiams cetera sinplicia, quare describito de la contra since de qur tamen neque probos frustra jubet, aut vetat, nec impro-bos jubendo, aut vetando movet. Huie legi nec obrogari sas est, neque derogari ex hac aliquid licet, neque tota abrogari potest. Nec vero aut per senatum, aut per populum solvi hac que vocet ad officium jubendo, verando à fraude deterreat natura congruens, diffuia in omnes, conftans, fempiterna, poteit: ne delis, omnes te rogamus. LACT. lib. 6 c. 8.] z Est quidem I vera lex, recha ratio

patantur, effugerit.

LACY. lib. 5 c. 19.] Haic tu viro quas divitias objicies? que imperia? quæ regna? qui ista omnia putat humana, sua bona divina judicat,

uftitiam non effe fapientis. Prisc. L. 8.] * quibus affentior, follicitam & periculosam Non. Thi genit, pro ablation. I Nofter autem populus, focils

defendendis, terrarum jam omnium potitus est.
Non. Largitas.] * 3 Pyrthi ridetur largitas à conside, aut
Samnitum copiæ Curio destuerant.

wnetat ad le in Sabinos, ut ex ipio andiebamus, vilere fole-bat, apad quem fedens Samnirium quondam hoftium, tum am clientium fuorum dona repudiayerat. Non. Apud. | Cujus etiam focum Cato ille noster, cum

D. Aye.

mutatum fit in vere. 1. Sie legitur in Laclantio, habetque Patricius, quod ignoro cur

Zzzzzzzz

RAG

D. Avc. lib. 22 cap. 6.] Nullum l's llum fuscipitur à civita-re optima, nifi aut pro fide, aut pro falute, D. Avc. lib. 22 cap. 4 Civit.] * quotum non corpora fimb

in coelum elata : neque enim natura pateretur, ut id, quod esset de terra, nisi in terra maneret. * quorum non corpora funt

fellerentur. Romuli antem æfatem minùs his sexcentis annis, jam inveteratis litteris, atque doctrinis, omnique illo antiquo ex inculta hominum vita errore sublato, fuisse ecr. D.Ave. lib. 22 e. 6 Civir.] Magis est in Romulo admi-randum, quòd ceteri, qui dii exhominibus facti este dicun-tur, minus eruditis hominum faculis fuenut, ut fingendi proclivior effet ratio, chm imperiti facile ad credendum im-

D. Ave. bidem.] Ex quo intelligi potest, permultis annis antè Homerum susse, quam Romulum: ut jain doctis hominibus , ac temporibus ipfis ernditis" ad fingendum vix quicquam effet loci. antiquitas enim recipit fabulas , ficas etiam præfertim, & erudita, omne quod fieri non potest, renonnumquam incondite. Hac atas autem, jam exculta

fic loquitur Africanus, 4 Si fas endo plagas cœlestum ascendere cuiquam est » ACTAN. lib. 5 c. 19. Seneca lib. 19 epift.] Apud Enmum

Porta patuit. Seneca, ibid.] Hic est ille situt , cui nemo civil , neque bostit. Est verò, inquit, Assicane. nam & Herculi eadem Mi feli cæli maxima porta patet. ipfa

cum lubito fole oblcurato, non comparuillet, deorum in numero collocatus putaretur : quam opinionem nemo umquam D. Ave. lib. 3 c. 15 Civit.] * tantum est confecutus, ut, Quivit pro factes reddere oprie pretium.

mortalis affequi potuit fine exintia virtutis gloria.

teri tribueretur. inter Deos receptum tali morte, quia fortaffe quod erat in Romulo probatum, Romani vulgare noluetuat, fi hoc & al-Lacr. lib. 5 c. 19.] Valt plane virtus honorem: nec ell D. Avg. lib. 22 c. 6.] Propterea & iftum non creditum

stultissimi sentiunt, egestate, exsulio, vincults, verbenbus etabuntus supè privati, oblata mostis celecitate. Civitati-bes virturis ulla alia merces, quam tamen illa accipit facilè, exi-git non acerbè. fed fi ant ingrati univerfi, aut invidi multi, aut inimici potentes fuis virtutem præmiis fpoliant, næ illa fe tamen muktis folatiis oblectat, maximeque fuo decore fe lib. 22 c. 6 Civit.] Sed his poenis, quas etiam

> guitur, fimile est quodammodo, ut magnis parva conferamus, ac somnis hie mundus intereat, ac concidat.
>
> D. Ave. lib. 2 esp. 21 Civit. J Respublica est res populi. bis autem mors ipsa poena est: que videiur à poena singulos vindicare, debet enim constituta se esse civitas, ut aterna fit. Itaque nullus interirus est reipublicæ naturalis , ut homi-nis , in quo mors non modo necestària est , verùm etiam opianda persepe. Civitas aurem cum tollitur, deletur, exstin-EN fic effe civitas, ut æterna H A.

ns confeniu, & utilitaris communione fociarus. Populus autem non omnis coetus multitudinis, fed coetus T.

ab universo populo. cùm verò injustus est res, quem tyrannum voco: aut injusti optimates, quorum consensita sactio
est: aut injustus ipse populus, cui nomen ustratum nullum
reperio, nist ut etiam: pium: tyrannum appellem: non jam
vitiola, sed omnino nulla respublica est, quoniam non est res
populi, chim tyrannus esta, sactiove capessat: nec ipse populis jam populus est, si fit injustus, quoniam non est multitudo juris consensi, & utilitatis communione sòciatra. D. Ave. ibidem. | Respublica res est populi, cam bene ac nice genium, five ab uno rege, five a paucis optimatibus, five

D. Avo. lib. 22 c. 21 Croit.] Ubi verò justitia mon est, nee jus potest esse, quod enim jure sit, professo justiti nee jus potest esse. quod enim jure sit potest. non enim jura direnda sinnt, vel putanda , iniqua hominum constituta, cùm illud essam psi jus esse dicant, quod de justitiz sonte manavent: salsumique sit, quod a quibussam non restre sentientibus dici folet, id jus esse, quod ei, qui plus potest, utile est. D. Avo. lib. 4 contra Polagium.] An non cernimus, opti-

orpori , ratio libidini , iracundi±que , & ceteris vitiosis cjul-demanimi pattibus ; D. Ayo. *ibidem.*] Sed & imperandi, & serviendi funt dif mo cuique dominatum ab ipsa natura, cum summa utilitate infumorum datum: Cur igitur deus homini, anitmus imperat

finilitudines cognofeendæ. Nam, ut animus corpori dicitur imperare, dicitur etiam libidini: fed eorpori, ut rex civibus fins, aut parens liberis: libidini autem, ut fervis dominus, quòd eam coerect, & frangit: fic regum, fic imperatorum, cundias, & perturbationes cereras. dem animi viciolas, imbecillalque partes, ut libidines, ut iravos ita fatigant, ut optima pars animi, id eft, fapientia, ejuffie magistratuum, sie patrum, sie populorum imperia civibus, ocilique præfunt, ut corporibus animus. domini autem fer-Sed & imperandi, & ferviendi funt dif-

diates omnium rorum supportagement in Graciam. bus fuis avaritiam, & magnificentiam, & inexplebiles cupi-Nov. Mercatura.] Phoenices primi mercaturis, & merci-

Nov.

M. TULLII CICERONIS

Now. Confidentia.] * duas fibi res, quo minis in vulgue, & in foro diceret, confidentiam & vocem definific, Sapientia jubet proferre opes, amplifica

feu videant, quid se putent esse facturos. Non. Periculum.] * sed ut ipsi seu animum periclitentur,

Nov. Impigrites.] Numquam viri fortifilmi fortitudinis,

nifi quis Athonem pro monumento vult, funditus efficere impigritatis, patientia.

Parsc. lib. 6.] Quid ergo illa fibi vultablurda exceptio. quis enim est Atho, aut Olympus tantus ?

tores, non malitiofi. Non funt in disputando vafri, non vetera

A M. H TVLLII CICERONIS R EPUBLIC LIBR. IV. A

futura videt, præterita meminit. Non. Thi accufations pro genitico.] Atque ipia mens, que

finges patefecerir, hieme ad conficiendas comprefferit, vete ad effundendas relaxarit, æftate ac maturirate alias mitigare-Cumque autumno terras ad concipiendas

rit, alias torruent.
Non. Aptam. Clemque efficiat, cum ad numerum dierum aptam, tum ad laborum quietem. opif. Dei.] Nec voluntatem mihi defuisse, nec * eademque foli objecta umbram, no-

D. Ave. lib. 9 cap. 9 Civit. J Numquam comcedit, nifi confluetudo vitæ pateretur, probare sna theatris slagita potuiffent.

non vexavit? cui pepercit? efto: populares hominis, impro-bos in rempublicam, feditiofos, Cleonem. Cleophontem, Hyperbolum læfit. patiamur: etfi hujufmodi cives a cenfore melius eft, quam à poeta notari. Sed Percilera, chin jam fuz civitati maxima authoritate plurimos annos doni & belli præfuisset, violari versibus, & cos agi in scena, non plus de-cuit, quam si Plaurus noster volusset, ant Nævius, p. & Cn. D. Avg. ibidem. J Quem illa non attigit, vel potins quem

capite fanxistent, in his hane quoque sanciendam patavenun, si quis actitavistet, sive carmen condidistet, quod infamian after Scipioni, aut Cæcilius M. Catoni maledicere.
D. Ave. 6.] Nothræ contrà XII : abulæ cùm perpaneus res

> h AGMEN

il ca lege, ut respondere liceat, & judicio desendere. gistauum disceptationibus legitimis propositam vitam, non poetatum ingeniis habere debemus, nee probrum audire, ni aferret, flagitiumve alteri : præclare. judiciis enim, ac ma-

doquentifitmus , chm adolefcens tragædias aftitaviffet, rempblicam capeffivit , & Ariftodemum tragicum item aftorem, maximis de rebus pacis ac belli legatum ad Philippum Athe-D. Avg. lib. 2 c. 10 Civit.] Alchines Athenientis, vie

taum subjectam viram famaunque habere noluerunt, capite nienses supe miserunt.

D. Ave. lib. 2 cap. 12 Civit.] * Probris & injuriis poe-

modò honore civium reliquorum carere, fed etiam tribu morei notatione cenforia voluerunt.

D. Ave. 116. 2 esp. 14 Civit.] Ad quos cum acceffifet deter.

D. Avg. lib. 2 cap. 13 Crait.] * Chm artem Indicram, from que totam in probro ducetent, genus id hominum non

damor, & approbatio populi, quasi magni cujusdam, & la-pienis magistri, quas illi obducunt tenebras ? quos invehunt

meus s quas infiammant cupiditates ;
Non. fingere.] Ego verò eodem, quo ille Homerum re-

dimitum coronis, & delibutum unguentis, emittit ex ea ur-

be, quam iple fibi fingit.

MARCEL. iib. 32-.] Cumque nihil tam incorruptum effe debeat in republica, quam suffragium, quam sententia: non intelligo, cur, qui ea pecunia corruperit, poena dignus sit; qui eloguentia, laudem etiam ferat. Mihi quidem hoc plus mali sicre videtur, qui oratione, quam qui pretio judicem corrumpit, quòd pecunia corrumpere prudentem nemo poted, dicendo poted.

Nox. Impurus & immanis.] * Sed juventuti noftæ minimè audiendus. Quippe fi ita fenfit, ut loquitut, est homo

impuns : fin aliter, quod malo, oratio est rainen immanis.

Non. Ignominia. J Censoris judicium nihil ferè damnato
aster, nis ruborem. Itaque quia omnis ea judicatio veriatur
tunummodò in nomine, animadversio illa ignominia dida cft. pixfedus prxponatur, qui apud Grxcos creari foler, fed fit Non. Ubi dations pro accufative.] Nec verò mulicribus

cenfor, qui viros doceat moderari uxoribus, Nos. Temuleum.] Magnam habet vim disciplina verecun-

diz. carent temeto omnes mulieres.

Nov. Fama.] * atque etiam fispa erat famosa, ei cognati olculum non ferebant.

Now

M. Tullii Ciceronis

4222

Non. Cerere.] Non modo ut Spatta, rapere ubi pueri, &

Serv.] Apud Gracos opprobrio fuit adolescentibus, si

concertatio, non lis inimicorum, jurgium dicitur. verborum etiam elegantiam, fi jurgant (inquit) benevolorum Non. Jugium à lite.] * admiror, nec renum folum, fed

Now. Ibid.] Jurgare igitur lex putat inter le vizinos, non

Non. Petulantia, Precacitas.] Itaque à petendo petulan-

bere, cum st, quod dicitur.

Non. Blandimentum,] In cive excelfo, atque homine nobili, blanditiam, oftentationem, ambitionem, notam esse tid, à procando, id est, poscendo, procacites nominata est. NON. Fides.] Fides enim nomen ipfum mihi videtur ha-

levitatis.

Nos. Portitor.] Nolo enim eundem populum, imperatorem, & portitorem esse terrarum: optimum autem & in privatis familiis, & in republica vechigal duco esse parûmo-

curgus, omnia prorius jubet esse communia, nequis civis propriam, aut fiiam rem ul'am queat dicere. Non. de doffr. ind.] Nec in hac dissensore susceptional Nov. Pecula.] * cùm adhibent in pecuda paftores, Now. Excipe.c.] * quòd infepultos reliquifient eos, quos ex mati, propeer vim tempeffatis, excipere non potuffen, innocentes necayerint. NON. Proprimm. Et noster Plato magis etiam, quam Ly-

eaufam, fed bonorum.

Non. Asquee. Cui quidem utinam verè auguraverim.

Non. Santtitudo. 9 ° coldem terminos hominum curz,

arque vitæ: lie pontificio jure fanchitudo fepulturæ, Pærse. lib. 15.,] Non enim facilè valenti populo refifitur,

fi aut nilill impertias juris, aut parum.

Prisc. Carm. | Brachialia.

RAGM E Z Н

4213

A H TYLLII CICERONIS R EPU Ħ Į-i 0 ×

D. Avo. lib. 2 c. 21 (Tint. & Non. quendam lecum, qui sens freg. proferi in sanum.] Enn. LIE. V.

Moribus antiquis ses stat Romana, virisque.

wia retinebant excellentes viti, nostra vetò arras cum tempobleam sicut picturam accepisset egregiam, sed Jam evascientem vetustate, non modò cam coloribus issem, quisus fuerat, renovare neglexit, sed me id quidem enravit, et
fomam siletem ejus, se extrema tamquam lineamenta fernice, quid enim manet ex antiquis motibus, quibus ille disit rem state Romanam; quos ita oblivione obsoletos videmis, ut non modò non colantur, sed etiam ignorintur.
Nam de viris quid dicain i mores enim igsi interletura vito. ren peneria, cujus tariti mali non modo reddenda ratio no-bu, led etiam ramquam reis capitis quodammodo dicenda cula eti, noffris enim vitiis, mon catu aliquo , rempublicam reibo retinemus : reapfe vero jampeidem amitimus. lique ante nostram inemotiam & mos ipse patrius pratian-tes viros adhibebat, & veterum morem, ac majonim instiese viti, nisi ita morata civitas suisset, neque mores, nisi hi nii przinistent, aut sundare, aut tamdiu tenere potuissent untam, & tam longe, lareque imperantem rempublicam. sum ex oraculo mihi quodam effe effatus videtur. nam ne-Ocen quidem ille versum, vel brevitate, vel veritate, tam

fuse femulus, medico salus, imperatori victoria: sie huie mo-centori respublica: betta civium vita proposita est, ut opi-sus fura, copiis socuples, gloria ampla, virtute honesta sir, betsenim operis maximi inter bomines, atque optimi, ilan este estectorem volo. DIOMED. lib. I.] Excellent. Cic. lib. 8 epift. ad Attionin.] Ut enim gubernatori cur-

Non. Contemptia.] Quz vitus fortindo vocatur, in qua

confideratus, & lenius. Now. Lenium.] Marcellus, ut acer & pugnar. Maximus,

mhis colendi, adificandi, ratiocinandi quidam nius, opus Nou, whi nominations, wel.] Sed tamen ut bono patrifu-

M. Tullii Ciceronis

4224

Ger. lib. 12 c. 2.] Menelao Laconi quadam fuit fuavilo-

quens jucunditas.

Idem ib.] Bres Breviloquentiam in dicendo colat.

Qua cum Scipio dixisser, admodum pro-

bans: nimio enim erat odio rhetorum imbatus.
Non. Ferecia.] Qui comperit ejus vim, & effrenatam illam ferociam.

CARIS. L. 1 orbi. J Orbi terrarum comprehenfos. Non. Imperiire. J Quòd molestias senestutis suz Quòd molestias senecturis suz vestris fa-

miliis impertite poster.

Now.] Quod non modò singulis hominibus, sed poregtiflimis populis fxpe contingit.

A M. TYLLII CICERONIS tri REPUBLIC ^

LIB. VI.

jus restoris, que iplim nomen hoc naca est ex providendo.

Non. Trifhir.] Qui numeros optimatum, & principum
obtulit his vocibus, & gravitatis snæ liquit illum tristem, & plenum dignitatis fonum. Nov. Expleri atque sitiari.] Graves enim domina cogita-Non. Prudentia. Totam igitur ex pectas prudentiam hu

mus in manibus, r. quam fimpuvia pontificum diis immor-talibus grata fint, Samiæque, ut hic fcribit, capedines. que quia expleri, atque fatiari nullo modo posiunt, ad omae Now. Samina.] Oratio extlat, Læli, quam omnes habe-Non. Firmiter & Prisc.] Firmiter enim majores noffri

tionum libidines, infinita quadam cogunt, atque imperent;

stabilita matrimonia esse voluerunt. tunt, femper armatus. necesse est, ut sit contra hæc, que civitatis statum perve-Non. Comparare.] Quamobrem se comparet hie civis its

ni plus, quam multi valent, expendendos ab his, non nume alii ad alios, feditio dicitur. Non. Seditio.] Eaque diffentio civium, quod feorfum cunt Non. de dostr. ind.] Et verò in dissensione civili, cùm bo

fuit majus, quia cùm in caufa pari collegz estent, non moio invidia pari non crant, sed etiam Claudii invidiam Gracch Grr. lik 6 c. 15. & Non. Deprecari.] Quod equidem co

caritas deprecabatur. D. Avg. lib. 5 c. 13 Civit.] Alendus hic est gloria. Now, Machare.] Ferunt hos laudibus, machant honoribus.

FRAGMEN T A.

Lex multitudinis ære congesto sinus desabitò esse tornatum.

Nos. "bi genitivus pro nominativo,] 4. Ut quemadmodum

stibit ille, quotidiano in forum mille hominum cum palliis

mochylio tinchis descenderent.

Maca, lib. I Sonne.] Sed quamquam sapientibus conscien-Nov. Defabito.] * in his, ut meministis, concursu levis

cipla factorum egregiorum amplitfimum virtutis præmium efi, tamen illa divina virtus . non flatuas plumbo inharcentes, extriumphos arefeentibus laureis , fed flabiliora quadam & ridiora przeniorum genera defiderat. Quz tandem ifta funț inquit Lztius. Tum Scipio , Parimini me (inquit) quoniam urium diem feriati fumus,

S S

CO



uM in Africam venificm, M: Manilio confuli ad quartam legionem tribunus (at ſcitis)
militum; nihil mili potius fuit, quam ut Manifiam convenirem, regem familiae noftra juftis de caufis amicifimum. Ad quem ut vezi juftis de caufis amicifimum. CIPIO LOQUITUR. julis de caufis amicifirmum. Ad quem ut ve-ni, complexus me fenex collacrimavit, ali-

qad an'e quam ex hac vita migro, conspicio in meo regno, chis cellis P. Cornelium Scipionem, cujus ego nomine info inteori ita numquam 'ex animo meo difedit illius optimi, atque invidissimi viti memoria. Deinde ego illum de cmoloqueretur, omniaque ejus non facta folim, sed etiam dita meminisset, deinde, ut cubirum discessions, s me & i oregno; ille me de nostra republica percontatus est. multique verbis ultro, citroque habitis, ille nobis consimptus est dies post autem regio apparatu accepti, fermonem in miliam nochem produximus, cum senex nihil nisi de Afrite, inquit, tibi ago, fumme Sol, vobifque reliqui coelites, quantoque post i suspexit in coelum: &, Gra-

1. In flexis in calum. In multis MSS. mihi obvenit ad, etti Citro clocat tranque prepositionem omittere. Granso.

1. Ex anims me difectir. I Sie edici, quod habent & alii, quum
in MSS. annexestism , et el difectir. I dem.

3. Me & de via, & qui. Autus sum exprimere quod ajunt à
trigio productum, quoniam sie quoque extaret in Palatino pr.

3. Sti amplius, me & fession de via; quomodo & Ciceronem locu-

TO

teris, s & parum rebus; audite cetera. Sed quò fis, Africane, niter arridens Scipio, Queso, inquit, ne me è somno exciclamaffet Lælius, ingemuissentque ceteri vehemeniùs: letota convertet civitas : re senatus, re omnes boni, te socii, cum aras tua septenos octies solis anfrachus, reditusque con-Sed ejus temporis ancipitem video quali fatorum viam. nam das oportebit parrix, lumen animi, ingenii, confilique tui. cum eris curru Capitolium invectus, offendes rempublicam bellumque maximum conficies, 4 Numantiam exfcindes. cognomen id tibi per te partum, quod habes adhic à nobis qua mihi ex imagine cjus, quam ex iplo, erat notior, quem ex hoc, quod eramus locuti : fit enim fere, ut cogitationes, de via, & qui ad multam nochem vigilasiem, arctior, quan tet, li impias propinquorum manus effugeris. Hic cum exre Latini intuebuniur: tu eris unus, in quo nitatur civitatis altera de caufa, habetur, circuitu naturali verterit, duoque hi numeri, quorum uterque plenus, alter perturbatam confilis nepotis mei. Hic tu, Africane, oftenphum egeris, censorque fueris, & obieris legatus Ægyptum, Videfine illam urbem, que parere populo Romano coacha per & omitte timorem, Scipio, & que dicam, trade memorie. uragnovi, equidem cohorrui. fed ille, Ades, inquit, animo, folebat cogitare, & loqui) Africanus se ostendit ea forma, Homero scribit Ennius, de quo videlicet sapissime vigilans folebat, fomnus complexus eft. Hic mihi falus; ac ne multa, dictator rempublicam conftituas oportalem confecerint : in te unum, atque in thum nomen, se Syriam, Afiam, Graciam, deligere iterum conful abiens hereditarium. Cum autem Karthaginem deleveris, triumvenis pane miles; hanc hoe biennio conful evertes, critque lustri, & claro quodam loco) ad quam tu oppugnandam nunc me, renovat pristina bella, nec potest quiescere? (ostende-bat autem Karthaginem de excelso, & pleno stellarum, ilfermonelque nostri pariant aliquid in somno tale, quale de fummam tibifa-(credo equiden Sed

tum kio prima Academica: sedhaud id etiam invenisti in membra-nis suis Theodorum Gazam , prodit loci illiusversio, Gruter, Cicero suus est lib. 1 1 de Invent, cap. 4. Nostu postyuam illus arsius ut st jam ex lassiudine dormire sensis. Gronov.

excindes. Sed vidi quoque notavique ex alis excides, quod pra-fero. Granov. Charins apud Stephanum, Iuntas, Hervagius excendens, Langus ф. Numantiam euscindes.] Sic fane ex MSSris quidam. Sed Vi-

5. Et pax st rebss. The taceat, non dubito tamen Gruterum quoque in libris veriusits vidisse & parum rebss. quod mini & alis ubique occueurrit. Si Manutius in duodus invenit pax st rebss vel par reb. crunt illi tales, qui estate ipfius ant paulo antefucrun icripti; quale genus exemplar fuit etiam, unde Maximus Plani-

> moris, quàm insidiarum à meis, quæsivi tamen, viveretne prè & Paullus pater, & alii, quos nos exstinctos arbitraremur. Immò verò, inquit, ii vivunt, 6 qui ex corporum vinculis, tamquam è carcere, evolaverunt: vestra verò, quæ diinjusticijus, a quo ille est vobis datus, ex hominum vita mipis omnibus retinendus est animus in custodia corporis : nec que conficiunt celetitate mirabili. Quare & tibi, Publi, & & roundæ, divinis animatæ mentibus, circulos fuos, orbefpiternis ignibus, qua fidera, & stellas vocatis: qua globosa, vides, qua texta dicitur: hilque animus datus est ex illis femqui werentur illum globum, quein in hoc templo medium us patere non potest. homines enim funt hac lege generati, conspicis, istis te corporis custodiis liberaverit, huc tibi adiquitille. 7 Niss Deus is, cujus hoc templum est omne, quod nam hac est vita, (ut Africanum audio dicere) quid moror interris? quin huc ad vos venire propero? Non est ita, inpi, Quxlo, inquam, pater fanctiffime, atque optime, quobehat. At que ego ut primum, fletu represso, loqui posse coelun patrem. Quem ut vidi a equidem vim lactimarum prociurvita, mors est, quin tu aspicias ad te venientem Paulrevertuntur. Hic ego, etti cram perterritus, non tam metu cilia, coetulque hominum, jure fociati, quæ civitates appeldum regit, quod quidem in terris fiat, acceptius, quam contur. nihil est enim illi principi Deo, qui omnem hunc munpatiam confervarint, adjuverint, auxerint, certum esse in coio definitum locum, ubi beati avo sempiterno fruansiscior ad tutandum rempublicam, sie habeto: Omnibus, qui hntur : hartum rectores, & confervatores hinc profecti, huc Ille autem me complexus, atque ofculans, flere prohigran-

tir andire catera. Vox enim parum coaluit, quum compendiaria no-ta litera p non intelligeretur. Non potuit validius cos & lenifime tunen compefeere, quam per avum, illum pracientem confiscuum-gie, obiecrando. Olim hit bits feriptum, quod suppono in bus des (hoc ehim nomen, non Theod. Gazam præferchat liber Medicus) hæc interpretabatur, λος, ἀφίνη ήτω τοὶς πράγμεστη, δος κίναι η τὰ λοκαλ. Certe quidquid fit, τὸ τεδια nullo pacho doleri au mutari merctur, quam id confianti fide approbent omnia fæcus. A Neque etiam dubitem, fi Scipio exclamationibus aut interjechonbus ufus effet, quin ipfe se elom: o excitavistet. Præstat fatombus ufus effet, quin ipfe se elom: o excitavistet. Præstat fatombus ufus effet, quin ipfe se elom: o excitavistet. ". Nife Dem bie. Vickorius alique ediderunt nife enim quant Dem bie. Vickorius alique ediderunt nife enim quant Dem Etste creditur ciravisse Macrobius lib x cap. 13. Sed Lanten me mininon fatisfacere. Si licet tamen evulgare, quo verganis colligo ex indubitata fide feriptorum librorum, & per anum, de gus edidit nife enim Deme, ut & Sigonius cum Patricio, quoniodo mutatum; atqueira exlitifierebus. Gron. 6. Qui ex corporum vinelle Ge. J Palatino fec, non adelt vocula

4 quo quan punctum ejus attinginus, poeniteret. Quam cum tur, & infima est, & in cam feruntur omnia luo nutu pondemnia, nam ea, quæ est media, & nona tellus, neque movehil est, nisi morrale & caducum, præter animos geneti horur, Veneris alter, alter Mercurii curfus: in infimoque orbe tium dicitis: deinde subter mediam serè regionem Sol obtiminum, munere deorum datos. fua luce illustrer, & complear. hunc ut comites confequinnet, dux, & princeps, & moderator luminum reliquorum, citur Jovis: tum rutilus, horribilifque terris, 12 quem Marhominum generi 11 prosperus & saluraris ille fulgor, qui dipostidet illa, quam in terris Saturniam nominant. deinde ch tro, contrario motu, atque coeluin, ex quibus unum globum ceteros; in quo infixi funt illi, qui volvuntur, stellarum curmnes complectitur, summus ipse Deus, arcens, & continens omnia: quorum unus est coelestis, extimus, qui reliquos o-Luna, radiis iolis accenfa, convertitur, infrà autem jam nimens mundi, & remperatio, tanta magnitudine, ut cu illa fus sempiterni: cui subjecti sunt septem, qui versantur reris? novem tibi orbibus, vel potius globis, 10 connexa funt defixa tua mens erit? nonne adipicis, que in templa venenumquani ex hoc loco vidimus: & ex magnitudines omnium, cus elucens, quem vos, ut à Grais accepillis, orbem lacteum des : erat autem is splendidifirmo candore inter flammas o circa vita, via est in coelum, & in hunc coetum corum, qui jam fugiste videamini. magis intuerer, Qualo, inquit Africanus, quousque humi stellarum autem globi terræ magnitudinem facile vincebant. nima, qua ultima à coelo, citima terris, luce lucebat aliena, quas esse numquam sulpicati sumus: ex quibus eratilla mitera, & mirabilia videbantur. erant autein ex stella, quas vixerunt, & corpore laxati, illum incolunt locum, quem vigna in parentibus, & propinquis, tum in patria maxima eft. qui te genui, justitiam cole, & pietatem : qua, cim fit ma Jam ipsa terra ita mihi parva visa est, ut me imperii nosti, nuncupatis: ex quo omnia mihi contemplanti præclara cegrandum eft, ne munus humanum 8 affignatum à Deo de Sed fic, Scipio, ut avus hic tuus, ut ego, iupra lunam iunt æterna ois. fine eis enim locus omnibus est obseurissimus, nis astronomis, recenius vulgati præservunt, duorum Mercurii & Veneris modorum; siches, ostrena vox abest & nostris & Gulielmianis omnibus. Grut,

8. Affignatum à Deo, defugiffe.] Palat. Deo, ipsi desugiffe. Gru-Circus elucens. J Sic & nostri mff. & admisit in contextuin

mode & Pall. quippe vulgati, Martem, Idem.

13. Quid? hie inquam quis est 3 c. I fra è nostris libri quinque s invenitque irem in suis Manutius Nepos. Vulgati Quis bie, inquam, illa, que Catadupa nominantur, precipitat ex altifimis mon-

guis &c. Grut.

Ebro 11 cap. 1 videre. An non egregie dicit esse quidem hac inter-valla imparia, sed non indigesse & incondite sie variata, verum disincha pro rata parte, neque id quoque sie obvenisse temere, sed remese, certe illas ratas partes separatas tam accurate, ut ratio & resexigeret? Paulo ante ctiam ubique inveni ustima a custo, ut edi-cit Rob. Stephanus quoque & luntas. Gronoo. 14. Pro rata parte ratione diffinities.] Quid questo in his verbis potel agnosci corruptum? Mihi quidem hee loctio contigit in emilus codicibus, neu modo in hoc fountio, sed etiam in Macrobii

k icfatus eft Aldus de füstribus; afferitque item legi in Boëthii merbranis Suffridus Petri, publicati felliferi, minus lepide. Gene. 16. Duorum Mercurii & Feneris, feptem. J Chfecutus sum Palatioprimo sie labenti. ejiciunt alii Mercurii & Feneris, qua & ali. cuot mili nothrisabfunt. fed non video c :r haberi debeant pro glof-15. Cali fiellifer curfus.] Mff. noftri omnes habent fiellifer ; ut

state in diapaton.] Grener. Larlanes & lunæ, quarum acutus dicitur alter fonus; et aplanes; are gravis, ut lunæ, quia inferior ell, & idem tamen fonans cum rce corum pœnitet Nam post in mullo feripto libro eas veces inve-mans. Etiam ex exemplari collegii Lincolnientis hoc adteriptum kaolom notavimus. [I. Mercurii & Veneris, vel primi & octavi, olmad librum 11 cap. 1 Macrobii, ubi hec verba ponit & declarat,

Quid nobis jam olim de hoc loco placuerit, pæne pueri diximus

ARRAGARRA

17. Tar-

CIPION I S

mm: nec est ullus hebetior sensus in vobis: sicut ubi Nilus coluerunt. Hoc fonitu oppletæ aures ho:ninum obstrdueacue cantibus, aperuere fibi reditum in hune locum : ficur zii, qui praffantibus ingeniis in vita humana divina fludia mnium fere nodus est. quod docti homines nervis imitati, ciant diffinctos intervallis fonos: dem vis cft 16 duorum, Mercurii, & Veneris, septem effimedinn mundi locum. illi autem octo curfus, in quibus eana, immobilis manens, ima fede femper hærer, complexa gravissimo autem hiclunaris, atque infimus. nam terra, noconversio est concitation, acuto, & excitato movetur sono: inquam, quis est, qui complet aures meas tantus, & tam dulcis lonus ? Hic est, inquit ille, qui intervallis conjunctus im-14 Que cum intuerer stupens, ut me recepi, 13 Quid ? hic, Quam ob caufain fuminus ille 15 coeli ftellifer curlus, cujus mack altera flentio tanti motus incitari positint, & natura fert, in extretemperans, varios æquabiliter concentus efficit, nec enim i., & motu iptorum orbium conficitur: qui acura cum gravibus paribus, sed tamen '4 pro rata parte ratione distinctis, impulparte graviter, ex altera autem acute fonent. qui numerus rerum o-

^{9.} Critis einens. J 516 % noiri mn. ос пишли за чоливана. P. Victorius. vulgg. cincers circulus. Idem. 10. Сописка Junt отніа. J Sic Palat. pr. & aliorum aliquot mcmbranæ, nec ab eo abhorrebat Aldus Nepos. Idem. 11. Prosperus & falutaris. 1 Ita & Pal. fic. non prosper. Idem.

Ö IP

TONIS.

& ram identidem. Tum Africanus, Sentio, inquit, te sedem etiam nunc hominum ac domum contemplari; que si tibi xos, obriguisse pruina vides; medium antemillum, & marevobis: à quibus 18 exspectare gloriam certe nullam poteut nihil inter iplos ab aliis ad alios manare poffit : fed parcitur. Hac ego admirans, referebam tamen oculos ad terverfum nequitis, cjulque radiis acies veitra, lenfulque vinaures hominum capere non pollint: ficut intueri folem ad est totius mundi incitatissima conversione sonitus, ut cum gnitudinem sonitus, fensu audiendi caret. Hic vero tantus montibus, ea gens, que illum locum accolit, propter ma cujulquam nostrum nomen, vel Caucalum hunc, quem ceroinnis enim terra, que colitur à vobis, angusta verticibus, stigia. nihil ad vestrum genus. Hic autem alter subjectus aquiauftralis ille, in quo qui infiftunt, adverfa vobis urgent vexinum, folis ardore torreri. duo funt habitabiles: quorum fe diversos, & coeli verticibus ipiis ex utraque parte subniram, & circumdatam eingulis : è quibus duos maxime inter fis. Cernis autem eandem terram, quali quibuldam redimitim obliquos, 17 partim averlos, partim etiam adverlos flaquasi maculis, ubi habitatur, vastas solitudines interjectas: vides habitari in terra raris & angustis in locis: & in ipsis parva (ut eft) ita videtur, hac coeleftia semper spectato: illa vides. Ex his ipfis cultis, notifque terris, num aut tuum ant pellatis in terris: qui tamen tanto nomine, quam fit parvus, ri, quod Atlanticum, quod Magaum, 19 quem Oceanum ap-Jateribus latior, parva quædam infula eft, circumfufa illo maloni, quem incolitis, cerne, quain tenui vos parte contingat. holique qui incolunt terrain, non modo interruptos ita esc, Lominum, aut quam expetendam gloriam confequipotes nis, transcendere potuit, vel illum Gangem transnature? humana contemnito. Tu enim quain celebritatem fermonis

37. Pariim meerfas, parim etiam adverfos. Palat. pr. non agno-feit dus voces primas. Victorius alique exprelère, parim verfas, funt qui abont transfererfas, a quibus fiant codices. Petri Danielis & Pavilionis, & Pal. Icc. & placuit Gulielmio. Gruter, 18. Exfectare glaziam.] Notiri mff. fere omnes fpellare, no quo alii luppoluere, fperare. Idem.

frettare admitit editio accuratissimi Italorum Petri Victorii; pro improbem, pro eodemenim usurpasse utrumque auctores elasses, indicio est contentas in vocibus membranarum veterum, & vero

fane nune maseulino genere usum auctorem patet ex sequentibus, que in eodem continuat, ubi semel quidam e ria elapsi varie tiuadjeavit Langius, certe ex MSS. Gronov. bant, ut etiam fcripferint gwod Invent in plurimis MSS. quem oceanum. Et pareum. In masculino etiam edere

20. Quamdin loquentur.] Victorius, luntas, Langius quam fuquentur din , quod prateralios vidi in Thuaneo codice. Et eliment mi Tullianum, ut coidus fueriur revocate. 6788.
21. Populariter анмын 8.6.] Sie & nofiri manu feripti. conjecit

ni nondum vicefimam partem scito esse conversam.

Quocir-

rum defecerit, tum fignis omnibus ad idem principium, ftelvit: ita quandoque cadem parte fol, codeinque tempore ite-

visus est, cum Romuli animus hac ipsa in templa penetratur. namque, ut olim deficere fol hominibus, exflinguique

lisque revocatis, expletum annum habeto. hujus quidem an-

quo vix dicere audeo, quam multa facula hominum tencanretulerint, tum ille verè vertens annus appellari poteft; in

-+ candemque totius coeli descriptionem longis intervallis idem, unde semel profesta funt, 23 cunsta aftra redierint, lis, id est, unius aftri reditu metiuntur: 22 cum autem ad men nostrum potest, nemo unius anni memoriam consequi met viri : cum præsertim apud cos iplos, à quibus audiri noquiante nati fint? qui nec panciores, & certe meliores fuenalcentur, fermonem fore de te, cum ab iis nullus fuerit,

possit: homines enim 21 populariter annum tantummodò so-

eft, non modò æternam, fed ne diuturnam quidem gloriam affequi positumus. Quid autem interest, ab iis, qui postea

fionesque terrarum, quas accidere tempore certo necesse acceptas posteris prodere; tamen propter eluviones, exu-

minum deinceps laudes unius cujusque nostrum à patribus quentur diu? Quin ctiam, si cupiat proles illa futurorum ho-

latari velit. Ipli autem, qui de vobis loquuntur, 20 quam lo-

mis, cernis profecto, quantis in angustiis vestra gloria se diionis, austrive partibus tuum nomen audiet ? quibus ampu-

quis in reliquis orientis, aut obeuntis solis ultimis aut aqui-

hand temero spreverim; cum exstet item in Dan. & Pavil. ms. affirmetque Scaliger ad Festum, ita legi etiam in membranis aliis, certò Langianis, videturque fuisse primitus in Paiat, secundo. Gruser. rum, in quibus loquelariter: quad vocabulum quamvis Hocci putet, Turnebus jaculariter, lecutus velligia fugientium Chirographo-

quis

èc. cujus vocis nullum velligium in mfi. pleque alioqui de ca tacet in Notissus, si non est è libris Langu; considens sanè temeritas » adere demere classico auctors quidlibet pro libidine , nedum Cice-13. Cuneta afira redierint eandemque. J Annotavit Guliel, legiin 21. Cim autem ad idem.] Præmifit Lambinus, reapfe autem cum

Pavil. adhuc red. at eademque. forte, inquit, vi. Idem

24. Eandemyne totius anni desciptionem.] Non assequor, unde tamerronea seriptura sese invexerir, quum & Victorius, & Juntas, & Largius & MSSti omnes habeant totius en'i, quod est necessa. jum. Itaquerecepi. Grenov.

THERETHE &

TO. WHAM

25 - IM

min patet, quianquan à puertita veligiis ingreffis patria, tim patet, quianquan à puertita veltigiis ingreffis patria, & mis ; decori veitro non defui: nunc tamen ; 6t tanto pramio e::pofito , enitar multò vigilantiùs. & ille , Tu verò eniteres, & fic habeto , non effe te mortalem ; fed corpus hoc, 2: noc enitat nu is es, quem forma ifra declarat: fed mens cujufque , is est quique ; non es figura , qua digito demonstrati potest. Deum te igitur feito este: fiquidem Deus est , qui viget , qui fentit , qui meminit , qui providet , qui tam regit, & moderatur, & movecid corpus, cui prapositus est, quian parte mortalem iple Deus steraus, fic fragile corpus animus lempiternus movet. Nam quod semper movetur , atternum est: quod autem mortalm affert alicui , 2º quodque iplum agitatut aliunde ; quando finem habet motus , vivendi finem habet motus ; vivendi finem habet regionum, quas vides; nec umquam de ullo perennis fuit, & obinitur hominum interitu; & obiivione poficitatis ex-& obraitur. Qux cum dixifiet, Ego verò, inquam, o Africanecesse est. solum igitur, quod sese movet, quia nunquam deseritur à se; nunquam ne moveri qu'idem desinit; quin cuam cetetis, quæ moventur, hie sons, hoc principium est ramen. Sermo autem omnis ille, & angustiis cingitur iis tuarum : fuis te oportet illecebris ipia virus trahat ad verum ne, fi quidem bene meritis de patria quali limes ad cœli adi decus. quid de te alii loquantur, ipii videant : fed loquemur vulgi dederis, nec in pramiis humanis ipem polueris rerum dem, & grernam domum contueri : neque te fermonibus ca fireditum 25 in hunc locum desperaveris, in exiguam potett? Igitur alte ipectare fi voles, atque banc fenominum gloria, que pertinere vix ad unius anni partem funt magnis, & præltantibus viris: quanti tandem eft itt quo omni mo-

25. In hunc locum desperavoris. Recentiores ssories contra codices calaino depictos seditiones que priscas. Gruer.
26. Trato pramia propsino. J edit Se Danielis scropsino s comodo Se tres Aldini, adeo ut videndum voniat, sino genninum auchoris. Grue. Etram pleubique ficinveni: unde cur non admitterem? Grae.
27. Nec enim stio et. J. Hano de ligha Tallisiciptura y udocent.
MSS. pro qua mirifice maluerunt Victorius Se luntas mec enim it et.) Langius nec enim en es, quomodo & utraque Gravii, Gruterus mes

enim II. Gronov.

26. Qualque is sam agitatur aliunde.] Non debuit ex his secunda

26. Qualque is sam agnorunt Victorius, Inntas, Herragius, Lazyox aboleti, quam agnorunt Victorius, Inntas, et de en citatiore

pius; agnorunt onnes seripti, non modo hic, sed en citatiore

pacrobilib, II cap, 13. Undo igitur bodie tan futiliter pouerure

citerere? Utetiam nox non enim effet id principium, y vel ad gle) ut

ch in MSS, omnibus ca vocula, utiam expressa b Langto, proque

es Victorius dedit bos, nescio unde, nedum cur hodierni omittan.

CIPIONIS.

novendi, principio autem nulla eft orige, nam exprinci-pio oriuntur omnia: ipium autem ¹⁰ nullo ex re alia naici po-relt: nec enim id effet principium, quod gigneretur aliun-de: quod fi nunquam oritur, ne occidit quidem umquam, am principium exfinctum, nec ip.am ab alio renaicett. nebit foras, & ea, qua extrà erunt, contemplans, quàm ma-xime fe à corpore abstrahet. Namque corum animi, qui ie corporis voluptatibus dediderunt, carumque se quasi mini-stros prabuezunt, impulsique libidinum voluptatibus obeutem animal est, id mortu cicuur interiore, & sio. nam hace est natura propria anima, atque vis. Qua si est una ex omnibus, qua este natura propria anima, atque vis. Qua si est una ex omnibus, qua sie novear: neque nata est certie, & arterna est. Hanc tu exerce in optimis rebus. sunt autem optima cura, de falure partia: quibus agitatus, & exercitatus animus, vedicins in hanc sedem, & domnim siam pervolabit: idque ego lomno folutus fum. dientium, Deorum, & hominum jura violaverunt: corport-bus elapfi circum terram ipfam volutantur; nec hunc in loociùs faciet, si jam tum, cum erit inclusus in corpore, emirimum est enim oinne, quod pullu agitatur externo: quod nee vim ullain nancifeatur, qua à primo impudfa moveatur. Chim pareat igitur arcrinum id effe, quod à fe isfo moveatur, 9 quis eft, qui hanc naturam animis, effe tributam neget è inacidat omne coelum, omnufque natura. & confittat necesse eft, omnia. Ita fit, ut motus principium ex eo fit, quod ipfum à fe movetur : id autem nec nafei poteff, nec mori : vel connec ex se aliud creabit : siquidem necesse est à principio oriri nisi multis exagitati facalis, revertuntur. Ille discessir:

29. Nalla en re alianafei peteja.] Est à libro Danielis & Pal. firmarque editio Victorii. publicati: nulla ce re furi peteja. quomodo sulli Manutiani. Grater. Nullum exemplar tractar i (que tare en fuerum perpluria) quin repectrimi d, quod Gruterus elegit. Unde & pite id antesero. Viderintalij, quid agant. Grosso.

A-a-aaaaaaaa 3

TEST I

Appendix B: Contents of the 1692 edition

This appendix lists the contents of the eleven-volume set of the Ciceronian texts, edited by Gruter, Wilhelm, and Gronovius (1692). Aside from emendations, the texts accessible to Wilson were essentially the same as the texts as they are currently extant. As already indicated in Appendix A, there is one main exception to this rule, which is the text of *de Republica*.

Volume I:

- M. Tullii Ciceronis Historia, per Consules descripta, & in annos LXIV distincta per Franc. Fabricium Marcoduranum.
- Rhetoricorum ad C. Herennium libri IV
- De Inventione Rhetorica libri II

Volume II:

- De Oratore ad Q. Fratrem libri III
- De Claris Oratoribus liber, qui dicitur Brutus
- Orator ad Brutum
- Topica ad C. Trebatium
- Partitiones Oratoriae
- De optimo genere Oratorum

Volume III:

- Pro P. Quinctio
- Pro Sex. Roscio Amerino
- Pro Q. Roscio Comoedo
- In C. Verrem septem
- Pro M. Fonteio
- Pro A. Caecina

Volume IV:

- Pro lege Manilia
- Pro A. Cluentio Avito
- Pro C. Cornelio, Maiestatis reo
- In Toga Candida, contra competitores
- Agrariae in P. Servilium Rullum tres
- Pro C. Rabirio perduellionis reo, ad Quirites
- In L. Catilinam quatuor
- Pro L. Murena
- Pro L. Flacco
- Pro P. Sulla
- Pro A. Licinio Archia Poeta
- Ad Quirites post reditum suum
- Post reditum in Senatu
- Pro domo sua ad Pontifices
- De Haruspicum responsis in Senatu
- Pro Cn. Plancio

Volume V:

- Pro P. Sextio
- In Vatinium
- Pro M. Caelio
- De Provinciis Consularibus
- Pro L. Cornelio Balbo
- Pro M. Scauro
- In L. Calpurnium Pisonem
- Pro T. Annio Milone
- Pro C. Rabirio Postumo
- Pro M. Marcello
- Pro Q. Ligario
- Pro rege Deiotaro
- In M. Antonium Philippicae XIV
- Declamationes duae: una C. Sallustii in Ciceronem: altera Ciceronis, illius criminationi respondentis
- Ad Populum & Equites Romanos, antequam iret exilium, Ciceroni falso, ut putatur, adscripta

Volume VI:

• Epistolarum libri XVI, quae vulgo dicuntur ad Familiares

Volume VII:

- Epistolarum ad T. Pomponium Atticum libri XVI
- Epistolarum ad Brutum liber singularis
- Epistolae ad Brutum, non ita pridem a Germanis repertae, & editae
- T. Pomponii Attici Vita, per Cornelium Nepotem

Volume VIII:

- Academicarum Quaestionum libri II
- De Finibus Bonorum & Malorum libri V
- Tusculanarum Quaestionum libri V

Volume IX:

- De natura Deorum libri III
- De Divinatione libri II
- De Fato liber singularis
- De Legibus libri III

Volume X:

- De Officiis libri III
- Cato Maior, seu de Senectute
- Laelius, vel de Amicitia
- Paradoxa Stoicorum sex
- Q. Cicero de petitione consulatus, ad M. Tullium Fratrem
- Marci Tullii Ciceronis Scriptorum Fragmenta, in quibus &
- Somnium Scipionis
- Timaeus, seu De Universo
- Consolatio M. T. Ciceroni adscripta

Volume XI:

- Index Graeco-Latinus, continens Graecas dictiones passim occurrentes, & earum interpretationes
- Index Rerum & Verborum
- Index Eorum ad quos scribit Cicero, & qui ad Ciceronem scribunt aut ad alios in libris epistolarum XVI
- Index Eorum, quae occurrunt in notis Gronovii

Bibliography

Manuscripts and Unpublished Works

- A Catalogue of Books belonging to the Old College taken in the Year 1744. Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- A Catalogue of the Books belonging to the public library of the University of St.

 Andrews as they are disposed on the several Presses and Shelves, Shelf

 Catalogue: 1734-63. Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- Annan, R. (1805). *Copy Letter*. Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- Author Catalogue (Vol. 83b). (c.1980). St. Andrews University Library.
- Catalogus Librorum in Bibliotheca Universitatis Andreanae, Typis Roberti Tullis. (1826). Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- Evidence, Oral and Documentary, Taken and Received by the Commissioners
 Appointed by His Majesty George IV., July 23d 1826; and Re-Appointed by His
 Majesty William IV., October 12th 1830 for Visiting the Universities of Scotland
 Vol. III: University of St. Andrews. (1837). London: W. Clowes and Sons.
 Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- Konkle, B. A. (c.1900). 'The Life and Writings of James Wilson', in the *Konkle Manuscripts* (Vol. 1). Friends Historical Library, Swarthmore College, Pennsylvania.
- *Library Receipt Book, Professors and Students.* (1752-1759). Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- *Minutes from St. Mary's College.* (1736-1903). Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- *Minutes from United College*. (1530-1962). Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- Reports of the Library Curators from 1738 to 1788: List of the Books purchased and received from Stationers Hall. Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.
- Report of the St. Andrews University Commissioners, Presented to both Houses of Parliament, London. (1845). Special Collections Library, University of St. Andrews.

Wilson, J. (1766). 'Common Place Book', in *The Papers of James Wilson* (Vol. 4). Historical Society of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania.

Editions of Principal Texts

- Atzert, C., ed. (1985). M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 48: De Officiis. Leipzig: Teubner.
- Birks, P. and McLeod, G., trans. (1987). *Justinian's Institutes: A Parallel Text and Translation*. London: Duckworth.
- Burnet, J., ed. (1975). *Platonis Opera: Leges*. Oxford: Clarendon.
- Buttner-Wobst, T., ed. (1889). Polybii Historiae (Vol 2). Leipzig: Teubner.
- Duke, E. A., Hicken, W. F., Nicoll, W. S. M., Robinson, D. B., and Strachan, J. C. G., eds. (1995). *Tetralogias I II continens: Insunt Euthyphro, Apologia, Crito, Phaedo, Cratylus, Theaetetus, Sophista, Politicus*. Oxford: Clarendon.
- Federli, P., ed. (1982). M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 28: Philippicae. Leipzig: Teubner.
- Fruechtel, L., ed. (1931). M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc 15: Oratio pro A. Cluentio. Leipzig: Teubner.
- Gruter, J., Wilhelm, J., and Gronovius, J., eds. (1692). *Marci Tullii Ciceronis Opera* (Vols.1-11). Leiden: Petrum Vander Aa.
- Hering, W., ed. (1987). C. Iulii Caesaris Commentarii Rerum Gerstarum: Bellum Gallicum (Vol. 1). Leipzig: Teubner.
- Jones, H. S., ed. (1964). Thucydidis Historiae. Oxford: Clarendon.
- Kalb, A., and Dombart, B., eds. (1928). *Sancti Aurelii Augustini Episcopi De Civitate Dei*. Leipzig: Teubner.
- Kasten, H., ed. (1993). M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 19: Oratio pro P. Sulla. Stuttgart: Teubner.
- Klotz, A., ed. (1919). M. Tulli Ciceronis (Vol. VII). De Domo. Leipzig: Teubner.
- ———. (1923). *M. Tulli Ciceronis* (Vol. V). *C. Verrem Actio I et II*. Leipzig: Teubner
- Kumaniecki, K., ed. (1995). *M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 3: De Oratore.* Stuttgart: Teubner.

- Marek, V., ed. (1983). *M. Tullius Cicero. Fasc. 16: Orationes de Lege Agraria.* Leipzig: Teubner
- Marx, F., ed. (1993). M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 1: Ad C. Herennium. Leipzig: Teubner.
- Maslowski, T., ed. (1986). M. Tullius Cicero. Fasc. 22: Oratio Pro P. Sestio. Leipzig: Teubner.
- ———. (2007). *M. Tullius Cicero. Fasc. 24: Pro L. Cornelio Balbo*. Berlin: Walter de Gruyter.
- Mommsen, T. and Krueger, P. (eds.). (1920). *Corpus Iuris Civilis* (Vol. 1). Berlin: Weidmannos.
- Monro, D. B., and Allen, T. W., eds. (1963). *Homeri Opera: Iliad* (Books 1-12). Oxford: Clarendon.
- Moreschini, C., ed. (2005). M. Tullius Cicero. Fasc. 43: De Finibus Bonorum et Malorum. Leipzig: K. G. Saur.
- Muller, C. F. W., ed. (1918). *M. Tullii Ciceronis: De Legibus Libri Tres*. Leipzig: Teubner.
- Mynors, A. B., ed. (1963). C. Plini Caecili Secundi Espistularum Libri Decem. Oxford: Clarendon.
- Plasberg, O., and Ax, W., eds. (1961). *M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 45: De Natura Deorum*. Stuttgart: Teubner.
- Pohlenz, M., ed. (1982). *M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 44: Tusculanae Disputationes*. Stuttgart: Teubner.
- Reinhardt, T., ed. (2003) *Marcus Tullius Cicero Topica*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Schoell, F., ed. (1921). *M. Tulli Ciceronis* (Vol. IV). *Orationes Pro A. Caecina*. Leipzig: Teubner.
- Shackleton-Bailey, D. R., ed. (1987). *M. Tulli Ciceronis Epistulae ad Atticum* (Vol. 2, Books 9-16). Stuttgart: Teubner.
- ———. (1988). *M. Tulli Ciceronis: Epistulae ad Familiares*. Stuttgart: Teubner.
- ———. (1988). *M. Tulli Ciceronis: Epistulae ad M. Brutum*. Stuttgart: Teubner.

- Simbeck, K., ed. (1961). *M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 4: Cato Maior Laelius*. Stuttgart: Teubner.
- Solmsen, F., ed. (1970). Hesiodi Theognoia. Oxford: Clarendon.
- Stroebel, E., ed. (1977). M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 2: Rhetorici Libri Duo Qui Vocantur De Inventione. Stuttgart: Teubner.
- Weissenborn, G., ed. (1926). *Titi Livi Ab Urbe Condita Libri* (Part I: Books 1-10). Leipzig: Teubner.
- Wilson, J. (1804). 'Considerations on the Nature and Extent of the Legislative Authority of the British Parliament', in Wilson, B., ed. *The Works of the Honourable James Wilson* (Vol. 3). Philadelphia: Lorenzo Press, 203-246. (Original work published 1744).
- ———. (1804). 'Law Lectures', in Wilson, B., ed. *The Works of the Honourable James Wilson* (Vols. 1-3). Philadelphia: Lorenzo Press.
- ———. (1804). 'Speech Delivered on 26th November, 1787, in the Convention of Pennsylvania', in Wilson, B., ed. *The Works of the Honourable James Wilson* (Vol. 3). Philadelphia: Lorenzo Press, 274-295.
- Vinnius, A., Langerak, J. A., and Runciman, S., eds. (1730). *D. Justiniani Sacratissimi Principis, Institutionum, Sive Elementorum, Libri Quatuor*. Lugduni Batavorum: Joh. Arnold.
- Ziegler, K., ed. (1992). M. Tulli Ciceronis. Fasc. 39: De Republica. Leipzig: Teubner.

Works Cited

- Agresto, J. (1977). 'Liberty, Virtue, and Republicanism: 1776-1787', *Review of Politics* 39.4: 473-504.
- Alexander, L. H. (1906). James Wilson, Patriot, and the Wilson Doctrine. New York.
- ———. (1907). *James Wilson, Nation-Builder (1742-1798)*. Boston.
- Andrews, J. D., ed. (1896). The Works of James Wilson (Vol. 1). Chicago: Callaghan.
- Annas, J. (1995). The Morality of Happiness. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Asmis, E. (2004). 'The State as a Partnership: Cicero's Definition of *Res Publica* in his Work *On the State*', *History of Political Thought* 25.4: 569-599.
- Atkins, E. M. (1990). 'Domina et Regina Virtutum': Justice and Societas in de Officiis', Phronesis 35.3: 258-289.

- ———. (2000). 'Cicero', in Rowe, C. and Schofield, M., eds., *The Cambridge History of Greek and Roman Political Thought*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Ayres, P. (1997). Classical Culture and the Idea of Rome in Eighteenth-Century England. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Bailyn, B. (1967). *The Ideological Origins of the American Revolution*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Belknap Press.
- ———, ed. (1993). The Debate on the Constitution: Federalist and Antifederalist Speeches, Articles, and Letters during the Struggle over Ratification (Vol. 1). New York: Library of America.
- Bauer, E. K. (1952). *Commentaries on the Constitution, 1790-1860*. New York: Columbia University Press.
- Bennett, A. (1928). *James Wilson of St. Andrews: an American Statesman, 1742-1798.* St. Andrews: J & G Innes.
- Berger, R. (1969). 'Doctor Bonham's Case: Statutory Construction or Constitutional Theory?', *University of Pennsylvania Law Review* 117.4: 521-545.
- Bix, B. (1996). 'Natural Law Theory', in Patterson, D., ed. *A Companion to Philosophy of Law and Legal Theory*. Oxford: Blackwell Publishing, 223-240.
- Blackstone, W. (1979) *Commentaries on the Laws of England* (Vols. 1-4). Chicago: University of Chicago Press. (Original work published 1765-1769).
- Boyer, A. D. (2003). *Sir Edward Coke and the Elizabethan Age*. Stanford: Stanford University Press.
- Brooks, R. (2009). 'Introduction', in Brooks, R., ed., *Cicero and Modern Law*. Farnham: Ashgate Publishing Limited, xiii-lx.
- Brunt, P. A. (1986). 'Cicero's *Officium* in the Civil War', *Journal of Roman Studies* 76: 12-32.
- ———. (1988). *The Fall of the Roman Republic: and Related Essays*. Oxford: Clarendon.
- Burns, E. M. (1954). 'The Philosophy of History of the Founding Fathers', *Historian* 16.2: 142-168.
- Burtt, S. G. (1992). *Virtue Transformed: Political Argument in England, 1688-1740*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Cappon, L. J., ed. (1959). *The Adams-Jefferson Letters: The Complete Correspondence Between Thomas Jefferson and Abigail and John Adams*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.
- Carter, J. M. (1972). 'Cicero: Politics and Philosophy', in Martyn, J. R. C., ed., *Cicero and Virgil: Studies in Honour of Harold Hunt*, 15-36.
- Chisholm v. State of Georgia, 2 U.S. 419 (1793). Findlaw, accessed 09 September 2009 http://caselaw.lp.findlaw.com/cgi-bin/getcase.pl?court=US&vol=2&invol=419.
- Cibber, C. (1747). The Character and Conduct of Cicero, Considered, From the History of his Life, by the Revered Dr. Middleton. London: John Watts.
- Conkin, P. K. (1974). Self-Evident Truths: Being a Discourse on the Origins and Development of the First Principles of American Government. Bloomington: Indiana University Press.
- Connolly, J. (2007). *The State of Speech: Rhetoric and Political Thought in Ancient Rome*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Constant, B. (1819). 'De la liberté des Anciens comparée à celle des Modernes' accessed 09 September 2009 http://www.livres-et ebooks.fr/ebooks/De_la_libert%E9_des_Anciens_compar%E9e_%E0_celle_des Modernes-892/>.
- Crook, J. A. (1984). Law and Life of Rome. Ithaca: Cornell University Press.
- Dacome, L. (2004). 'Noting the Mind: Commonplace Books and the Pursuit of the Self in Eighteenth-Century Britain', *Journal of the History of Ideas* 65.4: 603-625.
- Dagge, H. (1774). *Considerations on Criminal Law* (Vol. 1). London: T. Longman and T. Cadell.
- Declaration of Independence. (1776). United States National Archives, accessed 09 September 2009 http://www.archives.gov/exhibits/charters/declaration_transcript.html>.
- Delahanty, M. T. (1969). *The Integralist Philosophy of James Wilson*. New York: Pageant Press.
- D'Entrèves, A. P. (1951). *Natural Law: An Introduction to Legal Philosophy*. London: Hutchinson's University Library.
- Dougan, T. W. and Henry, R. M., eds. (1905). *M. Tulli Ciceronis Tusculanarum Disputationum Libri Quinque: A Revised Text, with Introduction and Commentary*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.

- Douglas, A. E. (1965). 'Cicero the Philosopher', in Dorey, T. A., ed., *Cicero*. London: Routledge & K. Paul, 135-170.
- *Dr. Bonham's Case.* (1610). University of Chicago, accessed 09 September 2009 http://press-pubs.uchicago.edu/founders/documents/amendV_due_processs1.html.
- Dyck, A. R. (1996). *A Commentary on Cicero, De Officiis*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- ———. (2004). *A Commentary on Cicero, De Legibus*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- Eadie, J. W., ed. (1976). *Classical Traditions in Early America*. Ann Arbor: Center for Coordination of Ancient and Modern Studies, University of Michigan.
- Earl, D. C. (1961). *The Political Thought of Sallust*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Evrigenis, I. D. (2008). *Fear of Enemies and Collective Action*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Fantham, E. (2004). *The Roman World of Cicero's De Oratore*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Farrand, M., ed. (1966). *The Records of the Federal Convention of 1787* (Vols. 1-3). New Haven: Yale University Press.
- Ferrary, J.-L. (1995). 'The Statesman and the Law in the Political Philosophy of Cicero', in Laks, A. and Schofield, M., eds. *Justice and Generosity: Studies in Hellenistic Social and Political Philosophy*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 48-73.
- Finch, H. (1759). Law, or, a Discourse thereof. London: Henry Lintot.
- Fox, M. (2000). 'Dialogue and Irony in Cicero: Reading *De Republica*', in Sharrock, A. and Morales, H., eds., *Intratextuality: Greek and Roman Textual Relations*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 263-286.
- Gibbon, E. (1901). *The History of the Decline and Fall of the Roman Empire Vol. 4*. London: Methuen & Co.
- Gelderen, M. V. (1993). *The Dutch Revolt*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Gelzer, M. (1969). The Roman Nobility. Oxford: Blackwell.
- Gribbin, W. (1972) 'Rollin's Histories and American Republicanism', *William and Mary Quarterly* 29.4: 611-622.

- Griffin, M. T. (1991). 'Introduction', in Griffin, M. T. and Atkins, E. M., eds., *On Duties*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Grotius, H. (2005). *The Rights of War and Peace* (Vols. 1-3). Indianapolis: Liberty Fund. (Original work published 1625).
- Gummere, R. M. (1956). 'John Dickinson, the Classical Penman of the Revolution', *Classical Journal* 52.2: 81-88.
- ———. (1963). *The American Colonial Mind and the Classical Tradition: Essays in Comparative Culture*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Haakonssen, K. (1996). *Natural Law and Moral Philosophy: from Grotius to the Scottish Enlightenment*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Hall, K. L. and Hall, M. D., eds. (2007). *Collected Works of James Wilson* (Vols. 1-2). Indianapolis: Liberty Fund.
- Hall, M. D. (1997). *The Political and Legal Philosophy of James Wilson*, 1742-1798. Columbia: University of Missouri Press.
- Hamburger, P. A. (1993). 'Natural Rights, Natural Law, and American Constitutions', *Yale Law Journal* 102.4: 907-960.
- Hargrave, F., ed. (1791-1792). *Collectanea Juridica : Consisting of Tracts Relative to the Law and Constitution of England* (Vol. 1). London: W. Clarke and Sons.
- Harries, J. (1999). *Law and Empire in Late Antiquity*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- ———. (2002). 'Cicero and the Defining of the *Ius Civile*', in Clark, G. and Rajak, T., eds., *Philosophy and Power in the Graeco-Roman World*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 51-68.
- ———. (2006). *Cicero and the Jurists*. London: Duckworth.
- Hart, H. L. A. (1961). The Concept of Law. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- Hobbes, T., Tuck, R., and Silverthorne, M. (1998). *On the Citizen*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Holdsworth, W. S. (1923). A History of English Law (Vols. 1-6). London: Methuen.
- Honohan, I. (2002). Civic Republicanism. London: Routledge.
- Horace. (1760). The Works of Horace (Vols. 1-2). London: C. Hitch and L. Hawes.

- How, W. W. (1930). 'Cicero's Ideal in his de Republica', *Journal of Roman Studies* 20: 24-42.
- Idzerda, S. J. (1978). 'Review', William and Mary Quarterly 35.3: 580-582.
- Jensen, M., ed. (2003). *Tracts of the American Revolution 1763-1776*. Indianapolis: Hackett Publishing.
- Jonkers, E. J. (1963). Social and Economic Commentary on Cicero's de Lege Agraria Orationes Tres. Leiden: E. J. Brill
- Katz, S. (1979). 'Introduction', in *Commentaries on the Laws of England* (Vol. 1). Chicago: University of Chicago Press, iii-xiii
- Kennedy, G. (1976). 'Classical Influences on *The Federalist*', in Eadie, J. W., ed., *Classical Traditions in Early America*. Ann Arbor: Center for Coordination of Ancient and Modern Studies, University of Michigan, 119-138.
- Ketcham, R. L., ed. (1986). *The Anti-Federalist Papers; and, the Constitutional Convention Debates*. New York: New American Library.
- Keyes, C. W. (1921). 'Original Elements in Cicero's Ideal Constitution', *American Journal of Philology* 42.4: 309-323.
- Kidd, I. G. (2004). *Posidonius: the Commentary (ii) Fragments 150-293*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Kirk, R. (2003). The Roots of American Order. Wilmington: ISI books.
- Laski, H. J. (1919). 'The Theory of Popular Sovereignty: I', *Michigan Law Review* 17.3: 201-215.
- Lintott, A. (1999). The Constitution of the Roman Republic. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- ———. (2008). *Cicero as Evidence: a Historian's Companion*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Locke, J. and Laslett, P. (2004). *Two Treatises of Government*. Cambridge University Press.
- Long, A. A. (1995). 'Cicero's Plato and Aristotle', in Powell, J. G. F., ed., *Cicero the Philosopher*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 37-62.
- ———. (2006). From Epicurus to Epictetus: Studies in Hellenistic and Roman Philosophy. Oxford: Clarendon Press.
- MacKendrick, P. (1977). "This Rich Source of Delight": The Classics and the Founding Fathers', *The Classical Journal* 72.2: 97-106.

- Malamud, M. (2009). Ancient Rome and Modern America. Oxford: Wiley-Blackwell.
- Manin, B. (1995). Principes du Gouvernement Représentatif. Paris: Calmann-Lévy.
- Mansfield, H. C. (1991). *America's Constitutional Soul*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Martin, R. H., and Woodman, A. J., eds. (1989). *Tacitus Annals Book IV*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- McCloskey, R., ed. (1967). *The Works of James Wilson Vols. 1-2*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- McIlwain, C. H. (1958). *Constitutionalism, Ancient and Modern*. Ithaca: Great Seal Books.
- McKeon, R. (2009). 'Introduction to the Philosophy of Cicero', in Brooks, R., ed., *Cicero and Modern Law*. Farnham: Ashgate Publishing Limited, 3-73.
- McLachlan, J. (1976). 'Classical Names, American Identities', in Eadie, J. W., ed., Classical Traditions in Early America. Ann Arbor: Center for Coordination of Ancient and Modern Studies, University of Michigan, 81-98.
- ———. (1995). 'Review', *History of Education Quarterly* 35.2: 200-202.
- McLaughlin, A. C. (1932). *The Foundations of American Constitutionalism*. New York: New York University Press.
- Millar, F. (1998). *The Crowd in Rome in the Late Republic*. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press.
- ———. (2002). *The Roman Republic in Political Thought*. Hanover: University Press of New England.
- Moore, J. C. (2005). 'Civic Virtue and Science in Prerevolutionary Europe', in Koertge, N., ed., *Scientific Values and Civic Virtues*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 59-70.
- Montesquieu, C. d. S. (1950). *De l'esprit des loix*. Paris: Belles Lettres. (Original work published 1748).
- Mullett, C. F. (1939). 'Classical Influences on the American Revolution', Classical Journal 35.2: 92-104.
- Nicgorski, W. (1984). 'Cicero's Paradoxes and his Idea of Utility', *Political Theory* 12.4: 557-578.

- North, J. A. (1990). 'Politics and Aristocracy in the Roman Republic', *Classical Philology* 85.4: 277-287.
- Oakeshott, M. (2004) 'History as a Fable', in O'Sullivan, L., ed., *What is History? And Other Essays*. Exeter: Imprint Academic, 31-44. (Original work published 1923).
- Obbink, D., (1989). 'The Atheism of Epicurus', *Greek, Roman, and Byzantine Studies* 30.2: 187-223.
- Obering, W. F. (1938). *The Philosophy of Law of James Wilson: a Study in Comparative Jurisprudence*. Washington, D.C.: Catholic University.
- O'Donnell, M. (1937). *James Wilson and the Natural Law Basis of Positive Law*. New York: Fordham University Press.
- Pangle, T. L. (1988). The Spirit of Modern Republicanism: the Moral Vision of the American Founders and the Philosophy of Locke. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Pascal, J. (1991). *The Political Ideas of James Wilson: 1742-1798*. New York: Garland.
- Pease, A. S., ed. (1955). *M. Tulli Ciceronis De Natura Deorum Liber Primus*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press.
- Pocock, J. G. A. (1957). The Ancient Constitution and the Feudal Law: a Study of English Historical Thought in the Seventeenth Century. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- ———. (1975). The Machiavellian Moment: Florentine Political Thought and the Atlantic Republican Tradition. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- ———. (1976). 'Comment', in Eadie, J. W., ed., *Classical Traditions in Early America*. Ann Arbor: Center for Coordination of Ancient and Modern Studies, University of Michigan, 255-261.
- Pollock, F. and Maitland, F. W. (1968). *The History of English Law Before the Time of Edward I*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Potter, J. (1706). Archaeologiae Graecae: or, The Antiquities of Greece. London: S. and J. Sprint.
- Powell, F. D. (1951). A Thomistic Evaluation of James Wilson and Thomas Reid. Washington.

Powell, J. G. F. (1994). 'The Rector Rei Publicae of Cicero's De Republica', Scripta Classica Israelica 13: 19-29. -. (1995). 'Introduction: Cicero's Philosophical Works and their Background', in Powell, J. G. F., ed., Cicero the Philosopher. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1-36. —. (2001). 'Were Cicero's Laws the Laws of Cicero's *Republic*?', in Powell, J. G. F. and North, J. A., eds., Cicero's Republic. London: Institute of Classical Studies, 17-39. Pufendorf, S. (2005). Of the Law of Nature and Nations. Clark: Lawbook Exchange. (Original work published 1672). Rahe, P. A. (1994). Republics Ancient and Modern: Constituting the American Regime. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press. Rawson, E. (1975). Cicero: A Portrait. London: Allen Lane. Read, J. H. (2000). Power versus Liberty: Madison, Hamilton, Wilson, and Jefferson. Charlottesville: University Press of Virginia. Reid, T. (2002). Essays on the Intellectual Powers of Man. Edinburgh: Edinburgh University Press. (Original work published 1785). Reinhold, M. (1976). 'Survey of Scholarship', in Eadie, J. W., ed., Classical Traditions in Early America. Ann Arbor: Center for Coordination of Ancient and Modern Studies, University of Michigan, 8-48. ... (1984). Classica Americana: The Greek and Roman Heritage in the United States. Detroit: Wayne State University Press. Richard, C. J. (1994). The Founders and the Classics: Greece, Rome, and the American Enlightenment. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press. ... (2008). Greeks and Romans Bearing Gifts: How the Ancients Inspired the Founding Fathers. Lanham: Rowman & Littlefield Publishers. Rommen, H. A. (1998). The Natural Law: A Study in Legal and Social History and Philosophy. Indianapolis: Liberty Fund. (Original work published 1947). Rossiter, C. (1953). Seedtime of the Republic: The Origin of the American Tradition of Political Liberty. New York: Harcourt, Brace.

... (1963). The Political Thought of the American Revolution. New York:

Harcourt, Brace & World.

- Rush, B. (1948). *Autobiography: His 'Travels Through Life' together with his Commonplace Book for 1789-1813*. Princeton: Princeton University Press.
- Sanderson, J. (1828). *Biography of the Signers to the Declaration of Independence*. Philadelphia.
- Schofield, M. (1995). 'Cicero's Definition of *Res Publica*', in Powell, J. G. F., ed., *Cicero the Philosopher: Twelve Papers*. Oxford: Oxford University Press, 63-83.
- ———. (2009). 'Republican Virtues', in Balot, R. K., ed., *A Companion to Greek and Roman Political Thought*. Malden: Wiley-Blackwell, 199-213.
- Seed, G. (1978). James Wilson. Millwood: KTO Press.
- Sellars, J. (2006). *Stoicism*. Chesham: Acumen.
- Sellers, M. (1997-1998). 'Republicanism, Liberalism, and the Law', *Kentucky Law Journal* 86: 1-30.
- Shackleton Bailey, D. R. (1971). Cicero. London: Duckworth.
- Sharples, R. W. (1996). Stoics, Epicureans and Sceptics: an Introduction to Hellenistic Philosophy. London: Routledge.
- Sheppard, S., ed. (2003). *The Selected Writings and Speeches of Sir Edward Coke* (Vol. 2). Indianapolis: Liberty Fund.
- Sher, R. B. (2006). The Enlightenment & the Book: Scottish Authors & Their Publishers in Eighteenth-Century Britain, Ireland, & America. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Sirico, L. J. (2009). 'The Federalist and the Lessons of Rome', in Brooks, R., ed., *Cicero and Modern Law*. Farnham: Ashgate Publishing Limited, 389-452.
- Skinner, Q. (1978). *The Foundations of Modern Political Thought* (Vols. 1-2). Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- ——. (1998). *Liberty before Liberalism*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- ———. (2000). *Machiavelli: A Very Short Introduction*. Oxford: Oxford University Press.
- Smart, R. N (2004). *Biographical Register of the University of St. Andrews: 1747* 1897. St. Andrews.

- Smith, C. P. (1956). *James Wilson Founding Father: 1742-1798*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press.
- Steel, C. E. W. (2004). Reading Cicero: Genre and Performance in Late Republican Rome. London: Duckworth.
- Stein, P. (1963). 'The Influence of Roman Law on the Law of Scotland', *Juridical Review* 8: 205-245.
- ——. (1999). *Roman Law in European History*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Suetonius. (1732). *XII Caesares or The Lives of the Twelve First Roman Emperors*. London: Bettesworth & Hitch.
- Syme, R. (2002). *The Roman Revolution*. Oxford: Oxford University Press. (Original work published 1939).
- Tanner, R. G. (1972). 'Cicero on Conscience and Morality', in Martyn, J. R. C., ed., *Cicero and Virgil: Studies in Honour of Harold Hunt*, 87-112.
- Tansill, C. C., ed. (2005). *Documents Illustrative of the Formation of the Union of the American States* (Vol. 1). Whitefish: Kessinger Publishing.
- Tyrrell, R. Y. and Purser, L. C., eds. (1899). *The Correspondence of M. Tullius Cicero* (Vol. 6). London: Longmans, Green, & Co.
- Usher, S. (2008). Cicero's Speeches: The Critic in Action. Oxford: Aris & Phillips.
- Vander Waerdt, P. A. (1994). 'Philosophical Influence on Roman Jurisprudence? The Case of Stoicism and Natural Law', *Aufstieg und Niedergang der römischen Welt* II 36.7: 4851-4900.
- Vinogradoff, P. (1968). *Roman Law in Medieval Europe*. Cambridge: Speculum Historiale.
- Wild, J. (1953). *Plato's Modern Enemies and the Theory of Natural Law*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press.
- Willis, G., ed. (1982). The Federalist Papers by Alexander Hamilton, James Madison and John Jay. New York: Bantam Books.
- Wilmarth, A. E. (2003). 'Elusive Foundation: John Marshall, James Wilson, and the Problem of Reconciling Popular Sovereignty and Natural Law Jurisprudence in the New Federal Republic', *George Washington Law Review* 72.1: 113-196.

- Winterer, C. (2002). The Culture of Classicism: Ancient Greece and Rome in American Intellectual Life, 1780-1910. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press.
- Wilson, B. (1804). 'Preface', in Wilson, B., ed., *The Works of the Honourable James Wilson* (Vol.1). Philadelphia: Lorenzo Press.
- Wirszubski, C. (1950). 'Libertas' as a Political Idea at Rome during the Late Republic and Early Principate. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press.
- Wolf, E. L. (1976). 'Classical Languages in Philadelphia', in Eadie, J. W., ed., Classical Traditions in Early America. Ann Arbor: Center for Coordination of Ancient and Modern Studies, University of Michigan, 49-80.
- Wood, G. S. (1969). *The Creation of the American Republic 1776-1787*. New York: W. W. Norton & Company.
- ———. (1993). *The Radicalism of the American Revolution*. New York: Vintage Books.
- ———. (2003). *The American Revolution: A History*. London: Weidenfeld & Nicolson.
- ———. (2006). 'The American Revolution', in Goldie, M. and Wokler, R., eds., *The Cambridge History of Eighteenth-Century Political Thought*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 601-625.
- Wood, N. (1988). *Cicero's Social and Political Thought*. Berkeley: University of California Press.
- Wright, B. F. (1931). American Interpretations of Natural Law: A Study in the History of Political Thought. Cambridge: Harvard University Press.
- Zetzel, J. E. G. (1998). *Cicero De Re Publica Selections*. Cambridge University Press.
- ———. (2001). 'Citizen and Commonwealth in *De Re Publica*, Book 4', in Powell, J. G. F. and North, J. A., eds., *Cicero's Republic*. London: Institute of Classical Studies, 83-97.
- Zimmermann, R. (1992). *The Law of Obligations: Roman Foundations of the Civilian Tradition*. Oxford: Clarendon Press.